HISTORICAL PAPERS 2011 Canadian Society of Church History

Annual Conference University of New Brunswick / St. Thomas University 28-30 May 2011

Edited by Brian Gobbett, Bruce L. Guenther and Robynne Rogers Healey ©Copyright 2011 by the authors and the Canadian Society of Church History

Printed in Canada ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

Canadian Cataloguing in Publication Data Main entry under title:

Historical Papers

June 2/3 (1988)-Annual. A selection of papers delivered at the Society's annual meeting. Place of publication varies. Continues: Proceedings of the Canadian Society of Church History, ISSN 0842-1056. ISSN 0848-1563 ISBN 0-9696744-0-6 (1993)

1. Church History–Congresses. 2. Canada–Church history–Congresses. 1. Canadian Society of Church history.

BR570.C322 fol. 277.1 C90-030319-0

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Papers

The Genesis and Evolution of A New Creed in the United Church of Canada	5
WILLIAM HAUGHTON	5
Breaking the Silence on Suicide and Mental Illness: The Brethren in Christ, 1968-1989 LUCILLE MARR	21
Understanding John Wesley's Complicated Wickedness MICHAEL TAPPER	35
"Very Affecting and Evangelical": Andrew Fuller (1754-1815) and the Evangelical Renewal of Pastoral Theology" KEITH S. GRANT	53
Rendering Unto Caesar: Catholics, the State, and the Idea of a Christian Canada MARK G. MCGOWAN	65
Mère Henriette Feller (1800-1868) of La Grande Ligne and Ordered Ministry in Canada PHILIP G.A. GRIFFIN-ALLWOOD	87
"Would You Sell Yourself for a Drink, Boy?" Masculinity and Christianity in the Ontario Temperance Movement MEGAN BAXTER	99
"Disjoined Women": United Church Deaconesses Affected by a Marriage Bar CARYN DOUGLAS	113
The Place Where "Men" Earn their Bread is to be the Place of Holiness BETSY ANDERSON	129
Solitudes in Shared Spaces: Aboriginal & EuroCanadian Anglicans in the Yukon & Northwest Territories in the Post- Residential School Era	
CHERYL GAVER	151

"Private Sorrow Becomes Public Property": Canadian Anglican	
Sermons and the Second Battle of Ypres, May 1915	
MELISSA DAVIDSON	171
A United Church Presence in the Antigonish Movement:	
J.W.A. Nicholson and J.D.N. MacDonald	
JOHN H. YOUNG	181
CSCH President's Address	

Faith in Development: Donald K. Faris's Path to a New Mission in the Postcolonial Era RUTH COMPTON BROUWER 189

Addendum

An article that was accidently shortened during the editing process of *Historical Papers 2010* is being republished here in its entirety. We sincerely apologize to the author for any inconvenience.

The Remains of the Freeman-Froude Controversy: The
Religious Dimension
IAN HESKETH211

Please Note

The following papers were presented to the Canadian Society of Church History in 2011, but were not made available for publication: Bruce Douville, "Back to the Garden (Again): Re-examining the Jesus People Movement in Toronto"; Russell Prime, "The Church and the Magistrate: Glimpses of Church-State Relations in a New Brunswick Coastal Community, 1880-1930"; Robert Dennis, "The Douglas Chair in Canadian and Colonial History: Philanthropy, Secularization, and Restructuring Queen's University in the Early Twentieth Century"; Mark A. Noll, "The History of the Bible in Canada and the United States"; Marguerite Van Die, "Beyond the Protestant Nation': U.S. Historiographical Debate and Canadian Narratives of Religion and Society"; Joel Kropf, "The Practicality of the Common Good: Catholic Moral Reasoning, the Postwar Instrumentalist Mentality, and the Canadian Death-Penalty Debate"; Margie Patrick, "The Nature of Canada's Religious Right: The Evangelical Fellowship of Canada and Evangelical Political Engagement"; Ji-il Tark, "Canadian Missions for Koreans in North-East Asia, 1898-1942"; Gordon Heath, "Canadian Churches and War: An Introductory Essay and Annotated Bibliography"; and Stephen Dutcher, "Eastern Co-op Services and the Post-World War Two Legacy of the Antigonish Movement."

4

The Genesis and Evolution of A New Creed in the United Church of Canada

WILLIAM HAUGHTON The United Church of Canada

In its brief history, The United Church of Canada has tried to articulate its theology in four official statements of faith: the Basis of Union (1925), the Statement of Faith (1940), A New Creed (1968) and A Song of Faith (2006). A noteworthy element of the most recent, A Song of Faith, is the deference it shows to just one of its predecessors: A New Creed. The Committee on Theology and Faith, which wrote A Song of Faith, claimed that "This statement is not intended to be in any way a replacement of the beloved New Creed," which, they added, that "[p]eople in the United Church love."1 Michael Bourgeois, chairperson, has said that the Committee on Theology and Faith encountered many individuals while drafting A Song of Faith who "thought that 'A New Creed' so perfectly summarized the faith of the church that nothing else was necessary."² Similar testimonies abound. Mardi Tindal, the fortieth and current Moderator of the United Church's General Council, once said of A New Creed, "It's the one thing I've made sure my children know. We say it as a grace at meals because I really want them to know it."3 David Bruce wrote in 2008 that "the beautiful words of the much-loved 'A New Creed" are "the Christian faith as talked about by people in The United Church of Canada."4

Although A New Creed is widely esteemed in the United Church, its story is not well known. Gretta Vosper, for example, has referred recently to a "mysterious process" by which it was composed and authorized for use in the United Church.⁵ Having concluded from an extensive survey of United Church literature that indeed its origin and development remain

Historical Papers 2011: Canadian Society of Church History

a mystery for many, the primary purpose of this paper is to shed light on the little-known story of A New Creed. A secondary purpose will be to reflect on the significance of this text and its use in the United Church. In contrast to the kind of glowing descriptions already cited, A New Creed will be shown to represent a striking lack of consensus about what it meant in the 1960s, and still means today, to be a Christian within the United Church. By the clear and insightful admission of its original authors, A New Creed does not, nor was intended, to reflect a spiritual consensus in the United Church. Rather, it was crafted as a strategy to manage the breakdown of the United Church as a Christian community.

The Story of A New Creed

Although A New Creed now reflects revisions approved by the General Council Executive in 1980 and 1995, its basic formulation was made in the mid-1960s in preparation for the 23rd General Council, 1968. The impetus for the creation of a new creedal statement for the United Church, according to the Committee on Christian Faith, came in 1965. At the beginning of that year, the committee had designated a group of individuals to approach the Presbyterian Church in Canada with a view to producing a joint statement of faith.⁶ While this never materialized, a better and more important opportunity soon arrived. In May 1965 the committee was studying a draft baptismal liturgy that had been proposed by the Committee on Church Worship and Ritual for inclusion in the upcoming Service Book. Uncomfortable with the suggested rubric "The Apostles' Creed shall be said by all," committee members sought and gained permission from the General Council Sub-executive to write a "profession of faith, suitable for liturgical use, as a possible alternative to the Apostles' Creed."⁷ Following the 22nd General Council, 1966, in time for which such a task had not been possible, the Committee on Christian Faith asked for and received an enlarged mandate from the Sub-executive:

1. To examine the status and authority of the classical creeds in The United Church of Canada today.

2. To collect and examine representative modern statements of faith. 3. To attempt to formulate a modern credal statement suitable for use in the liturgy, with special reference to the new order for the administration of the sacrament of baptism.⁸

Beginning in October 1966, the group met monthly at Church House

in Toronto to analyze a variety of modern confessions and to write one for the United Church. Despite tremendous effort and lengthy discussion, the committee made no progress on writing a creed for several months, as there was complex debate and intense disagreement on virtually every issue before it – if and how to use and/or interpret the Apostles' Creed, what sort of confession was needed as well as what status a newly created text could or should have. Surviving committee members remember a "deep divide," that "We fought a lot" and even that, months into the process, "things seemed hopeless."⁹

A period of creativity and productivity was sparked, however, in October 1967 when Mac Freeman, of Victoria College, submitted a text that became the committee's prototype:

I believe that

Man is not alone.

- God has created and is creating us.

- God has worked in history and is working to liberate us for true humanity in community.

- God has come among us in the true man Jesus and comes among us today in the Spirit of our risen Lord to deliver us from alienation from God, our fellows and ourselves.

- God has called and is calling us into the company of Jesus with whom we are chosen to be servants, by whom others are also set free.

Man is not alone.

- In life, in death, in life beyond death we are in the presence of God.

Believing that we are offered life and liberation from beyond our human resources, I trust God and commit my existence to his purpose.¹⁰

For the next meeting, Richard Delorme, a minister from Valleyfield, Quebec, had been commissioned to revise Freeman's creed in light of committee discussion and submitted an influential second draft:

We believe that:

Man is not alone; he lives in God's world.

We believe in the God of this world and other worlds.

- In God Who has created and is creating us.

- In God Who has come among us in the True Man, Jesus.

- In God Who, in Jesus, reconciles us to himself and others.

- In God Who, by His Spirit, liberates us to serve. We believe in this God.

we believe in this G

Therefore:

<u>Man is not alone; he lives in God's world</u>. - In life, in death, in life beyond death, we are in his presence. We believe in the God of this world and other worlds. We commit our existence to Him.¹¹

This version introduced the trademark phrase, "Man is not alone; he lives in God's world," and signalled a lasting move towards a more poetic confession.

From that point onward, the committee spent its efforts essentially tinkering with what came to be known as the "Freeman-Delorme Creed."¹² In February 1968, for example, Toronto-based minister Gordon Nodwell submitted a revision on behalf of a small group – including Alex Farquhar and Dorothy Wyman – which is strikingly like A New Creed as it first appeared in the *Service Book*:

Man is not alone; he lives in God's world.

We believe in God:Who has created and is creating,Who has come in the True Man, Jesus,Who works within us and among us by his Spirit.

We believe in Him.

He calls us into his Church, to love and serve our fellow men, and to share in his kingdom. In life, in death, in life beyond death, he is with us.

We are not alone; we believe in God.¹³

Notably, this draft begins without "I/We believe." Another lasting change was that "God has created and is creating" but not necessarily "us." Despite the progress being made, the creed and its contents continued to be a source of fierce debate among committee members who differed on many issues of form, style, and theological content. Farquhar, for example,

also offered a dissenting revision and spoke strongly against the phrase, "In life, in death, in life beyond death . . ." because he considered it "redundant."¹⁴ By the March meeting, however, former chairperson Donald Mathers of Queen's Theological College, told the committee that they had to finish the creed at the next meeting in April in order to present it to the 23rd General Council that summer.

The committee's difficulty with the Apostles' Creed also persisted. In March 1968, Dorothy Wyman presented a variety of possible rubrics for the ancient baptismal confession. After discussion, secretary Hugh Rose wrote to the Church Worship and Ritual Committee that his committee was requesting of their counterparts, "that the following introductory formula be recommended for use with the Apostles' Creed: 'Let us repeat the historic expression of the Christian faith known as the Apostles' Creed ...³¹⁵ When the Committee on Church Worship and Ritual responded that it was unhappy with this phrase, proposing "say together" rather than "repeat," it renewed debate at the Committee on Christian Faith. "At least one . . . member of the committee," for example, "wanted a stronger statement than is implied with 'say together' and indicated we should seek an unambiguous statement." Donald Evans and Donald Mathers were content with "Let us say together ...," and moved its adoption. Wyman and Mac Freeman, however, pleaded for "repeat," arguing that "say together" meant "confess" and that this was impossible for the Apostles' Creed. In a vote, "say together" carried 6-5. Mathers then left the room and visited the Committee on Church Worship and Ritual that was also meeting at Church House that day. He reported that one member was totally opposed to "say together" and that this phrase left the group "badly split." The Committee on Church Worship and Ritual then suggested "Let us repeat together" a revision with which the Committee on Christian faith concurred.¹⁶ Before adjourning, the committee agreed on the text of a creed that would be presented to the twenty-third General Council. In light of final group discussion and a letter from Ralph Chalmers, of Pine Hill Divinity Hall, the committee revised and expanded reference to the work of Christ:

Man is not alone; he lives in God's world.

We believe in God:

Who has created and is creating,

Who has come in the true Man, Jesus, to reconcile and renew,

Who works within us and among us by his Spirit.

We trust him.

He calls us to be his Church: To celebrate his presence, To love and serve others, To seek justice and resist evil.

We proclaim his kingdom.

In life, in death, in life beyond death, He is with us. We are not alone; we believe in God.¹⁷

A New Creed was presented to the 23rd General Council, meeting at Sydenham Street United Church in Kingston, Ontario. On the morning of August 29th, Donald Mathers presented the committee's report and then Hugh Rose spoke to the report.¹⁸ Rose recalled:

I remember being suitably intimidated standing before council and even more so when Ernie Howse, former moderator and minister of Bloor Street, and George Johnston, prof of New Testament at Emmanuel, neither of whom had the reputation of being conservatives, poured scorn on a creed that didn't begin with I believe and then went on to dare to pretend to keep company with the "Historic Statements of the Church Catholic."¹⁹

For some time, the proposed creed was discussed on the floor and possible revisions were bandied about.²⁰ Ralph Chalmers,²¹ a corresponding member of the committee for Maritime Conference finally,

Moved that the new Creed be referred back to the Committee on Christian Faith with the request that it be re-drafted in a manner that will give more adequate expression of the Christian Gospel for our time, and that the Committee report to the Executive of General Council which shall have power to issue.²²

Approving the motion, the General Council sent the creed back for further revision.

In late September, the committee reconvened and made the creed an "immediate priority." For it to appear in the *Service Book*, changes would

have to be made quickly. Hugh Rose reported his experience in Kingston, saying that, "[t]here appeared to be no opposition to the effort to write creeds, but considerable concern as to the form and content of the Creed." Correspondence was read highlighting the view that the creed featured "inadequate Christology" and that it "lacked depth." Ralph Chalmers, in particular, sent a list of ten detailed criticisms, including:

The New Creed is very weak in Christology. Jesus is only "true Man." Could not a Hindu say this of Gandhi, or a Buddhist of Buddha? We are Christians and this would appear to make it necessary to use the title Christ. Further, since the earliest confession was about Jesus being LORD, and the Church's reference to Him as Saviour, should not these terms or titles also be used? Since Christology is the very heart of any Christian Creed it would seem that we require at least a second line in it to sum up Christ's Incarnation, His ministry and teachings, death and resurrection, ascension and parousia.²³

After discussion, minutes note the "lack of any reference to historic events of crucifixion and resurrection was recognized." Rose, now chairperson, asked the others to send suggestions for distribution at the next meeting.²⁴

When the committee met on 21 October 1968, it was made clear that they would have to finish the creed that day for it to be approved by the General Council Executive and included in the Service Book. The University of Toronto's Donald Evans had prepared a thorough commentary on each line of the creed, based on the committee's September discussion as well as feedback from prominent Canadian Catholic theologian Gregory Baum.²⁵ The trademark opening line should remain unchanged for, as Evans' noted, "[t]here was again general agreement within the committee, that the creed should start with man; the agreement was supported by Gregory Baum's article." Another suggestion was to acknowledge God's presence outside the church - "who works within men and among men by his Spirit." Most significant was his expansion of the phrase "We proclaim his kingdom" to include "to proclaim the risen Jesus, our judge and our hope." Reference to "the risen Jesus," he argued, "is more explicit in expressing the conviction that Jesus is alive." "Our judge and our hope," finally, introduced the elements of divine judgment and of eschatological hope. Evans also noted that "My proposal leaves open the possibility of various interpretations of the resurrection" and "is open to various interpretations as to the way in which the risen Jesus is our hope."

Having added further a reference to Jesus' crucifixion and the closing "Thanks be to God," the committee sent its final text to the General Council Executive:

Man is not alone, he lives in God's world.* We believe in God: who has created and is creating, who has come in the true Man, Jesus, to reconcile and make new, who works in us and others by his Spirit. We trust him. He calls us to be his church: to celebrate his presence, to love and serve others, to seek justice and resist evil, to proclaim Jesus, crucified and risen, our judge and our hope.

In life, in death, in life beyond death, God is with us. We are not alone.

Thanks be to God.**

* This line may be used as a versicle, with the rest as a response. ** This line is still under consideration as a possible addition.²⁶

On November 5th, Hugh Rose presented the revised text to the Executive, which approved it for use in congregations and for publication in the *Service Book*.²⁷

A decade later, A New Creed was formally revised to reflect principles of inclusive language. In March 1977, it was reported to the General Council Executive that the Committee on Christian Faith had become too large, met too infrequently and was paralyzed by theological diversity. In its place was created the Committee on Theology and Faith, consisting of twelve people and based in Toronto.²⁸ One of its first tasks was to examine A New Creed. In late 1979, it suggested to the General Council Executive that the first line be changed to read, "We are not alone, we live in God's world." The Executive then asked the committee "That the [whole] Creed be revised to make it inclusive in its language."²⁹ A year later, a new version was presented and approved:

We are not alone, we live in God's world.

We believe in God: who has created and is creating, who has come in Jesus, the Word made flesh, to reconcile and make new, who works in us and others by the Spirit.

We trust in God.

We are called to be the church: to celebrate God's presence, to love and serve others, to seek justice and resist evil, to proclaim Jesus, crucified and risen, our judge and our hope.

In life, in death, in life beyond death, God is with us.

We are not alone.

Thanks be to God.³⁰

One further change has since been made. In 1994, the Toronto Conference petitioned the thirty-fifth General Council to revise A New Creed in light of growing environmental concerns, citing "a need for our confessional language to reflect this awareness."³¹ In 1995, the Theology and Faith Committee proposed the phrase "to live with respect in creation" and the General Council Executive approved its insertion immediately following "We are called to be the Church: / to celebrate God's presence."³²

Conclusions and Significance

A New Creed often inspires strong feelings in the United Church as it has done from its inception. An early critic, Kenneth Hamilton of the University of Winnipeg, told a visiting journalist at the twenty-third General Council that A New Creed was "tendentious," "extremely superficial," and "slightly ridiculous."³³ More recently, N. Keith Clifford argued that it was "a product of the 'culture of narcissism."³⁴ Others have lamented the corresponding dismissal of the classical creeds within the United Church. Edwin Searcy has confessed a personal "conversion" on this issue engendered by his "growing engagement with the historic and contemporary ecumenical church."³⁵ Paul Scott Wilson said bluntly in 2009 that should the denomination "discard" the truths of the Apostles' Creed, "we would cease to be ecumenical, we would become a cult."³⁶

Conversely, many complimentary voices have always been heard. Moir Waters, of Robinson Memorial United Church and the Committee on Christian Faith, preached on A New Creed from his London, Ontario, pulpit on the Sunday following the twenty-third General Council. After reciting the text in his sermon, he said in disbelief, "This is the creed that was rejected!" Despite its rejection by the General Council, however, Waters commended A New Creed to his congregation for liturgical use and even encouraged his parishioners to memorize it.³⁷ In 1969 *Observer* columnist John Burbidge offered a nearly identical evaluation. In commenting on the text that had just appeared in the *Service Book*, his only criticism was that it had been modified, since the twenty-third General Council, by the addition of reference to such "dead old things" such as the crucifixion and resurrection of Jesus.³⁸

In light of such contrasting opinions, it is difficult to make a normative statement about the view, or views, of A New Creed held by the people of the United Church, either in the late 1960s or today. What should we make, then, of the hyperbole we read, for example, in the "Appendix" to A Song of Faith? An answer becomes clear when we see the origin of A New Creed in the context of the cultural and spiritual discord which characterized "the sixties." As John Webster Grant described, this period was for the Canadian churches "A decade of ferment."³⁹ As many others also have noted, the cultural changes of the era have had a profound and lasting impact on the church.⁴⁰ In the 1960s, Canadian and other Western societies experienced an increasingly rapid loss of cohesion. Among the many proposed causes of this decline, Robert Putnam has convincingly identified three which stand out: first, pressures of time, money and work; second, sprawl, suburbanization and commuting; and, third and most importantly, television.⁴¹ Together, they contributed to a culture of privacy in which people had much less opportunity, need or even desire for social engagement. In a complimentary way, Arthur Marwick concluded that "the sixties" saw the wilful overthrow of the former social order and its replacement with a vast collection of much

smaller sub-cultures.42

United Church historian Phyllis Airhart once said A New Creed "sounds sort of '60sish to me."⁴³ In what ways might an appreciation of "the sixties" inform our understanding of A New Creed? It seems that while society as a whole was losing consensus and breaking down, the same thing was happening to the United Church and even to the Committee on Christian Faith. As meeting minutes indicate and as the memories of former participants confirm, there was deep disagreement among committee members on virtually every aspect of their mandate.⁴⁴ Even after years of work on A New Creed, they declared in their final report that, "The impulse that has driven us to discuss new creeds is not so much a sense that we have a new consensus to express as a dissatisfaction with the consensus we have inherited."45 In the context of a diverse denomination, and without a consensus of its own, how did the committee proceed to write a creed for the United Church in "a decade of ferment"? It did so by crafting a text that replaced the goal of corporate confession with that of private profession. "The words and statements used," we read elsewhere in its report, "are suggestive rather than definitive, allowing for them to be filled with personal content by those who say the creed."46 To this day, it is this "suggestive rather than definitive" element of A New Creed that has sustained its popularity in the United Church. The authors of A Song of Faith, who noted a widespread love for A New Creed, also described it as "concise and usefully open-ended."47 Just as society was breaking down and being replaced by smaller sub-cultures in "the sixties," the same thing was happening in the United Church. A New Creed, which was first crafted in response to this cultural crisis and which continues to be popular today, represents in actuality a lack of spiritual consensus in the United Church. It represents a strategy to manage the breakdown of the United Church as a religious, specifically Christian community. The "Appendix" to A Song of Faith, numerous products from the United Church Publishing House⁴⁸ and especially the current liturgical resource – tellingly titled Celebrate God's Presence – each demonstrate the use of A New Creed by various elements in the denomination for this very purpose.

Endnotes

1. A Song of Faith, 17. Emphasis in the original.

- Michael Bourgeois, "Awash in Theology," a lecture given at West Hill United Church, Toronto, 25 February 2007. http://www.vicu.utoronto.ca/AssetFactory.aspx?did=720 (accessed 17 December 2009).
- 3. Marion Best, *Will Our Church Disappear? Strategies for the Renewal of The United Church of Canada* (Winfield, BC: Wood Lake Books, 1994), 54.
- 4. David Bruce, *Jesus 24/7: A Short Course in Faith for the Questing Christian* (Toronto: United Church Publishing House, 2008), 1-3.
- 5. Gretta Vosper, With or Without God: Why the Way We Live Is More Important than What We Believe (Toronto: HarperCollins, 2008), 96. The few histories of A New Creed are brief and part of a broader topic: N. Keith Clifford, "The United Church of Canada and Doctrinal Confession," *Touchstone* 2, no. 2 (May 1984):6-21; William S. Kervin, The Language of Baptism (Lanham, MD: Scarecrow Press, 2003); Peter Gordon White, "Introductory Note" *Reformed Witness Today*, ed. Lukas Vischer (Bern: Evanglische Arbeitstelle Oekumene Schweiz, 1982), 194-95; and Kevin Flatt, "The Evangelical Identity of The United Church of Canada" (Ph.D. diss., McMaster University, 2008), 179-86.
- Meeting Minutes, 11 January 1965, Standing Committee on the Christian Faith fonds, 82.204c-2, United Church of Canada Archives, Toronto, ON (UCCA).
- By 1965, at least two former moderators were publically opposed to reciting the Apostles' Creed. See, for instance, Ernest Howse, *Roses in December: The Autobiography of Ernest Marshall Howse* (Winfield, BC: Wood Lake Books, 1982). In February, *The Observer* published an editorial, "Don't make us recite the Apostles' Creed," 1 February 1965, 10.
- 8. *Creeds: A Report of the Committee on Christian Faith* (Toronto: The United Church of Canada, 1969), 5.
- 9. Personal conversations with Mac Freedman (first and last quotes) and Richard Delorme, 7 December 2009.
- 10. Meeting Minutes, 16 October 1967, Standing Committee on the Christian Faith fonds, 82.204c-2, UCCA. Freeman remembers getting the "Man is not alone" idea from a magazine article by John C. Bennett, of Union Theological Seminary, although Donald Evans always assumed that it came from Abraham Heschel's 1951 book of the same title. Personal conversations with Mac Freeman and Donald Evans, 7 December 2009.

- "A Revised Creed by R. DeLorme based on the original by M. Freeman, November, 1967," Standing Committee on the Christian Faith fonds, 82.204c, 3-41, UCCA. Underlining in the original.
- 12. "Revision of Freeman-DeLorme Creed, by Rev. Angus J. MacQueen," Standing Committee on the Christian Faith fonds, 82.204c, 3-41, UCCA.
- 13. "Some Modern Creeds Discussed: A Preliminary Draft, by R.G. Nodwell," Standing Committee on the Christian Faith fonds, 82.204c, 3-41, UCCA.
- 14. Meeting Minutes, 12 February 1968, Standing Committee on the Christian Faith fonds, 82.204c-2, UCCA.
- 15. Hugh A.A. Rose to Richard H.N. Davidson, 19 March 1968, Standing Committee on the Christian Faith fonds, 82.204c, 1-3, UCCA.
- 16. A similar formula of introduction for A New Creed, "Let us repeat together a contemporary expression of Christian faith . . ." was adopted as well.
- Meeting Minutes, 8 April 1968, Standing Committee on the Christian Faith fonds, 82.204c-2, UCCA.
- Record of Proceedings, 23rd General Council (Toronto: The United Church of Canada, 1968), 56.
- 19. Personal correspondence from Hugh A.A. Rose, 12 December 2009.
- 20. Record of Proceedings, 23rd General Council, 56.
- 21. Never happy with the text, he called the new creed "theologically thin" before going on to say that, "It will have no authority in the church, so we're not getting very excited about it. I wouldn't use it." Ralph Chalmers, "Vague New Creed for Canadians," *Christianity Today*, 30 August 1968, 43.
- 22. *Record of Proceedings*, 23rd General Council, 56.
- 23. "The New Creed' submitted by R.C. Chalmers," Standing Committee on the Christian Faith fonds, 82.204c, 3-41, UCCA.
- 24. Meeting Minutes, 23 September 1968, Standing Committee on the Christian Faith fonds, 82.204c-2, UCCA.
- 25. "A Possible Revision of the Creed' by Donald Evans," Standing Committee on the Christian Faith fonds, 82.204c, 3-41, UCCA. Months before, Evans had shown an early draft to Baum who then reviewed it in *The Ecumenist*. Though complimentary, Baum was disappointed that it did not refer to divine judgment and seemed to allow Canadian Christians go on living, "a comfortable life, possibly in a nice suburb." Baum, "A New Creed," *The Ecumenist*

(July-August 1968) or in Committee on Christian Faith fonds, 82.204c, 3-41, UCCA. Since the September meeting, interestingly, Hugh Rose had written Baum to ask "if he would care to make specific suggestions regarding revision in the proposed creed." Baum replied, however, that he could not, "as he felt it would be inappropriate in his position." Meeting Minutes, 21 October 1968, Standing Committee on the Christian Faith fonds, 82.204c-2, UCCA.

- Meeting Minutes, 21 October 1968, Standing Committee on the Christian Faith fonds, 82.204c-2, UCCA. A French translation was thought better left to the National Committee on French Work.
- Meeting Minutes, 5 November 1968, General Council Executive, United Church of Canada General Council Office fonds: correspondence of the Executive and Sub-Executive, 82.001c, 3, UCCA. Also see Service Book for the Use of the People, 310.
- This change was affirmed by the 27th General Council later that year; see *Record of Proceedings*, 27th General Council (Toronto: The United Church of Canada, 1977), 187-89.
- 29. Meeting Minutes, 21 November 1979, General Council Executive, United Church of Canada General Council Office fonds: correspondence of the Executive and Sub-Executive, 82.001.c, 34, UCCA.
- Meeting Minutes, 19 November 1980, General Council Executive, United Church of Canada General Council Office fonds: correspondence of the Executive and Sub-Executive, 82.001.c, 34, UCCA.
- Record of Proceedings, 35th General Council (Toronto: The United Church of Canada, 1994), 526-27.
- 32. A French translation, Confession de foi de l'Église Unie du Canada, was prepared by the Consistoire Laurentian and published in Voices United (Toronto: United Church Publishing House, 1996), 919.
- 33. Christianity Today, 30 August 1968, 43.
- 34. Clifford, "The United Church of Canada and Doctrinal Confession," 18.
- Edwin Searcy, "The Story of My Conversion," *Touchstone* 27, no. 1 (2009): 38.
- Paul Scott Wilson, "Let Go and Let God," a sermon preached at Eglinton-St. George's United Church, Toronto, 22 November 2009.
- 37. See the text of his sermon in Standing Committee on the Christian Faith fonds, 82.204c, 3-41, UCCA.

- John Burbidge, "The Creed," *The United Church Observer*, 1 February 1969, 18.
- 39. John Webster Grant, *The Church in the Canadian Era* (Burlington, ON: Welch, 1988), 184-204. In any case, there is no debating the decline in "temporal" measures of success for the United Church in others, a decline which began in the 1960s and has continued unchecked since a point made by Sandra Beardsall, "And Whether Pigs Have Wings': The United Church in the 1960s," in *The United Church of Canada: A History*, ed. Don Schweitzer (Waterloo, ON: Wilfrid Laurier Press, 2011).
- Mark A. Noll, "What Happened to Christian Canada?" *Church History* 75, no. 2 (2006): 245-73; and Hugh McLeod, "The Crisis of Christianity in the West: Entering a Post-Christian Era?" in *World Christianities*, *c.1914-c.2000*, ed. Hugh McLeod (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2006), 323-47.
- 41. Robert D. Putnam, *Bowling Alone: The Collapse and Revival of American Community* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2000), 277-84.
- Arthur Marwick, *The Sixties: Cultural Revolution in Britain, France, Italy* and the United States, c.1958-c.1974 (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1998), 10-11.
- 43. Best, Will Our Church Disappear? 54.
- 44. William Kervin also noted such divisions in The Language of Baptism, 185.
- 45. Creeds, 10.
- 46. Creeds, 18.
- 47. A Song of Faith, 11.
- See, for instance, Patricia Wells, "Welcome to The United Church of Canada: A Newcomer's Introduction to A New Creed" (Toronto: United Church Publishing House, 1986-2006).

Breaking the Silence on Suicide and Mental Illness: The Brethren in Christ, 1968-1989

LUCILLE MARR McGill University

In spring 1968 a tragic event catapulted the Brethren in Christ into a deep awareness of mental health issues. Lucille Lady, wife of a prominent church leader in the denomination, chose to end her life while her husband Jesse was out conducting a Bible Study. The couple lived in Upland, California, but with their public profile Lucille Lady's suicide would impact not only their large kin network, but the denomination at large. Lucille came from a large family descended from a line of noted church leaders. Her grandfather Henry Davidson had begun the denomination's periodical *The Evangelical Visitor* in 1870, nearly a century before Lucille's death.¹ His daughter, Lucille's aunt Frances Davidson, had been the first to respond to the Brethren in Christ call to world missions in that same era.² Lucille herself had worked beside her husband in his roles as pastor, professor, college president, evangelist, bishop and missionary.³

Whether the act of an individual holding public influence or of one less well-known, suicide leaves an indelible mark on those left behind.⁴ And yet, most often those who have endured the pain of mental illness – whether they have chosen to end it or to continue in unspeakable anguish – have suffered in silence. Stigma, shunning and shame have all deepened the pain experienced by both the large number of North Americans who have suffered from mental health issues and their families.⁵ Statistics from some twenty years after Lucille Lady chose to end her suffering suggest that up to twenty-five percent of American families have experienced mental illness.⁶ In Ontario at that time, nineteen percent of individuals

Historical Papers 2011: Canadian Society of Church History

between fifteen and sixty-four years of age suffered from psychiatric problems, with only one quarter of those seeking help.⁷ Indeed, in 1976 suicide was known to be the tenth leading cause of death in the United States.⁸ In light of these statistics, Lucille Lady's decision to break the silence around her illness seems all the more momentous. Her and her husband Jesse's public roles confronted their families and others in the Brethren in Christ constituency with the deep but silent pain suffered by many.

In this essay I outline the Brethren in Christ response to Lucille Lady's breaking the silence regarding her struggles by surveying various ways the denomination attempted to inform, to educate, and to theologize on the matter of mental illness. After a brief introduction to the denomination's roots, I shall offer some observations regarding Lucille's funeral service. Following that, I will survey *The Evangelical Visitor* in the years following her death, the denomination's General Conference records, and *Shalom! A Journal for the Practice of Reconciliation*. We shall see how the denomination took a stance contrary to the evangelical right that named suicide a "sin," and challenged beliefs formerly held by some that holiness had the potential to lead to perfection. On the issue of mental health, the Brethren in Christ turned to their Anabaptist roots as they sought the potential of healing found in the midst of the body of Christ.

The denomination emerged in Lancaster County, Pennsylvania, in the latter 1780s with a baptism in the Susquehanna River. Its roots were in Anabaptism and German Pietism.9 A century later the Brethren in Christ would also be influenced by Weslevan Holiness and its "doctrine of Christian perfection."¹⁰ While sharing with their Mennonite co-religionists a strict nonconformity during the first half of the twentieth century, the Brethren in Christ also embraced Wesleyanism's doctrine of second-work holiness. At the same time, they placed an increasing emphasis on the role of higher education and expanded their mission outreach from North America to the Rhodesias (now Zambia and Zimbabwe), India and Japan.¹¹ World War II would bring them into close relationship with various Mennonite groups as they worked together to negotiate conscientious objection privileges and came to support the work of the Mennonite Central Committee (MCC).¹² The post-war era would see dramatic changes with a radical decision to create a new "self-image or identity" that would bring the Brethren in Christ "closer to the main stream of contemporary evangelicalism represented by the National Association of Evangelicals and the National Holiness Association."13

It was during these years of denominational reinventing that some members of the Brethren in Christ were also confronted with the reality that a deep faith did not necessarily provide a full antidote for those living with mental illness. In a letter sent to family and friends a month after Lucille Lady's passing, her husband Jesse, a much-loved Bible teacher and holiness preacher, wrote:

I did realize that she was mentally depressed as well as physically sick, but as I look back now I think I did not realize how really serious it was. She was up and around most of the time. She did her housework in a cheerful spirit. She put on a brave front, for she did not want me to worry.

He continued, recalling how on the day of her passing,

when she got up she remarked, "Jesse, I just feel I can't face another day." Being an optomist [sic], I said, "Lucille, of course you can; the Lord has always taken care of us!" We had prayer together, and she seemed relieved. We both ate a good breakfast. After breakfast we had a second period of worship together... she seemed refreshed and remarked, "I feel much relaxed and better."

Divulging for the first time to most of their circle that Lucille had struggled with depression for fifteen years, that she had repeatedly sought medical attention, and that she had been at times suicidal, Jesse revealed: "I lived under the shadow of knowing it could happen, but never really thought it would happen . . .Tears flow unbidden, but I am sure she is better off, and I can never question the purposes of God."¹⁴ The letter must have been therapeutic for Jesse to write, and may have brought some comfort to their extensive kinship circle and faith community.

Indeed, Jesse's colleague Arthur Climenhaga, who had served as bishop both in Zimbabwe and in California, had walked with the couple through the darkness of earlier suicide attempts. He now would set the stage by speaking eloquently at Lucille's funeral. Based on the assessment of her medical doctor Owen Alderfer, who was also a member of their faith community, Climenhaga had insisted that Lucille could not have been responsible for her action. As Climenhaga later put it, his decision to use his spiritual authority as church leader to preach her into heaven provided direction for the denomination.¹⁵

Climenhaga's resonant tone was powerful and convincing as he read

out the following affirmation of Lucille Lady's Christian walk at her funeral service. It must have provided great consolation for Jesse and others:

I shall remember our Sister Lucille Lady as a former missionary colleague spending the resources of her life in Rhodesia, Africa. As one whose passion for missions was expressed more recently in the co-founding of the Women's Missionary Prayer Circle newsletter for the Western Conferences of the Brethren in Christ Churches' World Wide Mission, as one whose active will was ever and always her utmost for the Lord's highest, she has gone, and her going is one which we commit to the Lord, the righteous judge of all. Illness, with all its results, is known to the Lord Jesus Christ, who redeems that person, who actively accepts him as Lord and Saviour, in life, and death. O Death, where is thy sting? O Grave, where is thy victory? The sting of death is sin, and the strength of sin is the Law. But thanks be onto God, who giveth the victory, through our Lord Jesus Christ.¹⁶

In the aftermath of Lucille Lady's funeral, Bishop Arthur Climenhaga continued his pastoral response through the denomination's paper, *The Evangelical Visitor*, which Lucille's grandfather had begun nearly a century earlier. Climenhaga was editor of pastoral concerns and within two months of her death, he would place an excerpt from *Where to Go for Help* published a decade earlier by Southern Baptist educator Wayne Oates. The piece reflected Oates' vision of bringing together the secular field of psychology and pastoral care: "Ministers have always been confidants of their people in the intimate crises of their lives," Oates wrote.¹⁷ "Even though people for a while began to turn to secular counsellors rather than to ministers, there is good evidence that this tide has begun to turn."¹⁸

In response to this crisis in the family of a respected leader with whom he had worked closely, Arthur Climenhaga attempted to divert such tragedies in the future. An inset, simply entitled HELP!, clearly stated the dilemma, inviting both individuals who might be struggling to seek support, and pastors and others in helping professions to respond with compassion:

At times the cry for help comes through loud and clear leaving no doubt that help is needed urgently. At other times the call for help is less obvious and may be disguised or oblique. Many times the plea for help may not be definitely recognized by the person involved, but felt or detected by the listener. There is so much which needs to be said in this area of human need by way of giving encouragement to seek help early, and also where to seek it.¹⁹

We do not know how people responded. *The Visitor*, as the paper was known in Brethren in Christ circles, was silent on mental health concerns for a time. However, two and a half years after Jesse Lady's death, a related article appeared. Penned by a Presbyterian minister, it might have been telling the Ladys' story. Under the pseudonym Jim Bryan, this pastor told the story of his journey in which he walked with his wife in her struggle with mental illness. Writing with pathos and conviction, the author charged: ". . . the church has failed in her healing and educational ministry."²⁰

The Brethren in Christ responded to the challenge to attend to mental health concerns triggered by Lucille Lady's death through a Commission on Peace and Justice formed in July 1970.²¹ When the denomination's General Conference mandated the newly established Commission to prepare a position paper on "The Church, War and Respect for Human Life," suicide took centre stage.²² This dark blot was explored alongside studies of abortion, alcohol, and tobacco. Roger Sider, a Brethren in Christ professor of Psychiatry at Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine in Baltimore, Maryland, took on the challenge of helping the denomination come to terms with the devastating effects of suicide in its midst. In a paper boldly entitled "Suicide," presented to the denomination's General Conference in July 1976, Sider showed sensitivity to the unresolved grief still festering, while addressing two theological questions within the context of the evangelicalism and holiness doctrine that influenced Brethren in Christ thinking: "What ought to be the message of the church regarding suicide?" Sider asked. Bringing the denomination to its Anabaptist roots, he queried: "How can the brotherhood respond to this tragedy preventively and redemptively [sic]?"²³

While pointing out that the Bible nowhere explicitly condemns it, Sider noted that "suicide is usually regarded as a violation of the sixth commandment (Exodus 20:13) and, therefore is a sin." Here was the dilemma: "It is the persistence of acts of suicide among those who may have lived for decades as genuinely committed Christians that constitutes the most troubling aspect of the problem. Hearing of the death by suicide of a Christian brother or sister," he acknowledged, "we are deeply distressed, our reason fails to provide answers and our faith is tested."24

Sider set out to fill the gap in "evangelical theology" that, while it lacked formal writing on this subject, held a view which he insisted was unhelpful, even devastating. In his words, "the common opinion is that suicide is a simple act of will, in violation of God's command and therefore sinful . . . Moreover, since it is an irreversible act which precludes repentance, the soul of the suicide is believed to be doomed." Turning to theologian Karl Barth, Sider challenged this perspective: "there is grave danger in making judgements [sic] regarding the suicide of another believer," he insisted. "We may know little of the severity of affliction" that he or she experiences. In Barthian theology, Sider maintained,

there is no need to regard suicide as unforgiveable. Inasmuch as God's grace is sufficient for all sin and there are many ways in which a Christian may die without having repented of a particular sin it is unnecessary to place the sin of suicide in a special category.²⁵

Sider then proceeded to challenge the doctrine of perfectionism emerging from the holiness beliefs held by some among the Brethren in Christ, including the Ladys themselves. Acknowledging that suicide is "the legacy of sin," he pointed out that it is one in which "we can scarcely expect complete victory." Personal responsibility varies: it may be "rebellion against God;" but it could also have been the result of mental or physical illness, childhood traumas or – and here was the rub – "failure of a congregation to come to the support of those in need."²⁶

Having challenged evangelical and holiness thinking, Sider used New Testament language emerging from the denomination's Anabaptist roots to encourage the church, the "Body of Christ," to "be sensitive to the needs of its members," whether elderly, widowed, divorced, or mentally ill. Citing Roman 12: 4-8, he asked: "Is our faith strong enough to believe that every member of the body of Christ is necessary for the optimal functioning of the church and has a contribution to make for which no one else is uniquely suited?" Sider challenged the church to support surviving family members and to look at their own "failures" in being "sufficiently helpful." He encouraged congregations "to be the first to bring the healing of solace and comfort through supportive relationships."²⁷

Sider ended this challenge to mainstream evangelicalism and perfectionist doctrine with several suggestions foundational to a theology of mental health. First, he insisted, it is important to understand that "suicidal wishes" are understandable when the load is "too heavy to carry." Second, he pointed out, "[i]t would appear to be both unscriptural and insensitive to teach that the Christian never is tempted to take his own life." Rather, suicide is often "evidence of overwhelming stress."²⁸ In words reminiscent of their Anabaptist heritage, Sider concluded his study by reminding his audience that the Body of Christ held a key role in providing understanding and support for those who struggled.

Over the following years, Sider's ideas were reflected in a variety of articles published in the denomination's *Evangelical Visito*r and a newsletter that emerged in 1980 out of a consultation on peace education held in Grantham, Pennsylvania.²⁹ The acknowledgement of Harriet Bicksler, the newsletter's editor, of her own struggles with anxiety and depression and how she sought help through psychotherapy, set the stage for *Shalom's* goal of healing and wholeness. Along with the more public questions of militarism and racism, issues of mental health, addiction, sexual abuse, homosexuality and other struggles would be explored during the next thirty years of publication.³⁰

As Rowland Shank concluded in his 1990 discussion on "Barriers to Psychotherapy for Christians," much still needed to be done "to destigmatize psychology and mental health treatment for Christians."³¹ Pieces such as Roger Massie's "Am I Going Crazy?" Glenn A. Robitaille's "Ministry to the Mentally III," Jeremy Ritch's "Dealing with the Stigma of Mental Health," and Faithe Zercher's "A Sense of Belonging for People with Mental Illness," would continue to challenge thinking about mental illness.³² Indeed, this forum where readers could be deeply honest and reflect theologically about the stigma, the shunning, and struggle to trust in God during these difficult times, became an important aspect of *Shalom's* ministry towards peace and reconciliation.

In the 1980s *The Visitor* began to publish materials made available by a variety of Mennonite mental health agencies including Mennonite Mental Health Services, Mennonite Mutual Aid and MCC Canada's Mental Health Concerns Program.³³ Reviewing the inspiration for mental health care rooted in the service of conscientious objectors during World War II, these articles challenged "fear and ignorance." They encouraged Mennonites and Brethren in Christ to include mental health in their practice of Menno Simons' call to "true evangelical faith."³⁴ Indeed, members were challenged to be as ready to help people with mental health concerns as they would be with those who suffered physically. As Carl Kreider explained it,

if I know someone who feels depressed, I often do little for them. Intellectually, I know mental health is just as important as physical health; that mental illness often leads to physical ills that are genuine, not just imagined. The hurt of mental illness may be just as profound as the pain of a physical injury, and unfortunately, the duration may be much longer. I know these facts in my mind – but so often I fail to react concretely to them.³⁵

For the Brethren in Christ, an essential part of their exposing and exploring mental health concerns were theological reflections intent on reframing the doctrine of perfectionism. In "Contemplating Wholeness," for instance, Andrea Harrison queried: "Where in the Bible does it say that people born of the Spirit have total immunity?" Are people challenged with "spiritual battles," anger, menopausal hormones, resentments ... necessarily in a wrong relationship with God?" Reminding readers that Jesus ministered to a variety of needs and broken people, and that the apostle Paul "acknowledged the complexity of human nature in Roman 7-8," Harrison framed an alternate paradigm to perfectionist thinking.³⁶ Her suggestion that "[t]he battle ground of inner struggle is one place where we can learn of God's grace and power" paralleled the language being used in wider Mennonite circles, as is illustrated in Mennonite Central Committee Canada's Mental Health Concerns director Travis Reimer's admonishment to congregations to "[p]ray that God will give your congregation a vision of the church as a therapeutic community of faith:" As he put it,

We who were no people are now the people of God. Our disgrace is removed. We have been called and enabled to care. Regarding brokenness, we know we cannot be saved unless we come in brokenness to the cross. Each succeeding step of discipleship reiterates our fracturedness, hence Christians can empathize with broken people.³⁷

The Evangelical Visitor was also a place where professionals took the opportunity to publicize their questions about their work in the contemporary mental health movement. In an address to the 37th annual dinner meeting of Philhaven Hospital in Mount Gretna, Pennsylvania, for instance, Roger Sider critiqued the "tremendous growth of egocentricity in our society."³⁸ "We need to recover a professional moral vision which will enable us to confront our patients in love when sin masquerades as sickness, and when immersion in self eclipses the acknowledgment of responsibility to others," he insisted.³⁹ Claiming the efficacy of the Anabaptist tradition, he underscored his theological reflections by reminding his audience that "the image of 'Christ the servant' requires that we not follow, but lead in modeling professional servanthood."⁴⁰

Indeed, servanthood was demonstrated in concrete ways. Take the Lancaster Brethren in Christ congregation, for instance. During these years, its Sunday school program mirrored concerns voiced by Mennonite Mental Health Services with the establishment of a Sunday school class for developmentally disabled people.⁴¹ By 1985, between thirty and forty people were arriving at the congregation's doors from their respective group homes on Sunday mornings. Reflecting MCC's vision of accepting these folk as members, the Lancaster congregation baptized those who requested it.

Another example featured in *The Visitor* was Paxton Street Home in Harrisburg, Pennsylvania. This institution, which emerged in 1982 as a result of encouragement by the Mennonite Mental Health Association, would develop a strong witness with Christian-based housing for people suffering from mental health challenges.⁴² As Dona Marchant, who identified herself as suffering from manic depression, put it, "I found I was full of dark, ugly things psychiatry couldn't tell me what to do with. They sure helped me find them, though." Having worn out most of her friends, she became isolated. Her pastor offered spiritual support and guidance and a support group. In her words, "[o]nly in the body of Christ I discovered that it is OK to be different."⁴³

From the sources used, it is impossible to quantify the results of the efforts made by Brethren in Christ leadership to bring the stigma and pain of mental illness into the light. The most that can be said is that during the decades following Lucille Lady's sudden and tragic death, the denomination took seriously the challenges of mental illness.⁴⁴ The silence under which she and countless others suffered was broken.⁴⁵ This research also suggests a humility amongst Brethren in Christ leaders as they encouraged a shift in doctrine and theological thinking from one that promoted the ideal of Wesleyan perfectionism to one grounded in the reality of human sin and brokenness and the potential of healing in relationship-building and reconciliation necessary in Menno Simons' vision of "True Evangelical Faith."

Endnotes

- Carlton O. Wittlinger, *Quest for Piety and Obedience* (Nappanee, IN: Evangel Press, 1978), 259.
- 2. Morris Sider has told this story in *Nine Portraits: Brethren in Christ Biographical Sketches* (Nappanee, IN: Evangel Press, 1978), 159-214.
- 3. I have told this story in "Writing a Woman's Life: Lucille Brechbill Lady (1910-1968)," *Brethren in Christ History and Life* 33 (2010): 3-50.
- 4. Carla Fine, *No Time to Say Goodbye: Surviving the Suicide of a Loved One* (New York: Doubleday, 1997), 192ff.
- Travis Reimer, "When You Care Enough," *Evangelical Visitor* (May 1989):
 3; Esther Manuel Bergen, "Who's Holding On?" *Evangelical Visitor* (May 1989):
 6-7; Conversation with Margaret Ward, 23 July 2010; see also "Writing a Woman's Life," 35-38.
- 6. Reimer, "When You Care Enough," 2.
- Scott Simmie and Julia Nunes, *The Last Taboo: A Survival Guide to Mental Health Care in Canada* (Toronto: McClelland & Stewart Ltd, 2001), 71-72.
- Roger Sider, "Suicide," Study Papers on Suicide, Alcohol and Tobacco, Abortion. Commission on Peace and Social Concerns Brethren in Christ Church. Submitted to General Conference (July 1976). Brethren in Christ Historical Library and Archives, Grantham, PA (hereafter BCHLA).
- 9. Wittlinger, Quest for Piety and Obedience, 1-12.
- 10. Wittlinger, Quest for Piety and Obedience, 227.
- 11. For the development of these eras, see Wittlinger, *Quest for Piety and Obedience*.
- 12. Wittlinger, *Quest for Piety and Obedience*, 378ff. For the Ontario story see my *The Transforming Power of a Century: Mennonite Central Committee and its Evolution in Ontario* (Kitchener, ON: Pandora Press/Herald Press, 2003).
- 13. Wittlinger, Quest for Piety and Obedience, 476.
- 14. Jesse Lady to Relatives and Friends, 4 June 1968. Copy in possession of author.
- 15. Arthur Climenhaga, interviewed by the author, 31 May 2002, Grantham, PA.

- 16. Arthur Climenhaga, on tape of Lucille Lady funeral, 7 May 1968. Copy in possession of the author.
- 17. The Evangelical Visitor misspelt Oates name as "Oats." "The Pastor as Counselor," was excerpted from Oates, Where to Go for Help (Philadelphia, PA: The Westminister Press, 1957), 13-37, and appeared in the Evangelical Visitor (15 July 1968): 9. For a biographical sketch, see Dr. Wayne E. Oates, "A Living Legacy," http://www.oates.org/learn-more/wayne-oates-legacy and "Wayne Oates," Wikipedia, http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Wayne_Oates (accessed May 2011).
- 18. Oates, cited in "The Pastor as Counselor," 9.
- 19. Oates, cited in "The Pastor as Counselor," 9.
- Jim Bryan, "The Church and Mental Illness," *Evangelical Visitor* (25 November 1970): 14.
- 21. General Conference of the Brethren in Christ Minutes, July 1970, BCHLA.
- 22. General Conference of the Brethren in Christ, Study Papers, July 1976. BCHLA.
- General Conference of the Brethren in Christ, Study Papers, July 1976, 1. BCHLA.
- 24. General Conference of the Brethren in Christ, Study Papers, July 1976, 3, BCHLA.
- 25. General Conference of the Brethren in Christ, Study Papers, July 1976, 4, BCHLA.
- 26. General Conference of the Brethren in Christ, Study Papers, July 1976, 4, BCHLA. Nearly thirty-five years later, Sider confided to the author: "I would write the article somewhat differently today; in particular to stress the importance of the biological roots of depression. A wealth of research in the neural sciences, genetics and epidemiology has established the primacy of biological factors in the etiology of depression. This is not to say that psychological and sociological theories of depression do not have validity. Rather that these factors do not usually, by themselves, cause depression but exert their effect in biologically vulnerable individuals. Further that, in cases of severe biological predisposition, depression, even of suicidal intensity, may occur in the absence of overwhelming stress or loss." Roger Sider to the author, electronic mail, 13 November 2010.
- General Conference of the Brethren in Christ, Study Papers, July 1976, 5, BCHLA.

- General Conference of the Brethren in Christ, Study Papers, July 1976, 5, BCHLA.
- Report of the Commission on Peace and Social Concerns, Brethren in Christ General Conference Minutes, July 1976, 99; and *Peace and Justice Newsletter*, January 1980, 1.
- 30. See the editorial in Shalom! (Winter 1990): 1.
- 31. Rowland Shank, Jr., "Barriers to Pscyhotherapy," Shalom! (Winter 1990): 7.
- Roger Massie, "Am I Going Crazy?" Shalom! (Winter 1990): 5, 11; Glenn A. Robitaille, "Ministry to the Mentally Ill," Shalom! (Winter 1990): 1-2; Jeremy Ritch, "Dealing with the Stigma of Mental Health" (Winter 2010): 8; and Faithe Zercher, "A Sense of Belonging for People with Mental Illness" (Summer 1995): 10.
- 33. Katie Funk Wiebe, "These, too, belong to the body," Evangelical Visitor (January 1985), 11-13; also see Ruth Heisey and Josephine Frey, "Inasmuch," Evangelical Visitor (January 1985), 8-10; Carl Kreider, "Our Ups and Downs," Evangelical Visitor (October 1987), 2-3; Steve Thiessen, "MHS Challenges Churches to Stand by Those Who are Mentally III," Evangelical Visitor (November 1988), 20.
- 34. Thiessen, "MHS Challenges Churches," 20; Reimer, "When You Care Enough," 2.
- 35. Kreider, "Our Ups and Downs," 2.
- Andrea Harrison, "Contemplating Wholeness," *Evangelical Visitor* (October 1987): 6.
- 37. Reimer, "When You Care Enough," 3.
- Sider, "A Christian view: Ethical and Economic Challenges in Mental Health Care," *Evangelical Visitor* (October 1987): 5.
- 39. Sider, "A Christian View," 8.
- 40. Sider, "A Christian View," 9.
- Katie Funk Wiebe, "These, too, Belong to the Body," *Evangelical Visitor* (January 1985): 11-12.
- 42. General Conference Minutes, 1982, BCHLA; Carolyn Kimmel, "Extending ARMS of Compassion," *Evangelical Visitor* (March/April 2001): 8-9.
- 43. Marchant, "It's Not OK to be Different?" Evangelical Visitor (May 1989): 9.

- 44. Kreider, "Our Ups and Downs," 2.
- See Teresa Iles, *All Sides of the Subject: Women and Biography* (New York: Teachers College Press, 1992); and Phyllis Chelser *Women and Madness*, rev. ed. (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2005) on breaking silences around women's mental health.

Understanding John Wesley's Complicated Wickedness

MICHAEL TAPPER Saint Paul University

At a recent Edinburgh 2010 assembly honouring the centenary of the World Missionary Conference, a thousand international delegates gathered in Scotland to listen as John Senamu, the Archbishop of York, issued a common call to mission. In his plenary address, Senamu stated, "Disturbed by the asymmetries and imbalances of power that divide and trouble us in church and world, we are called to repentance, to critical reflection on systems of power, and to accountable use of power structures."¹ Senamu's remarks resonate with contemporary sociologists and theologians calling the church to recognize and deal with social sin. Yet, sinful social structures are not new phenomena. After briefly advancing a contemporary definition of social sin, this paper will seek to explore how this concept has been understood in the life and thought of Methodist leader, John Wesley.

Social Sin: A Definition

In recent decades, Canadian Catholic theologian Gregory Baum has been a harbinger in discussion regarding social sin. In his seminal work, *Religion and Alienation*, Baum introduces the term "social sin" to describe concealed and institutionalized pathogens embedded in dominant societal structures. His analysis of social sin begins with an identification of dehumanizing trends embedded within formational contexts and traditions.² Living in a world marred by human wickedness, the potential exists for individuals to accept destructive habits embedded in social,

Historical Papers 2011: Canadian Society of Church History

political, economic, and religious institutions.³ Additionally, by embracing harmful ideologies, Baum argues that we commonly legitimize forms of social sin that serve to protect the power and privilege of society's dominant individuals and structures.⁴ Baum contends that social sin is further characterized by a menacing false consciousness through which "people involve themselves collectively in destructive action as if they were doing the right thing."⁵ By both subordinating and oppressing members of society, this self-delusion exacerbates cruel and unjust behaviour.⁶ Finally, social sin is comprised of the collective decisions, exemplified in laws, policies, and norms that provide the reinforcement for certain injustices to be embraced without any volition.⁷

Social Sin in Wesley's Era

Baum's definition of social sin functions as an analytical tool in discerning some significant societal concerns in eighteenth-century Britain. While this period represented the dawning of a new age in which Enlightenment rationale provided tremendous possibilities for some, eighteenth-century Britain saw the emergence of various dehumanizing trends, some of which still persist.⁸ In particular, harmful class stratification and destructive treatment of the working poor exemplify two societal injustices. Hungarian economist Karl Polanyi describes the devastating situation in the latter half of the 1700s by noting, "It happened for the first time that a boom in trade was remarked to have been accompanied by signs of growing distress of the poor."⁹

In addition to dehumanizing trends, an ideology of individualism served self-interest, created aspects of alienation, and reinforced unjust systems. Alexis de Tocqueville, an important early nineteenth-century thinker, observed that a "new individualism" fueled the Industrial Revolution and separated people from their environment.¹⁰ In similar fashion, German sociologist Ferdinand Töennies, expressed concern that the autonomous spirit surrounding this era gave way to *gesellschaft* – the alienation of people from each other.¹¹

False consciousness is also observable during this period in Britain. As society promoted increased personal comfort and capital gain, members of the upper classes demonstrated a false consciousness that prevented them from seeing how their actions subordinated others. From an affluent perspective, the plight of the poor was commonly viewed as either the will of God or the result of poor morals and behaviour among the lower
classes.¹² Yet, a false consciousness typified those in the oppressed working classes as well.¹³ Surrounded by hopelessness, pain, and deplorable employee conditions, the working poor became increasingly anesthetized to the oppression they themselves endured.¹⁴

Baum's final factor in social sin, harmful collective decisions, was also a sociological phenomenon in eighteenth-century Britain. Those in authoritative positions of employment used ruthless institutional decision making to dehumanize people in the lower strata of society. Those in the ascending classes, who wanted to take advantage of the economic climate, were able to influence decisions and increase their power, wealth, comfort, and overall standard of living. Two examples, child labour and enclosure acts, demonstrate how destructive trends, ideology, and false consciousness were perpetuated via dehumanizing institutional and collective decisions.¹⁵

Obviously, this brief application of Baum's model to an eighteenthcentury context is by no means exhaustive. Still, the historical landscape of Britain in the mid-to-late eighteenth century offers considerable sociological evidence resonant with Baum's fourfold descriptor of social sin. Dehumanizing trends concerning societal stratification and treatment of the poor were firmly embedded into the context of this industrializing society. These trends were fueled by an ideology that championed the individual and blinded both the oppressed and oppressor. Further, collective decisions endorsed by institutional leaders exacerbated problems and perpetuated the social sin implanted in the structures and organizations of the eighteenth century.

Wesley and Social Sin

Having considered the pervasiveness of social sin in eighteenthcentury Britain, another question can be raised: How did Wesley handle this phenomenon? As this section will seek to show, some ambiguity exists both within Wesley himself and among historical scholars regarding his ability to address the complexities of social evil. Some scholars argue that he served as a shining model for his age, and was able to critique successfully the structured complexities of social sin. Others, however, are more cautious in their appraisal. They express concern that his response to systematic evil was overly simplistic, individualistic, and, in some cases, more damaging than constructive.

Wesley on Dehumanizing Trends

A disregard toward the poor by members of the upper classes serves as an example of an eighteenth century destructive social trend. In response to this dehumanizing trend, proponents of Wesley suggest he was a voice for the marginalized and underprivileged. For example, after observing the way the poor were being oppressed in his day, he preached a sermon entitled, "On Divine Providence," in which he remarked, "[i]t is hard, indeed, to comprehend this; nay, it is hard to believe it, considering the *complicated wickedness* and the *complicated misery* [emphasis added], which we see on every side."¹⁶ As he addressed the problem of poverty, in the midst of gross prosperity among the affluent British population, it became commonplace for Wesley to refer to "complicated wickedness" and "complicated villainy" as descriptors for the problematic social deadness, greed, and general disrespect for human life he observed around him.¹⁷ Beyond merely speaking against these injustices, Wesley also acted to alleviate the burden forced upon the lower members of society. Some Wesley scholars, such as Christina Pohl, argue he was a lively pursuer of employment for those who were unemployed. For example, when work was in short supply, he initiated cottage industries in activities such as cotton processing and knitting.¹⁸

Wesley also attacked the injustices of class stratification that, he argued, did not merely neglect, but actually promoted poverty. One of his most consistent assaults against the stratifying trends he observed came in the form of a critique against the accumulated wealth and property he observed in the upper classes of society.¹⁹ To ignore the plight of the poor while accumulating wealth and spending it on unnecessary things represented an injustice that significantly distressed Wesley. To those who spent money, for example, on "elegant" clothing and "delicate" food, he wrote, "[y]ou bind your own hands. You make it impossible for you to do that good which otherwise you might. So that you injure the poor in the same proportion as you poison your own soul . . . And so this wasting of thy Lord's goods is an instance of *complicated wickedness* [emphasis added]; since hereby thy poor brother perisheth, for whom Christ died."²⁰

Perhaps his most direct commentary on stratification was expressed in "Thoughts upon the Present Scarcity of Provisions." Supporters of Wesley argue that this short editorial offers a convincing example of his critical dealing of poverty, unemployment, and social stratification.²¹ He began this commentary by asking rhetorically, "Why are thousands of people starving, perishing for want, in every part of the nation . . . Now why is this? Why have all these nothing to eat? Because they have nothing to do. The plain reason why they have no meat is, because they have no work."²² From this, Wesley attempted to provide answers for the rising unemployment rate, arguing that high food and land costs and taxes were largely to blame.²³ He further indicted those in the ascending classes who were living luxuriously at the expense of others. Wesley wrote:

Another cause (the most terrible of all, and the most destructive both of personal and social happiness) why not only beef, mutton, and pork, but all kinds of victuals, are so dear, is luxury. What can stand against this? Will it not waste and destroy all that nature can produce? If a person of quality will boil down three dozen of neat's tongues, to make two or three quarts of soup (and so proportionably in other things), what wonder that provisions fail? Only look into the kitchens of the great, the nobility and gentry, almost without exception; (considering withal that "the tow of the peasant tread upon the heel of the courtier;") and when you have observed the amazing waste which is made there, you will no longer wonder at the scarcity, and consequently dearness, of the things which they use so much art to destroy.²⁴

Thus, while it has been held by some that the Protestant work ethic adversely contributed to the development of a stratified, capitalistic society, supporters of Wesley contend that he served as an exception to this attitude. His strong language leads some to herald him as a robust representative for the poor within an ascending populace embracing dreams associated with the glory of newfound capitalism.

Despite these accolades, however, other scholars believe he did not go far enough in his critique of dehumanizing trends that privileged the rich at the expense of the lower class members of society. Argentinian Methodist José Bonino, for example, argues that Wesley's solutions to the complex social problems of poverty and stratification were, by today's standards at least, far too simplistic. In fact, he interprets Wesley's article, "Thoughts on the Present Scarcity of Provisions," as an attempt to exemplify his reductionist tendencies and inability to fully understand the more systematic and complex aspects of evil in his day.²⁵ Bonino posits, "[h]is attempt to work with hard data, statistics, prices, and market conditions is extraordinary for a religious leader. But when he attempts to find causes and remedies, he remains totally within the premises of the mercantilist system and completely unaware of the structural causes of the crises."²⁶

Furthermore, there are those who contend Wesley's inability to see the complex nature of the social problems around him ultimately prevented those in the lower social classes from addressing their deeprooted problems and led them to accept their role in society without adequately challenging "the rules of the game."27 Detractors of Wesley refer to the Halévy thesis for this argument.²⁸ French philosopher and historian Elie Halévy asserted that Britain's avoidance of civil revolution was correlated to the suppression that emerging British Methodism invoked upon the general population in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries. He concluded, "England was spared the revolution toward which the contradictions in her polity and economy might otherwise have led her, through the stabilizing influence of evangelical religion, particularly Methodism . . . The despair of the working class was the raw material to which Methodist doctrine and discipline gave a shape."29 In other words, it is argued Wesley birthed a movement so conservatively numbing that liberating and revolutionary impulses were minimized while nonviolent and politically accommodating positions were internalized in their place.

Thus, while some scholars consider Wesley to have effectively dealt with the destructive social trends of poverty and stratification, we must also acknowledge there are those who consider his approach on these issues to have been less than ideal and even detrimental in dealing with contextual social sin. I make no attempt to shy away from this ambiguity. Still, as we consider the diagnostic tools at Wesley's disposal and the unchecked optimism concerning human advancement in the eighteenth century, I am inclined to argue that Wesley's approach to dehumanizing trends, though not flawless, had some redeeming qualities.

Wesley on an Ideology of Individualism

Those who claim Wesley adequately addressed the ideological individualism that characterized the early British Industrial Revolution interpret his writings as evidencing a soteriology focused on the atoning work of Christ for all humanity. They argue his words and actions typified a constant battle against the increasingly individualistic focus of modern economic thought.³⁰ In his sermon, "Fourth Discourse upon Our Lord's Sermon on the Mount," for example, he remarked, "Christianity is

essentially a social religion; and that to turn it into a solitary one, is to destroy it . . . When I say this is essentially a social religion, I mean not only that it cannot subsist so well, but that it cannot subsist at all, without society – without living and conversing with other men."³¹ From this, it is argued that Wesley clearly insisted upon a form of Christianity that makes a clear connection between a relationship with God and a relationship with fellow human beings. Referring to the social ethics of Wesley's doctrine of sanctification, economist Thomas Madron writes:

The love of which Wesley speaks is completely inclusive, extending to all classes and states of people . . . The doctrine of perfection was at once profoundly theological and ethical, which led his thinking into the problems of political and social reform. The love concept was first a social concept, rather than an individualistic one, and as such led to social and political criticism.³²

Nonetheless, Wesley has been criticized by others who consider his philosophies and actions firmly entrenched within eighteenth-century ideological individualism. While prepared to concede that he spoke of social holiness, some still criticize Wesley for possessing an anthropology that was incurably individualistic and incapable of dealing with the complexity of social sin.³³ Wesley scholar Rupert E. Davies argues that "salvation for Wesley concerned an individual's personal life and personal relations, first with God and then with neighbors and friends and fellow Christians. This was as far as Wesley looked for the whole self."³⁴

A close scrutiny of his words also reveals that his understanding of the human predicament reflects a convenient arrangement of terms (e.g., social religion) that ultimately describes sin, manifested in social expression, as little more than a projection of individual sins.³⁵ Thus, critics argue that while his doctrine of holiness was social in the narrow sense (i.e. it related persons with one another), it still suffered from the influence of a contextual ideology in which the individual, in the end, is the primary focus.³⁶ Methodist scholar Theodore R. Weber notes:

There is nothing in Wesley of the notion that the individual is a societal epiphenomenon, a cog in the machine, a drop in the ocean of liquid society. Nor, conversely, is there anything to suggest belief in the concept of social as a person, with unified organs of reason and will i.e. the presuppositions of personal responsibility. Neither does one find in Wesley a concept of collective guilt of the kind necessary

to make the transfer. He knows that the people collectively are guilty, and he tells them so, but they are guilty of a collection of various types of sins; they are not guilty of acting wrongly with one mind and will as a solidary people.³⁷

Any attempt, then, to provide an analysis of Wesley's treatment of the prominent individualistic mindset of his time must take into account the conflicting views regarding his effectiveness, message, and legacy on this issue. I prefer not to shy away from these inconsistencies. We cannot deny the potential impact that a culture obsessed with individual, human agency had upon Wesley any more than we can deny this influencing fixation among us today. Nonetheless, I argue it can be said he was among the very few theologians in his day that made attempts, at the very least, to consider the social aspect of both the Christian faith and societal norms. In that respect, I believe there are significant qualities in Wesley's thought to address what is called social sin today.

Wesley on False Consciousness

Inevitably, any assessment of false consciousness in Wesley's day leads us into the realm of an analysis of his hamartiology. Those who suggest he dealt adequately with the blinding nature of social sin are also prone to argue that his longest single essay and only explicit doctrinal opus is a strong defense of the doctrine of original sin.³⁸ This 1757 essay was, in part, a response to the claims of John Taylor, an individual considered by Wesley to be "easily persuaded to think favourably of himself."39 Against the common view that the doctrine of human depravity was a bothersome and irritating "superstitious error," Wesley was adamant that all humans are born inherently dead in trespasses and sin.⁴⁰ Taking this main doctrinal treatise and condensing it into a sermon entitled, "Original Sin," he wrote, "So long as a man born blind continues so, he is scarce sensible of his want: Much less, could we suppose a place where all were born without sight, would they be sensible of the want of it. In like manner, so long as men remain in their natural blindness of understanding, they are not sensible of their spiritual wants."⁴¹ In another sermon, called, "The Christian Treasure," he wrote:

Let a musician be ever so skillful, he will make but poor music if his instrument be out of tune. From a disordered brain (such as is, more or less, that of every child of man) there will necessarily arise confusedness of apprehension, showing itself in a thousand instances; false judgment, the natural result thereof; and wrong inferences; and from these, innumerable mistakes will follow, in spite of all the caution we can use.⁴²

It is held by some scholars that these references to blindness, insensibility, deafness, and disorder of the human condition reveal a keen responsiveness in Wesley's writings to the unconscious nature of social sin.

Some scholars further interpret his strong denunciation of oppression against the poor as evidence of his thorough understanding of the blinding characteristic of social sin. They contend that a large amount of his writings and preaching invoked urgency for those in the privileged classes to overcome the blindness that prevented them from seeing their own selfishness and the suffering of others.⁴³ For example, in a sermon labeled, "The Fall of Man," he tenaciously proclaimed to Britain's affluent population:

Open your eyes! Look round you! See darkness that may be felt; see ignorance and error; see vice in ten thousand forms; see consciousness of guilt, fear, sorrow, shame, remorse, covering the face of the earth! See misery, daughter of sin. See on every side, sickness and pain, inhabitants of every nation under heaven; driving on the poor, helpless sons of men, in every age, to the gates of death!⁴⁴

In another sermon titled, "On Visiting the Sick," Wesley chastised the rich, in particular, for accepting a blinded approach toward the poor. He wrote, "[h]ence it is that . . . one part of the world does not know what the other suffers. Many of them do not know because they care not to know: They keep out of the way of knowing it and then plead their voluntary ignorance as an excuse for their hardness of heart."⁴⁵ Some argue from sermonic excerpts such as these that Wesley exemplified a comprehensive understanding of what social scientists today refer to as false consciousness.

On the other hand, I cannot overlook that Wesley's treatment of the doctrine of sin is the locus of much debate among theologians. Whether or not he adequately handled the blinding nature of original sin, some scholars argue that false consciousness, proposed as a feature of social sin, is nowhere to be found in his theology. In particular, his commentary entitled, "A Plain Account of Christian Perfection," is commonly referenced by critics. In this article, Wesley made a clear distinction between sin as "voluntary" and "involuntary" disobedience. He wrote, "[t]o explain myself a little farther on this head: Not only sin, *properly so called* (that is, a voluntary transgression of a known law), but sin, *improperly so called* [emphasis added] (that is, an involuntary transgression of a divine law, known or unknown), needs the atoning blood."⁴⁶ By making this distinction, some scholars insist that Wesley departed from a more absolute definition of sin and drew upon the classical (Augustinian) and medieval distinction that only voluntary transgressions should be properly called sin and incur a sense of guilt.⁴⁷

Critics suggest this clear distinction in Wesley's definition of sin reinforces a strident individualistic line that makes any notion of blinding social sin extremely difficult to reconcile with Wesleyan theology. In other words, if distinctions can be made between "properly so called" sin and "improperly so called" sin, then it becomes very difficult to build an argument for a theology of systemic social evil, that, by nature, is often expressed involuntarily and hidden elusively in social structures.⁴⁸ In this regard, detractors argue that Wesley presented a naïve understanding of systematic blindness and personal guilt that does not transmit beyond a cursory level of human ignorance.⁴⁹ Wesley critic, R. Newton Flew, for example, charges that Wesley's stress on the conscious and deliberate intention of sin represents the most formidable defect in his doctrine of hamartiology.⁵⁰

This argument against Wesley is substantial. However, I contend this criticism fails to take into account the polemic and exacting purpose of the commentary, "A Plain Account of Christian Perfection," which was written specifically for Christians dealing with the residual effects of sin.⁵¹ In addition, claims that Wesley either ignored or disregarded "involuntary" sin are not substantiated by his overall actions, or by an extensive appraisal of his writings. In another sermon titled, "Spirit of Bondage and Adoption," Wesley appears to argue that sin, more broadly defined, is utterly reprehensible. He writes, "[i]f thou dost [commit sin], is it willingly or unwillingly? In either case God hath told thee whose thou art – 'He that committeth sin is of the devil.'"⁵² Admittedly, his inconsistency on this issue requires us to take Wesley beyond his own work if we are to apply to him a response to social sin that includes the notion of false consciousness. Still, substantial underpinnings remain for an understanding of the blinding character of systemic injustice and societal evil.

Wesley on Collective Institutional Decisions

Finally, an examination of Wesley's dealings with unjust collective decisions inevitably leads scholars to focus on his peculiar engagement with political issues in his day.⁵³ While he may well have said, "I am no politician; politics lie quite out of my province. Neither have I any acquaintance, at least no intimacy, with any that bear that character,"⁵⁴ his life and writings reveal he was prone to involve himself in decisions of a political and economic nature.

Supporters contend it was not beyond him to challenge Parliament in areas he considered unjust and discriminatory. One example of this is illustrated by a 1776 journal entry in which he appears surprised that someone would not consider it appropriate to petition government for change regarding food-price inflation. He writes, "[i]n [sic] my way to Exeter, I read over an ingenious tract, containing some observations I never saw before ... that to petition Parliament to alter [food inflation] is to put them upon impossibilities, and can answer no end but that of inflaming the people against their Governors."55 From this, advocates conclude he was not above calling and challenging government for intervention in complex problems facing Britain. Wesley supporters also invoke other examples where he challenged government policy. Regarding the issue of government-sponsored land enclosures, he objected to them strongly in his writings because of the way in which enclosures edged smaller farmers in Britain out of business. In his sermon, "Thoughts on The Present Scarcity of Provisions," he argued:

But why are pork, poultry, and eggs so dear? Because of the monopolizing of farms; perhaps as mischievous a monopoly as was ever introduced into these kingdoms. The land which was some years ago divided between ten or twenty little farmers, and enabled them comfortably to provide for their families, is now generally engrossed by one great farmer. One farms an estate of a thousand a year, which formerly maintained ten or twenty.⁵⁶

It is likewise contended that, later in his life, Wesley invested considerable energy acting and speaking out against the exploiting institution of slavery.⁵⁷ His journal entry from 12 February 1772 reads, "In returning, I read a very different book, published by an honest Quaker, on that execrable sum of all villainies, commonly called the Slave Trade. I read of nothing like it in the heathen world, whether ancient or modern: And it infinitely exceeds, in every instance of barbarity, whatever Christian slaves suffer in Mahometan countries."⁵⁸ Later in 1774, he published a counter-

cultural pamphlet entitled, "Thoughts upon Slavery," which outlined his position concerning institutionalized slave trade. Concerning slave owners, he accusingly wrote:

Are you a man? Then you should have an human heart. But have you indeed? What is your heart made of? Is there no such principle as compassion there? Do you never feel another's pain? Have you no sympathy? No sense of human woe? No pity for the miserable? When you saw the flowing eyes, the heaving breasts, or the bleeding sides and tortured limbs of your fellow-creatures, was [sic] you a stone, or a brute? Did you look upon them with the eyes of a tiger? When you squeezed the agonizing creatures down in the ship, or when you threw their poor mangled remains into the sea, had you no relenting? Did not one tear drop from your eye, one sigh escape from your breast? Do you feel no relenting now? If you do not, you must go on, till the measure of your iniquities is full. Then will the great God deal with you as you have dealt with them, and require all their blood at your hands.⁵⁹

Such diatribes established him among the first in Britain to speak forcefully against the trans-Atlantic slave trade. Consequently, advocates of Wesley regard him as a leader who consistently battled against dehumanizing collective decisions imposed by societal structures in his day.

On the other hand, some scholars argue that his strong allegiance to the British monarchy exemplified a more acquiescent approach when dealing with institutionalized social and political problems. Wesley scholar, Theodore Jennings notes that:

Wesley's political views seem to make him a most unlikely advocate of anything remotely like a radical social ethic. He was devoted to the king, wrote vigorously in favour of the institution of the constitutional monarchy, opposed democracy, attacked the American Revolution – even appears to have offered to raise an army in support of the king when the revolution threatened to spread to England – and maintained that his preachers should deal with politics only to defend the king against slander.⁶⁰

Critics suggest that, given the option to either challenge or comply with governmental decisions, Wesley's approach regularly evidenced a political

compliance, bolstered by his Christian faith. Particularly, they suggest that Wesley demonstrated his kingly loyalties in several important articles written in the 1760s and 1770s, the first of which was, "Free Thoughts on the Present State of Public Affairs." Speaking of the rising discontent among the British populace with the decisions made by King George, he wrote:

His Majesty's character, then, after all the pains have been taken to make him odious, as well as contemptible, remains unimpeached; and therefore cannot be, in any degree, the cause of the present commotions. His whole conduct, both in public and private, ever since he began his reign, the uniform tenor of his behaviour, the general course both of his words and actions, has been worthy of an Englishman, worthy of a Christian, and worthy of a King.⁶¹

Detractors contend that if there was any question where his political allegiances lay, he made them abundantly clear in a 1777 tract entitled "A Calm Address to the Inhabitants of England," which, incidentally, was a follow-up to a highly controversial earlier tract called, "A Calm Address to Our American Colonies." In "Calm Address to the Inhabitants of England," he wrote, "[d]o any of you blaspheme God or the King? None of you, I trust who are in connexion with me. I would no more continue in fellowship with those who continued in such practice, than with whoremongers, or Sabbath-breakers, or thieves, or drunkards, or common swearers."⁶²

Consequently, while some scholars suggest Wesley championed a countercultural position against governmental and economic decisions, we must allow that his allegiance to the monarchy, which, incidentally, was the common standard for all clergy in the Church of England until 1841, may have compromised his positions at times. Once again, I do not intend to deny or disregard this tension. Nevertheless, I am inclined to argue that his life and writings present certain features which are estimable and redeeming in his opposition of institutional collective decisions.

Conclusion

In this essay I have endeavoured to provide a balanced critique of Wesley using a contemporary definition of social sin elucidated by Catholic theologian, Gregory Baum. In doing so, I have not overlooked Wesley's critics. Having explored the views of various scholars, however, I take particular interest in those scholars who interpret his actions and writings as providing ample and convincing witness to a critical address of complex, social sin within an eighteenth-century context. From my own readings of Wesley, I conclude he was effective, in varying degrees, at dealing with dehumanizing trends, destructive ideology, harmful false consciousness, and unjust collective decisions. Although I must also admit, for some, his actions and writings also evidence a simplistic, inconsistent, and compromising approach to social sin, ultimately, I conclude that, for all of his apparent limitations, there are admirable and praiseworthy aspects of his life and writings that can help to inform our contemporary struggle against social sin.

Endnotes

- John Senamu, Common Call Address at Edinburgh 2010, June 2010, www.edinburgh2010.org/fileadmin/files/edinburgh2010/files/conference_d ocs/Common_Call_final.pdf (accessed 9 May 2011)
- Gregory Baum, *Religion and Alienation* (Toronto: Novalis Publishing Inc., 2006), 174.
- 3. The Methodist Church of Bolivia in its *Manifesto a la Nacion* (1970) affirmed: "Social, political, cultural, or economic structures become dehumanized when they do not serve 'all men and the total man,' in other words, when they are structured to perpetuate injustice. Structures are products of men, but they assume an impersonal character, even a satanic one, going beyond the possibility of individual action."
- 4. Baum, Religion and Alienation, 175.
- 5. Baum, Religion and Alienation, 175.
- "To do evil a human being must first of all believe that what he's doing is good, or else that it's a well-considered act in conformity with natural law" (Aleksandr Solzhenitsyn, *The Gulag Archipelago* [London: HarperCollins Publishers, 1974], 173).
- 7. Baum, Religion and Alienation, 175.
- 8. Charles Dickens' novels provide vivid pictures of the deplorable living conditions of the proletariat in this time.
- 9. Karl Polanyi, The Great Transformation (Boston: Beacon Press, 2001), 97.

- Alexis de Tocqueville, *Democracy in America*, 2 vols. (New York: Vintage Books, 1945), 2:104-106.
- 11. See Ferdinand Töennies, *Community and Society* (New York: Harper & Row, 1963).
- Thomas W. Madron, "John Wesley on Economics," in *The Future of the Methodist Theological Traditions*, ed. M. Douglas Meeks (Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1985), 110.
- 13. Karl Marx, *Economic and Philosophic Manuscripts* (New York: McGraw-Hill, 1963), 109-14.
- Theodore Runyan, "Wesley and the Theologies of Liberation," in Sanctification and Liberation, ed. Theodore Runyon (Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1981), 42.
- 15. Though enclosure acts existed in varying degrees in the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries, the latter half of the eighteenth century witnessed a new wave of acts which coincided with the emergence of the Industrial Revolution. Subsequent Factory Acts in 1819, 1833, 1844, 1847, 1850, 1874, and 1878 became increasingly stringent with regard to exploiting child labour.
- John Wesley, *The Works of John Wesley*, "On Divine Providence," ed. Albert C. Outler, *et al.*, 14 vols. (Grand Rapids, MI: Grand Rapids Book House, 2002), 2:317 (hereafter cited as *Works*).
- 17. Christina Pohl, "Holy Living and Complicated Wickedness," *Wesleyan Theological Journal* 42, no. 1 (2007): 8-11.
- 18. Oscar Sherwin, *John Wesley: Friends of the People* (New York: Twayne Publishers, 1961), 132.
- 19. See Wesley, *Works*, "Dangers of Riches," 7:1ff; and "Increasing Riches," 7:355ff.
- 20. Wesley, Works, "A Farther Appeal to Men of Reason and Religion," 8:190.
- 21. Pohl, "Holy Living and Complicated Wickedness," 14.
- 22. Wesley, Works, "Thoughts Upon the Scarcity of Provisions," 11:53-54.
- 23. Wesley, Works, "Thoughts Upon the Scarcity of Provisions," 11:55-56.
- 24. Wesley, Works, "Thoughts Upon the Scarcity of Provisions," 11:56-57.
- 25. Kenneth J. Collins, *John Wesley: A Theological Journey* (Nashville: Abingdon Press, 2003), 206.

- José Miguez Bonino, "Wesley's Doctrine of Sanctification From a Liberationist Perspective," in *The Future of the Methodist Theological Traditions*, ed. M. Douglas Meeks (Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1985), 57.
- 27. Bonino, "Wesley's Doctrine of Sanctification from a Liberationist Perspective," 58-59.
- 28. See Élie Halévy, *History of the English People in the Nineteenth Century* (New York: Routledge, 1963).
- Élie Halévy, *The Birth of Methodism in England*, (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1971), 1, 70.
- 30. Pohl, "Holy Living and Complicated Wickedness," 3.
- Wesley, *Works*, "Fourth Discourse upon Our Lord's Sermon on the Mount," 5:296.
- 32. Madron, "John Wesley on Economics," 106.
- Bonino, "Wesley's Doctrine of Sanctification from a Liberationist Perspective," 55.
- Rupert E. Davies, "Justification, Sanctification, and the Liberation of the Person," in *Sanctification and Liberation*, ed. Theodore Runyon (Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1981), 78.
- 35. Theodore R. Weber, "Breaking the Power of Cancelled Sin," *Quarterly Review* 11, no. 1 (1991):7.
- Bonino, "Wesley's Doctrine of Sanctification from a Liberationist Perspective," 54-55.
- 37. Weber, "Breaking the Power of Cancelled Sin," 9.
- See Wesley, *Works*, "The Doctrine of Original Sin, According to Scripture, Reason, and Experience," 9:191-464.
- 39. Wesley, Works, "Original Sin," 6:55.
- John Tyson, "Sin, Self and Society: John Wesley's Hamartiology Reconsidered," *The Asbury Theological Journal* 44, no. 2 (1989): 78.
- 41. Wesley, Works, "Original Sin," 6:58.
- 42. Wesley, Works, "The Christian Treasure," 7:347.
- 43. Pohl, "Holy Living and Complicated Wickedness," 4.
- 44. Wesley, Works, "The Fall of Man," 6:223.

- 45. Wesley, Works, "On Visiting the Sick," 7:119.
- 46. Wesley, Works, "A Plain Account of Christian Perfection," 11:396.
- Tyson, "Sin, Self and Society: John Wesley's Hamartiology Reconsidered," 78.
- 48. Incidentally, Baum makes a similar indictment against Roman Catholic believers based on the way the sacrament of penance is celebrated. He argues that Catholics are prone to see sin as exclusively being a conscious and free decision that violates a divine commandment (Baum, *Religion and Alienation*, 198).
- William Hasker, "Holiness and Systemic Evil: A Response to Albert Truesdale," Wesleyan Theological Journal 19, no. 1 (1991): 62.
- 50. R. Newton Flew, *The Idea of Perfection in Christian Theology* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1934), 333.
- 51. Many Wesley scholars, such as Theodore Runyan, grant that "A Plain Account of Christian Perfection" is not well-reasoned or developed. Rather, many see it as a defensive and polemical article written by Wesley in response to years of criticism and perceived misunderstanding of the term "Christian perfection." Some Wesleyan scholars admit the article should never have been written or printed due to the mass confusion it has created.
- 52. Wesley, Works, "Spirit of Bondage and Adoption," 5:109.
- Bonino, "Wesley's Doctrine of Sanctification from a Liberationist Perspective," 58.
- 54. Wesley, Works, "Free Thoughts on the Present State of Public Affairs," 11:14.
- 55. Wesley, Works, "Sept 2nd, 1776," 4: 85-86.
- 56. Wesley, Works, "Thoughts on the Present Scarcity of Provisions," 11:56.
- 57. Less than a week before his death, Wesley was reading *The Interesting Narrative* by the prominent and pioneering African abolitionist Olaudah Equiano.
- 58. Wesley, Works, "Feb, 1772," 3:453.
- 59. Wesley, Works, "Thoughts on Slavery," 11:77.
- 60. Theodore Jennings Jr., *Good News to the Poor: John Wesley's Evangelical Economics* (Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1990), 199.
- 61. Wesley, Works, "Free Thoughts on the Present State of Public Affairs," 11:20.

62. Wesley, Works, "A Calm Address to the Inhabitants of England," 11:139.

"Very Affecting and Evangelical": Andrew Fuller (1754-1815) and the Evangelical Renewal of Pastoral Theology¹

KEITH S. GRANT Convention of Atlantic Baptist Churches

At the end of the eighteenth century, there was a profound transformation of English dissenting churches as they embraced evangelical theology and piety. The expansionist and activist signs of that evangelical renewal have been well catalogued: reinvigorated associational life, the promotion of international missions, voluntary societies for spiritual growth, widespread itinerancy and lay ministry, and initiatives in education.² These new emphases and activities changed the shape of the church in important ways. Deryck Lovegrove has argued persuasively, for example, that the new emphasis on evangelistic itinerancy, entailed "the adaptation of the traditional pastorate" by enlarging the scope of preaching ministry and by allowing greater lay involvement.³ W.R. Ward has similarly noted that the evangelical transformation of the church was compelling a redefinition of pastoral ministry.⁴ The direction of the change that Lovegrove and Ward describe is outward: pastors and congregations engaging new hearers, rural villages, social reform, and even the nations.

Andrew Fuller's (1754-1815) contributions to this evangelical transformation of the church were many: his participation in the Northamptonshire Particular Baptist Association's cooperative ventures in prayer, itinerancy, education, and social reform; his role in founding, and then as an administrator and advocate for, the Baptist Missionary Society; and especially his articulation of an evangelical and moderate Calvinism which was seen as enabling, even obligating, this more activist

Historical Papers 2011: Canadian Society of Church History

and expansionist view of the church's ministry.⁵

But if the transformed church had these new expressions of outwardfocused ministry, what difference did this evangelical renewal make to the *inner life* of congregations, particularly the regular ministry of pastors in their weekly preaching? What impact did *evangelical* theology have on *pastoral* theology? Andrew Fuller was a *pastor* as well as a theologian, missionary administrator, and frequent village preacher, and an account of the transformation of the church should also include its effects upon that, his primary vocation. So the question arises: Since the transformed church and the redefined pastorate still relied on preaching and pastoral care, did those congregational acts in any way undergo a corresponding evangelical transformation? Was there a renewal of the congregation and its pulpit, as well as the signs of more outward expansion?

In a discussion of Anglican pastoralia in the eighteenth century, John Walsh and Stephen Taylor suggest: "What distinguished the selfconsciously 'serious' Evangelical clergy toward the end of the century was less their definition of pastoral duties than their conception of what it was to be a Christian."⁶ This study of Andrew Fuller will argue, however, that the particular evangelical "conception of what it was to be a Christian" – its theology and piety – was precisely what *did* have a bearing on pastoral theology. Preaching, perhaps the clearest example of this renewal, remained the central activity of pastoral ministry for evangelicals, but there was an important change in their understanding of what preaching was for, and consequently what its main themes, manner of delivery, and intended audience should be. The change was not primarily in terms of new pastoral duties as much as a renewal of the character of those duties from within.

There are marks of evangelical theology and piety evident in several aspects of Fuller's pastoral theology. First, Fuller's seminal theological text, *The Gospel Worthy of All Acceptation*, articulated a moderate Calvinism that was urgent in its *conversionism*. Second, he found his congregational ecclesiology well-suited to evangelical *voluntarism*, in a way comparable to Methodist connexions or Anglican religious societies. Third, in his preaching, Fuller emphasized the *centrality of the cross of Christ* and the use of *affectionate language*. Together, these emphases – conversionism, voluntarism, the centrality of the cross, and affectionate language – indicate an evangelical renewal of pastoral theology, alongside other ways in which the church was transformed by evangelicalism.

Conversionism in Fuller's Pastoral Theology

Fuller urged preachers to have a "zealous perseverance in the use of all possible means for the conversion of sinners."7 Such a zeal for conversion, or conversionism, has been identified by David Bebbington as one of the defining characteristics of evangelicalism.⁸ The emergence of such urgency about conversion was the most significant development in Andrew Fuller's pastoral theology. Fuller had grown up in a high Calvinist church in which the preacher had "little or nothing to say to the unconverted," and as a young preacher himself he did not dare to "address an invitation to the unconverted to come to Jesus,"9 a reticence grounded in a theological system which did not want to presume spiritual ability. From being reticent to offer his hearers the gospel, Fuller went on to write The Gospel Worthy of All Acceptation (1781), in which he made the case that all people not only have the capacity to respond to the gospel, but indeed, have an obligation to do so: "Unconverted sinners are commanded, exhorted, and invited to believe in Christ for salvation."¹⁰ This duty on the part of hearers mapped onto the obligation of preachers: "It is the duty of ministers not only to exhort their carnal auditors to believe in Jesus Christ for the salvation of their souls; but it is at our peril to exhort them to anything short of it."¹¹ In his confession of faith on settling at Kettering, he summarized the central features of his evangelical conversionism:

I believe, it is the duty of every minister of Christ plainly and faithfully to preach the gospel to all who will hear it; and, as I believe the inability of men to be spiritual things to be wholly of the *moral*, and, therefore, of the *criminal* kind – and that it is their duty to love the Lord Jesus Christ, and trust in him for salvation, though they do not; I, therefore, believe free and solemn addresses, invitations, calls, and warnings to them, to be not only *consistent*, but directly *adapted*, as means, in the hand of the Spirit of God, to bring them to Christ. I consider it as a part of my duty, which I could not omit without being guilty of the blood of souls.¹²

This evangelical Calvinism, with its more conversionist bearing, was significant in the emergence of the Baptist Missionary Society and William Carey's work in India, but Fuller's theology also had an equally important effect upon preachers at home, freeing them to have a more directly conversionist stance in offering the gospel.¹³

Voluntarism in Fuller's Congregationalism

Voluntarism contributed to the emergence of evangelicalism as a distinctive strain of piety, expressing a concern for individual agency, free choices, and personal responsibility for spiritual growth.¹⁴ The Evangelical Revival saw the use of creative ecclesiological constructions which particularly emphasized voluntarism. The Methodist construction was a "connexion" of voluntary societies, existing more or less alongside church or chapel.¹⁵ The construction employed by evangelical Anglican clergy and laity was the "religious society," in which a small fellowship within the local parish voluntarily embraced a more rigorous rule of piety.¹⁶ The pastoral theology of Andrew Fuller demonstrates that there was another method of promoting evangelical experience: the renewal of congregational ecclesiology, neither alongside nor within, but the local church itself and its ordained ministry.

John Wesley's Methodist societies employed voluntary participation and oversight to accomplish their evangelical ends. Frederick Dreyer has argued, for example, that Wesley framed his authority to direct the connexion of societies in consensual and voluntary terms: "I cannot guide any soul unless he consent to be guided by me. Neither can any soul force me to guide him, if I consent not."¹⁷ Dreyer also observes Wesley's explicit differentiation between voluntary authority and ordination; his authority in the connexion derived not from his ordination as a minister, but rather, from voluntary consent. As a congregationalist, by contrast, Fuller emphasized the voluntary essence of *ordination and the pastoral relationship itself*, rather than circumventing ordination to validate pastoral authority. With characteristic clarity, he said: "The connexion of pastor and people, in dissenting churches, is altogether voluntary. There are no bonds to bring them together, or to keep them together, but love."¹⁸

Evangelical Anglicans who scrupled the perceived irregularity of Methodist meetings revived the use of voluntary religious societies within the parish to encourage serious evangelical piety.¹⁹ John Newton planted a number of such societies at Olney, and to one correspondent he offered this enthusiastic evaluation: "I think nothing has been more visibly useful to strengthen my heart, and to unite the people closely together in bonds of love."²⁰ Fuller also perceived that a voluntary and affectionate relationship between pastor and people was the most suitable bond for the promotion of evangelical religion: "Christian love is *love for Christ's sake* ... Personal religion is now to be the bond of union."²¹ "Personal religion"

is a phrase nicely expressing evangelicalism's concern for a sincere and voluntary faith, and it is *this* which is to be, Fuller asserted, the "bond of union." Isabel Rivers suggests that in the evangelical dissenting tradition, the essence of revived personal religion "lay in the relationship between minister and congregation, a relationship based on close knowledge of the heart and close application by the minister of evangelical doctrine to the special circumstances of the individual member of the congregation."²² So, while Newton and Fuller shared this common concern for the voluntary nature of the bonds which promoted evangelical piety, they differed on the *location* of such a pastoral relationship, with Fuller insisting that the voluntarily-gathered congregation itself could be the place of personal renewal.

Evangelical Doctrine & Affectionate Language in Fuller's Preaching

The evangelical transformation of the church did not only mean preaching in new places, but also, preaching in a new way. The pastoral theology of Andrew Fuller demonstrates how evangelical concerns influenced both the *content* and *accent* of his preaching. Fuller's preaching was characterized by the centrality of the cross of Christ, and by the use of the language of the affections. And so he could state not only, "Preach Christ, or you had better be any thing than a preacher," but also, "You had better do any thing than be a minister, if your heart is not engaged in it."²³ Neither the cross nor the heart were negotiable, if pastoral theology and practice were to be evangelical.

1) The Centrality of the Cross of Christ

The central doctrinal of Andrew Fuller's preaching was the atoning death of Jesus on the cross, a theme described as "crucicentrism" by David Bebbington.²⁴ Emphasizing the cross, Fuller wrote, "*Every sermon should contain a portion of the doctrine of salvation by the death of Christ*... A sermon, therefore, in which this doctrine has not a place, and I might add, a prominent place, cannot be a gospel sermon."²⁵ Understanding the atoning death of Jesus to be the unique source of salvation, Fuller urged that evangelical preaching give it repeated emphasis and great prominence.

Fuller's evangelical crucicentrism was also expressed by emphasizing the cross's interrelation with all other themes in preaching. Early in his Kettering ministry, he wrote in his diary, "Christ, and his cross be all my

theme.' Surely I love his name, and wish to make it the centre in which all the lines of my ministry might meet!"26 Later, to his father-in-law, Fuller wrote from Ireland, "The doctrine of the cross is more dear to me than when I went. I wish I may never preach another sermon but what shall bear some relation to it."27 Fuller believed that the whole of scripture bears witness to Jesus, and that, therefore, expositions of any part of the Bible inevitably manifest something of His person or work: "If you preach Christ, you need not fear for want of matter. His person and work are rich in fullness. Every Divine attribute is seen in him. All the types prefigure him. The prophecies point to him. Every truth bears relation to him. The law itself must be so explained and enforced as to lead to him."28 Reflecting on systematic theology, Fuller asserted that "the centre of Christianity [is] the doctrine of the cross," and that "The whole of the Christian system appears to be *presupposed by* it, *included in* it, or to *arise* from it."29 Fuller's preaching could be distinguished from Deistic or moralistic, or even generally orthodox preaching, by the centrality of the cross of Christ, and it is that prominence which marks it as evangelical.

2) Affectionate Language and Evangelical Experience

George Wallis, a deacon and diarist in Fuller's Kettering congregation, described Fuller's ministry as "very affecting and evangelical."³⁰ In doing so he highlighted the language of the *affections* which was so characteristic of Andrew Fuller's pastoral theology, and which helped to define what he meant by "evangelical." While to modern readers "affections" usually connotes emotion and feeling *over against* reason and intellect, to Fuller and his eighteenth-century contemporaries the use of the language of the affections was more nuanced and comprehensive, and in fact quite successfully integrated, rather than set at odds, mind and heart.³¹

Wallis' description of Fuller's pastoral ministry as "very affecting and evangelical" also suggests the *mutual importance* of the terms, for the language of the heart was a kind of evangelical accent to accompany evangelical doctrinal content. The affections were emphasized in concert with orthodox doctrine, reflecting a concern for a heartfelt response to the gospel – for a voluntary, sincere, and personal Christianity, as opposed to rationalism, nominalism, or cold orthodoxy. Isabel Rivers, who has made a penetrating study of the "Affectionate religion" of early evangelical Dissent in the context of eighteenth century moral philosophy, notes the complementary concerns for orthodox doctrine, personal experience, and affectionate language:

The evangelical tendency emphasizes the traditional Reformation doctrines of grace, atonement, justification by faith (often covered by the label "orthodoxy"), the importance of experimental knowledge, meaning both the believer's own experience of religion, and acquaintance with the variety of the experience of others, and the central function of the heart and affections in religion in relation to the will and understanding.³²

Fuller condensed the thought thus: "The union of genuine orthodoxy and affection constitutes true religion."³³

Fuller's understanding of the affections bears the particular influence of Jonathan Edwards' *A Treatise Concerning Religious Affections* (1746).³⁴ Sharing Edwards concept of a "sense of the heart," he wrote that spiritual truths cannot be known by "mere intellect any more than the sweetness of honey . . . can be ascertained by the sight of the eye." Rather, the gospel can be known only as God imparts a "holy susceptibility and relish for the truth," by which one can have a "sense of their Divine excellency."³⁵

Fuller made strong assertions about the centrality of the affections in evangelical ministry – "Beware that you do not preach an unfelt gospel"³⁶ – but was careful to communicate both the subjective and cognitive aspects of evangelical affections. He said, that "Knowledge and affection have a mutual influence on each other . . . Affection is fed by knowledge . . . By the expansion of the mind the heart is supplied with objects which fill it with delight."³⁷ That religious psychology mapped onto his pastoral theology: "The two main objects to be attained in the work of the Christian ministry," Fuller urged, are "*enlightening the minds* and *affecting the hearts* of the people."³⁸

Affectionate preaching had the deeply felt faith of two subjects in view – both preacher and hearer – and the heart to heart manner of the sermon's delivery from one to the other. Fuller poignantly summarized: "If you would affect others, you must feel."³⁹ Or again, "we must preach from the heart, or we shall seldom, if ever, produce any good in the hearts of our hearers."⁴⁰ Fuller's use of the language of feeling, the heart, and the affections signalled the importance of a sincere, personal experience of faith, and the affectionate communication of evangelical doctrine.

Summary

The evangelical transformation of the dissenting churches of the late eighteenth century included, in addition to the more frequently noted aspects of outward expansion and activism, the renewal of their pastoral theology. Evangelical theology and piety certainly issued in international missions, voluntary societies, and itinerant preaching, but was also expressed in Andrew Fuller's recovery of a conversionist pastoral theology, his emphasis on the voluntary nature of the local congregation, and his weekly preaching, which was evangelical in its Christ-centred doctrine and affectionate language. There can be identified in the work of Andrew Fuller one distinctively evangelical pastoral theology – a specifically evangelical contribution to pastoralia and an underappreciated aspect of how the church was transformed by evangelicalism.

Endnotes

- 1. This essay is based on research for *Andrew Fuller and the Evangelical Renewal of Pastoral Theology*, Studies in Baptist History and Thought (Milton Keynes, UK: Paternoster Press, in press).
- W.R. Ward, "The Baptists and the Transformation of the Church, 1780-1830," Baptist Quarterly 25 (October 1973): 167-184; L.G. Champion, "Evangelical Calvinism and the Structures of Baptist Church Life," Baptist Quarterly 28 (January 1980): 196-208; Deryck Lovegrove, Established Church, Sectarian People: Itinerancy and the Transformation of English Dissent, 1780-1830 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1988); and Olin Robison, "The Particular Baptists in England, 1760-1820" (D. Phil. diss., Oxford University, 1963).
- 3. Lovegrove, Established Church, Sectarian People, 14.
- Ward, "Baptists and the Transformation of the Church," 174. See also Haykin, "The Baptist Identity: A View from the Eighteenth Century," *Evangelical Quarterly* 67, no. 2 (1995): 151.
- Geoffrey Nuttall, "Northamptonshire and the Modern Question: A Turning Point in Eighteenth-Century Dissent," *Journal of Theological Studies* n.s. 16, no. 1 (1965): 101-123; E. F. Clipsham, "Andrew Fuller and Fullerism: A Study in Evangelical Calvinism," *Baptist Quarterly* 20, no. 1-4 (1963-1964): 99-114, 147-54, 215-25, 269-76; Michael Haykin, *One Heart and One Soul: John Sutcliff of Olney, His Friends and His Times* (Darlington, England: Evangelical Press, 1994); and Bruce Hindmarsh, *John Newton and the English*

Evangelical Tradition between the Conversions of Wesley and Wilberforce (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1996), 146.

- John Walsh and Stephen Taylor, "Introduction," in *The Church of England*, *c.1689-c.1833: From Toleration to Tractarianism*, eds. John Walsh, Colin Haydon, and Stephen Taylor (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1993), 14.
- 7. Andrew Fuller, *The Last Remains of the Rev. Andrew Fuller*, ed. Joseph Belcher (Philadelphia: American Baptist Publication Society, 1856), 34.
- David Bebbington, Evangelicalism in Modern Britain: A History from the 1730s to the 1980s (Grand Rapids: Baker Book House, 1992), 5-10; and Peter J. Morden, Offering Christ to the World: Andrew Fuller (1754-1815) and the Revival of Eighteenth Century Particular Baptist Life, Studies in Baptist History and Thought (Carlisle: Paternoster Press, 2003), 19.
- 9. John Ryland, The Work of Faith, the Labour of Love, and the Patience of Hope, Illustrated; in the Life and Death of the Rev. Andrew Fuller, Late Pastor of the Baptist Church at Kettering, and Secretary to the Baptist Missionary Society, from its Commencement, in 1792, 2nd ed. (London: Button & Son, 1818), 11, 32.
- Andrew Fuller, *The Complete Works of Rev. Andrew Fuller with a Memoir of His Life by Andrew Gunton Fuller*, ed. Joseph Belcher (Philadelphia: American Baptist Publications, 1845), ii.387.
- 11. Fuller, Works, ii.386.
- 12. Ryland, Life of Fuller, 32, 68.
- 13. Bebbington, Evangelicalism in Modern Britain, 64-65.
- 14. For a concise statement of voluntarism and individual commitment as a background to the emergence of evangelicalism, see Mark Noll, *The Rise of Evangelicalism: The Age of Edwards, Whitefield and the Wesleys,* volume 1 of A History of Evangelicalism: People, Movements and Ideas in the English-Speaking World (Downers Grove: InterVarsity Press, 2003), 147-148.
- John Walsh, "Religious Societies: Methodist and Evangelical, 1738-1800," in *Voluntary Religion*, eds. W. J. Sheils and Diana Wood, Studies in Church History (Oxford: Basil Blackwell, 1986), 284-295, esp. 287; Fuller, *Works*, iii.477; and Frederick Dreyer, *Genesis of Methodism* (Bethlehem: Lehigh University Press, 1999), 93-109.
- 16. Walsh, "Religious Societies," esp. 280-284, 295-302; and Hindmarsh, *John Newton*, 199-202.

- 17. Dreyer, Genesis of Methodism, 104; see also 93, 100-101.
- 18. Fuller, Works, i.529; see also i.478, 497.
- 19. Walsh, "Religious Societies," 297.
- 20. As cited in Hindmarsh, John Newton, 200.
- 21. Fuller, Works, i.523.
- Isabel Rivers, Reason, Grace, and Sentiment: A Study of the Language of Religion and Ethics in England, 1660-1780, vol. 1, Whichcote to Wesley (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1991), 171.
- 23. Fuller, Works, i.503, Fuller, Remains, 361.
- 24. Bebbington, Evangelicalism in Modern Britain, 3, 14-17.
- 25. Fuller, Works, i.716.
- 26. Fuller, *Works*, i.503. See also "The Uniform Bearing of the Scriptures on the Person and Work of Christ," *Works*, i.702-704.
- 27. Fuller, Works, i.83.
- 28. Fuller, Works, i.503.
- 29. Fuller, Works, i.690.
- George Wallis (1775-1869), "Memoirs, etc, of State of Mind, continued," mss diary (15 March 1805 - 1 June 1817), Fuller Baptist Church, Kettering, 14 July 1811.
- 31. Thomas Dixon, From Passions to Emotions: The Creation of a Secular Psychological Category (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2003), 64-65; "Theology, Anti-theology and Atheology: From Christian Passions to Secular Emotions," Modern Theology 15 (July 1999): 3, 301-305; Norman Fiering, Jonathan Edwards's Moral Thought and Its British Context (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1981), 5-6; Michael J. Crawford, Seasons of Grace: Colonial New England's Revival Tradition in its British Context, Religion in America Series, ed. Harry Stout (New York and Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1991), 81-90; and Alan Brinton, "The Passions as Subject Matter in Early Eighteenth-Century British Sermons," Rhetorica 10, no. 1 (Winter 1992): 51-69.
- 32. Rivers, Reason, Grace, and Sentiment, i.167.
- 33. Fuller, Works, i.549.

- 34. Fuller, Works, ii.641; and The Diary of Andrew Fuller, ed. Michael M. McMullen, vol. 1 of The Complete Works of Andrew Fuller, ed. Michael Haykin (Carlisle: Paternoster Press, forthcoming), 3 February 1781; Jonathan Edwards, A Treatise Concerning Religious Affections [1746], ed. John E. Smith, in The Works of Jonathan Edwards, Volume 2, ed. Perry Miller (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1959). For Edwards's psychology of the affections and the sense of the heart, see further his "A Divine and Supernatural Light," in Sermons and Discourses, 1730-1733, ed. Mark Valeri, in The Works of Jonathan Edwards, vol 17, ed. Harry Stout (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1999), 405-426; and "Miscellany 782. Ideas. Sense of the Heart. Spiritual Knowledge or Conviction. Faith." in The "Miscellanies, 501-832, ed. Ava Chamberlain, in The Works of Jonathan Edwards, vol 18, ed. Harry Stout (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2000), 452-466; and for analysis and discussion: John E. Smith, "Religious Affections and the 'Sense of the Heart," in The Princeton Companion to Jonathan Edwards, ed .Sang Hyun Lee (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2005); Perry Miller, "Jonathan Edwards on the Sense of the Heart" Harvard Theological Review, 41, no. 2 (April 1948): 123-145; Roland André Delattre, Beauty and Sensibility in the Thought of Jonathan Edwards: An Essay in Aesthetics and Theological Ethics (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1968); Terrence Erdt, Jonathan Edwards, Art and the Sense of the Heart (Amherst: University of Massachusetts Press, 1980); Fiering, Jonathan Edwards's Moral Thought; Brad Walton, Jonathan Edwards, Religious Affections and the Puritan Analysis of True Piety, Spiritual Sensation and Heart Religion in Studies in American Religion, Volume 74 (Lewiston, NY: The Edwin Mellen Press, 2002); and Louis J. Mitchell, Jonathan Edwards on the Experience of Beauty, in Studies in Reformed Theology and History (Princeton: Princeton Theological Seminary, 2003).
- 35. Fuller, Works, ii.410, 413, 602.
- 36. Fuller, Works, i.489.
- 37. Fuller, Works, i.169.
- 38. Fuller, Works, i.479.
- 39. Fuller, Works, i.479.
- 40. Fuller, Works, i.546.

Rendering Unto Caesar: Catholics, the State, and the Idea of a Christian Canada

MARK G. MCGOWAN St. Michael's College, University of Toronto

The recent Canadian federal election was filled with many surprises, including the marking of a shift in traditional voting patterns among Canadian Christians. On April 23rd, one week before the vote, an Angus-Reid Survey for the Toronto Star indicated that "50 per cent of selfdescribed English-speaking Catholics outside of Quebec" would vote for the Conservative Party on 2 May 2011. The Liberals, who historically had been the party of choice for Roman Catholics, and who had boasted at least four Catholic prime ministers since 1968, would glean only twentyfive percent support from English-speaking Catholics. The NDP and Greens could count on the support of nineteen percent of Catholics and four percent respectively. While the poll only surveyed 2,269 Englishspeaking Catholic adults, it still claimed a margin of error of plus or minus 1.8 percent. These numbers aside, it appeared that Catholics within Canada were not less interested in engaging in Canadian politics and the myriad of issues at play in the public square; they were simply moving to the right and placing their trust in a prime minister who was openly an evangelical Christian and whose party, at least in some quarters, proposed a more socially conservative agenda, informed by traditional Judaeo-Christian values.¹ Therein, in the larger national debate about "What Canada Is, or What Canada Must Represent," this poll signals, perhaps, that one of Canada's largest religious groups is holding firmly to a more traditional notion of Canada as a Christian country and seeking new partisan ways to achieve this vision.

Historical Papers 2011: Canadian Society of Church History

There is little doubt, historically, that Catholics believed that Canada was intended to be a Christian country. Not surprisingly, where they differed from their Protestant "separated Brethren," was the belief that the country was intended by Divine providence to be Catholic. Yet, even with a common assumption that they might be part of an evangelizing presence in Canada – which could be loosely described as a gestae dei per catholicos - Catholics themselves disagreed on the manner by which this Catholic Canada was to be accomplished. Until the mid-twentieth century the Catholic Church was openly divided along clear cultural and linguistic lines, between the majority of Francophone Catholics who lived in the province of Quebec and in small linguistic enclaves in other provinces, and Scottish and Irish Catholics who dominated the Church outside of Quebec. While each of these groups could demonstrate unity if not uniformity on matters of doctrine, morals, and obedience to the Church's magisterium, there was considerable disagreement on how the Catholic faith could best be represented and transmitted in Canada. When tens of thousands of Catholic immigrants from southern, eastern and central Europe began to arrive in Canada in the early twentieth century, the two charter Catholic groups feared a complete upset of the fragile ethnolinguistic balance that had been created in the Canadian Church. For their part new Catholic Canadians - Germans, Italians, Poles, Slovaks, Hungarians, Portuguese, Ukrainians, and the Syrians, to name just a few - had their own sense that their new home was a receptive Christian county, if not a Protestant one, and more to the point that in face of this Protestant dominance their Catholicism was best preserved by their own languages and cultural traditions. This paper merely outlines how Catholics identified and professed their loyalty to Canada as a Christian nation, but could not agree among themselves the manner in which Christianity could most effectively complement the variety of Catholic visions and expectations of the nation.

The French Canadian Catholic vision of Canada, and the role of their communities in it, possesses the richest historiography of all of the Catholic traditions. From the first arrival of the Catholic French during the explorations of Jacques Cartier in 1534, it has always been acknowledged in the historical literature that the Catholic Church was an integral part of French colonization and settlement in North America. In a mirror of *Ancien Regime* France that promoted emigration to and trade in Acadia and the St. Lawrence Valley, the French of the New World were aggressive in their evangelization of the First Nations whom they found living in

their newly explored and claimed lands, and were conscious of reconstructing parish, institutional structures, and the episcopate they had known in the old world.² In 1641, the colonists travelling with the Sieur de la Maisonneuve, who founded Montreal, were clear in their resolve that they were building a New Jerusalem in the North American forest. The Company of the Holy Sacrament, was linked with the post-Tridentine Catholic revival in seventeenth-century France and its members were confident that they would transform this new *terra incognita* and its indigenous peoples into a strong Catholic Christian kingdom, focused at Ville Marie, the city of Mary, now Montreal.³

The dreams of the Compagnie de Saint-Sacrament were unrequited as merchants, politicians, military personnel, landholders, and agriculturalists, and even other missionaries, pushed their own agendas to the fore. The Church still maintained a central place within the popular cultural life of New France and more formally in its institutional structures, but it never had the strength accorded it by such historians as Francis Parkman. Squabbling between bishops and priests, clergy and bureaucrats, numerous absentee bishops after 1700, and differing views of Catholic practice between laypersons and the clergy, weakened the power of the Church in the day-to-day life of the colonies; nevertheless, how ever tenuous Mass attendance might have been or how indifferent the classes and masses may have been to the dictates of the Bishop, few would argue that the Church was not part of the fabric of French culture, in the old world or the new.⁴ With the formalization of the British Conquest in 1763 under the Treaty of Paris, French Catholicism was allowed to persist "so far as the laws of Great Britain permit," which meant in practice that Catholicism survived in what became known as the Province of Quebec and over time Catholic leaders developed important links to the Protestant governors of the colony, who, in the early period of the conquest, turned a blind eye to the Church's survival and expansion.⁵

The possibility of a Catholic presence in a Christian Canada was given a greater degree of promise and permanence by the Quebec Act (1774). Under the terms of the Act, Catholics were accorded religious freedom in Quebec and rights and privileges to the liberal professions and public office unknown to Catholics elsewhere in the Empire, where the Penal Laws were still operative.⁶ Regarded by the neighbouring Anglo-Protestant colonies as one of the "intolerable acts," because it accorded rights to "popery" in America and potentially blocked the expansion of the tidewater colonies into the Mississippi valley, it was at best a unique experiment in toleration or perhaps, at worst, a crass attempt to keep Quebec loyal in the face of a potential political disruption in other British American colonies. Regardless of the British intent behind the legislation, over time the Ouebec Act became in reality a magna carta for all Canadian Catholics. The rights accorded to Catholics in 1774 became the basis upon which Catholic rights in the central and western colonies would be grounded and made an ongoing friendly relationship necessary between the Canadian state and the Catholic hierarchy. By 1791, Catholics were able to vote in provincial elections, stand for election to the legislatures, rise in the legal profession, sit on the bench, and aspire to political equality with their non-Catholic neighbours. In Lower Canada (now Quebec) new generations of Catholic liberal professionals and politicians arose, creating for themselves a loud a powerful voice in provincial affairs. Such rights and dignities were not secured for Catholics in the Maritime colonies until Catholic Emancipation in 1829, and one year later in Newfoundland. In the province of Upper Canada, carved out of the old Province of Quebec in 1791, the Catholic minorities, both Francophone and Anglophone, would also be able to avail themselves of the rights and privileges that could be traced back to the Ouebec Act.⁷

Circumstances both domestic and international transformed the French Canadian Catholic Church and its view of Canada in the midnineteenth century. First, the political and constitutional changes of the creation of the United Province of Canada in 1840, which merged the Upper and Lower provinces into one political entity, was perceived as a threat to French and Catholic culture, which was relegated to minority status in the new Union. With the weakening of the French liberal professions and civil leaders as a result of the failed rebellions by the *patriotes* in 1837-38, the Catholic clergy quickly filled the leadership void.⁸ This new generation of churchmen was deeply influenced by the growing Ultramontane Catholic revival in Europe, a movement brought forcefully to Quebec in 1840-41 by the enthusiastic preaching of the exiled Bishop of Nancy and Toul, Charles-August Forbin-Janson.⁹

Ultramontane Catholicism worked at several levels: it re-invigorated the laity to embrace the Catholic devotional and sacramental life; it prompted a greater clerical presence in political life, actively defending Church teachings and positions against potentially harmful government policies; it reawakened a strong sense of Catholic distinctiveness from the world around; it re-established a rather firm hierarchy of authority which enhanced clerical control of the Church from the desk of the bishop right down to the curé's pulpit. The Church came to view itself as playing a bigger role in the public square whether in its public pronouncements of faith in architecture, processions, the public calendar, and the rhythms of daily life, or by exerting its influence in the civil corridors of power.¹⁰ For good or for ill, this brand of French Canadian Catholicism left its indelible imprint of popular perceptions of the Catholic church in Canada, while carving out a distinct place in the power structures of Quebec, which was created as a province in the Dominion of Canada by the British North America Act of 1867.

This revitalized French Canadian Catholicism was not exclusive to Quebec. As Canada grew territorially and as new immigrants arrived, many French Canadian Catholics became assertive of their religious and linguistic rights in other parts of Canada. While Quebec might be regarded by French Canadian Catholics as their homeland, it became clear that such comfort could not be accorded to their compatriots elsewhere in the country. In 1869-70, French Canadians and francophone Métis at Red River took up arms against what they perceived as Canadian aggression, from the "beachhead" of Anglophone and Protestant settlers who had made their way to the Great Plains; similarly, in New Brunswick, the Protestant-dominated provincial government summarily cut off funding to French Canadian Catholic schools, principally on the grounds that the government was not obliged "by law" to finance Acadian separate schools.¹¹ New French Canadian Catholic leaders, such as Bishop A.A. Taché of St. Boniface, Manitoba, and, later, nationalist politician Henri Bourassa, came to regard Canada as a country that ought to ensure equal rights for Anglophones and Francophones, Catholics and Protestants, a mare usque ad mare, in every part of Canada.¹² Raymond Huel has argued persuasively that French Canadian settlers from Quebec, and the bishops and priests who led and served them, carried with them a gestae dei per francos, a sense that as Francophone Catholics they were ordained to spread "the things of God" to the rest of Canada by means of the French language and culture. In one sense, the Quebec Church regarded itself as the saving francophone remnant of the Faith, particularly after the French Revolution had destroyed the Church and secularized mother France.¹³ By 1900, this vision of Canada appeared to be coming to fruition, the Quebec Church was vibrant and confident,¹⁴ while francophone bishops and clergy, both Canadian and French-born, many of whom belonged to the religious order of the Oblates of Mary Immaculate, dominated the territory stretching from Lake Superior to Vancouver Island and as far north as the

Arctic Ocean.15

The fact of the matter, however, was that while French-speaking Catholics dominated the Canadian Church numerically, historically, territorially, and in terms of power and influence, by 1900 they were not alone. From colonial times there had been sizeable minorities of Scottish Catholics in Cape Breton, eastern Nova Scotia, PEI, and eastern Upper Canada, and Irish Catholic communities in Newfoundland, the Maritime Colonies, parts of Lower Canada and in the town and rural areas of Upper Canada.¹⁶ By the late nineteenth century, these Anglophone (and in some cases Gaelic-speaking) communities had set down roots, produced new Canadian-born generations, absorbed American Catholics who had departed the Republic to the south, and constituted about one third of all of British North America's Catholics.¹⁷

It should be pointed out, however, that although numerically a minority among Catholics in British North America when counted in aggregate terms, these Anglophone Catholics were often the primary Catholic group in provinces and colonies outside of Quebec, comprising significant minorities of the total population in Newfoundland, PEI, Nova Scotia, New Brunswick, and sections of Ontario. In his landmark essay "The Problem of the Double Minority,"¹⁸ historian John S. Moir referred to English-speaking Catholics as a double minority – a linguistic minority in their own Church, and a religious minority among Canada's largely Protestant Anglophone population. Moir suggested that this "double minority status" may have developed the specific religious and social character of English-speaking Catholic communities, depending on the intensity of their multiple minority status in a given region of Canada at any given time. Surprisingly, few historians of Canadian Catholicism have taken up Moir's invitation to investigate the relevance of double minority status for specific Anglophone groups, although his hypothesis may go a long way in explaining why Catholics of Irish and Scottish descent broke ranks with their Francophone co-religionists and Protestant rivals, siding with one majority or the other on specific issues, so many times over the course of modern Canadian history.

As Irish Catholics become the predominant group of non-Francophones by the middle of the nineteenth century, it is not surprising that their voice emerged strongly as a counterbalance to the French Canadian ecclesiastical establishment, and the expression "les Irlandais" was often accompanied by a colourful adjective to describe those Catholics who provided stumbling blocks to French Canadian ambitions and vision of the Church in Canadian society.¹⁹ Although there have been no thorough scholarly studies exploring the idea of Irish Catholic providentialism in Canada, there are shards of evidence that suggest that part of the Irish selfimage in Canada was coloured by a greater sense of divine mission. In one of his many St. Patrick's Day addresses, clerico-nationalist Archbishop of Toronto, John Joseph Lynch, referred to the contemporary mission of the Irish Catholics to convert the world, just as St. Patrick had done centuries before.²⁰ Over thirty years later, the Catholic Church Extension Society, the Canadian Church's chief fundraising agency for home missionary activity, referred to their mission as that of the conversion of Canada. Its founders, Father Alfred E. Burke of Prince Edward Island, Sir Charles Fitzpatrick, Chief Justice of the Supreme Court of Canada, entrepreneur Eugene O'Keefe, professionals Michael Haney and Michael Davis stood behind Archbishop Fergus Patrick McEvay of Toronto when he explained to his French Canadian colleagues:

We have been striving to do our best in a most disinterested and what appeared to be the most practical way. The foreign element, the main object of our solicitude can in the opinion of some of us at least, be reached only in one of two ways, either through the medium of men who speak their own language, or through the offices of those who speak the English language which is that of the majority of the West and which is the language the foreigners must learn of necessity if they are to procure a livelihood in the places in which they live ...²¹

At that time, Bishop Michael Francis Fallon of London Ontario, the son of Irish-Catholic immigrants, clearly identified the advantageous position of Catholics who spoke English as being perhaps the most effective agents of evangelization directed at the Protestant majority in Canada. Such views were not lost on Rome's representatives in Canada, who paid attention to Anglophone Catholic claims, and often supported the causes of Scottish or Irish Canadian candidates for Episcopal nominations, particularly in Episcopal sees where there was a distinctive ethnic or linguistic mix.²² The impression that Anglophone Catholics were gaining force within the Church was confirmed by the successful domination by 1930 of the western Canadian sees by Anglophones (most of whom were Ontarians or Maritimers) and even the acclaim given to the words of John Bourne, Archbishop of Westminster, when he rather imprudently spoke at the International Eucharistic Congress in Montreal in 1910: "it is plain that English will be the language of the West as French is the language of the East; and it is hoped that the splendid example of those who did settle in days gone by in Quebec . . . will be followed by a new English-speaking race of settlers."²³

What emerged by the early twentieth century was an Englishspeaking Catholic vision of Canada that could be characterized by the following: a dedication to Canadian and British institutions and law; a strong sense of loyalty, though not uncritical, to the Crown and the British Empire; a communal drive to seek economic and political respectability, head and shoulders with other Canadians; and, a strong identification with Canada, its history, its landscape, and its potential.²⁴ In some measure, French Canadian Catholics might agree with many of these aspirations, except for their co-religionists' disposition to see the English-language as the primary vehicle for Catholic success.

The collision of these differing visions of Canada can be made clearly in three examples for the early twentieth century: the school questions, the aforementioned challenges brought by immigration and the settlement of the Canadian West, and engagement in Britain's Imperial wars. In Ontario and Quebec, and subsequently the Territories, Saskatchewan, Alberta and Newfoundland, publicly funded separate denominational schools for Roman Catholics were protected by the Federal government under section 93 of the British North America Act. At Confederation when the newly created provinces assumed authority over education, and religious minorities - Catholics in Ontario and Protestants in Quebec feared for their educational rights in the face of a potentially hostile majority, it was deemed necessary to protect minority education rights as they existed in law prior to federation.²⁵ Over time, the gentleman's agreements, as opposed to enshrined legal rights, that allowed the existence of separate Catholic schools in New Brunswick and Nova Scotia proved to be dead letter. In 1890, Manitoba's Protestant majority eliminated Catholic schools with virtual impunity.²⁶

In Ontario, the case was less that of Catholic schools, but of bilingual schools, most of which were French-language separate schools, but had no constitutional guarantees to deliver the curriculum other than in the English language. In 1910, the provincial government, under Regulation 17, prohibited French language education after the second grade; Regulation 18 mandated that any school board disobeying Regulation 17 would cease to receive its educational grants from the province. To their horror, French Catholics could not count on support from their Anglophone co-religionists who supported the measure.
English-speaking Catholics resented the fallout that resulted from the French assertions and public agitation for extended language privileges; Ontario's Anglo-Celtic bishops blamed the controversy prompted by ACFEO, the Franco-Ontarian Education Association, for the renewed assault by many non-Catholics on the concept of separate schools generally. For their part, Anglophone Catholic leaders left little negotiating room for their French coreligionists when they claimed that bilingual schools were inefficient and were handicapping Francophone children intellectually, thereby depriving them of the opportunity to succeed in Ontario. In addition, there was also a sense among Anglophone Catholic leaders that they must assert their own sovereignty and power over the Church in Ontario. While the bitterness within the Catholic community was palpable and lingered below the surface for generations, the educational crisis revealed clearly that the English-speaking Catholic vision for a Christian Canada was at loggerheads with the views of Francophone Catholics, some of whom were ardent French Canadian nationalists.²⁷

As mentioned earlier, hundreds of thousands of immigrants poured into Canada in the early twentieth century and after the Great War. Many of these new Canadians were Catholics, who had arrived without priests, without disposable incomes, but with expectations that, as in their former homelands, the state would somehow accommodate their religious needs. Implicit in these desires was the immigrant acknowledgment, that even if Protestant outside of Quebec, and Catholic in patches, Canada was a Christian country. For Francophone and Anglophone Catholics the new arrivals necessitated new efforts to recruit clergy with linguistic gifts, build or purchase houses of worship, negotiate cultural Catholicisms that were described in some cases as exotic, given Canadian precedents, and create canonical parishes that were national in focus and not "territorial." Perhaps the fragile entente already reached between the charter cultural groups in the Canadian Church facilitated the easy conception and formation of national parishes, without much of the rancour associated with similar actions in the United States. On the Prairies, however, the situation appeared more urgent as the region was more akin to mission territory in which Methodists, Anglicans, Presbyterians, Catholics, and the Orthodox were all competing for the souls of the newcomers. For Catholics the question was twofold: keep the foreigners Catholic for the sake of a Catholic Canada and, depending on the charter linguistic group, make them cultural allies. The challenges posed by western immigration serious strained the already complicated relations between Anglophone and Francophone Catholics. From 1890 to 1915, the Canadian-born Archbishop Adélard Langevin of St. Boniface insisted that new Canadian Catholics fall under his watchful eye, while the Catholic Church Extension Society, which was headquartered in Toronto, became an exponent for evangelization either in the language of the immigrant, or by Anglo-Celtic priests who had the requisite language skills. Langevin and his successor, Arthur Beliveau, had little time for these Irlandaises who threatened the *gestae dei per francos* west of the Great Lakes.²⁸

The immigrants themselves, however, were content to be agents of their own destiny. Ukrainian Catholics of the Byzantine-Greek Rite insisted on their own priests, their distinctive churches and liturgies, and their own Eparchy. They feared the Latinization and, in some cases, the *Francisation* that they suspected of their Canadian Catholic hosts.²⁹ Similarly, other new Canadian Catholics – Poles, Italians, Slovaks, Czechs, Portuguese, Hungarians, Slovenes, Maltese, Lebanese Maronites, Syrian Melkytes, Iraqi Chaldaens, Germans, and Chinese – all insisted on preserving their distinctive languages, group identities, and popular religious cultures over the course of the twentieth century. In this way, the Catholic Church in Canada came to accept diversity as a way of life, making perhaps the emergence of official multiculturalism in the 1960s not too surprising for many Catholic Canadians.³⁰

Disagreements between the charter partner groups in the Catholic Church in Canada over issues such as education and immigration were exacerbated by how English-speaking Catholics in many regions of the country came to understand themselves as active members of the British Empire. The participation of Irish Catholics, in particular in the South African War, 1899-1902 and the Great War, 1914-1918, widened an already large gulf between French and English speakers in the Church. Like many of their relatives in Ireland, Canada's Irish Catholics did not hesitate in their support of Britain's campaign against the Dutch Calvinist Boer minority in Orange Free State and Transvaal. Although at times critical of British unilateral decision making, warmongering and jingoistic politicians, and a grudging respect for the plucky resistance of the Boers, the Catholic press was generally supportive of the war effort as were such leading politicians as Charles Fitzpatrick, Federal Minister of Justice, and prelates like Archbishop Cornelius O'Brien of Halifax, who was a proud member of the Imperial Federation League. Father Peter O'Leary from Quebec City became the first Roman Catholic chaplain to serve with Canada's overseas contingent. Rank and file Irish and Scottish Catholics,

particularly in Ontario and Nova Scotia, joined with Canadians from all Protestant denominations in fighting in South Africa. Irish Catholic participation was not a case of shovelling out the unemployed and paupers, since only forty percent were blue collar workers, and few left cities and towns where the economy was not robust. Moreover, of those Irish Catholics serving in the Canadian contingent, over seventy-five percent were Canadian born, compared to sixty-three percent of the contingent overall.³¹ Although some French Canadian Catholics served in South Africa, most took the lead of nationalist and ardent Catholic politician Henri Bourassa who broke with Sir Wilfrid Laurier's government and condemned the war as merely an imperialist venture and none of Canada's business. His position was gainsaid by Fitzpatrick, Laurier's Minister of Justice who asserted:

I say that the time had come . . . when it was necessary for the whelps of the lion to rally to the defence of the old land. The time had come when every man must be made to understand whether on the European continent or in South Africa, that blow for blow, whensoever the blow might come, must be struck back by the British, and would be struck as freely from Australia and Canada as from the heart of the Empire itself.³²

South Africa merely set the stage for further controversy between French and English Catholics when Britain declared war on Germany and the Central powers in 1914, placing Canada automatically at war. Canada's Anglophone Catholics and many Francophone bishops were very supportive of Britain's war effort. English-speaking politicians, lay leaders, fraternal associations, religious orders, clergy, and bishops openly support the war effort and facilitated recruitment of men.³³ Non-francophone Catholics enlisted commensurate to their numbers in the early stages of the war. While some could be found in the Canadian Expeditionary Force because of weak economy in 1914, others were enraged by alleged German atrocities, the capture of Catholic Belgium and the looting of its churches and Louvain University, and the prospect of the Empire being shattered. Some regarded recruitment as a sign of the firmness of Catholic resolve as loyal Canadians and Imperial citizens. On the other hand, French Canadian Catholics were subject to an anglicized military structure, poor recruitment techniques, and compelling rhetoric from Bourassa and others that the best defence of Canada was at home in Canada.³⁴ Fellow politician Olivier Asselin claimed that in the context of Regulation 17, why should French Canadians fight in Europe for the selfdetermination of peoples, when one knows that the "Prussians" are next door in Ontario.³⁵ When the federal government mandated national registration of men and resources in 1916 and later legislated conscription in 1917, French Canadians resisted, and although they had some support from a few English-speaking Catholics, the weight of the non-Francophone Church was squarely in the Imperial camp. For many French Canadians, *les Irlandaises* had been transformed into *les orangistes*.

The Great War and, in the minds of many English Canadians of many religious stripes, the Christian values for which it was fought, demonstrated clearly how the charter groups in the Catholic Church had drifted from each other on issues of national vision. It clearly brought to the fore how the vision of Anglophone Catholic Canadians had taken shape. Anglophone Catholics had found common cause with Protestant Canadians on issues of Canada's role in the world, the potential of Canada economically and politically within the Empire and the necessity to make better lives for themselves through their economic, political and social integration into the fabric of Canadian life. They would share strong religious bonds with their French-Canadian co-religionists and would defend Catholic rights to the bitter end, regardless of language or ethnicity. but they would also underscore, throughout, that the future of the faith outside of Quebec rested in the leadership exercised by the Anglophone Catholic bishops. Their Canada, outside of fortress Quebec, would be a Christian Canada, but one in which the Catholic Church would prevail under the agency of the English language.

By mid-century there appeared to be a more formal entente between the two charter members of the Catholic Church in Canada. While the scholarship on the period still requires much development, there are a number of events that suggest how this rapprochement took shape in the 1930s through the 1950s. First, immediately after the Great War, Archbishop Neil McNeil of Toronto took an active leadership role in the *Bonne Entente* movement, which was an attempt by Anglophone and Francophone elites to mend fences through a series of conferences and private meetings. Secondly, the Ontario Government, in response to some positive recommendations and bilingual school reforms prompted by Senator Napoleon Belcourt, relaxed the notorious Regulation 17 and it was finally removed from the books in 1947, thereby dissipating the "open sore" which had been Catholic educational politics in Ontario.³⁶ This previously explosive situation was perhaps further ameliorated by the deaths of so many of the protagonists on both sides of the question. Thirdly, in the 1920s and 1930s, an assault on Catholic educational rights in Saskatchewan during the administration of Premier James Thomas Anderson and at the grass roots level by the Ku Klux Klan, prompted a greater degree of Catholic unity, regardless of language.³⁷ Fourthly, the Bolshevik Revolution in Russia, in 1917, the subsequent Red Scare throughout North America in the 1920s, and the advance of Communist internationally in the 1930s, drew Catholics together against the threat of a potentially devastating common enemy. Led by the uncompromising denunciations of Communism by Pius XI and Pius XII, Catholics in Canada firmly positioned themselves as defenders of a Christian culture and its values as the bedrock of Canadian society.³⁸ Fifthly, although World War II brought yet another conscription crisis, the period 1939-1945, did not witness the bitter division evident in the first global war, a generation previous, but witnessed heightened Catholic involvement, French and non-French in the war effort, both in the corridors of power and on the ground.

In fact, with the war's end and the soon to follow declaration of the Cold War between the West and the forces of Communism, Catholics appeared united not only as a Church but also with non-Catholic Canadians. The most visible sign that Catholics were squarely aligned with Western political values and social aspirations came in 1947 at the Marian Congress in Ottawa. Organized by Archbishop Alexandre Vachon of Ottawa to commemorate the centennial of his Diocese and honour his personal devotion to the Blessed Virgin Mary, the Congress was a gathering of 200,000 Catholics from Canada and abroad, and all celebrations were carried out in both official languages. Pope Pius XII designated the freshly minted Cardinal, James C. McGuigan of Toronto, as his official legate. Politicians of all religious stripes, including Prime Minister Mackenzie King, were notable by their official presence at the Congress. Noteworthy, however, was the theme of the Congress and the undercurrent of the new cold war tensions between the West and the rising communist bloc. Dedicated to "Our Lady Queen of Peace," and echoing the messages of the apparition of Mary at Fatima, bishops and cardinals spoke about the "false liberty," errors, and threats to Christianity in the post-war period, and that only the "conversion" of Russia would usher in "an era of peace in the world."³⁹ The leaders of Canada's Catholics, English and French, had now publicly aligned themselves as Cold Warriors to push back the forces of "atheistic, militant, and materialistic" Communists. According

to Cardinal McGuigan:

If the world turns away from Christ it turns away from truth and it delivers itself into bondage. We have seen this in great countries in our own day. If liberty is one of our traditions as Canadians, if British institutions to which we belong and from which we inherited our civic traditions are contrived to safeguard liberty and the sacredness of the human person, if we have been taught by our fathers to abhor political systems which treat the individual merely as a creature and instrument of the State, it is because we belong to a family of nations nourished in infancy on the milk of Christian truth and trained to maturity on the practice of Gospel precepts.⁴⁰

Evidently, Protestant Canadians approved. The lone dissenting voice, at least in public, was that of T.T. Shields and his Canadian Protestant League, who formally objected to the presence of a Papal Army on Canadian soil. A detachment of papal zouaves had formed an honour guard as the statue of Notre Dame du Cap (from Trois Rivieres) had been processed across the bridge from Hull, Quebec, down the Rideau Canal to Lansdowne Park, the site of the Congress.⁴¹

By the 1950s, Catholics of all languages could be described as churchgoing citizens who could be found in nearly every corner of Canada and in every socio-occupational category. The new media, radio and television, had their fair share of Catholic radio priests, elucidating matters of faith, lecturing on academic subjects, and reporting on world affairs. In the mid-1950s, American media dynamo and vociferous anti-communist, Bishop Fulton J. Sheen, was as popular with French Canadian television viewers in Montreal and Quebec City as he was with Catholics elsewhere in Canada.⁴² Catholics, both French and English-speaking could be found in the corridors of power provincially and federally, in all political parties. With the departure of Mackenzie King in 1948, the new Canadian Prime Minister was Louis Stephen St. Laurent, a Quebec lawyer who had both French Canadian and Irish ancestry. By 1961, Quebec was clearly only one home to Canada's Catholics. Catholics were in excess of 45 percent of the persons living in PEI and New Brunswick, and they were over 30 percent of the population in Ontario, Newfoundland and Labrador, and Nova Scotia. One in every four persons in Manitoba and Saskatchewan was Catholic.43 While not always appreciated or warmly welcomed by non-Catholics in some Canadian regions, their churches, schools, convents, hospitals, social services, and charitable networks were visible in nearly every major centre of population in the country.

The calling of the Second Vatican Council in 1958, and its subsequent convocation from 1962 to 1965 marked a significant modern watershed in the Church's encounter with the secular world and the Council's impact was felt almost immediately in Canada. The sixteen constitutions, declarations and decrees from the Council changed the face and practice of Catholicism across the planet in the decades following their promulgation. The Church in Canada changed as well as the liturgies in the Roman Rite promoted vernacular languages, not Latin, and as worship moved from the Tridentine Mass, to a new Rite that gathered the priest and people around the table of the Lord. The former emphasis on clericalism and the hierarchical pyramid of power and control, from the episcopacy at its apex to the laity at is based was turned upside down. Beginning from the new Dogmatic Constitution of the Church, the Church was defined in less institutional terms as "the people of God" and each member - clerical, religious, or lay - was regarded as "co-responsible" for the Church by merit of their common baptism. Lay persons were called to be active as witnesses of the Gospel in the world, and new voices were heard in Catholicism for ecumenical and interfaith dialogue. Clearly the Council had changed the course and disposition of the Church with regard to the world, while retaining its continuity with the sacred teachings it had nurtured for close to two millennia.

The discussion of secularization in Canada has been a subject that has preoccupied church historians in Canada for a generation. While not featured prominently, or sometimes even tangentially in the historiographical discussion, Catholics in the 1960s were implementing the seismic changes of Vatican II, while Canadian society itself was grappling with the civil, ecumenical, social, and moral transformation afoot in the Western world. In the 1950s, Catholics across the country had little inkling of the changes that were to come although, as has been argued recently by Michael Gauvreau in the context of Quebec, some Catholics may have already been agents of or at least antecedents of the changes at the grassroots level that were taking place within the flurry of the Quiet Revolution.⁴⁴ Over the next two decades, Church attendance everywhere in Canada dropped significantly and numbers of Canadians proclaiming that they had "no religion" rose dramatically. Catholics were not exempt from this, and by the 1980s Catholic attendance at regular weekly Mass and participation in Church life plummeted especially in Quebec. By 1998, Quebec had willing surrendered its denominational schools and replaced them with a preferred system based on language. The Quebec state had taken control of education, health care and social services, and by the twenty-first century was even attempting to mandate its own generic course in morals and values in all publicly funded schools. In Ontario, Alberta, Saskatchewan, and the Territories, publicly funded Catholic schools continue to exist and, by some definitions flourish, but the reality is that these schools often provide the only "face" of the Church that its pupils will ever see.

In the public square, Catholics became deeply divided over a variety of moral questions that were brought to the fore by new legislation, human rights challenges, and decisions of the Canadian judicial system. Abortion, euthanasia, and equity and diversity issues seriously divided the Church in both French and English Canada. Catholics with a passion for social justice issues in Canada, have a long tradition and pedigree in Canada, with roots in the Co-operative Commonwealth Federation, Antigonish Movement, the Jeunesse movements, and Catholic Action, but they have lost much of their steam in the face of ecclesiastical retrenchment, renewed clericalism, and new interpretations of the Council which emphasise continuity over change.

On the other hand, Catholics who have retained more traditional or socially conservative positions on end-of-life life issues, abortion, genetic experimentation, family planning, and same sex marriage, have found they have much more in common with evangelical Protestant Christians than with many members of their own Church and, in particular, Catholic politicians who carefully separated their public positions from their private religious beliefs. It could be argued that it is this traditional group of Catholics, perhaps the mainstream today, who bear closest resemblance to their co-religionists prior to the 1960s. In the years following the Council there is little evidence to suggest that these practicing Catholics have ceased to believe that Canada was Christian at its heart, and that this relationship with the state has not been altered by the emergent religious pluralism in the Church, brought by immigrants of non-European origins, but perhaps strengthened by it. Catholics in Quebec, of course, have long departed the institution, save for moments best described now as rites of passage – catching, hatching and dispatching. When viewed over the long term, however, the notion that lovalty to the state, rendering unto Caesar, has been compatible, perhaps integral to being a good Catholic Christian, particularly to those Catholics living in English Canada. In this broad historical context, contemporary notions of strong Catholic citizenship in

a Canadian state grounded in Judeo-Christian values are hardly surprising. Moreover, in this light, the current political realignment of Englishspeaking Catholics, at the Federal level, may reflect more continuity with the past than a break from it.

Endnotes

- 1. Toronto Star, 23 April 2011.
- Cornelius J. Jaenen, Friend and Foe: Aspects of French-Amerindian Cultural Contact in the Sixteenth and Seventeenth Centuries (Toronto: McClelland and Stewart, 1976); and Jaenen, The Role of the Church in New France (Toronto: McGraw-Hill Ryerson, 1976), 3-36.
- 3. E.R. Adair, "France and the Beginning of New France," *Canadian Historical Review* 35 (1944): 246-78.
- 4. Jaenen, Role of the Church; Terry Crowley, "The Inroads of Secularization in Eighteenth Century New France: Church and People at Louisbourg," CCHA Historical Studies 51 (1984): 5-27; Marie-Aimee Cliché, "Devotion populaire et encadrement clerical en Nouvel-France: le croyance au miracle dans la region de Quebec," SCHEC Sessions D'Etudes 52 (1985): 17-34; Ollivier Hubert, "Rutual performance and Parish Sociability: French Canadian Catholic Families at Mass from the Seventeenth to the Nineteenth Century," in Households of Faith: Family, Gender and Community in Canada, 1760-1969, ed. Nancy Christie (Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2002), 38-76.
- 5. Hilda Neatby, *The Quebec Act: Protest and Policy* (Scarborough: Prentice-Hall, 1972), 6-10.
- 6. Neatby, The Quebec Act, 33-55.
- Terrence Murphy and Gerald Stortz, eds., Creed and Culture: The Place of English-speaking Catholics in Canadian Society, 1750-1930 (Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1993), xxiv-xxv; Raymond J. Lahey, "Catholicism and Colonial Policy in Newfoundland, 1779-1845," in Creed and Culture, 49-78; and Lucien Lemieux, Histoire du catholicisme quebecois: le XVIIIe et XIXe siecles: Les anneees difficiles, 1760-1839 (Montreal: Boreal Express, 1989).
- Jacques Monet, "French Canadian Nationalism and the Challenge of Ultramontanism," CHA *Historical Papers* (1966): 41-55.

- Louis Rousseau, "Les missions populaires de 1840-1842: Acteurs principaux et consequences," SCHEC Sessions d'études 53 (1986): 7-22 ; Mark G. McGowan, Michael Power: The Struggle to Build the Catholic Church on the Canadian Frontier (Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2005), chapter 5.
- Anne Taves, The Household of Faith: Roman Catholic Devotions in Mid-Nineteenth Century America (Notre Dame: University of Notre Dame Press, 1986); Brian P. Clarke, Piety and Nationalism: Lay Voluntary Associations and the Creation of an Irish catholic Community in Toronto, 1850-1895 (Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1993); and Nive Voisine and Jean Hamelin, Les Ultramontanes Canadiens-français (Montreal: Boreal Express, 1985).
- 11. Arthur Silver, *The French Canadian Idea of Confederation* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1982).
- 12. Raymond Huel, Archbishop A-A Tache of St. Boniface: The "Good Fight" and the Illusive Vision (Edmonton: University of Alberta Press, 2003).
- Raymond Huel, "Gestae Dei Per Francos': The French Catholic Experience on the Prairies," in Visions of the New Jerusalem: Religious Settlement on the Prairies, ed. Benjamin Smillie (Edmonton: NeWest Press, 1983), 39-54.
- 14. Mark G. McGowan, "Rethinking Catholic-Protestant Relations in Canada: The Episcopal Reports of 1900-1901," CCHA *Historical Studies* 59 (1992): 11-36. See letter from Andre-Albert Blais, Bishop of Rimouski, to Delegate Diomede Falconio, 11 November 1900, or Joseph Medar Emard, Bishop of Valleyfield to Falconio, 6 December 1900, Elphege Gravel, Bishop of Nicolet to Falconio, 19 January 1901, or Louis-Zepherin Moreau, Bishop of St-Hyacinthe to Falconio, 16 November 1900, Louis-Nazaire Begin, Archbishop of Quebec, to Falconio, 29 November 1900, Apostolic Delegates Correspondence, Canada, 157.37, Archivio Segreto Vaticano.
- 15. Raymond Huel, Proclaiming the Gospel to the Indains and the Metis: The Missionary Oblates of Mary Immaculate in Western Canada (Edmonton: University of Alberta Press, 1996); Martha McCarthy, From the Great River to the Ends of the Earth: the Oblates and the Dene, 1847-1921 (Edmonton: University of Alberta press, 1995); and Vincent McNally, The Lord's Distant Vineyard: A History of the Oblates and the Catholic Community in British Columbia (Edmonton: University of Alberta Press, 2000).
- J.M. Bumsted, "Scottish Catholicism in Canada, 1770-1830," in *Creed and Culture*, 79-99; Mark G. McGowan, "Irish Catholics," in *Canada's Peoples: An Encyclopedia of the Nation*, ed. Paul Magocsi (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1999), 734-83.

- 17. Robert Choquette, "English-French Relations in the Canadian Catholic Community," in *Creed and Culture*, 5-6.
- John S. Moir, "The Problem of the Double Minority: Some Reflections on the Development of the English-speaking Catholic Church in Canada in the Nineteenth Century," *Social History-Histoire sociale* 7 (1971): 53-67.
- Robert Choquette, Language and Religion: A History of English-French Conflict in Ontario (Ottawa: University of Ottawa Press, 1975; John Zucchi, The View from Rome: Archbshop Stagni's 1915 Reports on the Ontario Bilingual School Question (Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2002); Sheila Andrew, "Selling Education: The Problem of Convent Schools in Acadian New Brunswick, 1858-1886," CCHA Historical Studies 62 (1996): 15-32; Margaret Prang, "Clerics and Politicians and the Bilingual Schools Issue in Ontario, 1910-1917," Canadian Historical Review 41 (1960): 281-307; and Pasquale Fiorino, "The Nomination of Bishop Fallon as Bishop of London," CCHA Historical Studies 62 (1996): 33-46.
- 20. Irish Canadian, 19 March 1885.
- Letter from Fergus Patrick McEvay to Louis-Nazaire Begin, 27 September 1910, p. 5816. (copy) Charles Fitzpatrick Papers, Vol. 12, Library and Archives Canada, [LAC].
- 22. Fiorino, "The Nomination of Bishop Fallon," 39-40; Raymond Huel, "The Irish-French Conflict in Catholic Episcopal Nominations: The Western Sees and the Struggle for Domination Within the Church," CCHA Study Sessions 42 (1975): 51-70; and Mark G. McGowan, "The Maritimes Region and the Building of a Canadian Church: The Case of the Diocese of Antigonish after Confederation," CCHA Historical Studies 70 (2004): 48-70.
- 23. *The Tablet* cited in *Catholic Register*, 13 October 1910. Mason Wade, *The French Canadians*, 2 vols. (Toronto: Macmillan, 1968), 1: 579-80.
- Mark G. McGowan, Waning of the Green: Catholics, the Irish and Identity in Toronto, 1887-1922 (Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1999).
- 25. Michael Power, A Promise Fulfilled: Highlights in the Political History of Catholic Separate Schools in Ontario (Toronto: OCSTA, 2002).
- 26. Paul Crunican, *Priests and Politicians: Manitoba Schools and the Election of* 1896 (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1974).
- 27. See endnote 17. Robert Choquette has written voluminously in this area.

- Mark G. McGowan, "A Portion for the Vanquished': Roman Catholics and the Ukrainian Catholic Church," in *Canada's Ukrainians: Negotiating an Identity*, eds., Lubomyr Luciuk and Stella Hryniuk (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1991), 225-26.
- 29. McGowan, "Portion for the Vanquished."
- Mark G. McGowan, "Roman Catholics (Anglophone and Allophone)," in *Christianity and Ethnicity in Canada*, eds., Paul Bramadat and David Seljak (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2008), 49-100.
- 31. Mark G. McGowan, "To Rally the Whelps of the Lion: Canada's Irish Catholics and the Boer War, 1899-1902" (Unpublished manuscript).
- 32. *Hansard*, Debates of the House of Commons, 63-4 Victoria, 20 February 1900, 668-69.
- 33. McGowan, "To Share in the Burdens of Empire: Toronto's Catholics and the Great War, 1914-1918," in *Catholics at the Gathering Place: Historical Essays on the Archdiocese of Toronto, 1841-1991*, eds., McGowan and Brian P. Clarke (Toronto: Canadian Catholic Historical Association and Dundurn Press, 1993), 177-212; McGowan "Between King, Kaiser and Canada: Irish Catholics in Canada and the Great War, 1914-1918," in *Irish Nationalism in Canada*, ed. David A. Wilson (Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2009), 97-120.
- 34. J.R Granatstein and J.M Hitsman, *Broken Promises: A History of Conscription in Canada* (Toronto: Oxford University Press, 1977).
- 35. Cited in Susan Mann Trofimenkoff, *The Dream of Nation: A Social and Intellectual History of Quebec* (Toronto: Gage, 1983), 203.
- 36. Peter Oliver, "The Resolution of the Ontario Bilingual Schools Crisis, 1919-1929," *Journal of Canadian Studies* 7 (1972): 22-44.
- Raymond Huel, "The Anderson Amendments and the Secularization of Saskatchewan Public Schools," CCHA Study Sessions 44 (1977): 61-76.
- Joseph P. O'Neill, "Archbishop McGuigan of Toronto and the Holy Name Society: Its Role as a Force Against Communism," CCHA *Historical Studies* 55 (1988): 61-77; Gregory Baum *Catholics and Canadian Socialism* (Toronto: Lorimer, 1980); and Terrence Fay, *A History of Canadian Catholics* (Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2002), 221-39.
- Marian Congress of Ottawa, trans. Emmett O'Grady (Ottawa: Archdiocese of Ottawa, 1948), 130-1.

- 40. "Text of the Address of Cardinal McGuigan at the Closing of the Marian Congress," 22 June 1947, MU SU 22.30, James McGuigan Papers, Archives of the Roman Catholic Archdiocese of Toronto.
- 41. The Gospel Witness, 8 May 1947.
- 42. Mark G. McGowan, "The Fulton Sheen Affair: Religious Controversy, Nationalism, and Commercialism in the Early Years of Canadian Television," CCHA *Historical Studies* 75 (2009): 21-38.
- 43. Canadian Census, 1961.
- 44. Michael Gauvreau, *The Catholic Origins of Quebec's Quiet Revolution* (Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2005).

Mère Henriette Feller (1800-1868) of La Grande Ligne and Ordered Ministry in Canada

PHILIP G.A. GRIFFIN-ALLWOOD¹ Wesley Memorial United Church

The history of ordination of women in Canada has various beginning points. The Rev. Lydia Gruchy of the United Church of Canada was the first woman ordained by a Canadian jurisdiction for Canadian ministry in 1936.² In southern Ontario, Michigan Free Bapists ordained Jennie Johnson in 1909 for service in Chatham Township, Ontario.³ Similarly, Rev. Sister M.E. Johnson, spouse of the Rev. B. B. B. Johnson, pastor of the Cornwallis Street Baptist Church, Halifax, 1903-1905, exercised ministry with her husband and independent of him in the area around Halifax, Nova Scotia.⁴

These illustrations are all based on the assumed definition of ordained ministry as a reflection of order and ardour. However, as I previously written about when discussing the history of Baptist ordination, there has been a third component to the definition of ministry, namely that of function.⁵ Function carries within it an implicit rejection of a sacramental definition of ordination.

Ministry as Function

Prominent British North American/Canadian individuals who embodied ministry as function include John Mocket Cramp and Alexander Crawford. Cramp was a British Particular Baptist whose ordination took place without the laying on of hands.⁶ While a service of ordination was performed for Cramp, Alexander Crawford's eldership would exist only

Historical Papers 2011: Canadian Society of Church History

while he served a church.⁷

Crawford was a Scotch Baptist trained in the Haldane school in Edinburgh. Scotch Baptists were an indigenous denomination in Scotland that had formed their first church in Edinburgh in 1765, after the acceptance of immersion by seceders from the established Church of Scotland. Under the leadership of Archibald McLean, Scotch Baptist churches were organized throughout Scotland, Wales, and northern England. Their ecclesial organization differed from that of the Particular Baptists, who were called "English" Baptists in Scotland to distinguish them from the Gaelic-speaking Scotch Baptists.⁸ The "apostolic plan" of the Scotch Baptists declared that: ". . . each Church, to answer the prototype, must have a presbytery of Elders – a plurality of Pastors – as well as a body of Deacons, otherwise it was considered defective . . ."⁹

A significant influence on the Scotch Baptists included two wealthy laymen, James and Robert Haldane. Dissatisfied with the practices of the Established Church of Scotland (Presbyterian), they built a "tabernacle" in Edinburgh and invited British evangelist Rowland Hill to hold meetings. In 1799 they seceded from the Church of Scotland and organized an independent church.¹⁰ In 1808 the Haldane brothers adopted the principle of believer's baptism by immersion.¹¹

Their ecclesiastical goal was to establish "primitive churches" modelled upon their interpretation of scripture. They defined the church as a local independent body. Connectionalism, with the exception of societies formed for specific projects, was to be avoided.¹² There was a specific place for women within church structure, as "widows" and as deaconesses, albeit with a same sex responsibility.¹³ James Haldane wrote that, "We see that the apostolic churches had deaconesses and female teachers. We may be sure they were very useful and if we follow the direction left for making a proper choice, we shall doubtless experience the good effects of it.¹⁴

Haldane linked widows and female teachers to Titus 2:3, "the aged women (*presbutidas*, *the female elders*, as some render it)."¹⁵ Thus, on a theoretical level, Haldane's ecclesiology defined female and male "elders" as necessary for church life.

Haldane's Influence in Québec

The most prominent location where Haldane's ecclesiology was put into practice was Switzerland. In the first decade of the nineteenth century, Robert Haldane lived and taught in Geneva, instigating a revival in the city's Theological Hall. From that revival an independent church movement developed in Switzerland.¹⁶

The influence of the Haldanes spread to Canada through Scottish immigrants. Among the settlers was Henry Wilkes (1805-1886), a Congregationalist who studied in Glasgow from 1829 until 1832.¹⁷ A Major-General Anderson wrote and distributed "appeals" for missions to "French Canadian Romanists" in 1829 and in 1834. Wilkes cooperated with Robert Haldane and others in forming "the Edinburgh Committee for the Management of the French-Canadian Mission."¹⁸ The committee's object was to: ". . . engage men of approved piety, without reference to names of party distinction, to preach and teach the unsearchable riches of Christ, to traverse the province as colporteurs, and to scatter the seed of the Kingdom wherever they go."¹⁹

Commitment was made to fund the mission from Scotland and to seek a missionary from Switzerland. In Lausanne, Switzerland, members of the national and independent churches had united to form a missionary society.²⁰ Responding to Canadian requests – Anderson's pamphlets perhaps – in 1834 Henri Olivier, who had been minister of the Lausanne independent church, arrived in Montréal with his wife and two young men. The latter two became missionaries to aboriginal peoples in Mississippi, a task that the Oliviers were also expected to pursue. However, the Oliviers decided to stay in Montréal; their decision to preach to the French rather than to engage in missionary work with indigenous peoples resulted in severance from the Lausanne committee.²¹

In response to the decision of the cooperative Lausanne Missionary Society, the independent churches organized their own missionary society. At the organizational meeting a letter was received requesting a labourer for Québec.²²

Henriette Feller

Henriette Odin lived in Lausanne with a family prominent enough that she was "introduced into society."²³ In 1822 she married a widower, Louis Feller, part of the "aristocracy (so to speak) of the Swiss Republic."²⁴ They also belonged to the established Reformed Church in Switzerland and family worship was practised in their home.²⁵

The presence of Haldane-influenced revivalists in Lausanne coupled with the death of Henriette Feller's only child, Elize, created a spiritual crisis in Henriette's life. After reading a treatise called *The Evangelical Doctrine*, she experienced a powerful moment of conversion.²⁶ Following her conversion she associated with the *momiers*, as the independent revivalists were known in Lausanne. Following the death of her husband in 1826,²⁷ Henriette Feller joined the independent church in Lausanne.²⁸ Subsequently, Madame Olivier wrote Henriette Feller requesting that she join the missionary work. Thus, in 1835, she and Louis Roussy, a young man with theological training, joined the Oliviers in Canada,²⁹ having been sent out by the "Commission of the Churches of Switzerland Associated for Evangelism,"³⁰ as the independent society was known.³¹ For Feller, the decision was a spiritual one: "My convictions have been continually strengthened and confirmed, and now I am certain that I am answering God's call."³²

Henriette Feller expressed her vocational identity as part of the church. About 1830 she received believer's baptism and served the Independent church in Lausanne as a deaconess.³³ Her involvement in church was strictly within the terms prescribed by the Haldanes. Churches were to be independent of one another, save for particular moments of cooperation. The primary purpose of churches was revivalistic, not denominational. Thus the goal of the Swiss Mission, established by the Oliviers and continued by Feller and Roussy, in the words of John Mocket Cramp, ". . . was not to make them [the people of Québec] Protestants – to make them Baptists – it was to save their souls from death!"³⁴ This would posture would create tensions as Feller and her associates struggled to maintain Haldane distinctiveness.

Maintaining the Haldane Identity

The first missionary activity of the Ottawa Baptist Association formed in 1836 was the engagement of Roussy as missionary to French Canada.³⁵ The association included others influenced by the Haldanes. At the General Meeting of the Ottawa Baptist Association on 30 March1867, the Canada Baptist Missionary Society was organized as a cooperative organization with the Baptist Canadian Missionary Society in Great Britain,³⁶ and responsibility for the mission to French Canada – under the direction of Roussy and Feller – was transferred to this society.³⁷

But by February 1839, the Canada Baptist Missionary Society announced: ". . . we are under the painful necessity of stating, that our connection with the Mission at La Grande Ligne . . . has been dissolved,

under circumstances which admitted of no alternative."³⁸ Tensions had developed between the Swiss Mission and some of its advocates. Some supporters, reacting to the Baptist affiliation, had withdrawn support in 1839³⁹ and in August 1839 the French Canadian Missionary Society was organized. While the Swiss Mission worked in the Richelieu Valley, the French Canadian Missionary Society operated on the north shore of the St. Lawrence River.⁴⁰

Within the Canada Baptist Missionary Society disagreement existed concerning the terms for co-operation with missions. For some Baptists the non-immersion of Feller and Roussy undoubtedly raised questions about associating with them. The issue was resolved in 1841 when the society declared: "That the society is, from the nature of its constitution, open to the co-operation of all who hold the distinguishing tenants of the baptist [sic] denomination, in connextion [sic] with evangelical piety."⁴¹

Following this controversy, which ran contrary to the Haldane ecclesiastical vision, the Mission felt that "they could labour more efficiently if they were independent religious parties."⁴² Feller and Roussy thus turned for support to the Foreign Evangelical Society, based in New York City.⁴³

Grants were received until 1845 when the Foreign Evangelical Society demanded that the mission join the French Canadian Missionary Society as a prerequisite for continuing aid.⁴⁴ This was not acceptable to the mission. Madame Feller expressed her hope that the Mission's open position could be maintained in the following letter:

... Notre liaison projetée avec la Société Évangélique de New York n'a pas eu lieu; diverses circonstances ont concouru à m'y faire croire que ce n'était pas là le chemin que Dieu nous avait ...

... Nous sommes arrives à la conclusion qu'une liaison avec les baptistes anglais était celle qui offrait le plus de sécurité pour l'avenir de la mission. Nous avons donc formé ce lien avec la Société missionnaire baptiste à Montréal qui elle-même est une branche de la Société d'Angleterre ... Cette liaison n'apporte pas de changement à nos vues libérales. Nous demeurons *open communion* et nous espérons bien continuer nos doux rapports avec nos frères pédobaptistes. Je ne pense pas qu'il y ait aucun changement à notre égard et la part de la Société Évangélique ...⁴⁵

The Swiss Mission therefore re-aligned with the Canada Baptist Mission-

ary Society, thus accepting direction from a Swiss Mission Committee containing representatives from both organizations.⁴⁶ The Swiss Missions conditions for reunion were those mentioned in the Feller letter. There was to be no change in their relationship to "pedobaptists" as those who did not practice believer's baptism were known: "... [Swiss Mission] missionaries . . . will be anxious to exemplify the manifestations of Christian friendship with all who 'love the Lord Jesus Christ in sincerity,' and to cultivate acquaintance with Brethren in Christ, of various denominations as heretofore."⁴⁷

While maintaining a connection with the Canada Baptist Missionary Society, the mission was "essentially independent."⁴⁸ When the society ceased operations in 1849,⁴⁹ plans were made by the Swiss Mission to become an independent society, which would remain "baptiste libéraux."⁵⁰

With loss of support from the Baptist Missionary Society and its Canadian affiliate, the Swiss Mission turned toward the American Baptist Home Mission Society for support in 1849.⁵¹ Because of American Baptist concern about their ecclesiology in 1854 the mission agreed to "build up Regular Baptist churches so far as practicable."⁵² This action apparently had limited effect for all but one of the missionaries of Grande Ligne were open communionists.⁵³

The maintenance of Haldane openness was rejected by Regular Baptists in the Canadas, and in 1858 the Grande Ligne church was removed from the list of Regular Baptist churches.⁵⁴ Despite the pressures, the Swiss Mission, known by Henriette Feller's death as the Grande Ligne Mission, resisted pressures to abandon Feller's advocacy of Haldane ecclesiology. At the time of Feller's death in 1868, an Ontario convention committee visited and declared that the Mission had "a considerable difference of opinion in regard to church-order and ordinances" and "loose views" concerning communion.⁵⁵

Feller as Ordered Minister

So how one should view Henriette Feller? When I initially read her self-description as *mère* I viewed her and Roussy's role as emulating that of Catholicism. Both were single leaders of a religious community. Readers of the "Grande Ligne Mission" in the *The Canadian Baptist* would see "Sketches of Mme. Feller's Furniture" that could be viewed at the Feller Institute.⁵⁶ The display of relics suggest a Catholic religious model of leadership, especially in the light of her founding of a school,

that of the teaching sister.

Yet in the light of the continued Haldane ecclesiology, another view can be taken. Cramp described Feller in these terms:

... although Madame Feller occupied a somewhat anomalous position, for her influence was well-nigh all-powerful, and few ventured to contradict or oppose one in whom the tenderness of woman and the firmness of man were so happily united, she never overstepped apostolic limits.⁵⁷

This description matches that of the female presbyter as stated by James Haldane. Thus Feller's title as "*mère*" could be seen as being used as "Father" and "Mother" as in the revivalist tradition for ordered leadership. This practice, using a functional definition of ministry, makes her one of the first ordered ministers in what is now Canada.

Endnotes

- 1. The author wishes to express gratitude to Jacques Monet, Don Goertz, and Judith Colwell for aid and insight into this research project.
- 2. M. Hallett, "Lydia Gruchy The First Woman Ordained in the United Church of Canada," *Touchstone* 4, no. 1 (1986): 18-23.
- Dorothy Shadd Shreve, *The AfriCanadian Church: A Stabilizer* (Jordan Station, ON: Paideia Press, 1983), 111-12.
- Suzanne Morton, "Separate Spheres in a Separate World: African-Nova Scotian Women in late-19th-Century Halifax County," *Acadiensis* 22, no. 2 (1993): 61-83.
- Philip Griffin-Allwood, "The Christian Ministry is an Ordinance of God': Definition and Redefinition of Who and What is a Minister?" in *A Fragile Stability: Definition and Redefinition of Maritime Baptist Identity*," ed. David T. Priestley (Wolfville, NS: Acadia Divinity College and the Baptist Historical Committee of the United Baptist Convention of the Atlantic Provinces, 1994).
- 6. T.A. Higgins, *The Life of John Mockett Cramp, D.D., 1796-1881, Late President of Acadia College; Author of the "Council of Trent," "Baptist History," Etc.* (Montreal: W. Drysdale, 1887).
- 7. While Nova Scotia Regular Baptists gave him the title "Elder," he himself did not appear to use it unless he was serving a church.

- 8. George Yuille, ed., *History of the Baptists in Scotland*, 2nd ed. (Glasgow: Baptist Union Publications Committee, c.1926), 44-54.
- 9. Yuille, ed., *History of Baptists*, 51. The statement continued: "the breaking of bread took place every Lord's Day, and was for baptized believer's alone, and of those only such as held the same principles of order and faith; the prayers and exhortations of the brethren in the public meetings, the fellowship or contribution of the poorer brethren, Agape or Love Feast were all Scriptural institutions to be observed. Minor observances held as obligatory were sustained with a sober judgment; the kiss of charity and the washing of feet, reserved for special occasions, were not regarded as religious institutes. It was the duty of a Christian to marry 'only in the Lord,' and submission to the civil power in all things lawful was prescribed. A unanimity [sic] in Church decisions became the fruitful parent of successions." Also see, Letter from Alexander Crawford to Richard Creed, 13 January 1828, Baptist Collection, Vaughan Memorial Library, Acadia University, Wolfville, NS.

Scotch Baptists operated with an informal connexion without organization of associations. A serious division took place among the Scotch Baptists after 1810, the cause of disagreement being whether the Lord's Supper could be administered without an elder. See Yuille, ed., *History of the Baptists*, 233-34.

- Winfred Ernest Garrison and Alfred T. DeGroot, *The Disciples of Christ: A History* (St. Louis, MI: Bethany Press, 1969), 50-52.
- 11. Yuille, ed., History of the Baptists, 58-59.
- Yuille, ed., *History of the Baptists*, 234. The Haldanes avoided specific denominational affiliation. Both Scottish Baptists and the Disciples of Christ claim descent from them. See Garrison and DeGroot, *Disciples of Christ*, 50-56; and Yuille, ed., *History of the Baptists*, 55-60.
- 13. James Alex Haldane, *A View of the Social Worship and Ordinances*, 2d ed. (Edinburgh: J. Ritchie, 1806), ix.
- 14. Haldane, Social Worship, 250.
- 15. Haldane, Social Worship, 228.
- Walter N. Wyeth, *Henriette Feller and the Grande Ligne Mission* (Philadelphia: Krehbiel and Co., 1898), 19-20; and John Mocket Cramp, *Memoir of Henriette Feller* (London: Elliot Stock, n.d.), 13ff.
- 17. Philippe Sylvain, "Henry Wilkes," *Dictionary of Canadian Biography Volume XI 1881-1890* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1982), 923-24.
- 18. Montreal Daily Witness: Evangelical Alliance Extra, October 1874, 57.

- 19. Alliance Extra, 57.
- 20. Wyeth, Henriette Feller, 41.
- 21. Wyeth, Henriette Feller, 39-47. Also see J. M. Cramp, A Memoir of Madame Feller with an Account of the Origin and Progress of the Grande Ligne Mission (London: Elliot Stock, 1876), 39-45. Initially the Oliviers were under the auspices of the American Presbyterian Church, but their baptisms by immersion changed their church relationships.
- 22. Cramp, Memoir of Madame Feller, 68-70.
- Cramp, *Memoir of Madame Feller*, 6. Her father was head of the penitentiary (2).
- 24. Cramp, Memoir of Madame Feller, 9-10.
- 25. Cramp, Memoir of Madame Feller, 11.
- 26. Cramp, Memoir of Madame Feller, 17-25.
- 27. Cramp, Memoir of Madame Feller, 29-31.
- 28. Cramp, Memoir of Madame Feller, 37-39.
- 29. Cramp, Memoir of Madame Feller, 68-70.
- 30. Montreal Register 4, no. 32 (1845): 2.
- 31. Montreal Register 4, no. 32 (1845): 2.
- 32. Letter from Henriette Feller to Mark Fivaz, quoted in Cramp, *Memoir of Madame Feller*, 70. Cramp, with the exception of a few phrases, translates all French passages. His first six chapters were "compiled from a narrative prepared by the Rev. L. Roussy" in French. See Cramp, *Memoir of Madame Feller*, iii.
- 33. Cramp, Memoir of Madame Feller, 55, 59.
- 34. Cramp, Memoir of Madame Feller, 240.
- 35. Baptist Magazine (London) 27 (1836): 448; and Canada Baptist Magazine and Missionary Register 4, no. 3 (1838-39): 50.
- Baptist Magazine (London) 28 (1836): 541; and 29 (1837): 354. For a discussion of nineteenth-century Baptist life in Canada, see Philip G.A. Griffin-Allwood, "The Canadianization of Baptists: From Denominations to Denomination, 1760-1912" (Ph.D. dissertation, Southern Baptist Theological Seminary, 1986).

- Canada Baptist Magazine and Missionary Register (Montreal) 2, no. 3 (1838-39): 50.
- Canada Baptist Magazine and Missionary Register (Montreal) 2, no. 10 (1838-39): 223.
- Baptist Year Book for Ontario and Quebec for 1881 (Toronto: T. Hill & Son, 1882 [?]), 115.
- 40. Alliance Extra, 57.
- 41. Baptist Magazine (London) 33 (1841): 569.
- William R. Williams and Sewall S. Cutting, *The Grande Ligne Mission: Its History, Condition, and a Plea in its Behalf* (New York: J.A. Gray, 1849), 12.
- 43. Williams and Cutting, Grand Ligne Mission, 12.
- 44. Williams and Cutting, Grand Ligne Mission, 13.
- Letter dated November 27 from Henriette Feller to Narcisse Cyr. Typescript in the Canadian Baptist Archives, McMaster Divinity College, Hamilton, ON (henceforth CBA).
- 46. The Swiss Missions of Grande Ligne: Their Origin, History, and Present State (Montreal: Rollo Campbell, 1847), 10.
- 47. Montreal Register 4, no. 32 (1845): 2. As a result the missions founded by the Baptist Canadian Missionary Society in Milton and Salem became part of the mission. They were founded due to objections of some French Canadiens to the open communion, Église Évangélique baptiste libre, at Saint Pie. Histoire du Protestantisme Franais au Canada et aux Etats-Unis par R. P. Duclos: Quelques Corrections et quelques Commentaires (Montreal: Grande Ligne Mission Board, n.d.), 1; Baptist Magazine (London) 36 (1844): 592-93; and Baptist Magazine (London) 37 (1845): 431.

Tensions over ecclesiology were alleviated by a two part agreement leaving the Swiss Mission the freedom to determine polity concerning the Lord's Table, but stating that all employees of the mission will have been baptized by immersion. *Baptist Magazine* (London) 40 (1848): 611. Because Feller and Roussy had not been immersed, tensions developed in 1848 when word of this circulated throughout the supporting constituency. Some Canadian Baptists demanded severance of the connection with the Swiss Mission. See *Baptist Magazine* (London) 40 (1848): 423-24. The issue was defused by the immersion of Feller and Roussy in that year. See *Baptist Magazine* (London) 40 (1848): 612.

During the controversy, the Swiss Mission modified its church polity to conform to the 1845 articles; immersion was made prerequisite for church

membership. They still maintained the practice of occasional communion, the admittance to the Lord's Supper of the un-immersed. Although many British Baptists and American Freewill and Free Communion Baptists could accept this position, it is counter to the practice of British Strict Baptists and American Regular Baptists. See *The Primitive Church Magazine* (London) (this was the British Strict Baptist journal) and *Baptist Year Book 1900* (Toronto: Baptist Convention of Ontario and Quebec [1901?]), 84. The latter had an auxiliary society in Upper Canada after 1836.

- 48. Baptist Magazine (London) 41 (1849): 295.
- 49. Montreal Register 8, no. 7 (1849).
- 50. Letter from Louis Roussy to Narcisse Cyr, 14 February 1848, typescript, CBA.
- 51. An appeal in behalf of the mission was circulated in 1849. In 1850 the society committed itself to the Swiss Mission. See *Home Mission Record* (New York) 1, no. 8 (1849-1850): 29. With affiliation with the American Baptists, the Swiss Mission adopted a new constitution, renaming itself the Evangelical Society of La Grande Ligne. See *Swiss Mission Register* (Montreal) 3, no. 4 (1851): 25.
- 52. Canadian Baptist (Toronto) 8, no. 27 (1862): 2. The statement was "[w]e pastors and brethren connected with the Grande Ligne Mission assembled with a Committee of the American Home Mission Society (viz. B.M. Hill, D.D., and Rev. H.C. Fish) desire to state we regret the existence of any occasion for the practice of open communion and that it is the aim of each one of the ministers of this Mission to build up Regular Baptist churches so far as practicable. We are looking for the consummation of this result, and hoping and working for it."
- 53. Canadian Baptist (Toronto) 8, no. 15 (1862): 2; and Canadian Baptist (Toronto) 8, no. 20 (1862): 2. The support of the American Baptist society was limited to paying minister's salaries and at the end of 1860 support ceased, a casualty of the Civil War. See Wyeth, *Henriette Feller*, 111; *Home Mission Record* (New York) 7, no. 1 (1861): 3-4.
- Canadian Baptist Register for 1858 (Toronto: n.p., n.d.), 41-43. By 1859 internal tensions in the Grande Ligne Mission over open versus closed communion resulted in a controversy between Narcisse Cyr and the Mission. He would eventual withdraw and assist in forming the competing the Regular Baptist French Canadian Missionary Society, which functioned until 1867. Handwritten note in Narcisse Cyr file, CBA. Also see Canadian Baptist (Toronto) 8, no. 20 (1862): 2; Canadian Baptist (Toronto) 8, no. 12 (1862): 3; Canadian Baptist (Toronto) 8, no. 15 (1862): 2; Canadian Baptist

(Toronto) 8, no. 16 (1862): 2; *The Thirty-Fifth Annual Report of the Evangelical Society of La Grande Ligne* (1873): 5; *Canadian Baptist* (Toronto) 8, no. 27(1862): 2. The tensions had been fueled by the presence of Plymouth Brethren church members on the Grande Ligne committee. See *Canadian Baptist* (Toronto) 8, no. 15 (1862): 2; *Canadian Baptist* (Toronto) 8, no. 43 (1862): 2; J.U. MacIntosh, "Some of the Labours and Disputes of Open And Close Communion Baptists in Ontario and Quebec" (B.D. Thesis, McMaster University, 1936), 15; *The Christian Freeman* (Toronto) 3, no. 2 (1863): 1; *Canadian Baptist* (Toronto) 9, no. 37 (1863): 2; and *Canadian Baptist* (Toronto) 9, no. 37(1863): 2.

- 55. Canadian Baptist (Toronto) 14, no. 3 (1868): 3.
- 56. Canadian Baptist (Toronto) 39, no. 35 (1893): 2.
- 57. Cramp, Memoir of Madame Feller, 244.

"Would You Sell Yourself For A Drink, Boy?" Masculinity and Christianity in the Ontario Temperance Movement

MEGAN BAXTER University of Western Ontario

The temperance movement was a pervasive feature of nineteenth-century Canadian life. Not everyone believed in the cause, but the discourse surrounding the consumption of alcohol and the effects of drinking as a habit would not have been unfamiliar. Temperance groups set themselves at odds with a society wherein alcohol consumption was an inescapable fact of life. It was made, traded, consumed on the job, during community events, political meetings, and for recreation and escape.¹ Despite the prevalence of alcohol consumption, or because of it, temperance groups sprang up to express their concern over the effects of alcohol consumption, and their eventual conviction that the eradication of drinking would be a pivotal step towards creating a better society on earth and in creating the Kingdom of God.²

In order to do so, however, they had to attract and retain members and find workable organizational forms that would inspire devotion among members, and convince those members not only to keep paying their dues, but also to reach outside the organization in attempts to convert others, and later, to work politically to promote their agenda. Although many small temperance organizations sprang up and faded in the Canadian landscape, the first groups that had wide appeal turned out to be the fraternal temperance lodges, which spurs three questions: Why did men (and sometimes women) join temperance lodges? Why did they choose to stay (or leave, as the case may be?) How did they incorporate religious belief

Historical Papers 2011: Canadian Society of Church History

and expression into patterns of joining, staying and leaving lodge life? The answers to these, unsurprisingly, are complex. They included issues surrounding entertainment, community, mutual support and ritual. But underlying most of these motivations was an ideology of responsible Christian masculinity that made the temperance lodges an attractive proposition for men in the latter half of the nineteenth century and the first few decades of the twentieth. The lodges attempted to frame the act of joining as a specifically masculine one. They located an ideal masculinity not only in the independence and strength of men, but also in an outwardlooking attitude of benevolence and concern.³ This reflects the strongly Protestant (although nondenominational) character of the lodges. However, this was not the only masculinity available to men, in the eyes of the temperance lodge. If they did not take on the mantle of Christian manly responsibility, men were believed to be prone to the worst evils drink could bring, becoming religiously lost, low, destitute, irresponsible, cruel abusers of wives and children. These two models of masculinity framed much of the temperance rhetoric.

The title of this paper comes from a temperance poem. It was reprinted in 1894 in the International Order of Good Templars' newspaper, *The Camp Fire*, which was edited by F.S. Spence and published in Toronto. It is a good example of how the temperance lodges perceived masculinity in both its idealized and depraved forms. In its entirety, it reads:

Would you sell yourself for a drink, boys, A drink from the poisoned cup? For a taste of the gleaming wine, boys, Would you give your manhood up?

Would you bind yourselves with chains, boys, And rivet the fetters fast? Would you bolt your prison doors, boys, Preventing escape at last?

Would you wreck your youth and health, boys, Those blessings God has given? Would you ruin your life on earth, boys, And blast your hopes of heaven?

Would you dig, with your own hands, your grave, boys,

And willingly cast yourselves in? Would you die a besotted wretch, boys, In poverty, sorrow, and sin?

Ah, no! A thousand times no! boys, You were born for a noble end; In you are your country's hopes, boys, Her honor the boys must defend.

Then join the great abstinence band, boys, And pledge yourselves strong against rum; Stand firm as a rock to your pledge, boys, And fight till the foe is o'ercome.⁴

This poem, while at times overwrought, is a good example of the kind of appeal that the temperance lodges made to men and boys to join and carry on the temperance cause. The role of men in the temperance movement has been largely overlooked in the recent historiography, yet the three main temperance fraternal organizations both predate and often outnumber the comparable women's organization, the Woman's Christian Temperance Union (WCTU). Despite this, our historical memory tends to conceptualize the temperance movement in gendered terms, as a women's movement, an attempt by women to control the drinking of the men around them.

In part, this may be due to the fact that most of the recent work on the temperance movement has been by feminist historians, who have logically focused on the WCTU as a subject of study.⁵ These histories have looked at women's involvement with the temperance movement as a site of feminist or "proto-feminist" political action, and the ways in which the WCTU was undoubtedly an important and influential organization. However, this recent focus on the WCTU has been coupled with a relative dearth of work on the other temperance organizations that littered the scene, and made the temperance movement vibrant, contested, and a frequent site of both collaboration and competition. The International Order of Good Templars, the Sons of Temperance and the Royal Templars of Temperance were all organizations that (eventually) admitted both men and women, but from my preliminary research, were largely run by men. These three orders were fraternal organizations loosely based on the practices of the Freemasons and the Odd Fellows.⁶ They had lodges, meetings full of ceremony and ritual, and were initially often mutual benefit societies, providing insurance and burial benefits for members.

The oldest of these, The Sons of Temperance, was founded in the 1840s in the New York State, and spread to Canada in 1847, with the first lodge founded in Brockville.⁷ They tried to combine the aspect of both a fraternal organization and a mutual benefit society. The British remnants of the present-day organization describes the aims of the historical Sons of Temperance in these terms: "Its objects were to shield its members from the evils of intemperance, to afford mutual assistance in times of sickness, provide a sum of money at the death of a member, to elevate character, to enlist workers in an earnest and noble endeavour to reclaim those who fell under the influence of strong drink, to save the young from the terrible power of the drink habit, and to assist in every way the suppression of the drink traffic."⁸

The Independent Order of Good Templars (IOGT) was founded in the 1850s, also in New York State. It spread to Canada quickly, and eventually world-wide, particularly among British colonies. The official history states that the first two Canadian IOGT lodges were founded in 1853, at Merrickville and Easton's Corners.⁹ The two main distinctions between the IOGT and the Sons were that the IOGT admitted women as full members from its inception, and did not provide insurance benefits.¹⁰ There was a schism in the Ontario Orders of Good Templars in 1858, resulting in there being separate Grand Lodges for the British-American Order of Good Templars and the Independent Order of Good Templars until 1888. The schism seems to have been over whether the movement should try to be entirely British or recognize its American roots, although issues of race are mentioned as reasons why it was difficult to reunite the two for several decades.¹¹

The Royal Templars entered the scene fairly late compared to the other two organizations, with the first Canadian lodge founded in Toronto in 1878, and like the IOGT, always included both women and men.¹² There were other, smaller, groups that arose and faded with some regularity, but these were the three main lodges on the temperance scene in the nineteenth century. Although all three were organizations that existed outside the denominational system, their rituals and cause incorporated Christian belief at their very core, expressing an ecumenical belief that welcomed members from many different congregational affiliations. This desire to carry religious belief and action outside of the churches and into independent societies shows both the effects of religious belief on socialization and political action, but also displays a belief that

religion need not be confined to activities directly associated with the institutional churches. Many members combined church attendance and activity with their lodge life, and found little tension between the two.

In the nineteenth century, this form of fraternal organization was one of the most prominent ways in which Christian men and women participated in the fight for temperance and prohibition. So why did men join a fraternal lodge that would not allow them to drink? If they wished not to drink, why form a fraternal organization around this? How did traditional rituals of masculine sociability fit with Protestant religiosity? The lodges offered the vision of a better world, a postmillennial looking forward to the ushering of a Kingdom of God of which they would a part. They encouraged men and women of faith to participate in a noble cause, and reinforced their belief that they were doing God's work. The lodges supplemented these lofty ideals with a sense of ritual, companionship, opportunities for socialization, encouragement for those who wished to stop drinking themselves, a vision of male members as respectable and manly citizens, entertainment, and sometimes, financial support in cases of injury or death.

Perhaps obviously, the first step in becoming part of the world of the temperance lodges was the act of joining. Pressure from family and friends often accounted for many of those who joined, and appears not dissimilar to previously noted patterns of religious conversion, in which family members often joined together, or under the influence of one particularly devout member.¹³ It is not uncommon to see numerous people with the same last name joining a lodge over a period of a couple of months. Although much of the literature on family influence on religious conversion and belief tends to focus on the power women had over sons, husbands and nephews, this has proven difficult to verify with the lodge records, so it is impossible as of yet to see if this gendered pattern extends to the temperance lodges. However, although members were often zealous about recruiting friends and family to the lodge, those family members did not always hold to their pledges as much as their sponsors might desire.

Sometimes people were pressured into joining even when they apparently felt no affinity for the cause. For example, Fred Robins was one of the founders of the London IOGT lodge in 1908. He and his wife were fervent Congregationalists, and believers in the temperance cause, and duly enrolled their four children in the lodge as soon as possible. Of the four children, three attended meetings faithfully, and held various positions in the organization as they grew up. The fourth child, Fred's oldest son, John, was a dues-paying member (or perhaps his parents continued to pay his dues to keep him as a member in good standing) from the beginning of the lodge until he and his younger brother Arthur joined the army. John remained on the rolls until the lodge became dormant in 1917. However, although his financial contributions were always made, John attended a mere handful of meetings out of the almost ten years he was a member. The only meetings he did attend were, notably, those immediately after the untimely death of his sister Margaret in 1911.¹⁴ John married after the war, but later deserted his wife and son to drift around Western Canada while his father and younger sister Jessie took care of his finances.¹⁵ Fred may have had high hopes for the roles his children would play in the temperance movement, but except for Jessie, the rest either died young, or were never interested in the cause to which Fred devoted so much effort. Family pressure can account for why some people joined, but not necessarily why they stayed.

If not for family pressure or religious fervour, why did other men (and women) remain members of the temperance lodges? Popular press consideration of the temperance lodges sometimes took a solely secular view, suggesting that the lodges prepared men for careers as strong political leaders, and also allowed a chance to socialize with the opposite gender in safe, respectable circumstances. In a heavily romanticized encomium to both Templary and rural life from the *Toronto Daily Globe*, republished in the 1888 *International Good Templar*, the writer discusses both the fun that there was to be had as well as the important civil impact of the lodges, writing first about the lodge outings, where:

The farmer and the missus, the clerk and the blacksmith, the hired man and the hired girl all piled into the sleigh together, knees were freely utilized when the seating accommodation gave out, strong and willing arms volunteered to keep the band together, generally however, confining their attentions to some favorite waist, the driver was crossed down on the tongue of the sleigh, and with song and joke and laughter, away went the jolly party through the keen, cold night, behind a farmer's spanking team, ruthlessly destroying the fiction that temperance people are long-faced, and narrow-chested, and weak-limbed, and baby-muscled, and creaky-voiced, and watery-minded.¹⁶

Temperance lodges may have been serious about the evils of alcohol and their Christian duty, but that did not interfere with efforts to make their meetings entertaining for members, with outings, picnics, teas, debates and spelling bees, among other activities. In general, the entertainment and Christian political action were seen as compatible, although occasionally a temperance newspaper would sound the alarm that lodges were spending too much time on pleasant activities and not enough on their mission.¹⁷

The same *Toronto Daily Globe* journalist also saw the lodge not only as a locus for respectable fun, but also as a prime training ground for public life, writing that:

The pulpits all over this country are filled with men who got their preliminary training in the Temple or the Division, and thence were graduated into the ministry. Many of our municipal representatives date their interest in affairs and their capacity for public business to the opportunities which the Lodges afforded. In scores of young men the taste for reading and the desire for information had birth in the rivalries of the Lodges. Hon. Alexander Mackenzie, Hon. G.W. Ross, Hon. Geo. E. Foster, Sir Leonard Tilley, Hon. Mackenzie Bowell – scores of our public men have stepped from the threshold of the Lodge into public life and grown into prominence with the Temperance movement.¹⁸

The writer, notably, does not put much emphasis on the actual work of temperance, beyond its usefulness as a training ground for politicians and the pulpit, other than a brief mention of the few souls the temperance lodges managed to save from the evils of drinking. This lack of emphasis on the effectiveness of temperance training on politicians was something that members of the lodges saw borne out in practice, much to their dismay. Of the politicians listed above, only Sir Samuel Tilley carried his temperance beliefs into his political career. Tilley at one point held the office of the Most Worthy Patriarch of the Sons of Temperance of North America, the highest office in that organization, and worked publicly for temperance in his political career.¹⁹ Some of the others ran on temperance platforms, but made no effort to enact prohibitory legislation once elected.

A notable disappointments was Sir George William Ross, a member of the IOGT, who, as a backbencher for the Ontario Liberal Party in 1874 spoke in the House of Commons in support of prohibition, saying that "On a question like this, when the choice is between the paltry revenue of a few millions – paltry because life is invaluable as compared with money – and the sacrifice of many of the noblest and best of our young men, I decide in favor of humanity."²⁰ With rhetoric like this, members of the temperance lodges believed that when he became premier of the province in 1899, he would continue to bring his temperance beliefs into his public life and finally enact the prohibitory laws they had been long promised. In this, however, they were to be disappointed. However, he used the stalling tactic, also employed by Sir Oliver Mowat at the provincial level in 1894 and Sir Wilfrid Laurier at the federal level in 1898, of insisting on holding a plebiscite first to determine the will of the people. In 1902, the referendum was held, and although a majority of the votes cast were for prohibition, as they had also in 1894 and 1898, Sir George Ross disappointed his temperance supporters greatly by refusing to bring in the desired legislation.²¹ Long membership in the lodges was, as members discovered to their dismay, no guarantee that politicians would advance their goals and halt the sale of alcohol. Although some would take their ideals of Christian masculine stewardship of society to the political arena, most would not, at least when it came to enacting prohibitory laws.

But drinking and the pledge were obviously not secondary matters to the lodges themselves. On joining a lodge, the most formal part of the initiation ceremony was the public taking of the pledge, which varied slightly over time and between organizations, but this one is fairly representative: "You, in the presence of Almighty God, and of these witnesses, solemnly and unreservedly promise that you will never make, buy, sell, use, furnish, or cause to be furnished to others, as beverage, any Spirituous Liquors, Wine or Cider and that in all honorable ways you will discountenance their use in the community."²²

In order to underscore the importance of abstaining from alcohol to the lodges and society as a whole, the Sons of Temperance initiation ceremony emphasized this point heavily, through use of the binary ideas of Christian masculinity vs. depraved manhood:

Man walks forth in the pride and dignity of his manhood. His eye searcheth upward after God. The earth and all its fullness minister unto him. On his brow wisdom sits enthroned, reason guides his footsteps, his great heart encompasseth all his kingdom. Plenty springs up in his pathway, he giveth aid to the needy, and is the supporting staff of parents and home. But strong drink takes possession of him, his visage is marred and debased, he creeps in the slough of sensuality, his heart's best affections are blunted, the dear ties of kindred are broken, and cruelty and shame take up their habitations within him. Strong drink is the foe of man, the destroyer of manhood: therefore we hate it, O Brother.²³

In contrast to the depravity of drink, the temperance lodges set the figure of the ideal man, who was self-controlled, interested in the welfare of others, and independent.

In contrast, although the International Order of Good Templars had fairly similar views on ideal masculinity, their initiation ritual placed much less emphasis on gender roles. This may be due in part to the fact that the IOGT, from its inception, always allowed female members, whereas the Sons of Temperance started as a male organization, and only slowly and with some resistance started to allow women to join, initially as visitors and later as full members. But while the IOGT did not dwell on gender roles in their initiation ceremony, they did try to make it clear that, from the moment of joining the lodge, members were expected to take their pledges seriously and that the consequences of alcohol use were paramount in their minds: "We have seen the tears of the widow and orphan; and have heard the low sad wail of agony sent up by broken hearts. We have seen bright hopes and prospects blasted; and the innocence of youth grown old with the deformity of ignorance and want. We have seen beauty clothed with rags and shame, and manhood shorn of its glory - each repeating daily the sad warning of the past: 'BEWARE OF STRONG DRINKS!""24

The initiation ceremony was merely the beginning of a new member's exposure to rhetoric featuring the evils of alcohol. The ceremonies were designed to be an impressive introduction to the life and mission of the lodges, and to impress on initiates the importance and solemnity of the order, and the seriousness of their mission. However much fun and entertainment might follow in practice, initiation ceremonies were intended to be solemn affairs, dedicating the new members to the order, to God, and to the temperance cause. However, despite the pomp, circumstance and later attempts to make lodge life enjoyable, many of those who joined the lodge was for non-payment of dues, which suggests that of the many who joined, some found the obligations and expectations of lodge life too onerous, or the financial burden too heavy.

But many did stay, often for decades. When the Sons of Temperance lodge at Orono celebrated its fortieth anniversary in 1890, among those attending were several men who had belonged to the lodge for more than two decades, and in two cases, since the 1850s. These older members occasionally stated that they found it difficult to make it to meetings, but made an effort to pay their dues and remain as brothers.²⁵ Two of these

long-term members, George Walkey and John Gifford, at a meeting years earlier, had related their reasons for joining the lodge, and both stated that they had been drinkers before joining the Sons of Temperance, and had, with the help of their fraternal brothers, stopped. Past Worthy Patriarch Robert Moment chimed in that he, too, had had "his own experience with the "Brown Jug" and explained for [that] reason he sympathised with others that now use the same."²⁶ These men, each of whom had joined the Orono Sons of Temperance lodge in the first decade of its founding, spoke out about their reasons for joining, and how the lodge had helped them to abstain from drinking held pride of place. They found in the fraternal atmosphere of the lodge what they needed to become total abstainers. Thus, the usefulness of the lodge to members who wished to stop drinking was a major reason that men stayed.

But what of those whose dedication to the temperance cause or their pledge was not as intense, or who gave in sporadically to the temptations of alcohol? Most of the expulsions that occurred from every lodge studied were due to the non-payment of dues, which may indicate a waning of sympathy with the temperance cause. But far more dramatic occasions were the expulsions of those who had broken their pledge. The IOGT records I have are mostly from the early twentieth century, and while violations do occur, they appear to be relatively infrequent. In contrast, the very complete records of the Orono Sons of Temperance Lodge over fifty years of their existence show many violations of their pledge. They did become relatively less frequent as the nineteenth century drew to a close, but never completely disappeared. Interestingly, the record of violations in the Orono lodge did not drop off after they started to admit women. The members did not seem to make any effort to amend their behaviour when female visitors started to attend.²⁷ No records so far show a female member of any lodge being brought up on charges, much less expelled.

Not all violations of the temperance pledge led to expulsion, however. And when they did not, religious tropes of repentance and forgiveness provided a basis for the pattern the organizations tended to follow. In the Orono Sons of Temperance minutes, a very clear pattern emerges. If a man was charged with violating Article Two of their Constitution (the pledge), there were generally two outcomes. If the man refused to meet with the committee appointed to investigate the charge, or refused to come to a meeting and explain himself, the result was usually expulsion. However, if, once accused, a man admitted that he had violated the pledge, and stated that he wished to remain a member of the lodge and,
in general, acted with repentance, he was usually retained. Even habitual violators of the oath could, on occasion, be retained, although in general, the more violations, the more likely expulsion was. This tendency to keep those who admitted their wrongs and asked forgiveness shows that the lodges were not single-minded in their dedication to the ideals of temperance, and indeed, that their religious framework made it possible to expel some men for being unrepentant while welcoming back those who admitted their guilt and begged pardon. They did not condone violations of the oath, but they also understood that it was not as easy to forswear drinking as it was to recite the pledge.

Repentance was the key, which also points to their desire that members take manly responsibility for their actions, as well as indicating that they were not ready to give up on someone so easily. There is also a sense that long-time lodge members knew each other well, and knew who was actually struggling with what we would today call an addiction, and who was a member in name only. In the most dramatic case, Francis Fitzpatrick, shoemaker from Orono, joined the Sons of Temperance lodge in 1854 for the first time at the age of twenty-one, four years after the founding of the lodge. Over the next sixteen years, he was brought up on charges no fewer than thirteen times, and expelled six times in total.²⁸ He often had the same sponsor nominating him for membership, possibly pointing to someone in the community who hoped he could be helped. Several of the times he was charged with a violation of Article Two, the charge was not brought by one of the brothers, but through a confession before the group by Fitzpatrick himself. However, he was always penitent when brought up on charges and showed a desire to do better, which can help us understand why the Sons of Temperance continuously admitted a man with a long history of habitual drunkenness. While the Sons took their oaths seriously, they believed in second chances, or, in this extraordinary case, thirteenth chances. They hoped they could help him attain the ideal of masculinity that they themselves worked hard to retain. In Frank's case, however, the flip-side of masculine dissipation led them to finally refuse to continue admitting him to membership, although one brother tried repeatedly, even after the thirteenth offence.

In conclusion, men joined to socialize, to work for a cause they believed in, and often, for mutual aid in stopping drinking. Not all who joined stayed, and family pressure, religious belief and a fraternal atmosphere were not always enough to convince men that this was an organization and a cause with which they wanted to affiliate themselves. Moreover, even among those who stayed, their political lives did not always live up to the hopes of the temperance movement. But those who remained did so because they found in the message of the lodges a cause to believe in, fun to be had, and an image of themselves as men that was appealing.

Endnotes

- For some of the varied uses of alcohol in pre- and post-Confederation Canada, see, for example: Craig Heron, *Booze: A Distilled History* (Toronto: Between the Lines, 2003); Judith Fingard, "A Great Big Rum Shop": The Drink Trade in Victorian Halifax," in *Tempered By Rum: Rum in the History of the Maritime Provinces*, eds., James H. Morrison and James Moreira (Porters Lake, NS: Pottersfield Press, 1988); and Peter Way, *Common Labour: Workers and the Digging of North American Canals, 1780-1860* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 1993), 183.
- Although Joseph Gusfield rooted the causes of the American temperance movement in class-based fears over status, this has tended to have an unintended consequence of obscuring other motivations. See Joseph Gusfield, Symbolic Crusade: Status Politics and the American Temperance Movement (Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1963); and Paul Johnson, A Shopkeeper's Millennium: Society and Revivals in Rochester, New York, 1815-1837 (New York: Hill and Wang, 1978). For a view of the later women's temperance movement that fully incorporates religion as a motivating force, see Sharon Cook, Through Sunshine and Shadow: The Woman's Christian Temperance Union, Evangelicalism, and Reform in Ontario, 1874-1930 (Montreal & Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1995).
- 3. Histories of masculinity that look at the evolution of thought on the role and privileges of being male, and the specific development of the idea of manly stewardship include Anthony Rotundo, American Manhood : Transformations in Masculinity from the Revolution to the Modern Era (New York: Basic Books, 1993); Gail Bederman, Manliness and Civilization: A Cultural History of Gender and Race (Chicago, University of Chicago Press, 1995); Cecilia Morgan, Public Men and Virtuous Women: The Gendered Languages of Religion and Politics in Upper Canada 1791-1850 (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1996); and Andrew C. Holman, A Sense of Their Duty: Middle-Class Formation in Victorian Ontario Towns (Montreal & Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2000).
- 4. "Would You?" The Camp Fire 1, No. 10 (April 1895).

- 5. Sharon Cook's Through Sunshine and Shadow: The Woman's Christian Temperance Union, Evangelicalism, and Reform in Ontario, 1874-1930 (Montreal & Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1995); Ruth Bordin's Woman and Temperance: The Quest for Power and Liberty, 1873-1900 (New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 1990); and Barbara Epstein, Politics of Domesticity: Women, Evangelism, and Temperance in Nineteenth Century America (Middletown, CT: Wesleyan University Press, 1981), have all considered the role of women in the movement, but not generally of men. Jan Noel's Canada Dry looks at the early temperance movement as a popular cause that both men and women joined, but she depicts the effects of drunkenness as gendered, showing drunkards as men and victims of drunkenness as women. By far and large, she does not examine gender as an important aspect of the temperance movement. See Jan Noel, Canada Dry: Temperance Crusades Before Confederation (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1995), 97.
- 6. Mark C. Carnes, *Secret Ritual and Manhood in Victorian America* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 1989.)
- Rev. W.W. Peele, "A Short History of the Liquor Traffic in Canada," (Canadian Temperance Federation, 1929).
- "Founding in the U.S.," Sons of Temperance website, http://www.sonsoftemperance.abelgratis.co.uk/history us.htm, accessed 18 May 2011.
- William W. Turnbull, P.R.W.G., The Good Templars: A History of the Rise and Progress of the Independent Order of Good Templars (Jubilee Volume 1851-1901,) 24.
- 10. Peele, "A Short History of the Liquor Traffic in Canada."
- 11. Turnbull, The Good Templars, 36, 105.
- 12. Peele, "A Short History of the Liquor Traffic in Canada."
- 13. Mary Ryan, Cradle of the Middle Class: The Family in Oneida County, New York, 1790-1865 (New York: Cambridge University Press, 1981), 91.
- "Hope of the West" International Order of Good Templars Roll Book, Box 4096, Fred Robins Fonds, University of Western Ontario Archives, London, Ontario, hereafter UWOA.
- Letter from Fred Robins to G.C. Austin, Esq., Department of Public Highways, recorded 9 July 1922, Miscellaneous Personal Materials, Box 4098, Fred Robins Fonds, UWOA.

- 16. "Observations on Good Templary," *The Toronto Daily Globe,* in *The International Good Templar Annual* (London, Ontario, 1888), 441.
- "Organization Methods," *The Camp Fire*, September 1895, 2; Rev. A.W. Mahon, Grand Chief Templar of Prince Edward Island, "The "Plan" of Campaign Boycotted," *The International Good Templar* (London, Ontario, 1888), 173.
- 18. "Observations on Good Templary," *The Toronto Daily Globe,* in *The International Good Templar Annual* (London, Ontario, 1888), 442.
- 19. Ruth Spence, *Prohibition in Canada: A Memorial to Francis Stephens Spence* (Toronto: Ontario Branch of the Dominion Alliance, 1919), 80.
- 20. Spence, Prohibition in Canada, 111.
- 21. Spence, Prohibition in Canada, 211, 250, 299-303.
- 22. Ritual for Subordinate Lodges of the International Order of Good Templars, 1906, 17.
- Constitution and By-Laws of Pine Division, No. 134, Sons of Temperance (Kingston, ON: Commercial Advertiser, 1856).
- 24. Ritual for Subordinate Lodges of the International Order of Good Templars, 1906, 25.
- February 26, 1890, Minute Book, 1881-1891, Sons of Temperance (Orono), MU2879, Archives of Ontario, Toronto, Ontario, hereafter AO.
- October 29, 1879, Minute Book, 1877-1881, Sons of Temperance (Orono), MU2879, AO.
- 27. Minute Book, 1854-1859, Sons of Temperance (Orono), MU2879, AO.
- 28. Minute books, 1853-1854, 1854-1859, 1863-64, 1866-1870, the Sons of Temperance (Orono), MU2879, AO.

"Disjoined Women": United Church Deaconesses Affected by a Marriage Bar¹

CARYN DOUGLAS McGeachy Senior Scholar, United Church of Canada, Winnipeg

The United Church of Canada's Deaconess Order came into being in 1926, the year after the United Church was formed.² Originating in the 1890s, in the Methodist and Presbyterian churches, the Deaconess Order provided a venue for women to get a theological education enabling them to carry out a variety of social and educational ministries: in congregations, with a focus on education and church expansion; in domestic or foreign missions, as teachers or nurses; and, in programming with youth and children. Deaconesses pioneered women in public ministerial leadership. They performed amazing and important work that helped to shape Canada's commitment to provide universal social support and education. Their contribution wove a richness into the fabric of the United Church.

But the Deaconess Order was open only to single women. Members of the Order who married were "disjoined" from it and thereby forced to resign from employment *and* membership. Marriage bars in professions dominated by middle class women were common in the first half of the twentieth century.³ These bars prohibited women from entering training or a profession if married and from continuing in the job after marriage. Margaret Wonfor, one of the disjoined deaconesses observed, "So many [church] people, when they hear what the church did to me, they try to excuse it by saying, 'Oh, that happened to teachers too' as if that makes it okay. I think they are saying 'we don't need to be accountable."⁴ Margaret continues, "But the United Church policy of disjoining was different, I don't know if people can understand that, *we lost our status too*

Historical Papers 2011: Canadian Society of Church History

and that was the part that really stung."⁵ Deaconesses were removed from the profession. The indignity was symbolized by the passing back of the deaconess pin that had been presented at the time of designation.

Disjoining, a violent word, conveys the severity of the rupture for women who experienced it. Hundreds of women were affected by this rule, not only those who were removed from ministry, but also those who chose marriage instead of ministry.⁶ The practice of disjoining was continued by the United Church well into the 1950s when it began to be overturned, but only for some. In 1960 the practice was officially discontinued, yet as late as 1968 disjoining occurred. Yet, even after the last woman was disjoined, the effects lingered. The attitudes and beliefs supported by disjoining proved difficult to shed and were actualized directly for another twenty years, most notably when women sought to regain their ministry status as that became possible.

In 2006 The United Church of Canada officially apologized to the women affected by disjoining in response to a petition motivated by the story of a disjoined woman, Joan (Peck) McDonald. The petition called on the church to apologize to the women for the cost to their lives from the evil of sexism.⁷ Elizabeth Eberhart Moffat, an initiator of the proposal explained, "I thought an apology might empower the women who are still alive . . . with new life and validate them, it is horrible when things are forgotten and buried."⁸ However, the stories of the women remain hidden and the lessons that could be learned, from the disjoinings and from the apology, remain largely undiscovered.

The vast majority of people in the United Church will not have ever heard of the disjoining rule. Even fewer will know of the apology. Four disjoined women, Wilma (Unwin) Cade, Marion (Woods) Kirkwood, Ruth (Sandilands) Scott and Joan (Cheesman) Willis represented their sisters at the apology given by the General Council Executive in 2006.⁹ The women were appreciative of the effort of the church to confess and apologize, but they were also critical. Marion Kirkwood expressed the common feeling of the women: "Many parts of the service were affirming of my story, but, what I really wanted to say [was] . . . 'we want to see some action now' . . . Before we really accept this apology let's see some ways of moving [the church] ahead."¹⁰

The apology was enacted to fulfill the obligation the church made when accepting the petition, but it largely lacked commitment and was devoid of passion. It was decided with virtually no consultation with those who were most directly wronged by the practice and offered with little preparation among the church membership or even with those participating in the speaking of its words. Couched almost entirely in the past, delivered with no deliberation regarding restitution or reconciliation and enacted with no plan for any contemporary repentance for ongoing discrimination, the apology, perpetuates the poor treatment that the women received in the first place.

Margaret (Brown) Wonfor was disjoined in 1957. Her story illustrates the many effects of the disjoining.¹¹ Margaret came from a farm in southwestern Ontario. She and the United Church were born in the same year, 1925. From a family proud of a missionary aunt, also named Margaret, who served in China for forty-three years, Margaret long held a dream of being a missionary too. Insufficient money for both her and her brother to go to university meant she went to teacher's college. After eight years teaching in Toronto, Margaret decided to pursue her lingering dream and she went to the United Church Training School. As graduation approached she decided she would respond to a need for a Woman's Missionary Society worker in Alberta. She was designated a deaconess and commissioned a missionary in 1954. After a short period of service in Lethbridge, Alberta she headed to Pincher Creek where she rode the circuit of small isolated congregations, establishing a new larger parish. Then she met Herb, an ordained minister, serving just about as far north in Alberta as she was south. Their long distance relationship began. When Margaret was asked to consider a Christian Education position in Calgary she told the congregation, "There may be a complicating factor!" She knew she had to decide: marriage or ministry? She and Herb met in Winnipeg at Christmas and she returned with an engagement ring. In recalling those weeks of discernment, Margaret describes a tough decision, and while happy with becoming a wife, she felt a true loss. The head of the Deaconess Order wrote promptly upon hearing the news of her engagement, "we will be expecting your resignation." Margaret became another woman disjoined from ministry, simply because she decided to marry.

But disjoining was not the end of Margaret's ministry. Five children in six years kept her focused on the home front but in recounting her life she talks about the congregations and communities "we" served. "I worked all the time, just not for money," she explains, "but not teaming with my husband, no, I made my own contribution." She established an outreach ministry and held many key leadership roles in the broader church. In her words both she and Herb "retired" in 1990, but continue to provide warm pastoral care and volunteer service to their church. Margaret conveys a sense of satisfaction with her life. She made up for the lost opportunities of diaconal ministry¹² through a fulfilling lay ministry. But she feels that the disjoining was unfair, not just for the loss of immediate employment, but most pointedly because she lost her status as a deaconess. In the 1980s, Margaret's husband experienced some serious health problems, and they were unsure if he would be able to resume work. She approached the Toronto Conference staff to see what would be required for her to be readmitted to the diaconal order. "Oh, you're one of those women we don't know what to do with" was the response she received. She was then told that she would have to begin all over again, become a candidate and take the diaconal ministry education program. Margaret explained:

There was no thought that *anything* I had done in the past would be taken into consideration. I'm sure they wouldn't have treated an ordained [man] the same way. [He wouldn't have lost his status]. It was continued discrimination; if they hadn't taken away my status in 1957 I would still have been a diaconal minister. Imagine, becoming a candidate *all over again*!

Herb's health was restored and he was able to return to paid ministry. Margaret abandoned her quest for recognition in the face of what she experienced.

The 1926 Deaconess Constitution makes the rule explicit: "On marrying a deaconess ceases to be a member of the Order."¹³ The same Constitution also assured women that anyone who withdrew and later wanted to be readmitted would, "receive the status that was hers at the time of withdrawal." While the number of women who sought reinstatement in the 1970s and 80s was small, for the majority it did not happen.

Disjoining was supported by a common theological view that a woman's primary vocation was that of wife and mother, and, to round out the trinity, church volunteer. But at the same time, the church needed the professional labour of women, so it also proclaimed a theology that supported a public vocation for women. In an attempt to fulfill its competing interests the church then established systems that allowed, but limited, women's public vocations, while protecting the view of marriage as a vocation. Supporting and mirroring the social and economic controls of the secular world the church was effectively able to control this aspect of women's lives.

It is not hard to find stories which demonstrate how disjoining

opportunistically served the needs of the church, which was willing to abandon rigidly held positions to suit its own needs, and treating women as disposable. The story of Gwen (Davis) McMurtry is an astounding example. She was the only woman disjoined twice.

Gwen was one of three sisters who graduated from the United Church Training School and became deaconesses.¹⁴ All three of them were disjoined. Gwen was designated a deaconess in May 1944. Although engaged to Doug McMurtry at the time, no objection was raised by the Committee on Deaconess Work, even though she was upfront that she would be marrying.¹⁵ This was not unusual; the whole system was predicated on deaconess work being temporary. Gwen went to serve the congregation at Lethbridge, Alberta. When Doug got word that he was going to be sent overseas he and Gwen got married in December 1944. She resigned from her position and passed back her pin, but in January, 1945, the Committee discussed the case and decided that: since Mrs. McMurtry's husband would be serving in China with "The Friends Ambulance Unit" and considering the fine work she has been doing in Lethbridge that she be continued as a member of the Deaconess Order.¹⁶ Gwen agreed to this offer and was deployed again as a working deaconess. When the Committee became aware of Doug's return to Canada in 1947 they then "agreed that Mrs. McMurtry be appraised of the ruling as found in the Constitution and that she be now disjoined from the Order."¹⁷Doug McMurtry did not recall his wife being angry at having to relinquish her status again. As he remembers, there was no real debate in her mind

because "the option of work and vocation for women was just not possible." But the church had the power to make it possible arbitrarily! Gwen McMurtry's story is unique; there is no evidence of other exemptions to the disjoining rule during the war period when the shortage of ministry personnel was so acute. She was the first, and only, married deaconess in the United Church until 1956. There is no indication why this aberration to the rules occurred because disjoining seems to have never been officially discussed.

In 1928, the minutes of the Committee on Employed Women Workers in the Church, grant three soon-to-be-married deaconesses an "honourable discharge."¹⁸ The minutes also note, "Another problem is presented in the fact that the average term of service given by women is a short one and that new recruits must constantly be found."¹⁹ However, there is no record of whether this minute of concern was informed by a discussion of their practice of "honourable discharge" for married women.

The record is silent. In fact, no recorded discussion of the practice of the marriage bar appears in any extant minutes from the adjudicatory structure, the deaconess and women workers associations or the training school. Only in the 1950s, just prior to its repeal does it appear as an item for debate. Until the 1950s the church, like the women affected by the rule, just *seemed* to accept as a given that deaconesses must be single.

During the post war period, in most professions, marriage bars were officially removed. The churches were one of the last holdouts. Roles for women in the church were being scrutinized worldwide in the 1950s. Yet even the United Church, which was a strong advocate for opening doors for women in social and economic policy, did not readily turn its gaze on its own practices as an employer. Official church documents of the period reveal the ambiguity in the church's position. As early as 1951 the Committee on the Deaconess Order and Women Workers²⁰ without any prior reference in the minutes, expressed the intention to remove the rule, and voted to recommend that the General Council do so.²¹ But opposition from within the Committee structure was voiced, affecting its implementation and in 1952 the decision was reversed. There is plenty of evidence that the church's view on vocation and marriage is what historian Mary Kinnear calls, "fossilized assumptions about women that date back to a pre-industrial economy."²²

It was at this time that that Ruth Sandilands (Lang) became a deaconess (1951) and undertook ministry as a Christian Education Director in a busy suburban church.²³ In 1949, while studying at the United Church Training School, she had felt the rule was unfair. When asked by Jean Hutchinson, one of the staff members, if she was prepared to forego marriage for service she instantly said, "Yes." But after a week of reflection she sought out her teacher to declare that she was not going to be put in the position of deciding. "I told her I would fight it." As Ruth remembered the conversation, Jean neither encouraged nor discouraged her thinking. "[The staff] were conflicted, we knew that they didn't like the rule, but they upheld the Church and its authority, things were different then for women. I guess I was a rabble rouser, and Mrs. Hutch[inson] knew it!"

In 1952, after the decision to rescind the rule was reversed, Harriet Christie, the Dean of the United Church Training School, wrote to the Committee:

I do not see why marriage, per se, disqualifies a woman from

membership in the Deaconess Order. If membership in the Order results from the call of God to serve Him, I do not see why marriage invalidates that call . . . Marriage in itself does not necessarily alter either the nature or the quality of the work, for many married women in all vocations continue to work after marriage. I can think of no vocation where marriage automatically removes status, and I do not see why it should in this case . . . It seems to me that this clause in the [Deaconess Order] Constitution contributes to the attitude that women's place is in the home, that women may be classified together rather than individual persons considered for her own merits.²⁴

Ruth recalled sharing news of her engagement with Harriet Christie at an alumni gathering in 1952. Harriet spoke to her about the possible changes coming, but only in a quiet, private conversation.

Earlier the next year Ruth asked the Deaconess Committee for an exemption to the marriage bar.²⁵ She planned to be married in the spring and the congregation she was serving, at her request, had agreed to keep her employed for two years beyond her marriage. The Committee granted the two-year exemption for "as long as she continues to perform duties of a deaconess." However, Ruth didn't get married in 1953, but waited until 1955, when her employment with Grace United Church in Brampton, Ontario ended and she was disjoined. Ruth explained:

I don't know why I gave up my idea [of an exemption], Wib [my husband] was ordained, we moved, we were going to have a family, it was the 1950s, it was *so* different . . . Still it seemed unfair, we were just dumped, I had more experience than Wib. Oh well, we just went on doing the work.

When Ruth was asked for her pin back at the meeting of the Deaconess Association in 1955, she said with great passion, "You can't have mine!"

Later in 1953, the Committee again decided to support the removal of the rule, but they did not take the revised Constitution to the General Council for adoption, and consequently, disjoining remained officially in place for seven more years.²⁶

Dorothy Naylor, a United Church Training School student in 1957 remembers that the disjoining was like the elephant in the room. "Everyone talked about it, but, we never talked about it."²⁷ Dorothy tells a story about the first year students arriving to dinner, each wearing a sparkling ring from Woolworth's on her left hand. The principal congratu-

lated each one on her engagement. Dorothy explains:

[It] was kind of a joke . . . [yet] we thought that whenever one of the students was going to be married, that would be considered by the staff as a really bad thing . . . We never heard a staff person [say] 'Now we want to discourage you from being married because the church needs you,' but in our minds, the staff – the mothers – would not want [us to get married].²⁸

The church did need the service of these trained women. In this period the demand for deaconesses was unprecedented. In one month alone the Committee had received "23 urgent requests from congregations"²⁹ for trained women workers. In the years between 1956 and 1960 the Committee reported the marriages and disjoining of twenty deaconesses and that four students from the United Church Training School were to be married instead of becoming deaconesses. The Committee did grant five limited exemptions,³⁰ yet, Tena Campion, the Order's Executive Secretary, did not share the information about the possibility of applying for an exemption, nor report any of the discussion and decision making underway in the Committee and General Council structures in her biannual letters to the Order nor at the annual meeting of women workers. Even students at the United Church Training School, whose Principal was on the Deaconess Committee, were not aware of the exemptions. Mae (Walker) Gracey, who left the Training School before graduation to get married explains, "I don't recall any information suggesting the rule would change . . . we were young, we didn't ask questions, we were kept in the dark."31

It is, at the very least, ironic that Tena Campion, the Order's Executive Secretary, was herself married. Married women *were* working in the church all the time that disjoining for marriage had been practiced, including working in positions that could be recognized as deaconess work, as this story illustrates. *Mrs.* Pearl (Spencer) Budge, a 1926 graduate of the Methodist school and a deaconess until she was married and disjoined in1931, wrote to the Committee in 1961, requesting reinstatement to the Order as she began a new appointment in Christian Education at Bathurst Street United Church in Toronto. The minutes outline that Mrs. Budge served as a married "trained woman worker" from 1944 to 1959 in a variety of church positions.³² The Committee approved her application and granted her reinstatement.

Employing non-statused married women, who had even less

protection against exploitation than deaconesses, who had at least the provisions of the Deaconess Constitution, was another plank in the church's strategy to meet its own personnel needs without compromising views of women's proper role. This plank continued to be used after the marriage bar disappeared in 1960, as women continued to be disjoined when they stopped working.

In the 1959 letter acknowledging deaconess Dorothy Naylor's appointment to Glad Tidings Mission in Saint John, New Brunswick, the minister associated with the Mission wrote to her, "As a matter of interest, I may say that according to present plans, Joyce [the deaconess you are replacing] has her wedding scheduled for July third or fourth. I hope yours won't come too soon, nor yet be delayed too long!"³³ Women were left trying to navigate a way through the mixed messages that the church sent, that women would commit to lifelong service *and* that they would be temporary workers in preparation for their real vocation as wife and mother.

In December 1960, Dorothy announced her engagement. She wrote to the Board of Home Missions staff, "I can imagine that by now the Board must consider Glad Tidings a dangerous place to send single women workers!"³⁴ Dorothy continued to serve the Mission as a deaconess for a year after marriage and then left the employ of the church as she and her ordained husband moved for his graduate education to the United States. She recalls, "I always said that being married was not the issue in my case - it was about not working."³⁵ When she left the Mission, her status as a deaconess was revoked.

The end of the marriage bar for deaconesses happened in a pivotal period in women's ministries in the United Church. In a complete overhaul that included ending the Woman's Missionary Society, The Committee on Deaconesses and Women Workers was dissolved in 1962 and the Deaconess Order was concluded as deaconesses became ex officio members of Presbytery. In 1964 the courts of the church assumed full responsibility for "the receiving, supervising, designating and settlement of women candidates for work in the Church."³⁶ During this period of confusion many questions about how, and by whom, deaconesses would be regulated arose and individuals and small groups of inexperienced and often ill-informed people had a lot of power to enact the rules as they understood them. The decisions made had life changing impacts on the women affected and they were not even consulted in the process.

The expectation that deaconesses should be single was well

entrenched. Awareness of the change in the rule was limited within the church structure. It was limited even among deaconesses, curtailing their educational and advocacy role within the courts. Ordained ministers were accustomed to setting the working conditions for the deaconesses that they hired and supervised. With nearly one hundred presbyteries and no national body to provide education or advocacy, deaconesses were in a vulnerable position.

Wilma (Unwin) Cade was disjoined in 1964. Upon graduation from the United Church Training School in 1960, she was designated a deaconess, and took up her first placement in Ontario where she met Peter, whom she married three years later. Wilma remembers, "[the ordained minister in the congregation where I worked] explained to me that the church really didn't think that women should carry on after they were married. I did carry on for a year, at least he said that was alright, so I did carry on for a year."³⁷At the end of the year, the minister informed Wilma her time was up. She lost her job and her status. Fifteen years later Wilma was again treated unjustly as she sought to regain her status. As a trained lay worker, Wilma had become a Director of Christian Education. When the congregation experienced financial difficulties she was let go. As she recalls, "it was explained to me that if I had been a deaconess they would not have been able to so summarily get rid of me." She returned to volunteer work and to gain more security, and to enhance her chances of getting a position, Wilma decided to seek reinstatement to the Deaconess Order. She applied to Toronto Conference, but as Wilma explained:

... they were very formal about it and said they didn't reinstate people unless they had a salary, a position in the church, so doing all this work for free didn't qualify, so ... while I had time to jump through the hoops ... the church wouldn't have me because I wasn't being paid.³⁸

The last woman, I believe, to be officially disjoined by the United Church because she married was Joan (Davies) Sandy. She was disjoined in 1968. Joan graduated from the United Church Training School in 1961 and was designated a deaconess and appointed by the Woman's Missionary Society (WMS) to serve as a missionary on a pastoral charge in northern Saskatchewan. When the WMS was integrated into the official structures of the United Church in 1962, Joan was transferred to the Board of Home Missions. During a furlough leave in 1967 she met with the staff from the Board and innocently mentioned she was to be married in the coming

summer. Returning home she found a letter informing her that since her appointment had been made under the WMS their rules governed her employment, and, since the WMS did not employ married women, upon her marriage, she would be required to leave the position she had filled for seven years. Further, she was obligated to pass back her pin and was resigned from the Deaconess Order. This latter action was justified by the same explanation as her firing, even though the WMS never administered the rules of the Order; they were distinctly separate entities. Joan was never certain who made the decision to fire and disjoin her, but it seemed to her that it was the decision of perhaps just one person. She recalled that she was angry at the time, but she was about to marry a farmer and was hoping to have a family and dedicate herself to parenting, so she accepted the decision. In the 1980s she applied and regained her status as a Diaconal Minister.³⁹

It is difficult to document the end of the practice of disjoining because the situation for deaconesses was unclear for decades. Between the 1960s and the 1980s rules were applied with considerable variance. Clarity is only reached in the 1980s, when diaconal ministry is recognized as a stream of ordered ministry. It becomes a lifelong vocation regardless of marital or employment status.

Disjoining excluded women from a community, from the "family." The rupture from community was painful for many of the women, both those who were disjoined and those who remained behind. Jean Angus, who was a deaconess from 1953 until she was ordained in 1977, expressed this loss.

There were mixed feelings about the girls who got married, like they were jumping ship. At the [annual Deaconess Order] meetings you would hear the news of who was getting married and you would think, just a bit, what a waste of their training . . . the old girls like me were left, we had each other.⁴⁰

This pattern of clearly demarcating who was in, and out, affected and shaped the experience that deaconesses had. Disjoining contributed to the fragmentation of an already small community of women in church vocations.

The image of a deaconess as a young woman, just waiting for her man was strong. Older deaconesses, particularly those who served in Canada, were viewed as women who had failed to attain the real vocation of wife. Even young deaconesses expressed this negative view. One deaconess who had graduated in the 1960s commented that she was uncomfortable using the title "'deaconess' . . . which smacked of 'old maiden aunts in black stockings."⁴¹

The ministry of deaconesses has been trivialized over the years. Despite the significant and important work of the Order, much of their efforts and contributions were patronized and undervalued. Deaconesses were poorly paid, viewed as expendable, hired on short term contracts, had inadequate pensions, and were excluded from being involved in making the decisions that regulated their lives. By and large, church authorities argued that deaconesses did not require adequate remuneration or protection against exploitative working conditions because they were only young women, giving short service until they assumed their vocation of wife and mother, and the financial support of a husband. Even though as many as half of the women designated as deaconesses remained in the service of the church for their entire working lives,⁴² popular understanding highlighted that the deaconess order offered a temporary staging ground for marriage. Disjoining structurally systemized this minimization of women in the diaconate. Disjoining entrenched into policy discriminatory, and, sexist and heterosexist attitudes.

With the apology the United Church had an opportunity to sincerely address the disjoining and its legacy. Validation of the stories and an acknowledgement of the serious cost of the injustice to its victims could have been accomplished. However, it is not what disjoined woman Margaret Wonfor experienced.

In 2007, when London Conference marked the apology by incorporating a time of recognition into a service at their Annual Meeting Margaret Wonfor was one of two disjoined women present. ⁴³ They were not asked to play any role in the service. Margaret was appreciative of the work that a few women in particular had put into it, especially because she sensed there was some reluctance on behalf of the Conference to have a service at all, sensing a "climate of disinterest." When asked how she felt about receiving the public apology, she responded: "They didn't apologize ... It was a brief part of a bigger service ... but they didn't say, 'we are sorry' ... I was disappointed, it could have been leaven, it was a lost opportunity."⁴⁴

Endnotes

- 1. For a more extensive exploration of this topic see Caryn Douglas, "A Story of Lost Opportunity: The Apology to Deaconesses Disjoined by The United Church Of Canada" (D.Min. diss., St. Stephen's College, Edmonton, 2009) or contact caryndouglas@shaw.ca.
- For a full history of the United Church Order see Mary Anne MacFarlane, "A Tale of Handmaidens: Deaconesses in The United Church of Canada, 1925 to 1964" (M.A. thesis, University of Toronto, 1987).
- See Claudia Goldin, "Marriage bars: Discrimination Against Married Women Workers, 1920-1950s," Working Paper No. 2747 (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research Working Papers, October 1988).
- Margaret Wonfor, interview with Caryn Douglas, by telephone, 31 December 2008.
- 5. Margaret Wonfor, 31 December 2008.
- 6. Twelve hundred women graduated from the United Church Training School prior to 1960. Gwyn Griffith, Weaving a Changing Tapestry: The Story of the Centre for Christian Studies and its Predecessors (Winnipeg: Centre for Christian Studies, 2009). There are no statistics on the percentage who married. While Principal of the Centre for Christian Studies I became familiar with the stories of many graduates and I observed that most of them married.
- 7. The United Church of Canada, *Record of Proceedings 38th General Council August 10-16, 2003, Wolfville, NS* (Toronto: The United Church of Canada, 2003), 481. The apology was to disjoined deaconesses and ordained women affected by a marriage bar. The understanding of ordination was theologically different from designation as a deaconess and the rules governing the ordained differed as well. Ordained women were not disjoined but were denied access to practice ministry. There were only twenty-seven women ordained in the United Church between 1936 and 1957, when Elinor Leard became the first married woman to be ordained.
- 8. Elizabeth Eberhart-Moffatt, interview by Caryn Douglas, by telephone, 30 January 2006.
- 9. Meeting of the Executive of the General Council, Minutes 28-31 October 2006, http://uccdoc.united-church.ca/weblink7/Browse.aspx (accessed 11 May 2011). This apology was to be the first of many, for the original motion also directed each of the thirteen Conferences to hold a service, sometime within the following year. However, only two had a service.

- 10. Marion Kirkwood, group interview by Caryn Douglas, Toronto, 30 April 2006.
- 11. Margaret Wonfor, group interview by Caryn Douglas, Toronto, 24 September 2007. All the details from this story come from this interview.
- 12. The term "Deaconess" has been replaced by Diaconal Minister.
- 13. *Constitution of the Deaconess Order 1926*, The United Church of Canada no date, no pg numbers, Fonds 501, 82.292C, Box 1-1, The United Church of Canada Archives, Toronto, hereafter UCCA. These rules were never removed from The Constitution.
- 14. Irene (Davis) Inglis, graduated 1932; Gwendaline (Davis) McMurtry, graduated 1943; Winnifred (Davis) Henderson, graduated 1948. They are all now deceased.
- 15. Doug McMurtry, interview by Caryn Douglas, Winnipeg, 13 February 2006.
- Minutes of the Committee on Deaconess Work, 24 January 1945. Fonds 501 Series 206 82.292C Box 1-6, UCCA.
- Minutes of the Committee on Deaconess Work, 20 May 1947, Fonds 501, Series 206 82.292C Box 1-6, UCCA.
- Minutes of the Committee on Employed Women Workers in the Church, 21 October 1928, Fonds 501, 4. 82.292C Box 1-2, UCCA.
- Minutes of the Committee on Employed Women Workers in the Church, 26 June 1928, Fonds 501, 3. 82.292C Box 1-2, UCCA.
- 20. I have simplified the story here by collapsing the actions of the full Committee and its Sub-Committee on Deaconess Work, which worked most directly with the deaconesses. It is important to note that deaconesses had minimal representation on these Committees; the majority serving in the governance structure were ordained men.
- Minutes of the Deaconess Work Committee, 14 December 1951, Fonds 501, 82.292C Box 1-6; Minutes of the Committee on the Deaconess Order and Women Workers, 14 February 1952, Fonds 501 82.292C Box 2-5, UCCA.
- 22. Mary Kinnear, In Subordination Professional Women 1870 1970 (Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's Press, 1995), 9. Kinnear does not cite the United Church specifically in this reference. Her critique is of the Christianized social character of Canada. The United Church would claim responsibility for helping to shape that character.

- Ruth Lang, interview by Caryn Douglas, Oakville, Ontario, March 2005; group interview by Caryn Douglas, 30 April 2006. Details in the following story come from these interviews.
- Mary Anne MacFarlane, "Background Paper Apology to United Church Deaconesses and Ordained Women," United Church of Canada General Council Executive Meeting Docket, Appendix 4 (21-25 April 2005), p DR55.
- 25. Minutes of the Committee on the Deaconess Order and Women Workers, January 1953. Fonds 501, 82.292C Box 2-5, UCCA.
- 26. The United Church of Canada, *Record of Proceedings of the 19th General Council, September 1960* (Toronto: The United Church of Canada, 1960), 63.
- 27. Dorothy Naylor, group interview by Caryn Douglas, Toronto, 24 September 2007.
- 28. Gwyn Griffith, Weaving a Changing Tapestry, 123.
- 29. Minutes of the Committee on Deaconess Work, 28 June 1954. Fonds 501 82.292C Box 1-6, UCCA.
- Minutes of the Committee on the Deaconess Order and Women Workers, 9 May 1956, 18 October 1956, 8 May 1957 and 7 May 1959. Fonds 501, 82.292C Box 2-5, UCCA.
- Mae (Walker) Gracey, UCTS student in 1957-58, interview with Caryn Douglas, 12 March 2004.
- 32. Minutes of the Committee on the Deaconess Order and Women Workers, 16 March 1961, p 5. Fonds 501, 82.292C, Box 2-6, UCCA.
- 33. Letter to Miss Dorothy Naylor from Reverend Allison Fraser, 8 April 1959.
- 34. Letter to D. M. C. MacDonald, from Dorothy Naylor, 3 April 1961.
- 35. Dorothy Naylor, email to Caryn Douglas, 2 July 2005.
- The United Church of Canada, *Record of Proceedings of the 22nd General Council, September 1964* (Toronto: The United Church of Canada, 1964) 169.
- 37. Wilma Cade, group interview by Caryn Douglas, Toronto, 30 April 2006.
- 38. Wilma Cade, 30 April 2006.
- 39. Joan Sandy, interview by Caryn Douglas, by telephone, 17 February 2003.
- 40. Jean Angus, interview by Caryn Douglas, 25 February 2006.

- 41. Kathleen Heuer, "Calling or Co-optation? Revisioning Ministry in The United Church of Canada" (D.Min. diss., St. Stephen's College, Edmonton, 1999), Chapter 5, 9.
- 42. Mary Anne MacFarlane, "A Tale of Handmaidens," 32. In the American United Methodist Church, between 1940 and 1958, 332 women joined the Order, and in the same period "151 relinquished their deaconess relationship to marry," while 181, which is 55% remained. Mary Agnes Dougherty, *My Calling to Fulfill: Deaconesses in the United Methodist Tradition* (New York: Women's Division, General Board of Global Ministries, United Methodist Church, 1997), 230.
- London Conference of The United Church of Canada, "A Service of Celebration and Remembering, Friday, 25 May 2007," Ridgetown College, Ridgetown, Ontario.
- 44. Margaret Wonfor, interview with Caryn Douglas, by telephone, 31 December 2008.

The Place Where "Men" Earn Their Bread Is To Be the Place Of Holiness¹

BETSY ANDERSON 2008 United Church McGeachy Senior Scholar

In her book, *A Long Eclipse*, Catherine Gidney describes the Student Christian Movement of Canada (SCM) as "the Public Voice of Religion and Reform on the University Campus from the 1920s to the 1960s."² Roger Hutchinson concludes, in his 1975 doctoral thesis on the Fellowship for a Christian Social Order (FCSO), that "by the mid-1940s most socially concerned Christians appear to have withdrawn from the struggle to change the basic social order or to have made their peace with the institutions that were directing the energies of the nation toward post-war reconstruction and cold-war prosperity."³ I believe an examination of the work camp movement in the SCM, starting in 1945 and extending into the late sixties and seventies, is an important key to the former and an exception to the latter.

With more than sixty work camps affecting at least one thousand student participants⁴ for over twenty-five years, this piece of Canadian church history merits a thorough study in its own right. However, this essay focuses on the origins and early years of the work camp movement in the SCM, as background and context for the creation of Howland House, an SCM-related cooperative in Toronto from 1953 to 1975, the subject of my McGeachy-funded research.

The history of the SCM work camps sheds light on the period between the 1940s and 1970s and allows one to trace the ongoing current of Christian commitment to social justice and transformation. From the radicalism of the church of the depression years (represented for many by

Historical Papers 2011: Canadian Society of Church History

the emergence of the FCSO), through the expansive and yet politically cautious years of the cold war, to the inventive and experimental sixties and the emergence in the 1970s of the ecumenical coalitions as a significant avenue for engagement with social issues in the life of the Canadian churches, the SCM work camps inspired several generations of socially committed and engaged Christians.

The Beginnings

Similar to the creation of the SCM itself in 1921,⁵ with regard to the First World War, the radicalism that marked the SCM work camps was connected to the fact that many demobilized soldiers and others impacted by the Second World War were enrolled in university following the war and active in the SCM. The possibility of a new world where economic and social justice could be built was a real expectation as the independence movement in India signalled the defeat of colonialism, and the success of the Red Army in defeating the Japanese was followed by the creation of the People's Republic of China. The Labour Party was elected in England and the worker priests were engaged in the industrial cities of post-war France. It was an exciting and potentially transformative period in these years before the Cold War hit full force in Canada with the onset of the Korean War in 1950.

There were other, more modest conjunctures which shaped this unique Canadian experiment in Christian student engagement with – and education about – the lives and working conditions of Canadian workers. The minutes of the 17 January 1945 SCM National Executive Committee record two actions, which would in the unfolding of the year, prove prescient. The first was the SCM's decision to join the Canadian Work Camp Committee (CWCC) in planning a pioneering student-in-industry work camp in Welland, Ontario in the summer of 1945. To this end they appointed Reverend Norman MacKenzie, one of the promoters of this action to the Executive "as a part-time, 'Student in Industry' Secretary, on the SCM staff, to work under the direction of a committee of eight people, four being appointed by the C.W.C.C. and four by the S.C.M.."⁶ The second was the agreement to issue an invitation to Rev. Lex Miller to visit Canada and Canadian SCM's as a speaker, on his way home to New Zealand after seven years in Britain during the war.

Lex Miller, who would become the Director of the first student-inindustry work camp in Welland in that summer of 1945, was a New Zealander and Presbyterian minister. His father had emigrated to New Zealand from Scotland with his family in 1922. Miller was ordained there in 1934 and was General Secretary of the New Zealand SCM for three years before he left for England. There, he lived and worked for the Presbyterian Church in the east end of London during the early "blitz" years of the war, and then went to the Iona Community in Scotland from 1943-1945. While at Iona his first book, *Biblical Politics, Studies in Christian Social Doctrine*, was published by SCM Press in 1943. It was based on lectures he delivered to conferences of ministers at Iona.

The student-in-industry work camps may have been a uniquely Canadian phenomenon, but the streams that led to their emergence in 1945 included international influences. Lex Miller's role as a New Zealand SCMer with Iona connections was one piece of this, but not unique. The roots of Christian work camps for students and young people appear to stem from the work of Pierre Ceresole (1879-1945), a Swiss radical pacifist, and his British Quaker friend Hubert Parris. Inspired by the first International Conference of the Fellowship of Reconciliation in Bilthoven, Netherlands in 1919, they organized an international work camp in 1920 to reconstruct the war-damaged village of Esnes-en-Argonne on the former battlefield of Verdun.⁷

Pierre Ceresole's initiative resulted in the creation of Service Civil International, or International Voluntary Service, which continues today as a peace and solidarity organization committed to promoting peace and understanding through two- or three- week-long volunteer work camps all over the world.⁸

Through the American Friends Service Committee (1917), Quakers in the United States had a volunteer work camp tradition tracing back to the same origins. The British SCM and other Youth organizations also had a volunteer service work camp tradition which was enhanced in the early years of the World Council of Churches, when the Youth Department facilitated the participation of young people, including many SCMers, in ecumenical work camps all over the world.⁹

In Canada, Bev Oaten, Minister of Colborne St. United Church in Brantford from 1941 to 1952 and visionary for, and first Director of the Five Oaks Christian Worker's Education Centre in Paris, Ontario, was a key actor in the emergence of volunteer service work camps, out of which were introduced the student-in-industry work camps. In *Five Oaks Centre: Its Roots and Growth* he writes, "two university students, Art Dayfoot and Norman Mackenzie, returned from the United States, enthused with work camping. In 1938 we organized the first Canadian work camp.¹⁰

The date of the establishment of the Canadian Work Camp Committee is a bit unclear, but by 1941 it emerges in the record¹¹ with Bev Oaten as Chair, and following the 1941 work camp in Muskoka, Eunice Pyfrom as Secretary. While Bev Oaten refers to a 1938 work camp in *Five Oaks: Its Roots and Growth, The United Church Observer* reports that the Canadian Work Camp Committee's first work camp was in 1941 when they partnered with the Muskoka Community Project,¹² for whom Eunice may have worked at the time. Bev Oaten was Director of the work camp with sixteen participants: students, ministers and workers who took holiday time and paid one dollar a day to be part of this work camp experience.¹³

Participants offered Vacation Bible School, painted and repaired church buildings and grounds, and built looms for the Muskoka Community Project. Billeted in different homes, campers met together for worship and breakfast and again at night for supper and study, followed by closing worship. Silent meditation was the form of the worship, building on the Quaker tradition from which one branch of the work camp movement grew, according to an account in *The Pathfinder*.¹⁴

The following year, volunteer work camps were planned in Muskoka (near Cobalt, Ontario), Simcoe County, North Frontenac and Saskatchewan. Apart from the one planned for Simcoe County, which was to be of two months duration, the camps were scheduled for two to three weeks of volunteer labour.¹⁵

A slight diversion here into a side-stream revealing another international connection to the emergence of the work camps in Canada and their relationship to other social movements of the time, specifically the cooperative movement. While Bev Oaten says Norman MacKenzie and Art Dayfoot returned from the United States in 1937, it may in fact have been 1935, and they describe the same event reported by Rita Baladad in *Just the Facts: A Brief Survey of Campus Co-op History*, referring to the Quadrennial Assembly of the Student Volunteer Movement which took place over the Christmas break in Indianapolis, Indiana, from 1935 to 1936. "Toyohiko Kagawa, Japanese Co-operator, spoke at a Student Christian conference in Indianapolis in 1935. Four University of Toronto theology students, Donald Mclean, Art Dayfoot, Archie Manson and Alex Sim were so moved by his speech that upon returning to Toronto they formed a discussion group to debate the possibility of operating a cooperative. Riding on the tails of a depression, the men decided that a housing cooperative would be the most pragmatic venture to undertake."¹⁶ With the in-kind support of Victoria University, who allowed them to use the second and third floors of 63 St. George Street for the cost of upkeep, Rochdale House,¹⁷the first University of Toronto student housing cooperative,¹⁸ was established in October 1936.

While Norman MacKenzie's name is not linked to the co-operative housing venture at the University of Toronto, he too was at the Jubilee Student Volunteer Movement Assembly in 1935 in Indianapolis,¹⁹ and it is reasonable to assume that his decision to work as an extension worker with the Coady Institute of St. Francis Xavier University²⁰ after graduating from Victoria in 1938 was similarly inspired by his exposure to Yokohito Kogawa in 1935.

Knowing that he was waiting to be deployed as a missionary to China, the terms of Norman Mackenzie's employment as the SCM's "student-in-industry" staff included ending the contract with one day's notice. This was wise, as in less than a month from the SCM Executive's January 1945 decision to partner in the Welland student-in- industry work camp he was on his way back to China, via India. However, his wife Dorothy and their infant son, Ian, spent the summer at the Welland work camp as camp nurse and "model child."²¹

In 1945, Eunice Pyfrom, another important name in the emergence of student-in-industry work camps was just completing her studies at the United Church Training School and preparing to be commissioned by the Woman's Missionary Society. But as Secretary of the Canadian Work Camp Committee, it appears that she had primary responsibility for the practical details of getting this pilot project off the ground.

Eunice's version of the preparations for this inaugural work camp are found in the work camp's log under the title, "How to Open a Studentin-Industry Camp – in 400 words."²² The saga is amusingly presented but reflects an impressive ability to persist through daunting challenges (no precedent for such an initiative, no accommodation, no Director, no equipment) and, the need to negotiate with many different wartime departments and corporations to successfully locate housing and other basic equipment. A few excerpts offer a taste:

First Word – January – talk with Dr. Harvey Forster over longdistance telephone about such a camp. Does it sound feasible? Yes. Could it be worked in Welland? Quite likely.

Second Word - the next day - Have Douglas Steere talk to an SCM

Missionary Conference and mention the work camps. See that the question comes from the floor; Are there any work camps in Canada? Be sure to answer: Yes there will be a Student-in-Industry Camp in Welland, summer 1945. Then it has to happen.

Third Word – talk with Dr. Forster when he is in Toronto for Board of Home Mission meetings. Assure him that it is no "pietistic' movement. Get his promise to talk it over with his Welland Associates.

Fourth Word - and many succeeding words - visit Welland on numerous occasions . . . Drive around through wartime Housing District . . . In desperation approach the head of the Federal Wartime Housing Commission. Be sure you have Bev Oaten do this, because he stands high in favour with said head. The latter will then inform his Toronto office to do everything possible for the Work Camp Committee . . . a certain building known as the Chinese staff house is empty and available . . . You rest in peace for a time, except for a trip to Philadelphia in an attempt to badger the American Friends Service Committee into sending up a Director for this venture, only to be told that they have 14 camps in prospect for which they have no directors ... In the meantime you will have SCM Secretaries all across Canada sifting out the hundreds of applications to fill their limited quotas . . . Lex Miller arrives in Canada. You will immediately inform him that he has been appointed by God to direct the first Canadian Student in Industry Work Camp. No matter what he says, you go ahead on that assumption.

Have the Director (that's Lex Miller) and Associate Director (that's Eunice Pyfrom) visit Welland to find out that no permit has come through to Wartime Housing for the use of the building. Proceed with more telephone calls to Montreal and Ottawa and then proceed to wangle a load of firewood from a local lumber yard, bedding and other supplies from wartime housing, in desperation buy dishes and cooking utensils from a Farm Service Camp. Have a case of chickenpox develop and move into the building in firm faith that all will be well, even though at that moment you are sans lights, sans water, sans cleanliness . . . sans everything but faith. Three days before camp is to open telephone Mr. Freestone of Wartime Housing and allow him to tell you that permission has come through and the building is yours. The next hymn on the order of service is the Doxology. 396-400 word

– June 4th – We're here.

The choice of Welland for this trial project was likely no accident. In Rev. Harvey Forster, Superintendent of the All People's Church and Industrial Mission from 1925 to 1960, the summer student-in-industry work camp had a strong advocate for the engagement of the church in the lives of working people. The All People's Church and Maple Leaf Mission were located on the "wrong" side of the canal, amidst the factories and homes of largely eastern European families who had been encouraged to move there for work in the industrializing years during the re-building of the Welland Canal in the first part of the twentieth century.

Rev. Harvey Forster and Rev. Fern Sayles, United Church ministers for the congregation and mission, were well-known and highly respected among the working class community, having supported their efforts to unionize in the early forties and protested the government's seizure of the Ukrainian Hall in 1940 as part of the orders-in-council which made the Communist Party illegal in Canada and imprisoned many of its leaders for three years.²³ When Harvey Forster was elected President of Hamilton Conference in 1943, *The Observer* noted that "his sympathies were undoubtedly with the common people, their economic and moral rights. The common labourer, and Canadian-born and foreign workers, find in him a friend."²⁴

Having Harvey Forster on the ground facilitated the efforts to find a location for the work camp in the Crowland industrial district of Welland and offered a knowledgeable and passionate resource person for the study sessions of the camp. In his September 1945 article in *The Observer*, Jack Paterson reports that "Dr. Harvey Forster has been coming every Tuesday night to lead a series of discussions on finding God in History, the Social Order . . . tonight Finding God through Economics."²⁵

The Giant Forge Summer Student-in-Industry Work Camp in Welland

This pioneering summer work camp brought students together to live as a cooperative Christian community and work in factories. It was partly born of the observation that although students were working their way through school in the summers while often attending religious student events, there was no sense of connection between work and worship. Jack E. Paterson, a participant, stated that "either work lacks Christian fellowship with student friends or discussion is carried on in an unreal world devoid of work."²⁶ The Canadian Work Camp Committee and the SCM wanted to bring these together.

Lex Miller's Report in the 1945 work camp log suggests that Eunice Pyfrom's conscription of him as work camp director may not have been an answer to his prayers, but in hindsight it certainly appears to have been the work of the Spirit. This work camp became the model for all subsequent SCM work camps, either in the ways in which the organization and theology underlying its arrangements were followed, or amended. It was the blueprint, and a radical blueprint it was.

Because of its pioneering role in both demonstrating the positive impact of this type of summer experience for Christian students and the model created by those who found themselves in Welland in that last summer of World War Two, it is useful to explore some of the organizational details. Following a study of the Rochdale Principles,²⁷the camp was established as a cooperative with guidelines developed for setting up a cooperative camp management and a finance system for the summer. This suggests that the earlier side-eddy related to cooperatives is not in fact tangential, but a real component of this unique experiment in "Acts of the Apostles" living.

The Rochdale Principles are: open membership, democratic control (one person, one vote), distribution of surplus in proportion to trade, payment of limited interest on capital, political and religious neutrality, cash trading (no credit extended), and promotion of education. The Primary Principles²⁸ adopted by the Giant Forge work camp included: one member equals one vote (irrespective of capital investment), capital investment is made with little or no interest, there are patronage dividends, cash terms, open membership and education expansion.

There were General Meetings at the beginning and end of camp, but operationally, the camp was divided into three executive groups of camp members who each took turns running the camp for a month. Each Executive had a Secretary and Historian, a General House Manager who supervised all the chores, an Accountant's assistant, an Education Convenor who worked with a committee and the Director, a Worship Convenor who also worked with a committee and the Director, a Social Convenor, and a Kitchen Committee responsible for organizing kitchen help, menu planning, and budgeting and buying food.

The work camp was self-funding, with a small grant from the Canadian Work Camp Committee. Everyone provided a ten dollar loan up front for cash flow, and paid weekly room and board. The understanding was that if there was any surplus at the end of the camp, ten to twenty per cent would go to the Canadian Work Camp Committee and the rest would be divided among participants in proportion to the volume of monetary business they had done with the camp.²⁹

There were also special funds established on a cash basis. One was the Medical Pool, which was voluntary – fifteen cents a week, created because two members of the Camp came down with Chicken Pox early in their time at the camp. The Medical Pool helped offset any medical costs incurred while at the work camp, any surplus at the end of the summer was distributed to participants in the pool.³⁰ This was prior to Medicare (1966), and the now more common practice of employers providing a certain number of paid sick days per month as part of their employment benefits. (Paid sick leave is still not required under the Employment Standards Act).

Recruited from SCMs across Canada, these work camp pioneers³¹ were almost equally male and female. Living co-educationally in a camplike setting, there were many opportunities to encounter each other in real ways not so easily achieved in university and church settings. Work campers were responsible for finding their own jobs upon arrival and did so in places like Atlas Steel, Joseph Stokes Rubber Co., Plymouth Cordage Co., Page Hersey Pipe and Tube Co., Metallurgical Co., John Deere Co., and Haun Drop Forge Co. For the most part this was heavy work in newly unionized environments. The United Electrical Union had successfully organized in Welland in the early forties, but not all employers, including Atlas Steel, were willing to bargain with them. Harvey Forster had accompanied a delegation from Welland in March 1943 to Queen's Park, demanding legislation to guarantee labour's right to organize, make collective bargaining compulsory and outlaw company unions. This legislation was indeed passed by the Federal government in 1944.³²

Wage Pool

One of the innovations of the first student-in-industry work camp, and part of the work camp legend ever since, was the wage pool. It was voluntary and its purpose was to create a "just wage" recognizing that people's earnings for the summer were different, due to a range in hourly wage from thirty to eighty cents an hour.³³ People's expenses to get to the camp were different as well and some had overtime pay, some received bonuses, some missed work because of sickness, and women's wages were generally lower than men's. There were many sources of inequity. In

addition, the financial needs of those upon leaving camp were different. It is unclear from the record who introduced the wage pool idea, although at the closing banquet, Margaret Albright in a tribute to Lex Miller's impact on the work camp stated, "our practical venture in Christian brotherhood, the wage pool, grew from the seed of his planting."³⁴ It may have been a logical extension of the SCM's practice of having a travel pool for its regional and national meetings, or Miller's involvement with the Iona Community and the movement for national average wage in England³⁵ may have influenced the work camp or provided a model from which to build. It is interesting that on the night the Wage Pool Committee posted its results at the end of camp, Miller led his last educational session on "Marxism and its Christian Implications."³⁶

Predictably, there was some difference of opinion about how to establish a wage pool. The work camp executive report in "The Giant Forge Log" outlines its proposal as well as one put forward by a camper which it did not endorse, but which proposed a form of taxation of those with higher incomes to bring those with lower summer incomes up to the minimum of two-hundred dollars for the summer.³⁷ The process proposed and adopted by the work camp executive was complex but, basically, all participants put their earnings into the wage pool and everyone was paid what was considered an average wage – twenty dollars per week from ninety per cent of the pool. Ten per cent was used to compensate those who had received overtime or bonuses or those with particular needs. The wage pool was a voluntary feature of almost every subsequent work camp, although the system varied and was created anew each time. Many who were interviewed reported that this was one of the most radicalising and community-building aspects of the whole work camp experience.

In his contributions to the "Giant Forge Work Camp Log," Lex Miller connected the experience of the gritty Welland work camp with the idyllic setting of Iona where he had spent his last four summers and observed that in both settings, "except the Lord keep the city – the watchman waketh but in vain."³⁸

Reflecting on the opportunity created by the end of World War Two, he stated:

We have the certainty that we are in for a three-front struggle for the integrity of our own souls, for the true health of the church and for the real good of the wider society. We have had it rubbed into us, so that we shall not forget it all our life long, that the place where men earn their bread is to be the place of holiness; and that it will take us all of

our years to help make it so. We have also grasped the truth that it is no good taking up this challenge unless we see how costly it may be. The camp wage-pool is our symbol of that, in a mild way.

But best of all, we've learnt that wherever the struggle takes us and whatever it costs us, we shall never go alone and we shall never really be poor. You in Canada, and I in New Zealand, and all the servants of Christ throughout the world, know that we can depend on one another while together we depend on Christ and he is wholly dependable.³⁹

SCM Work Camps Launched

The Welland student-in-industry work camp was judged a great success and the SCM and Canadian Work Camp Committee agreed to continue their partnership and hoped to expand to having more than one work camp each summer. At the 1945 Annual Meeting of the Canadian Work Camp Committee, held over Thanksgiving at Camp Thayendenaga (later to become the home of Five Oaks under Bev Oaten's vision and leadership), the Committee agreed to change its name to the Christian Work Camp Fellowship (CWCF). Board members believed the name change reflected the purpose of the organization: "professing Christians of all creeds uniting in a common fellowship to give expression to their faith by physical work."⁴⁰

The SCM and Canadian Work Camp Fellowship continued their collaboration in organizing summer student work camps. The CWCF also continued to organize short-term volunteer work camps. In 1946 the CWCF and SCM added a student-in-agriculture work camp in St. Vital, on the outskirts of Winnipeg, directed by Frank Ball and Isobel Benham, to the student-in-industry work camp in Brantford, directed by John and Gwen Grant.

In 1947 there were three co-sponsored work camps, a student-inagriculture camp in Dixie, Ontario, directed by Marjorie Peck and Earl Hawkesworth, and two student-in-industry camps, one in Brantford and the other in Montreal. The Brantford campers lived in a machine shop at the old RCAF airport. It was an international Canadian/American camp co-directed by Gerry Hutchinson, General Secretary of the Canadian SCM and Gale Engles, an American who had worked with Displaced Persons in Europe for two years and was about to go as Chaplain to Stanford University. In Montreal Cyril and Marjorie Powles (Secretary of the McGill SCM) directed a student-in-industry work camp at St. Columba House.

That same summer, Bev Oaten directed the first WSCF volunteer work camp in Bievres,⁴¹ near Paris, France, where students were engaged in post-war rebuilding of the French SCM – the Fede's, office and conference centre, La Roche Dieu.⁴² In another example of the international aspect of the SCM work camps, the Canadian work camps contributed to Bev's travel costs.

1948 saw work camps in Brantford and Dixie once again, and in 1949 Lex Miller and his wife Jean returned to Canada to direct the Montreal student-in-industry work camp with primarily senior work campers, (people who had previously attended a work camp). Lex was available to direct the Montreal work camp because he had come to Union Seminary in New York with his family in the fall of 1948 to begin a PhD in Religion at Colombia.⁴³

The camp lived at Chalmers United Church in Verdun where Gardiner Ward was in ministry. The evening study and discussion sessions were intense and grappled with the long term implications of the church aligning itself with the working class. Miller's publishing in the area of Christianity and Marxism,⁴⁴ and work as a Christian vocation⁴⁵ provided a focus for discussion and debate as did the immediacy of labour struggles such as the Asbestos Strike. Resources provided by Miller were supplemented by many guest speakers. Regular Bible Study and a series on the Twentieth Century Christian Kept the discussions lively, and discussion of the connection of the Christian Church to specific political parties included the Communist Party.

A number of McGill SCMers had become involved with the Society for a Catholic Commonwealth (SCC)⁴⁶ by this time, and had a specific sense of the place of Eucharist in the practice of the church and a theological understanding that made a strong connection between radical politics and high church liturgy. Unfortunately, in this instance it created a barrier to a joint Eucharist for all campers. The Society of the Catholic Commonwealth (SCC) was a religious community founded in 1939 in Massachusetts by Frederick Hastings Smyth (1888-1960), an American Episcopalian priest and Christian Marxist theologian. Smyth was invited as a guest speaker to the second Arundel Conference⁴⁷ of the Anglican Fellowship for Social Action⁴⁸(AFSA) near Montreal in 1944 and again in 1947. A number of Anglican SCMers present at these events were inspired by Smyth's radical political and liturgical marrying of a particular AngloCatholic Eucharistic theology, known as anamnesis, with a dialectical political critique.

Cyril Powles described Smyth's theology of the offertory and its powerful attractiveness for some SCMers at the time in these words: "when you came to the Eucharist you brought your work and that work was part of the bread and wine that were offered in the offertory and that offertory theology, the idea that your work is offered in your worship and forms part of the material basis of your worship was our theology at that time."⁴⁹ SCC's contact with the radical SCM McGill students, experienced in the practical solidarity of SCM work camps, brought a new lease on life to the Society, even as it became the logical next step for many graduating SCMers. Several former United Church SCMers, some who were preparing for ministry in the United Church of Canada, became Anglicans in order to join the Society.⁵⁰

They, along with a number of SCMers from the 1949 Montreal student-in-industry work camp also joined in the formation of a co-op in Montreal called the COOP at the end of the 1949 work camp. The Montreal COOP included both those sharing accommodation and others who came to meetings, and together produced and circulated newsletters reflecting their thinking and discussions. The COOP lasted two years and was a first effort of several subsequent initiatives, where those radicalized and inspired by their work camp experiences sought to find a sustained way to support Christian engagement in the lives of working people.

Lex Miller was undoubtedly a key influence in these choices. Reading Lex Miller's books, it is not hard to see both how he influenced the work camp movement in the SCM in a seminal way, and how his experience in the Canadian SCM work camps and on-going correspondence with many Canadian SCMers influenced his own writing and theology. Interviews with those who attended the 1945 and 1949 work camps reflect what a charismatic person he must have been to have so profoundly inspired and shaped the vocational and life choices of so many. Many of those interviewed during my research spoke of Lex Miller as a major architect of the SCM work camp movement, both those who had met him, those who had heard of him and those who had only read his books.

SCM Takes on Work Camps by Themselves

By the 1950s, SCM work camps had become something of an

institution and with this came the growing pains and struggles common to the process of movements becoming established and permanent. Discussion of the focus and purpose of work camps can be found in the record throughout the 1950s. Lex Miller was aware of it even before this as he writes in a 4 December, 1948 letter to Dorothy Beales:

The suggestion from all sides about a crisis over work camps seems to have been a false alarm. Nobody wanted to turn them into either Quaker shows or Marxist shows though various personal letters had given that impression. John Rowe it was (excellent man) who framed the resolutions which confirmed the basis essentially as we worked it at Welland. Two general safeguards 1. a committee is to examine and make recommendations about worship. 2. recruiting is to aim at a more miscellaneous section of students. No uniform Quaker or Marxist or neurotic flavour if you please. John Rowe was quite astonished at the suggestion that he was supposed to want Marxist camps: so was Vince \dots ⁵¹

Around this time a Handbook for Work Camps was created and begins with a philosophy section: "The underlying philosophy of all work camps is that work and worship, daily labour and Christian faith, belong inextricably together in the total offering of one's life to God. Student Work Camps are not service projects; they are learning situations in which students, through participation in actual pay-envelope jobs are enabled to test the validity of this philosophy and to discover its implications and contradictions in contemporary society,"⁵² but goes on to recognize the different types of work camps and concludes with:

Closely related in the Work Camp experience to the experiment in the inter-relatedness of work and worship is the experiment in community living. This is not a sentimental feeling of "everybody being a good fellow." That wears off after the first two weeks. It is rather a discovery, through actual experience of the ways in which the possibility of true community is denied by the impersonal and highly competitive organization of modern society. This has emerged most clearly in the past, through discussions about wage pool . . . The total camp experience rests upon and develops from basic Christian assumptions – belief in God as Creator and Redeemer; belief in the dignity of human beings as children of God; belief that the purpose of social organization is to enable men and women to live as children of

God.53

In 1951 the national council of the SCM decided to take on sole responsibility for organizing summer student work camps. I haven't followed the CWCF story but it seems they continued to organize shortterm voluntary work camp opportunities. However, both Bev Oaten and Eunice Pyfrom were also heavily involved at this time in the creation of Five Oaks, another strategy for bringing together work, worship and study in order to equip lay-people for their vocation in the world.

The first meeting of the SCM Work Camp Committee on 2 October 1951 began with an evaluation of the first six years of experience with work camps, and also received input from the previous summer's Student in Industry Camps in Toronto and Montreal, to the effect that there should be clarity about the particular philosophy of student-in industry camps. It was also suggested that some thought be given to offer these as senior work camps, while others such as Mental Health or general work camps would be good entry points for students not necessarily focused on the place of industry in social, political and theological issues.

In the 1951 Work Camp Committee Minutes, Harriet Christie, SCM Associate Secretary, remembers the beginning of work camps, a mere six years previously, as reflecting various factors:

- visit of Lex Miller to Canada and his interest in the church's task in this area
- desire to continue the experience of short-term work camps in camps of long duration, particularly the experience of the relation between work and worship
- desire to give students an experience of working in industry
- desire by students to have an experience of living in Christian community
- and attempt to find where faith has relevance in the modern world.54

The general discussion recorded in these minutes reflects a diverse perspective ranging from those who think that "the industrial situation is basic to everything else in our society and that only by tackling it can we get to the root of other problems,"⁵⁵ to those who think the most important benefit of work camps was "what happens to persons not problems. The work camp is merely a technique of things happening to persons and we should use the technique around any specific problem in which what happens to people creates community."⁵⁶ Nevertheless it is fascinating to

see that six years after Eunice Pyfrom pressed him into service as Director of the first student-in-industry work camp, Lex Miller's role has become part of the legend even though his participation and leadership was fortuitous, rather than planned.

The suggestion of having a senior student-in-industry work camp was adopted, and it took place at Bathurst St. United in Toronto in 1953 with Bob Miller, National SCM Study Secretary, as Director. Dick Allen reports that there was an expectation going into the work camp that it would evolve into a permanent Christian community engaged in factory work and intentional Christian communal living.⁵⁷ Muriel Anderson remembers that members of the work camp looked for a house that summer and agreed to buy 105 Howland Ave.⁵⁸ This purchase enabled the establishment of Howland House by Bob Miller in the Fall of 1953, whose story is another example of the effort on the part of those transformed and radicalized by SCM work camps to create a more permanent and sustained means of collectively engaging as Christians with the realities of industrial workers' lives.

The Work Camp Legacy

As the 1945 Welland work camp drew to a close, Lex Miller recognized the life-long impact of the work camp experience when he asserted that "social and political, industrial and economic, rural and urban life is wholesome (healthy = holy) only when it too belongs to God . . . to act out what (this) means will be a lifelong business."⁵⁹ Many work campers of this period and those which followed made the commitment to be the church in the midst of the working class, a lifelong business.

Some ran repeatedly for political office and were elected municipally, provincially and federally. Others took their leadership into the universities, still others to the church and theological education. Serving the church in partnership with churches in other countries was the choice of many, while others chose the domestic mission field, including life-long presence in working class communities and work places. Those who participated in Howland House over its twenty years found themselves reflecting this variety.

The SCM work camps gathered together and reinforced the radicalism that existed in the McGill SCM, a direct inheritance of the tradition of the FCSO through RBY Scott and J. King Gordon, and influenced by the contacts with students from Queens and Emmanuel,
inspired by Gergory Vlastos, John Line and others. They were a Canadian expression of the worker-priest movement in France, which transferred their connections to workers and their movements from the forced labour camps of World War Two into a mission among the working class of France.⁶⁰

The presence and participation of Lex Miller was a key factor, but the 1951 return of Bob Miller (no relation to Lex) from studies with Karl Barth and others in Basel, Switzerland after the war sealed and empowered this direction. Bob Miller, as SCM Study Secretary from 1951 to 1957, travelled across the country sharing the theology, challenges and vision of a post-war ecumenical church with students through books, speakers and the opportunity to experiment and explore provided by summer work camps. He helped solidify the connection of this Canadian SCM innovation to movements like the German Ecumenical Lay Academies and Kirchentag,⁶¹ emerging in Germany after the war; the worker priests in France and Belgium; and the great emphasis on the laity as the presence and ministry of the church in the world, receiving focus and emphasis with the establishment of the World Council of Churches in 1948.

In the midst of changing political, theological, economic and social times, work camps gave the SCM a programmatic strategy and model which was community- building, theologically-stretching and provided experiential learning that was socially and politically radicalizing. With the Canadian universities expanding dramatically,⁶² the work camps provided a consistent focus while other elements of SCM on campus began to change.

Far from withdrawing from the struggle to change the basic social order, the SCM work camps provided a formative and transformative experience of the material conditions of working people, and a theology which affirmed God's transforming presence in daily work. The urgency as well as the ambiguity of this engagement with the realities of workers' lives is expressed in Bob Miller's reflection on the 1951 Toronto work camp at St. James Cathedral, which he co-directed:

We worked. And made new kinds of friends in a terrible and wonderful new world. Our capacity for sharing the life and lot of labouring people wasn't very great, but we were there with them, and have carried a little bit of them and their world away with us. We aren't the poorer for it . . . We tried to relate our Christianity, the Church and the Bible. None of us really did succeed. Likely we were not even much further in our understanding of how to do it, but we were "in the world", really – and the seed of a sobering realism can flower for us in a new Bible, a concrete Gospel, a reformed Church and our "relating" should never again be abstract. It won't be easier, but it will be "realer."⁶³

Through the years of SCM work camps, students of successive generations grappled in local and national contexts with what the demands of the gospel mean for the social engagement of Christians and the Church in Canada. Many of them made this a lifetime vocation, both within and outside the church. In doing so they contributed to and helped fashion channels where the continuing streams of a socially-incarnated Christianity in Canada and around the world could flow.

Endnotes

- 1. Lex Miller, *The Giant Forge Log*, p. 16, 85.076C, Box 121-10, United Church of Canada Archive, Toronto (UCCA).
- Gidney, A Long Eclipse: The Liberal Protestant Establishment and the Canadian University, 1920-1970 (Montreal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2004), 48.
- Roger Hutchinson, "The Fellowship for a Christian Social Order A Social Ethical Analysis of a Christian Socialist Movement" (Ph.D. diss., Victoria University, Toronto, 1975), 1.
- 4. There were more than 60 work camps between 1945 and 1970 ranging in size from 10 to 30. A thousand is a conservative estimate of students impacted.
- 5. Gidney, A Long Eclipse, 50.
- Minutes of the 17 January 1945 SCM National Executive Committee, Acc. No. 85.076C, Box 4-14, UCCA.
- 7. www.service-civil-international.org
- 8. www.service-civil-international.org
- 9. Robin Boyd, *The Witness of the Student Christian Movement: Church Ahead of the Church* (London: Society for Promoting Christian Knowledge, 2007), 106.
- 10. Jean Oaten, *Five Oaks: Its Roots and Growth* (Paris, Ontario: Five Oaks, n.d.). On page seven, Bev Oaten describes his enthusiasm for work camps which was also to permeate the establishment of Five Oaks, with these words:

"I had been camping since the early 20s, but here exciting new elements appeared. Work was a great leveller. The intellectual had to learn from the muscle types. The technically skilled enjoyed showing the novice how. There was a new understanding – you nail on a board which a brainy girl has sawed crooked and you both learn about each other. Close standards of workmanship and of production made for mutual dependency and group loyalty. Each work camper read and discussed and lived in a new community situation – a depopulated area, a city slum, an over-crowded tourist area. The study had new reality and scope, high participation and learning value. But, most surprising of all, work camp worship, often in the Quaker manner, under these conditions, frequently achieved a direct confrontation with God. I had a tremendous sense of his blessing on the work of our hands of our readiness to find and do His will."

- 11. Article reprinted from The Pathfinder, Acc. No. 85.076C, File 2-13, UCCA.
- 12. Article reprinted from The Pathfinder, Acc. No. 85.076C, File 2-13, UCCA.
- 13. Article reprinted from The Pathfinder, Acc. No. 85.076C, File 2-13, UCCA.
- 14. Article reprinted from The Pathfinder, Acc. No. 85.076C, File 2-13, UCCA.
- "Preliminary List of Work Camp Locations 1942," Acc. No. 85.076C, File 2-13, UCCA.
- 16. http://www.campus.coop/history.
- 17. The name Rochdale House likely reflects the fact that the cooperative movement around the world uses the Rochdale Principles, first developed in 1844 by the Rochdale Society of Equitable Pioneers in Rochdale, England. The Principal of Victoria University had his offices on the main floor and twelve men occupied the top two floors as a student cooperative. Victoria College contributed the house to this purpose for the cost of upkeep (Gidney, *A Long Eclipse*, 184). This first appearance of Rochdale House would presage the larger experiment of Rochdale College, established a few blocks away at Huron and Bloor in 1968 and among other claims to fame, housing the SCM Book Room from 1968 to 1988.
- 18. http://www.campus.coop/history.
- 19. The United Church Observer, 1 February 1968.
- 20. Rev. Norman H. MacKenzie, 1915-1989. Biography File, UCCA.
- 21. Rev. Norman H. MacKenzie's 25 September 1945 letter from Lanchow, Kansu, China, Biography File, UCCA.
- 22. "The Giant Forge Log," 2. Acc. No. 85.076C, Box 121-10, UCCA.

- Fern A. Sayles, Welland Workers Make History (Welland, ON: Winnifred Sayles, 1963), 193
- 24. The United Church Observer, 1 July 1943.
- 25. The United Church Observer, 15 September 1945.
- 26. "The Giant Forge Log," Acc. No. 85.076C, Box 121-10, UCCA.
- 27. The *Rochdale Principles* are a set of ideals for the operation of cooperatives. They were first set out by the Rochdale Society of Equitable Pioneers in Rochdale, England in 1844, and have formed the basis for the principles on which co-operatives around the world operate to this day.
- 28. "The Giant Forge Log," Acc. No. 85.076C, Box 121-10, UCCA.
- 29. "The Giant Forge Log," Acc. No. 85.076C, Box 121-10,UCCA.
- 30. "The Giant Forge Log," Acc. No. 85.076C, Box 121-10, UCCA.
- 31. Dave Rigby, Bill Shaver, Vince Goring, Frank Haley, Ian Kelsick, Les Pickering, Isobel Deeth, Eileen Kennedy, Isabelle Dobbie, Lawrence Lee, Pam Mitchell, Don Anderson, Dorothy Beales, Vera Beck, Joyce Belyea, Dave Critchley, Elizabeth Driscoll, Peter Ehrenburg, Cae Gillon, Muriel Guest, Kay Halpin, Phil Lewis, Jack Paterson, Dave Ross, Jim Seunerine, Keith Smith, Muriel Stephenson, Tom Walden, Elsie Woo-Wing, and Jan Zieman.
- 32. Privy Council Order 1003, known as P.C. 1003, proclaimed in February 1944, finally created the machinery necessary to enforce a worker's right to choose a union, to impose collective bargaining and a grievance procedure and to curb unfair practices by unions and management (Canadian Labour History, Canadian Labour Congress, action.web.ca/home/clcedu/attach/labourhistory.pdf).
- 33. "The Giant Forge Log," Acc. No. 85.076C, Box 121-10, UCCA.
- 34. "The Giant Forge Log," Acc. No. 85.076C, Box 121-10, UCCA.
- 35. Alexander Miller, Christian Vocation in the Contemporary World (London: SCM Press, 1947), 71.The National Average: A Study in Social Discipline recounted the experience of The Shadwell Group in England who participated in a common economic discipline to live on the national average income in order to express economic identification with the wider society and as a measure of rough economic justice.
- 36. "The Giant Forge Log," Acc. No. 85.076C, Box 121-10,UCCA.

- 37. "The Giant Forge Log," Acc. No. 85.076C, Box 121-10, UCCA.
- 38. "The Giant Forge Log," 14, Acc. No. 85.076, Box 121-10, UCCA.
- 39. "The Giant Forge Log," 16, Acc. No. 85.076, Box 121-10, UCCA.
- 40. The United Church Observer, 1 November 1945, 8.
- 41. Oaten, Five Oaks Centre Its Roots and Growth, 2, 9.
- 42. Hans Reudi Weber, *The Courage to Live: A Biography of Suzanne de Dietrich* (Geneva: WCC Publications, 1995), 63.
- 43. 12 August 1947 letter from Lex Miller to Dorothy Beales, provided by Dorothy Beales Wyman.
- 44. Lex Miller, *The Christian Significance of Karl Marx* (London: SCM Press, 1946).
- 45. Alexander Miller, *Christian Vocation in the Contemporary World* (London: SCM Press, 1947).
- 46. The Society of the Catholic Commonwealth (SCC) was a religious community founded in 1939 by Frederick Hastings Smyth, (1888-1960) described in their Society pamphlet as "a society within the Anglican Communion whose primary purpose is, under God, to bear intensive witness to the Incarnational, Sacramental and therefore essentially social character of the Christian Religion."
- Stephen F. Hopkins, "Anglican Fellowship for Social Action" (MA Thesis in Theology, University of St. Michaels, Toronto School of Theology, 1982), 62.
- 48. According to Steve Hopkins, AFSA grew out of the progressive mood in the Anglican Church generated by the 1941 Malvern Conference in England under the leadership and inspiration of then Archbishop of York, William Temple. Its core membership in Montreal were part of the Diocesan Social Service Committee. A catalyst was the 1-3 May 1943, FCSO-sponsored conference in Montreal, titled "Toward a Christian Society." The organization emerged in 1945 with a series of principles which set it apart as a Canadian expression of an incarnational socialism.
- 49. 25 January 2010 interview by Betsy Anderson with Cyril and Marjorie Powles.
- 50. Dan Heap and his soon to be wife Alice Boomhour, and Bruce Mutch and his soon to be wife Ann Campbell left the United Church and became Anglicans and subsequently members of the SCC.

- 51. 4 December 1948 letter from Lex Miller to Dorothy Beales, provided by Dorothy Beales Wyman.
- 52. Handbook for Work Camps, Acc. No. 85.076C, Box 121, UCCA.
- 53. Handbook for Work Camps, Acc. No. 85.076C, Box 121, UCCA.
- 54. SCM Work Camp Committee Minutes, 2 October 1951, UCCA.
- 55. SCM Work Camp Committee Minutes, 2 October 1951, UCCA.
- 56. SCM Work Camp Committee Minutes, 2 October1951, UCCA.
- 57. Interview with Dick Allen, 24 February 2009.
- 58. Interview with Muriel Anderson, January 2005.
- 59. "The Giant Forge Log," 14, Acc. No. 85.076, Box 121-10, UCCA.
- 60. Oscar L. Arnal, Priests in Working- Class Blue: The History of the Worker-Priests (1943-1954) (New York: Paulist Press, 1986), 59.
- 61. The Kirchentag (or church day or week) was started by Reinhold von Thadden as a lay movement among German Protestants in 1949 and continues to this day. It has always had a bias toward the integration of theological, social and political themes (www.kirchentag.org.uk/contents.htm). The German Evangelical Lay Academies began in 1945 just after the war ended with the initiative of Dr. Eberhard Mueller "where people from the isolated social and vocational circles of Germany society might come together on neutral ground in common search for answers to baffling everyday problems" (Lois Wilson, "Town Talk: A Case History in Lay Education" [BD Thesis, University of Winnipeg, 1969]).
- 62. Gidney, *The Long Eclipse*, 89, "The sheer size of the enterprise expanded dramatically. Enrolment in Canadian universities increased from 64,731 in 1945 to 72,737 in 1955, 204, 245 by 1965 and 309,469 by1970, overall roughly a five-fold increase.
- 63. "St. James Cathedral Toronto Work Camp Log," 1951, Acc. No. 85.076C, Box 121, UCCA.

Solitudes in Shared Spaces: Aboriginal and EuroCanadian Anglicans in the Yukon and Northwest Territories in the Post-Residential School Era

CHERYL GAVER University of Ottawa

Truth and Mercy have met together Justice and Peace have kissed (Psalm 85:10)¹

According to John Paul Lederach, known for his pioneering work on conflict transformation, reconciliation is achieved only when truth about the past has been made public, justice for perpetrators and reparation for victims have been accomplished, forgiveness of perpetrators by victims has been offered and peace through the establishment of transformed relationships has begun.

Using the residential school issue as a window onto the current relationship between Aboriginal and EuroCanadian Anglicans in the Yukon and Northwest Territories (NWT), I explored reconciliation within the Anglican Church of Canada (ACC) at the congregational level by focusing on three questions: (1) how could the past relationship be described? (2) what changes had occurred since the closure of residential schools in 1969/1970; and (3) how could the current relationship be characterized? In other words, had anything changed at the local level since the residential school era? During my research, I uncovered the existence of three narratives: (1) the dominant narrative of a destructive and dehumanizing colonialism; (2) a secondary narrative of positive experiences and personalized relationships; and (3) a third narrative of cultural collisions.

Historical Papers 2011: Canadian Society of Church History

This essay summarizes the findings of archival research and three fieldtrips to Canada's North where I visited seven communities and spoke with eighty-one individuals between 2005 and 2008. A more detailed account is presented in my thesis.

The Anglican Context

The context for my project came from the ACC itself. During the residential school era,² the ACC operated twenty-six of the one-hundredthirty residential schools.³ Aware of problems in its relationship with Canada's Aboriginal peoples, the ACC commissioned a study of the situation in the late 1960s. The findings, published in 1969 as The Hendry Report,⁴ uncovered the existence of a "Jekyll-and-Hyde" relationship. Among its many recommendations was the suggestion that the ACC move towards partnership with Aboriginal peoples. In 1969, the ACC officially withdrew from the residential school program, and began implementing many of the Report's recommendations.⁵

By the 1990s, the residential school issue had come into public consciousness and to the forefront of Aboriginal concerns. The ACC formally apologized at a Sacred Circle Conference in 1993 and committed itself to living the Apology.⁶ One product was the creation of the (Anglican) Aboriginal Healing Fund⁷ where communities, organizations, and dioceses can apply for grants up to \$15,000 for healing or reconciliation projects.⁸ As of 2007, the Anglican Healing Fund had distributed over \$3 million.

Working with the Federal Government, Aboriginal representations and other denominations, the ACC searched for ways to resolve past injustices. In 1999, the Alternative Dispute Resolution (ADR) program began; this was followed in 2003 by the Indian Residential School Settlement Agreement (IRSSA). An agreement worked out with the Federal Government limiting ACC liability to \$25 million reduced the risk of bankruptcy:⁹ the Federal Government would pay any amount awarded by courts above \$25 million. In 2005, the IRSSA was replaced with the Common Experience Payment (CEP) program.

From the perspective of the national Church, the ACC had successfully moved beyond the paternalistic nature of its earlier relationship with Aboriginal peoples. My question was how much had changed at the local level in a region where, between 1895 and 1970, the ACC had operated ten of its twenty-six residential schools.

The Dominant Narrative

The first narrative – the one most commonly mentioned in the media, by many Aboriginal peoples, and by the ACC itself – is a narrative of a colonialism that manifested itself in efforts to deliberately destroy Aboriginal peoples and cultures, stripping away any power they had, and marginalizing them from the dominant society. According to this dominant narrative, the by-products of this colonialism were the dehumanization of, and the physical and sexual abuse experienced by so many, Aboriginal people.

Evidence exists to support this narrative. Much has been written about the impact on northern Aboriginal peoples of what can be understood as institutionalized colonialism.¹⁰ Kiawak, a participant of mixed heritage, stated that hunting regulations which made sense in southern Canada would have led to famine situations had people not ignored them and later fought them. No participant, however, shared personal experiences of sexual abuse in the residential schools although one told about a local ACC priest having sexually abused a family member in the NWT community¹¹ and Kiawak only talked of being "smacked" on occasion. Archival research did confirm that physical abuse had occurred in at least some schools. No participant confirmed that children were forcibly removed from home, but some shared how parents were pressured into sending them to residential schools.

This does not mean that northern residential schools were "good" but rather that the situation and colonialism in the North differed from that in other parts of Canada.¹² Most important in the northern narrative are the traumas that many experienced being removed from their families and communities and sent to schools that were sometimes thousands of kilometres from home¹³; and that resulted from so many children dying in the schools without families ever being told.¹⁴ Still haunted by the past when she spoke with me, Agpik shared how her sister was five or six when she went to Hay River Residential School. So scared was she that her parents sent along her younger brother even though he was only three or four. Both died there. Neither the school nor local clergy told the parents they had died or why, and no personal items were returned. "Dad said one day he heard of the boy passing away. The girl grieved so much she passed too." A few years later, another sister went to a different residential school. She was there "September, October, November, December, January, they flew her body (home), but none of her clothing and no explanation of how

or why she died." Aqpik's story reveals colonialism within the northern ACC in which Aboriginal people were seen and treated as dehumanized objects rather than as human beings with human feelings.

This inability to attribute human emotions to Aboriginal peoples is perhaps best exhibited by (Bishop) William Carpenter Bompas who worked among many different Aboriginal peoples in the North between 1865 and 1901. Writing after over twenty years in the region, Bompas was still unsure whether Inuit mothers loved their children, and had no understanding of how or why children were sometimes given away.¹⁵ His inability to recognize anything in Aboriginal cultures that challenged notions of English superiority was displayed when he noted that the Gwich'in language had a "conjugation of the verbs [that was] more elaborate than in the Greek . . ." but could not admit "that the language [was] the invention or elaboration of the people who [spoke] it." Bompas preferred to believe that, "the only alternative [to their having developed it themselves] seems to be that their language is to each race the gift of their Creator."¹⁶ God's intervention was easier for him to accept than the possibility that Aboriginal people might not be as primitive or backwards as Bompas believed.

The Second Narrative

Despite evidence supporting the dominant narrative, by day three of my first fieldtrip, I had run into a challenge. Almost as soon as I walked into Kiawak's office and before I could sit down (let alone begin recording the interview), Kiawak thundered, "We were NOT taken away by force!"

That statement was reiterated by EuroCanadian and Aboriginal participants in both the NWT and the Yukon. Kavik refused to be interviewed and several other Aboriginal participants were unsure about being interviewed precisely because they had *not* been taken away by force nor had they suffered physical or sexual abuse in residential schools. Todd and other EuroCanadian participants in Yellowknife asked what had really happened in northern residential schools precisely because the dominant narrative contradicted what Aboriginal friends and co-workers were saying. In fact, no lawsuits have been filed against the Diocese of the Arctic as of 2008 when the project ended.

My assumptions about the dominant narrative were being challenged. I was discovering a second, more positive narrative. In some NWT schools and in some years, Aboriginal languages were taught, bilingual children identified and used as translators for monolingual students (e.g., Hay River) and traditional skills passed on by Aboriginal elders (Shingle Point, Coppermine). Some participants said that religious services in the schools had been trilingual. Records showed that residential schools – often the only schools available – included Aboriginal, EuroCanadian, or mixed-heritage children and, at Hay River, adult students.

Research revealed a number of missionaries who demonstrated respect for the people, sensitivity to Aboriginal traditions, and willingness to not only develop relationships with Aboriginal peoples but also learn from them. Arriving in the NWT in 1935, the Rev. Henry George Cook found himself teaching children from "some few Indian families resident all year in the settlement, the sons and daughters of R.C.S. and RCMP personnel, the local Doctor-Indian Agent's son" and others. He adapted to the situation and the need to accommodate how Aboriginal children learned, writing in 1979:¹⁷

I had trouble with the younger Indian children getting them to work with figures. The little rascals used to bring a deck of cards to school and during lunch break they played some card game I never did figure out. I played them a dirty trick however – taught them to play cribbage – it was phenomenal how their mental arithmetic improved.

During that same era, Archibald Lang Fleming, bishop of the Arctic from 1933 to 1949, displayed a similar openness to learning and adapting. Although he began his career with a colonialist perspective that considered Aboriginal people to be primitive and in need of being brought into the light of Christianity and European civilization, Fleming ended it quite changed by his time in the North, writing in 1965:¹⁸

I loved [the Inuit] because I soon discovered that they were real people, men and women and children just like the rest of mankind . . . As I lived with them away from the mission house, either as a paying guest with a family in an igloo or in my own tent pitched among theirs, I came to understand and to appreciate their fine characteristics – their courage, generosity and patience; their outstanding love for their children; and their utopian socialism as far as the sharing of food is concerned . . .

Time and time again they went out of their way to help me, an ignorant foreigner, and so I changed from holding the typical

superiority attitude of the white man towards the native and I came to see him truly as an equal. Whatever superior knowledge I possessed about some things, the Eskimo had superior knowledge about other things. I lacked many of their fine attributes and I became grateful for the privilege of knowing them, for all that I was learning from them and for all that they were doing for me . . . even regarding the inner meanings of some of the great truths which I had been sent to teach them. I received not a little inspiration from them. And some of my ideas had to be radically changed because of what I learned from trying to help them to understand what I thought I knew so well.

The relationship Fleming developed with the Inuit eventually earned him the nickname "'Inooktaukaub,' or 'One of the Eskimo.'"¹⁹ Succeeding Fleming as bishop in 1950 was Donald Ben Marsh. Marsh, who came from Great Britain, established schools where the Inuit could train as catechists, and even ordained several to the priesthood.²⁰ His view on the importance of Aboriginal languages differed from that held by the Canadian government of the period as his writings reveal.²¹

The Welsh language has been spoken since childhood in almost every family . . . The Welsh language is vitally alive and of importance, for it is not only taught and used in school, but is the language of the people and they are proud to be Welsh.

[It is] obvious that unless they [the Inuit] have a pride in their own race and their own people, they will feel themselves second class citizens, and this will be a direct result of the educational system. That they have to live among their own people later is obvious, and there would seem to be no future for them anywhere in numbers. What they have a real need to feel is to be one with and to have a great respect for their parents and elders. It seems to me that we face the task of making the Eskimo feel that the very wonderful quality of their forefathers are things to be treasured and practised. To do this it is vitally necessary that there should be some presentation of their parents' qualities and old way of life during school hours and through school channels.

How widespread such attitudes were among EuroCanadian Anglican clergy in the NWT and Yukon is unknown but their existence may well explain why lawsuits against the ACC in the NWT have not been filed, and why so many participants shared a different narrative than the dominant one.

The situation in the southern Yukon differed significantly from that in the NWT.²² In fact, one former residential school staff who had substituted at the Carcross residential school in the Yukon for a short time refused to say anything about her time there although she readily shared experiences at her own NWT residential school. Among the Gwich'in, whose territory spans both the northern Yukon and NWT, a somewhat positive history is found, perhaps because, as one participant put it, the Gwich'in became Christian before the white men came and messed things up (Alariag). They were converted by the Rev. Robert McDonald, a contemporary of Bompas.²³ While the Gwich'in of the time considered him "White" because of his ties with the Hudson's Bay Company (HBC), the Church Missionary Society (CMS), which had appointed him to the region, considered him to be "Other." McDonald's father had worked for the HBC but his mother was of mixed blood: part Ojibway, part "White" and part "mulatto."24 McDonald's background gave him an advantage: he understood Aboriginal people in a way non-Aboriginal missionaries did not. McDonald married a Gwich'in woman (Julia Kutug) and, with her help, translated portions of the Bible and the Anglican prayer book into Gwich'in. He trained Gwich'in elders to serve as missionaries; they trained others. During my second fieldtrip, a number of EuroCanadian and Aboriginal participants spoke of McDonald's on-going influence as the Gwich'in continue to play an important role in the Anglican Church in both the Yukon and the NT.

What becomes evident from this very brief overview of the relationship between Aboriginal and EuroCanadian Anglicans during the residential school era is the complexity of that relationship. Not only do you find missionaries with a firm belief in their own superiority and in the need of Aboriginal people to become more like EuroCanadians, but also you find missionaries who deeply respected the people and their traditional wisdom, and who valued and worked to preserve traditional languages and ways. Not only do you find the dehumanization of Aboriginal peoples, but also you find missionaries and Aboriginal peoples getting to each other as "real human beings" and developing personal relationships.

To speak of Aboriginal-missionary relations in Canada's North as "colonialistic" is too simplistic. It dismisses too many personal experiences and encounters, and too much evidence of Aboriginal agency. The 1969 *Hendry Report*, characterized the relationship as "Jekyll-and-Hyde" which seems to be more accurate of the northern situation. If Aboriginal people encountered the "Jekyll," then they were fortunate and likely had good experiences and memories; if they encountered the "Hyde," then they likely had bad experiences and memories.

The Third Narrative

Before the research project began, and sprinkled throughout the project, were clues to a third narrative that suggested the relationship – both in the present and historically – was influenced by something else . . . but what?

The first clue came in Oakville, Ontario in 2003. A local Anglican Church hosted a presentation on the residential school issue, the need for local congregations to contribute to the IRSSA, and the agreement that had been negotiated between the ACC and the Federal Government limiting ACC's liability to \$25 million. Aboriginal representatives talked about wanting to withdraw from the entire process as a result of that agreement. What became evident was that Aboriginal and EuroCanadian people were operating from two completely different understandings of the issue.

From the EuroCanadian perspective, the residential school issue represented an adversarial situation with plaintiffs (Aboriginal people) on one side and defendants (the ACC and Federal Government) on the other. Since the agreement that had been negotiated between the defendants would have not affect any amount judges might award to the plaintiffs, there was no need to involve the plaintiffs in the negotiations.

From what I came to believe represented the Aboriginal perspective, the residential school issue represented a weakened relationship in which all parties had been damaged. In order to repair and strengthen the relationship, all parties had to be involved. By excluding Aboriginal peoples from the debate surrounding the possible bankruptcy of the ACC, EuroCanadians were again demonstrating that nothing had changed; Aboriginal people were still excluded from situations that affected them.

This difference in perceiving what the problem is continues to play out in the North where the residential school issue is too often seen as an "Aboriginal" problem. One ACC clergy asked why I wanted to visit his congregation since his was a "white" congregation. EuroCanadian participants wondered what they had to contribute; many simply referred me to an "Aboriginal person over there" who might have something to say – as though they had absolutely nothing to do with a relationship. Many Aboriginal participants referred me to others who had attended residential school or had been abused in residential schools, as though the issue had no influence on their own relationships with EuroCanadian peoples.

During one service I attended, a bishop's letter was read in which the bishop asked for donations for schools in Africa. EuroCanadian Anglicans at the service seemed interested in the project and wanted to know more. Aboriginal Anglicans present were notable by their silence and lack of interest. Nowhere in the letter did the bishop acknowledge any similarity between what he was requesting and what other bishops had requested during the residential school era. Nowhere did he specify how the African school project differed from the residential schools.

The differences went beyond different perceptions about the residential school issue. Other differences also emerged during the fieldtrips. In one congregation, the EuroCanadian priest had unwittingly created tension among the Aboriginal members. Gary ensured that welcome cards were put into pews for people to complete if they wanted him to visit them. He used a baptismal information package that included a form to be filled out by parents interested in having their child baptized. He involved the laity (i.e., non-clergy) in worship services in traditional ways: as greeters at the door, as readers of Scripture lessons, and as intercessors offering prayers. Being of a rather high church temperament, Gary introduced chanted responses during services. None of these endeavours - from Gary's perspective - reflected anything other than the traditional, albeit on the high church side, form of Anglican worship. His style of ministry was also fairly traditional. He tended to function as priestas-administrator rather than as priest-as-pastor; this led to a tendency to distance himself from parishioners, leaving them to take the initiative to contact him. From Gary's perspective, he respected Aboriginal peoples, was aware of the history in which EuroCanadians had sometimes controlled every aspect of Aboriginal life, and saw himself as giving space to Aboriginal people to do things for themselves. What he did not see was how everything he did antagonized many of the Aboriginal people in his congregation.

Aboriginal people did not fill out the baptismal forms. Word began to spread that Gary refused to baptize their children. Aboriginal people did not chant, nor did they volunteer for the functions Gary saw as open to laity. Sometimes, an Aboriginal member took over the service by making special announcements or offering additional prayers. Sometimes an Aboriginal choir performed during services without his having been notified. Gary came to accept such behaviour as part of the Aboriginal culture. He saw EuroCanadian members of the congregation reaching out to their Aboriginal confreres at coffee hour and welcomed their initiative, but never talked about taking the initiative himself.

Gary's high-church practices were generally accepted by EuroCanadian members, but not by Aboriginal members. That difference extends beyond Gary and affects the relationship in other congregations in the territories. Most missionaries who introduced Christianity to Aboriginal people in the North were of low church, conservative, evangelical persuasion. Many Anglican immigrants who come from other parts of Canada are high church and/or liberal. Not only do worship styles differ between the two, so does the selection of music. Several Aboriginal participants said the hymns were "unsingable" while one EuroCanadian criticized the over-use of evangelical choruses instead of more substantial hymns. Anglican wardens and lay readers, coming from liberal congregations in southern Canada that accept same-sex marriage, discover they are no longer permitted to function in any official capacity in northern congregations, expressing feelings of alienation.

The dominant narrative of a profoundly destructive colonialism which must be mitigated if the relationship between Aboriginal and EuroCanadian peoples is to improve simply does not go far enough in recognizing how different the groups are. While Gary knew some of the colonialist history and tried to affirm what he saw as cultural practices among Aboriginal people, Gary did not realize that his own style of ministry and his own understanding of his role as priest-as-administrator were very much indicative of his own culture. What he considered to be normative was, in reality, normative only from a EuroCanadian perspective. While he recognized differences that he assumed were cultural, he did not understand their significance. He never understood how important personal relationships were among his Aboriginal parishioners. He never recognized their refusal to complete forms as an invitation to him to visit at the time and place of his choosing. He never recognized their refusal to perform functions generally assigned to laity as a request for a more meaningful relationship and participation in the service. He never saw his own distance as a rejection of any relationship with Aboriginal people. Gary did not recognize signals Aboriginal parishioners were sending him; many of them misinterpreted Gary's actions. Gary is no longer with that congregation.

Alice shared a story of cultural differences and how they affected one's perceptions of the residential schools. She told how a friendship had been destroyed. An Aboriginal friend from residential school days filed a lawsuit claiming she had been abused at the school. She asked Alice to be a witness in her case. Alice refused; she had not seen any abuse. Her friend said, "But we had chores to do." Alice replied, "That's part of being a family." What neither Alice knew nor, in all likelihood, staff at the residential school either, was that Aboriginal children were given chores only once they reached puberty in some cultures. To ask a pre-pubescent child to do chores in such a culture would be understood as abuse, so while her friend saw abuse; Alice saw what she considered to be normative.

Such differences between Aboriginal and EuroCanadian peoples go beyond the dominant or even the secondary narrative. They go further than many assume when talking about cultural differences. Such differences show up not only in practices and interpretations of events and situations, but also in the deeply rooted centre of one's being: as reflections of how people perceive and organize reality itself.

What happened in residential schools and the historical relationship between Aboriginal and EuroCanadian peoples represents a negotiated space of cultures in collision. Colonialism shifted the weight of that space towards a preponderance of EuroCanadian practices and values. Those practices and values continue to shape the relationship in the present despite initiatives to empower Aboriginal peoples, support Aboriginal languages, and respect Aboriginal cultures.

The problem: how does one negotiate values and practices fundamentally opposed to one another? For example, how does one define who is related to whom? Canadian society, based on a EuroCanadian worldview, tends to be patriarchal yet defines relationships bilaterally, based on blood. The Inuit traditionally were bilateral but had a different understanding of family in which relationships were as much defined by names as by birth.²⁵ Among Athabascan peoples, relationships traditionally were defined by clans with some groups being matrilineal and others patrilineal.²⁶ How can these different systems accommodate one another in our society today?

What happens when a marriage relationship accepted by one culture is rejected as incestuous by the other? This is the situation in Canada's North. According to Athabascan tradition, a person should marry someone from a different clan: for example, Jane (Crow) could marry Mark (Wolf). Since clan membership is determined by the mother, their children, Jenny and Michael, would both be Crow; both would have to marry Wolf. The problem comes in the next generation. Jenny's daughter, Julia, would be Crow. Michael's son, Murray, however, would be Wolf after his mother. According to Athabascan tradition, Julia (Crow) and Murray (Wolf) are free to marry each other. According to European tradition, they cannot because they are related more closely than permitted by law. On the other hand, according to European tradition, Julia can marry Jim, who is also Crow but not related to her by blood. According to Athabascan tradition, however, Julia cannot marry Jim since he is of the same clan. For Julia to marry Murray, she runs into penalties from Canadian law; for her to marry Jim, she effectively renounces her Athabascan culture.

A third example revolves around names. In EuroCanadian societies, children are often named after their parents or grandparents. In some Athabascan societies, however, it is the parents who are re-named following the birth of their children!²⁷ How does a EuroCanadian Canada, with its insistence on "legal" names, deal with Aboriginal societies in which names are routinely changed over the course of one's life.²⁸

For many EuroCanadians, such examples have nothing to do with colonialism. Colonialism is a thing of the past; all people, regardless of cultural background, are free to play important roles in Canadian society. Other cultures may be accepted, respected and accommodated to some extent, nevertheless, there is also among many a sense that EuroCanadian values and practices are the norms of Canadian society.

For many Aboriginal people, however, such examples are very much indicative of an ongoing colonialism. Colonialism continues in laws that emphasize degrees and certificates while devaluing personal knowledge and experience. Cree in Northern Quebec / Ontario have to hire non-Cree to take tourists on boat trips in their own territory because they cannot pass the tests EuroCanadian governments have developed for certification. To be certified, guides must know "how to get back in the boat once you fall out." To be judged an expect guide among the Cree, however, one must know "how never to fall out the boat.²⁹" Colonialism continues in the business world which often tries to accommodate cultural differences but enforces compliance to standardization, and which values productivity and the bottom line over and against relationships and individuals. Colonialism continues in education systems that promote logic and reason while devaluing spirits and dreams. The result is, as Bishop MacDonald (Métis) pointed out in one presentation, the "bifurcation of body and soul."³⁰

Participant Views on the Relationship

Many participants felt that the overall relationship between Aboriginal and EuroCanadian Anglicans in northern churches was good or, at least, better than in the old days. Gary pointed out that it would have been unthinkable to incorporate Aboriginal symbols or customs into Anglican services a few years ago but now such practices were accepted as natural. In fact, several Anglican congregations either held services in the local Aboriginal language or included portions of their service in that language. Outside of Whitehorse and Yellowknife, Aboriginal people held prominent positions within congregations. Frank elaborated on one difference between northern and southern congregations: in the South, power-sharing seemed to be built into the structure to ensure both Aboriginal and EuroCanadian representation in the diocesan power structure; in the North, however, power-sharing simply worked out that way as dioceses searched for people who were best qualified - their faith mattered; their ethnic background did not. Kudloo (Aboriginal) held a similar view. In her community, ethnicity was irrelevant. When something needed to be done, she simply called whomever was best qualified to do it.

At the same time, cautionary remarks were expressed by some Aboriginal and EuroCanadian participants. Agpik, and others, wondered if anything would change after Harper's apology. Kevin wondered how much had really changed: if the price of gas and oil increased enough, would EuroCanadian Anglicans respect Aboriginal land ownership. Arthur talked about increased tensions between EuroCanadian and Aboriginal peoples because of Aboriginal people asserting their rights and power. Gary wondered how often he would have to apologize for the residential schools; the Apology had already been offered at the National level (Kyle and other clergy, however, felt it was very important to apologize at a personal level to whomever needed to hear the Apology, saying that frankly what happened in the south was too far away to matter in the North). Darien felt that Aboriginal people would be happier having their own place to worship (though it is unknown whether he was referring to segregation or tensions that had developed with the recent closure of the "Old Log Church" where Aboriginal people used to worship). Janet and others wondered why so few Aboriginal people attended their services. Alistair felt that there was no future for EuroCanadian people in the NWT while Joanne believed the residential school issue was only the "tip of the

iceberg" (Joanne).

Referring to the relationship that existed between Aboriginal and EuroCanadian peoples in the NWT, Lyle said:

There is a very strong pride in the Northwest Territories that "we got it right." Now, that doesn't mean that "we got it perfect" but it does mean "we got it right" in terms of how we do things. The way that Aboriginal / non-Aboriginal people work together, the kind of respect that we have for each other, the different cultures and different ways of doing things and so on – there's a real strong pride in that and it's bought into by everybody.

And yet, the Yellowknife Anglican Church had no Aboriginal people at its services and, in several other congregation, Aboriginal parishioners were present and involved in services yet somewhat separate and distant from the EuroCanadian parishioners during coffee hour.

Conclusion

The ACC approached reconciliation with its Aboriginal members in 1969 from a EuroCanadian perspective, focusing on Aboriginal empowerment, power-sharing initiatives, and moving from paternalism to partnership. Changes, while gradual, have been sustained over the years. As an institution, the ACC has moved beyond a EuroCanadian understanding of colonialism. This may explain why a number of participants felt the relationship between Aboriginal and EuroCanadian peoples was fairly good and why there seemed to be less interest in reconciliation, particularly in the NWT where the majority of clergy and bishops are Aboriginal. After all, how meaningful would an apology be coming from an Aboriginal bishop who had attended residential school? The relationship is less positive in the Yukon.

In other ways, however, the ACC, particularly at congregational and diocesan levels, has forgotten lessons that some missionaries recognized: the importance of developing relationships. In other words, the way to stop colonialism's dehumanization of Aboriginal peoples is to humanize them by creating environments where relationships are fostered and nurtured. The ACC has yet to deal with the cultural divide that continues to be found in many of its congregations and that continues to affect its relationship with Aboriginal peoples in Northern communities where Aboriginal and EuroCanadian people worship together yet remain separate.

How far along the road to reconciliation are Aboriginal and EuroCanadian Anglicans in Canada's North? Lederach identified four qualities essential for reconciliation. Mercy is demonstrated by those Aboriginal Anglicans who have found healing in their faith and in forgiving. Truth is revealed as people tell their experiences – both good and bad, and historical records come to light. Justice occurs as the ACC confesses its guilt, accepts responsibility for its past, and makes reparations. Peace is found among parishioners and congregations. Much has been done. And yet – much remains to be done. If Aboriginal and EuroCanadian peoples in the NWT and Yukon cannot agree about the interpretation of the past, miscommunicate when talking in the present, and do not understand how different each other really is, then has reconciliation really begun at all?

Endnotes

- John Paul Lederach, "Civil Society and Reconciliation," in *Turbulent Peace: The Challenges of Managing International Conflict*, ed. Chester A. Crocker, Fen Osler Hapson and Pamela Aal (Washington DC: United States Institute of Peace Press, 2001), 848.
- 2. The term "residential school" first appears in the 1920s (Alan Hayes, *Anglicans in Canada: Controversies and Identity in Historical Perspective* [Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 2004], 31); the schools, regardless of what they were called, existed earlier. When "residential schools" first appeared is debated. For purposes of my research, the residential school era began in 1820 with the Rev. John West's arrival at Red River (Manitoba), and ended in 1969 with the withdrawal of the ACC from the residential school program.
- 3. How many residential schools existed is also debatable. According to the Department of Indian Affairs and Northern Development (DIAND) website in 2006, one hundred thirty schools were officially recognized as residential schools or hostels. Of these, twenty-six were run by the ACC. The list, recognized in the Residential Schools Settlement, is a living document with more schools added as more information is uncovered (Residential Schools Settlement Fund, "Responses by Canada to Requests Made Pursuant to Article 12 to Add Institutions to the Settlement Agreement," *List of Residential Schools: Residential School Settlement: Official Court Notice*, last accessed 7 August 2010, http://www.residentialschoolsettlement.ca/SchoolsEnglish.pdf).

4. The final report, known as the *Hendry Report* and published in 1969 (reprinted in 1998), summarized the interaction between Aboriginal and EuroCanadian peoples as a situation:

 \ldots where a group of people, already buffeted by drastic social change and disorganization, were placed in an administrative straitjacket by an authoritarian or paternalistic government and deprived of the power and desire for independent action \ldots

The system was paternalism – a harsh and also stingy paternalism (Charles Hendry, *Beyond Traplines: Does the Church Really Care? Towards an Assessment of the Work of the Anglican Church of Canada with Canada's Native Peoples* [Canada: Ryerson Press, 1969], 27).

While critical of the ACC for its destructive attitudes (e.g., paternalism, arrogance, and racism), the report also recognized a positive dimension to its relationship with Aboriginal peoples:

On the one hand (missionaries) have smashed native culture and social organization. On the other hand they have picked up the pieces of an indigenous way of life which had been smashed by other Europeans – traders, soldiers, administrators – and have helped the people put the pieces together in a new shape (Hendry, *Beyond Traplines*, 21).

According to the report, and as mentioned at the beginning of this section, this mixed package in which "missionaries have been both a disruptive and an integrative force" (Hendry, *Beyond Traplines*, 21) reflected a "Jekyll-and-Hyde" history. The report concluded that, for the ACC to improve its relationship with Aboriginal peoples, the ACC would have to change its attitudes and move from paternalism to partnership (Hendry, *Beyond Traplines* [1969], 79; [1998], 101).

5. In 1969, the ACC withdrew from the residential school program, and began implementing the report's recommendations: In 1972, the ACC hired the Rev. Ernie Willie, who became the first Aboriginal person at the national office. Later, the ACC established the Subcommittee on Native Affairs (Joyce Carlson, *Dancing the Dream: The First Nations and Church in Partnership,* [Toronto: Anglican Book Centre, 1995], 32), which eventually evolved into the Anglican Council of Indigenous Peoples. More Aboriginal people have since bee ordained as clergy and even as bishops, including the current Bishop of the Arctic, Andrew Atagotaaluk (Inuit). A number of theological and training schools for Aboriginal people have been established, including the Arthur Turner Training School in the Diocese of the Arctic. In 2007, the Rt. Rev. Mark MacDonald (Métis) was appointed National Indigenous Bishop. For more information on the initiatives see the *Living the Apology* section of

the ACC website (http://archive.anglican.ca/rs/index.htm).

- Other denominations also dealt with the residential schools issue, and offered apologies.
- Not to be confused with the AHF established by the Federal Government in 1998 (http://www.ahf.ca/faqs).
- ACC, Indigenous Council Report to 2004 General Synod (Toronto: The Anglican Church of Canada, 2004).
- The Diocese of Cariboo declared bankruptcy in 2001 (Kathy Blair, "Diocese of Cariboo Plans Own Shutdown: Bishop Will Be Out of a Job," *Anglican Journal*, 2000, last accessed 4 March, 2011, http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi_7042/is_7_126/ai_n28817649/?tag=content;col1).
- 10. For example Valerie Alia, Names, Numbers, and Northern Policy: Inuit, Project Surname, and the Politics of Identity (Halifax: Fernwood Publishing, 1994); Ken Coates, Canada's Colonies: A History of the Yukon and Northwest Territories (Toronto: James Lorimer and Company, 1985); and Best Left as Indians (Montreal-Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1991); René Fumoleau, As Long As This Land Shall Last: A History of Treaty 8 and Treaty 11, 1870-1939 (Calgary: University of Calgary Press, 2004); Shelagh D. Grant, Arctic Justice: On Trial for Murder: Pond Inlet, 1923 (Montreal-Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2005); Robert Gordon Moyles, British Law and Arctic Men: The Celebrated 1917 Murder Trials of Sinnisiak and Uluksuk, First Inuit Tried Under White Man's Law (Burnaby: The Northern Justice Society, Simon Fraser University, 1989); and Nathan VanderKlippe, "What Happened to the Dogs?" Uphere 24, no.8 (September 2008): 62-70. Several Anglican bishops talked about colonialism in their writings including Archibald Fleming, Archibald the Arctic: The First Bishop of the Arctic (Great Britain: Saunders of Toronto Limited, 1965); Donald Marsh, "A History of the Work of the Anglican Church in the Area Now Known as the Diocese of the Arctic," Arctic History (Northwest Territories: Diocese of the Arctic, 1967); and John R. Sperry, Igloo Dwellers Were My Church (Yellowknife: Outcrop, the Northern Publishers, 2005).
- 11. This project focused on the present. Specific details of residential school experiences were not sought but some participants offered their stories.
- 12. It is impossible to elaborate on all the differences between the northern and southern contexts in this paper, but some are worth noting: First, geographical realities of the Arctic and Subarctic precluded widespread efforts to turn Aboriginal peoples into farmers. Secondly, while the Indian Act was passed in 1876, little effort was made to implement it in Canada's North; until WWII, government policy towards Aboriginal people in the North tended to be "best

left as Indians" which translated into less support or involvement in northern schools.

- 13. An exhibit sponsored by the Legacy of Hope Foundation in 2008 was entitled: We were so far away: the Inuit experience of residential schools. Its opening statement read simply: "We were far away from home, very far away; emotionally, geographically and spiritually."
- 14. Another exhibit, launched at the National Archives of Canada and supported by the Legacy of Hope Foundation in 2009, was entitled: *Where are the children?*
- 15. William Carpenter Bompas, *Diocese of Mackenzie River* (London: Society for Promoting Christian Knowledge, 1888), 42.
- 16. Bompas, Diocese of Mackenzie River, 53.
- Henry Cook, *The Early Days of Education in the North* (Yellowknife: NWT Archives, N-1992-18, 1979), 6-9.
- Archibald Lang Fleming, Archibald the Arctic: The First Bishop of the Arctic (Great Britain: Saunders of Toronto Limited, 1965), 294-295.
- Donald Ben Marsh, "A History of the Work of the Anglican Church in the Area Now Known as the Diocese of the Arctic," *Arctic History* (Yellowknife: Diocese of the Arctic, 1967), 6.
- 20. By 1967, four catechist training schools had been set up. During the Marsh era several Inuit catechists were ordained as priests: among them, Armand Tagoona, ordained in 1964 and the first "ordination to the Priesthood of any Eskimo"; Gideon Kitsualik in 1966; and Noah Nasook (no date given). Because of initiatives taken by the Inuit themselves, European / EuroCanadian missionaries, upon arriving in a new region, sometimes discovered that converts were already waiting for them (Marsh, *Arctic History*, 11-14).
- John S. Milloy, "A National Crime" the Canadian Government and the Residential School System, 1879 to 1986 (Winnipeg: The University of Manitoba Press, 2003), 255-256.
- 22. Among the differences are historical events such as the Klondike Gold Rush and the attitudes towards Aboriginal peoples by the more influential missionaries.
- 23. Bompas refused to serve as an assistant priest under Robert McDonald who had been in the region longer because he could not accept that McDonald "though [his] superior in missionary ability" should have authority over him given that he was "a Native of this country" (Frank A. Peake, "From the Red

River to the Arctic: essays on Anglican missionary expansion in the nineteenth century," *Journal of the Canadian Church Historical Society* 31, no. 2[October 1989]: 87). This may have been one reason why the CMS consecrated Bompas as Bishop rather than McDonald who had seniority and ore success in his missions. It was shortly after Bompas' consecration that McDonald married Julia Kutug, performing the marriage himself rather than inviting Bompas to officiate.

- 24. Patrick Moore, "Archdeacon Robert McDonald and Gwich'in literacy." Anthropological Linguistics 49, no.1 (Spring 2007): 29.
- 25. Among Inuit peoples, names and gender are not connected. Names include the *atiq* or "soul-name" (which includes personality), carried over from a deceased person to a newborn named after the deceased. The *atiq* binds the newborn to relatives of the former carrier and to the social network of all who carry the same name. For more information see Alia, *Names*, 1994.
- 26. Athabascan societies tend to be matrilineal but, as Sharp discovered, matrilineality or patrilineality may depend on where the group is located (Henry S. Sharp, *The Transformation of Bigfoot: Maleness, Power, and Belief Among the Chipewyan* [Washington: The Smithsonian Institute Press, 1988], xiv).
- Among Athabascan peoples, parents were traditionally renamed after their children (Marie-Françoise Guédon, *Fieldnotes on the Nabesna*, unpublished, 1969-1970).
- 28. Among the Inuit and other Aboriginal nations, names were traditionally changed when they failed in some way or one's identity changed significantly. For example, if a person became sick and was not responding to treatment, his or her name was showing itself to be lacking in power. Changing the person's name became a way to attach itself to stronger spirits (or, in the case of the Inuit, *atiq*) who might be able to effect healing (Alia, *Names*, 1994; Marie-Françoise Guédon, *Fieldnotes on the Inuit* (unpublished, 1965-1966).
- The example was provided by Cree participants at the Tuktu-Poro-Atihk Workshop in Ottawa in 2009 which I attended. More information on the workshop can be found at http://aix1.uottawa.ca/~icul-ture/projects/tuktu/index.html (last accessed 15 August 2011).
- Remark made by Bishop Mark McDonald during his presentation, "Selfdetermination & governance," in *Educational Series on Aboriginal Issues* (Oakville: St. Simon's Anglican Church, 21 October 2009).

"Private Sorrow Becomes Public Property": Canadian Anglican Sermons and the Second Battle of Ypres, May 1915

MELISSA DAVIDSON McGill University

The cup of anguish and sorrow has been put to the lips of the Canadian people and we must try and drink this cup with calmness, self-control, prayerful love for our own, courage, endurance, and Christian faith in the life to come. We are made to realize the deeper unity of the whole Dominion. Private sorrow has become public property and it calls for a fresh determination to destroy the machine of scientific frightfulness. Without the shedding of blood there can be no deepening of national life and no real progress. We must learn to suffer hardship, bereavement, and sorrow with a deep and stern joy.¹

As he stood in the pulpit of Toronto's St. Paul's church and spoke these words, Archdeacon Henry John Cody was facing people that were, for the first time, experiencing the human cost of being at war. It was 2 May 1915 – the fifth Sunday in Eastertide – and the Great War was nine months old. On 22 April 1915, barely more than a week earlier, the Canadian contingent had faced history's first successful gas attack at Ypres. It had been their first sustained combat operation, their baptism by fire, and the extent of the casualties they had suffered were being felt in homes across the Dominion as telegrams were delivered to next-of-kin and newspapers printed casualty lists.

In his 1968 article on Canadian Methodists and the First World War, historian J.M. Bliss suggested that only the churches possessed the

Historical Papers 2011: Canadian Society of Church History

necessary ideological resources to comfort the population during the critical period of the war. He considers it questionable whether Canadians could have weathered the emotional upheaval caused by the war without the comfort and sustaining belief provided by the churches.² Although I do not intend to engage this thesis in this short essay, the idea is nonetheless one which is helpful. The movement in much modern historiography away from top-down histories can obscure the importance of messages being received from those in positions of authority. The common assumption by historians has been that clerical support for the war was jingoistic, idealistic, and ill-informed. It is my hope to provide a more nuanced view of the message that Anglican congregations were receiving from their priests and to begin to show why the ideological resources of the churches may have been so important. The paper that follows is divided into two sections. The first, and longest, deals with the story of the Second Battles of Ypres as it played itself out in Canadian Anglican churches in the spring of 1915. The second section is a reflection on the first, attempting briefly to establish a rhetorical context and inquiring as to what the story can tell us about Canadian identity and society during the first year of the Great War.

What is conventionally known as the Second Battles of Ypres began the evening of Thursday, 22 April 1915, when German troops released chlorine gas on trenches being held by Canadian and French colonial troops. As the African troops fled or were overcome, it fell to the Canadians to plug the gap in the line and prevent the Germans from exploiting the situation.³ That same Thursday, readers of the evening edition of Toronto's The Globe newspaper could read headlines announcing "British Holding Fast in Desperate Struggle," but it would take two days for further details about the situation that had been faced by the Canadian soldiers at the front to filter back to Canadians at home.⁴ As fighting continued in Flanders, headlines such as "Desperate Fighting Is in Progress in Flanders / Poisonous Gases Are Used by the Enemy" did little to ease people's worries.⁵ Just as they had in August, nine months earlier, when they were waiting to hear if war had been declared, people congregated at newspaper offices across the country, this time desperate to hear the latest news from Belgium and learn the fate of individual soldiers. They had been warned to expect heavy casualties. But how many? And who? There would be no further news until Monday.

Speaking at Montreal's St. Matthias' church on that tense Sunday, 25 April, John Cragg Farthing, Bishop of Montreal, said,

This is a time of crisis, not only in the Empire, the physical struggle taking place in Europe, but also in the church. We are all suffering in the present war, but what is pressing upon my mind . . . is the question, "What if this suffering should be in vain? What if people turn a deaf ear to God, and when the war is over go back to worldliness . . . and unrighteousness?"⁶

While Farthing's main subject were allegations of graft and war-profiteering coming out of Ottawa, his question 'What if this suffering should be in vain?' was asked at precisely the time when many were waiting anxiously, knowing that there had been a battle but not yet knowing the number of dead and wounded. Farthing's answer, that the suffering would bear fruit if people were to remain righteous and turned toward God – the "deepening of national life" that was spoken of by Cody – is a dominant theme in sermons from this early period of the war. Britain, and through it the Empire, was engaged in a righteous war, a war that needed to be waged by a righteous people. As one of the collects authorized for special use in the war's first days entreats:

Grant that, in the present time of warfare and distress of nations, our people may know thy presence, and obey thy will: Remove from us arrogance and feebleness; give us courage and loyalty, tranquility and self-control, that we may accomplish that which thou gavest us to do, and endure that which thou givest us to bear.⁷

It was believed that the war, with its attendant suffering and required selfsacrifice, would bring Canadians to realize their national faults and draw people closer to God.

On Monday, 26 April, the same day Canadian troops were withdrawn from the firing line in Flanders, the first list of officer casualties was released. It contained sixty-eight names.⁸ New lists, containing further names, continued to be released daily, and estimates of the total number of casualties that had been suffered were revised dramatically upward as the week went on and more information became available. On Wednesday, 28 April, the projected total was two thousand casualties.⁹ The full list would not be available for a further week, and the official tally would be nearly six thousand dead, wounded and missing. But regardless of the exact figure and despite the slow release of official casualty lists, it was clear early on that the "gallant stand" made by the Canadian units had exacted a heavy toll.¹⁰ As Cody had told his Toronto congregation that anxious 25 April: "The terrible experience that has come to us in Canada, bringing with it sorrow and anguish to many, has made us realize the grim fact that we are at war."¹¹

Public memorials and parish services acknowledging the sacrifices that had been made by the Canadian troops were swiftly organized. In Calgary, the services held throughout the day on 2 May at the pro-Cathedral of the Redeemer were "of a Memorial character for those who fell."12 Bishop James Fielding Sweeny of Toronto requested that churches throughout his diocese hold memorials.¹³ In Montreal's St. John the Evangelist, Monday, 3 May marked the beginning of a series of requiem celebrations for the war dead to be held on the first Monday of every month.¹⁴ Among the large public memorials organized were one on Parliament Hill on 29 April¹⁵ and another in Halifax on 9 May. Speaking at the Halifax memorial, addressing an estimated ten thousand people, Archbishop of Nova Scotia, Clarence Lamb Worrell, said, "We have come together as Canadians, and therefore as citizens of the greatest empire the world has ever known, and we are proud to declare ourselves citizens of that empire, not only in times of prosperity, but of adversity as well. We have the privileges . . . We are ready to bear the responsibilities . . . "¹⁶ Through their service and self-sacrifice. Canadians soldiers would become something more than mere individuals - John McCrae would famously give them voice in his poem "In Flanders Fields" as the Dead. In a similar fashion, the tens of thousands who gathered across Canada to commemorate the achievements and losses of the Canadian troops would be united as Canadians, as citizens of the British Empire, and as mourners. This applied to equally those in deep mourning with loved ones who had been killed, to those with no immediate connection to those serving overseas, and to those who would themselves sail as later troop contingents. As Cody said, "... this sorrow has made the Empire more closely akin. The private sorrows of individuals become the common sorrow of the people."17

Stepping back from the series of events of late April and early May of 1915, it is clear that looking at sermons in this way is always looking at reactions to an event. I have tried to present not only the words of clergymen, but something of the information world they inhabited. In preparing their sermons, Canadian clergymen were faced with an ongoing situation, about which they had received little notice, only incomplete information, and little opportunity to consult with one another.¹⁸ Individual differences in wording and emphasis are apparent between the different

clergymen, something which is only to be expected, but more important are the thematic commonalities. The three that I have tried to point out – the idea that the war would deepen national life, the righteousness of Britain's cause, and the communal aspects of both the war effort and commemoration – are the dominant themes in the early war period and come out particularly clearly during the period of crisis following the Second Battle of Ypres.

Sermons themselves are an interesting type of text, bridging the divide between document and oration. They are intended to be heard, usually within the context of a religious service. This fact, which may seem obvious, impacts both their subject matter and the type of language used. The "high diction" that Paul Fussell draws attention to in The Great War and Modern Memory is the expected tone, and is combined with a particular conservatism and formality of language and form. Words like righteousness and duty are therefore extremely important and are used without any sense of irony.¹⁹ The series of sermons presented here, drawn from a two week period in the spring of 1915 further fit into a broader genre of sermons preached on what are called "national events." Analysis of these national sermons has been used to provide insight into religious attitudes toward the state and culture during times of national upheaval, including the War of American Independence,²⁰ the Napoleonic Wars,²¹ and the Boer War,²² when such attitudes are more likely to be in a state of flux. During the Great War, as during these previous conflicts, days of public humiliation, prayer, and fasting were held and provided occasions for clerics to preach on national or political events. Sermons of this type were not invariably associated with wars as the opening of Parliamentary sessions and the dedications of public buildings also served as occasions for national sermons, nor were they necessarily preached on organized days or at special services.²³ Clergymen could, and did, decide to address events of national and political importance on their own, whether from a sense of national duty or recognition of the pastoral opportunities created by events in the wider world.²⁴ Aside from a Day of Prayer organized on 3 January, Canadian war sermons preached during the first year of the war were of the "unorganized" type, with clerics making their own decisions about which events to address and when. While the voluntary character of the sermons regarding the Second Battle of Ypres and other war-related events makes it difficult to assess how widespread this type of preaching really was, it is nonetheless impossible to make local evaluations regarding the importance attached to these national events within Anglican populations. The widespread acknowledgement of the Second Battle of Ypres in Anglican churches across Canada speaks to the perceived importance of the battle at the time that it was fought.

While it was not uncommon for national sermons preached during the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries to be published in pamphlet form, both in Britain and in Canada, comparatively few Anglican sermons from the First World War period in Canada have been preserved in this way. The survival of sermon texts, in whole or in part, outside personal papers residing in archival collections, is largely dependent on reporting in secular and religious newspapers. Of course, this does introduce the problem of editorial selection bias, but in the multiple instances of duplicate publication - where a text appears in two or more places, usually one religious and one secular - the fidelity of transmission is extremely good for the sermon texts themselves. Leaving aside the potential problems involved with relying on newspapers, there are several advantages to this approach. As Gordon Heath points out in the introduction to his study of Canadian Protestant churches during the Boer War, the importance and value of newspapers as sources of information, both to the historian and the contemporary reader, makes them impossible to ignore, despite their pitfalls.²⁵ Not only were they essential sources of information in a world before radio and reliable long distance telephone lines, but the ephemeral nature of newspapers also means that the sermons chosen for publication were considered topical to either events or to the liturgical season. While these contemporary accounts may rely heavily on wellknown or particularly well-spoken preachers, the surrounding commentary can help indicate the reception the statements received. In addition, S.F. Wise suggested in a 1968 article that unpublished sermons may, in fact, be better gauges of public opinion than those preached on organized events and later published in pamphlet form, which are more inclined to be carefully edited and adhere to semi-official sentiments.²⁶

So what do *these* sermons say about Canadian identity and society at the beginning of the Great War? First, it is clear that Canadian Anglicans thought positively of themselves as citizens of the British Empire. Given the institutionalized imperialism of even the name of the Church of England in Canada, this is perhaps unsurprising, but it is nonetheless worth mentioning as Canadian nationalism is often said to have been born during the war. With this in mind, it is also clear that, even at this early point in the war, there is a clear pride in the actions and place of Canada as a distinct part of the Empire. To quote one of Farthing's statements briefly, "The achievements of our men have brought Canada into a new and more honourable place in the Empire."²⁷ Second, it is clear that Anglican clerics were active and important interpreters of national and political events during this period. The lack of comment and the amount of press regarding their activities indicates that this involvement was neither surprising nor unwelcome to the population. How influential these clerical statements actually were is still a question of speculation, but the historical importance of clergymen as local figures during this period is clear despite broader questions of secularization and religious attendance.²⁸ Finally, and particularly telling, is an observation about what is absent from sermons of this first period of the war; although they unfailingly offer support for the war effort and belief in the righteousness of Britain's cause, the clergymen are not at this point unthinkingly jingoistic. To give a clear example from the short period presented earlier, during the uncertain waiting period before the first casualty lists from the Second battle of Ypres were published, Farthing contrasted the encouragement that could be drawn from the self-sacrifice of the soldiers with the problems of graft that seemed to be rampant in Ottawa. There is clearly a strong trend of patriotism, but it is tempered by reflection and a tendency to critique the faults apparent in Canadian national life.

The lack of systematic attention paid to clerical rhetoric during this period has led to several serious misrepresentations in the historical record. As is hopefully clear from even this brief survey, the conflict was not one between "good" and "evil" nor was it portrayed as a "just war," both of which are common assumptions regarding the views of the churches. The Great War was, however, a righteous war that could be justified, not only on the basis of international law, but because it was seen as a fight to preserve all that was good about British civilization. The themes apparent in this small group of sermons are in many ways characteristic of the earliest period of war preaching. The level of thematic agreement amongst the various clergymen speaking about the battle is high. Perhaps more important to note, however, is that an even higher degree of thematic agreement is present if the sermons from the first year of the war, rather than from a period lasting little less than a month, are taken as a whole. For a church with an established prayer book, whose words were repeated throughout Anglican Canada, this strong agreement demonstrates an appeal to a shared linguistic heritage. But it also speaks to a shared mindset about Canada, its relation to the Empire, and the duty of Canadians with regard to the struggle overseas. The language, although formal,

is rarely formulaic at this early stage, suggesting that, at least for the first year of the war, the calls to prayer and service – calls which were not always separable – were not merely pro forma, but something felt more deeply by the clergymen. The responses of the congregations, both in terms of enlistment figures and patriotic efforts, further suggests that the sentiments voiced by the clergymen were not falling on hostile or unreceptive ears. For a large number of Canadians it was clear that they, who enjoyed the privileges of belonging to the Empire, were not only duty-bound but also proud to do their part in defending the Empire and its values – democracy, liberty, fair play, justice, etc.

In conclusion, I would like to circle back to where I started, the aftermath of the Second Battle of Ypres. From this point in the spring of 1915, the war changed for Canadians both at home and abroad. The use of gas at Ypres and the civilian casualties caused by the sinking of the Lusitania on 7 May 1915, changed people's conception of the enemy they were facing and how the war would proceed; this is reflected back in Anglican sermons. Sam Hughes, the Minister of Militia, announced that a further two troop contingents would be raised for overseas service -Canada's third and fourth divisions - in answer to news of the fighting and losses at Ypres. In response to this further need, clergymen would become recruiting agents. Their support for the cause of the Empire would not waver, but the coming hardships - fuel and food shortages, influenza, division over conscription and continued casualties, among others - would increase the Church's concern for social problems, encourage a new ecumenism, and begin to forge a new conception of the Canadian nation and the Church's place in it. As the war lengthened without an Allied breakthrough and victory began to seem elusive, the nature of their appeals would change, but not their faith that the cause would triumph or that the sacrifices were worthwhile. The Second Battle of Ypres had but the cup of anguish and sorrow to the lips of the Canadian people for the first time, but not for the last time, and it would require calmness, self-control, prayer, courage, and, perhaps most of all, endurance to see them through the trials that were still to come. By the end private sorrow would indeed have become public property.

Endnotes

 H.J. Cody quoted in *The Globe* (Toronto), "Ministers Eulogize Canada's Dead Heroes," 3 May 1915, 5.

- J.M. Bliss, "The Methodist Church and World War I," *Canadian Historical Review* 49, no. 3 (1968): 213-233.
- For accounts of the battle itself, see N.M. Greenfield, Baptism of Fire: The Second Battle of Ypres and the Forging of Canada, April 1915 (Toronto: Harper Collins Canada, 2008); and Tim Cook, At the Sharp End: Canadians Fighting the Great War 6 (Toronto: Viking Canada, 2007).
- 4. The Globe (Toronto), 22 April 1915, 1.
- 5. The Globe (Toronto), 24 April 1915, 1.
- 6. J. Cragg Farthing quoted in Canadian Churchman, 6 May 1915, 296.
- 7. *Montreal Churchman*, "Prayers Authorized to be Said During the War," Sept. 1914, 10.
- 8. The Globe (Toronto), 26 April 1915, 1.
- 9. The Gazette (Montreal), 28 April 1915, 1.
- 10. Ian Miller, *Our Glory and Our Grief: Torontonians and the Great War* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2002), 39-40.
- 11. H.J. Cody quoted in Canadian Churchman, 6 May 1915, 286.
- 12. The Calgary Herald. 1 May 1915, 6.
- 13. Canadian Churchman, 6 May 1915, 286.
- 14. *The Gazette* (Montreal), "Echoes of Battle in Many Churches," 3 May 1915, 11.
- The Globe (Toronto), "Impressive Service on Parliament Hill," 30 April 1915, 5.
- 16. *The Herald* (Halifax), "Ten Thousand Halifax People Joined in Notable Memorial Service," 10 May 1915, 2.
- 17. C.L. Worrell quoted in "Ten Thousand Halifax People Joined in Notable Memorial Service," 10 May 1915.
- 18. J. Wolffe, "British Sermons on National Events," in A New History of the Sermon: The Nineteenth Century, ed. R.H. Ellision (Leiden: Brill, 2010), 184.
- 19. See P. Fussell, *The Great War and Modern Memory* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000).
- Among others, see H.P. Ippel, "British Sermons and the American Revolution," *Journal of Religious History* 12 (1982): 191-205.

- 21. Among others, see "British Sermons on National Events."
- 22. Among others, see M.D. Chapman, "Theological Responses in England to the South African War, 1899-1902," *Journal for the History of Modern Theology* 16, no. 2 (2009): 181-196.
- S.F. Wise, "Sermon Literature and Canadian Intellectual History," in *God's Peculiar Peoples: Essays on Political Culture in Nineteenth Century Canada*, eds. A.B. McKillop and P. Romney (Ottawa: Carleton University Press, 1993), 13-18.
- 24. See "British Sermons on National Events."
- 25. Gordon Heath, *The War With a Silver Lining: Canadian Protestant Churches and the South African War*, *1899-1902* (Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2009), xv-xxvii.
- 26. See "Sermon Literature and Canadian Intellectual History."
- 27. Farthing quoted in *The Gazette* (Montreal), "Montreal Mourned Her Heroic Dead," 1 May 1915, 5.
- 28. See D.B. Marshall, *Secularizing the Faith: Canadian Protestant Clergy and the Crisis of Belief, 1850-1940* (Buffalo: University of Toronto Press, 1992) for a discussion of these matters.
A United Church Presence in the Antigonish Movement: J.W.A. Nicholson and J.D.N. MacDonald

JOHN H. YOUNG School of Religion, Queen's University

The Antigonish Movement, centred around the Extension Department of St. Francis Xavier University, represented a particular response to the poverty gripping much of the rural Maritimes even prior to the onset of the Depression. Moses Coady and Jimmy Tompkins, the two key leaders, were Roman Catholic priests; most of the next echelon of leaders and key workers in the Movement were also Roman Catholic. However, some clergy and lay members of other denominations either supported, or played an active role in, the Antigonish Movement, including two United Church ministers – J.W.A. Nicholson and J.D.N. MacDonald. This essay will briefly examine these two individuals, their motivations, the nature of their involvement, and the way in which they were perceived within the United Church, both during and subsequent to their direct involvement in the Antigonish Movement.

J.W.A. Nicholson (1874-1961) was a contemporary of Coady and Tompkins. Born in 1874 in Cape Breton, as a young man he attended Pine Hill Divinity Hall in Halifax, then a Presbyterian college serving the Maritimes. After completing his B.D., he did post-graduate study in Edinburgh, followed by a period of study at the University of Berlin. After an initial pastorate in the Saint John area, Nicholson served at Inverness in Cape Breton from 1905-1911. He then took a call to St. James Presbyterian Church in Dartmouth, where he stayed until 1927. Following a two year period of study at Columbia University in New York, Nicholson returned to Canada, where he served at North Bedeque, PEI, a rural,

Historical Papers 2011: Canadian Society of Church History

multi-point pastoral charge until his retirement.

Nicholson was an ardent social activist, much influenced not only by liberal theology in general but also by social Christianity or the social gospel in particular. While, it is difficult to weigh the particular influence of various factors in his life, various influences both theoretical and experiential are evident: for instance, he studied with Adolf von Harnack in Germany; and the minister whose congregation Nicholson attended after his retirement judged that Nicholson's time in Inverness was likely a factor in his involvement in social action.¹ It was there that he gained first-hand experience with coal mining in Cape Breton and with the appalling conditions in which the miners and their families lived. During this time he developed a close relationship with the local Roman Catholic priest; this pattern of a close relationship with local Roman Catholic clergy remained a feature throughout his ministry. Nicholson also devoted the remainder of his life to involvement in various social causes designed to better the lives of common folk. While he manifested pacifist sympathies throughout his life, he became an ardent pacifist following World War I. He was the key leader of the Fellowship for a Christian Social Order in the Maritimes and was one of the contributors to the Fellowship's 1935 publication. Towards the Christian Revolution.

Nicholson's involvement with the Antigonish Movement took several forms. He was a good friend and correspondent of both Coady and Tompkins. The Movement clearly had his moral support, a support that grew stronger as the Movement gained authority. During his time at North Bedeque, he followed the Antigonish Movement practice of establishing study groups as a prelude to other initiatives. He also played a role in establishing credit unions, both in the general rural area where he served as well as elsewhere in Prince Edward Island. He was also active in the establishment of co-operatives on PEI. After his retirement from North Bedeque, he moved to Halifax, where he helped to organize study groups. After retiring to Halifax, he again played a key role in the still young credit union movement in Nova Scotia and also promoted co-operatives in the province. In 1938, when Moses Coady was putting together a ten person committee to do fund-raising in order to provide a financial base for the Extension Department at St. Francis Xavier, Coady approached Nicholson to serve on the committee. As Coady noted in his letter to Nicholson soliciting the latter's involvement: "The idea is to be able to say that this Movement is Maritime-wide, non-denominational, and non-political in character."² In his response, Nicholson noted his current involvement as

a rural representative on the Carnegie Library Commission and also his hope that some well-to-do Maritimers might be persuaded to support Coady's initiative, something Coady himself considered an unlikely prospect.³ Nicholson continued to be a strong supporter of the work of the Extension Department. He was particularly appreciative of the decision of the Department to establish the *Bulletin*, a publication he regarded as well worth the annual subscription fee of one dollar.

On a personal level, Coady and Nicholson had a close and strong friendship. They wrote with some regularity to one another, among other things recommending books each had personally found helpful. A 1951 letter from Nicholson to Coady offers insight into Nicholson's approach toward ecumenism and to his cooperative spirit with clergy of other denominations. He noted that he had "some good friends within my own church with whom I differ strongly on the proper Christian relations between our own and other churches, especially your own. I have always cultivated friendship and brotherly intimacy with these in my own long ministry, with most happy relations in nearly every case. It is one of the features of my ministry which gives me the richest satisfactions."⁴

How was Nicholson regarded in the United Church at the time? He was definitely viewed as a radical. By many, he was admired and respected, not least for his unswerving faith in the worth of every individual he met. He was also viewed by many as a "bit of a kook," and was feared by some for his ideas and his potential influence. His involvement in the Fellowship for a Christian Social Order and also in the Cooperative Commonwealth Federation made him persona non grata in some circles, especially among those who judged that clergy should have no part in worldly affairs in general and political affairs in particular. His close relationships with a number of Roman Catholic priests also netted him significant opposition from some United Church clergy. As well, in the post-World War II era, he became somewhat lionized by a number of younger clergy.⁵ It may also say something of the way he was viewed, initially in the Presbyterian Church and later in the United Church, that though he had studied at two prestigious universities in Europe and had an earned M.A. in Theology at a time when such an accomplishment was relatively rare, he was never offered a teaching position at Pine Hill or any other Presbyterian or United Church theological institution. It is also noteworthy that when he returned from his studies at Columbia University in the late 1920s, urban congregations were not interested in his services, notwithstanding his reputation as a brilliant thinker, a good preacher, and

a caring pastor.

J.D.N. MacDonald grew up on a small farm in Cape Breton. His parents had moved from the American east coast shortly before his birth. Although not raised in a church-going family, he became involved in the church in his teens and, after a brief teaching career, studied for the ministry, being ordained in the United Church in 1926. His first pastoral charge was in the mining community of Dominion, Cape Breton. Following that, he served briefly in a rural area before developing, as a very young man, a heart condition that nearly killed him. He spent almost two years convalescing in a hospital in North Sydney run by the Sisters of Charity. While his hospital stay was not the beginning of his appreciation for Roman Catholic leadership in an age that was far from ecumenical, it certainly cemented his appreciation for the readiness of the Catholic Church to care for individuals who had few material advantages. Following that period of convalescence, in 1931 he went to serve a rural, primarily agricultural, pastoral charge near Baddeck, Nova Scotia. In 1932, Moses Coady came to Baddeck and addressed a meeting attended by MacDonald. Much impressed by Coady, MacDonald began to organize study groups in each of the four communities he served. Each study group began to collect money from its members,⁶ and the resulting Thrift Club was the forerunner of a credit union in the area. The study groups and the Thrift Club also led to the development of a small cannery in the area. He also began to help the farmers in the area to market their produce in Sydney and the surrounding mining towns. The Thrift Club provided capital to bring in chicks and to increase the poultry flocks as well as to bring in good breeding stock in order to improve the quality of the animals raised by local farmers.

With the Movement growing in influence, Moses Coady approached MacDonald in 1936 to see if he would become a full-time field worker. MacDonald refused, commenting in his memoirs that it was the only time he had ever refused Moses Coady. For MacDonald, his own sense of his call to ministry meant that he needed to continue to work actively in parish ministry.⁷ He did, however, agree to do part-time work as a field worker for the Extension Department, although confiding in his memoirs that while he did his best to accommodate Coady's requests, he also thought that Coady's demands on what constituted part-time work were strenuous. MacDonald also did extensive work with the credit union movement in Nova Scotia, especially after his move in the 1940s to serve a multi-point pastoral charge on the eastern side of Dartmouth, Nova Scotia.

184

In 1937 MacDonald received an invitation from students at Pine Hill Divinity Hall, the United Church theological college in Halifax, to come and talk with them about the Antigonish Movement. He rightly viewed this opportunity as one way to influence younger clergy who might be willing to offer leadership in the congregations they would serve. From that point onward, other United Church ministers became more actively involved in aspects of the Movement, though the overall number remained relatively small.

MacDonald travelled through various parts of Cape Breton and Nova Scotia during the late 1930s and early 1940s. Occasionally it was at the request of a local United Church minister who wanted him to address a congregational meeting on organizing study groups as a first step toward other co-operative ventures. More often, it was at the request of Moses Coady or A.B. MacDonald, Coady's key assistant in the early days of the Extension Department. During his later years, J.D.N. MacDonald continued to organize study groups, but much of his energy went into developing credit unions in the province.

How were MacDonald and his work viewed within his own denomination? When I was a theological student at the Atlantic School of Theology in the mid-to-late 1970s, I interviewed MacDonald and asked him that question. He recounted that when he began, some of his colleagues thought he was a bit of a crack-pot, though most of them were "more puzzled by me than anything."8 Some of his colleagues serving rural congregations, particularly in Cape Breton, might have shared some of his ideas but, he judged, they were fearful of becoming involved because of opposition that they would have faced within their congregations. It was often the case, particularly in the fishing communities of eastern Nova Scotia, that the local fish merchants and store owners were Protestant. Certainly one often risked opposition within one's congregations, and the opposition was likely to come from those with a capacity to be strong financial supporters. MacDonald also faced questions from some colleagues about his close association with a movement whose key leadership was Roman Catholic. In his memoirs, he noted that he did not meet as much opposition of that type as he would have expected, but it was still present.⁹ One wonders, though, how much of it remained unstated.

During the 1950s and 1960s, his earlier work came to be more appreciated by others within the denomination. The relative success of cooperative stores and the credit union movement, and their value in rural communities, led to greater appreciation of the work of those who had been the early leaders in the Movement. Both credit unions and cooperative movements had gained increased "respectability." As these aspects of the Antigonish Movement became more normative, more open expressions of appreciation for those involved followed.

In 1958, St. Francis Xavier awarded MacDonald an honourary LL.D. for his work in the Antigonish Movement. That honourary degree – in a United Church Maritime culture that very much valued not only formal education but also such recognition by a university – heightened MacDonald's profile within his own denomination. Subsequently, in the 1960s, he was elected President of the Maritime Conference, a position that, in those years, went only to "valued elders" in the region. United Church laity and ministers who, in the 1960s and 1970s, endeavoured to give leadership to rural life and rural congregations within the Maritime Conference, judged MacDonald to have been an important pioneer in trying to help rural communities develop local resources ways that benefitted the local community. It is perhaps even more telling that, in the challenging times rural communities currently face, there has been a renewed interest in the Antigonish Movement, as well as in the life and work of some of its key leaders.

Endnotes

- Rev. Dr. W. Charles Anderson, interview with John H. Young, February 1978, Halifax, quoted in John H. Young, "Maritime Churches and Social Action, 1928-1939" (M.Div. Thesis, Atlantic School of Theology, 1978), 127.
- The Rev. Moses Coady to the Rev. J.W.A. Nicholson, 17 November 1938, The Rev. Moses M. Coady Papers, RG 30-2/1/3360, St. Francis Xavier University Archives (SFXUA), Antigonish, NS.
- 3. The Rev. J.W.A. Nicholson to the Rev. Moses Coady, 21 November 1938, The Rev. Moses M. Coady Papers, RG 30-2/1/3363, SFXUA.
- 4. The Rev. J.W.A. Nicholson to the Rev. Moses Coady, 1951 [day and month missing], The Rev. Moses M. Coady Papers, RG 30-2/1/3375, SFXUA.
- 5. As a theology student in the mid-to-late 1970s, I talked to some clergy who, though they were a full generation younger than him, had served at some time in the same general area as Nicholson; many of them hesitated for a little before they offered an evaluation of him, not because they did not admire him but because he was a difficult person to describe.

- 6. J.D. Nelson MacDonald, *Memoirs of an Unorthodox Clergyman* (Truro, NS: Cooperative Resources Ltd., 1986), 26-27.
- 7. MacDonald, Memoirs, 43.
- 8. J.D. Nelson MacDonald, interview with John H. Young, February 1978, Halifax, NS, quoted in Young, "Maritime Churches and Social Action," 116.
- 9. MacDonald, Memoirs, 46-47, 49-50.

CSCH President's Address 2011

Faith in Development: Donald K. Faris's Path to a New Mission in the Postcolonial Era

RUTH COMPTON BROUWER King's University College, University of Western Ontario

After the Second World War, Western nations, multilateral agencies, and non-governmental organizations (NGOs) began providing development assistance to newly emerging nations in Asia and Africa. Their engagement reflected the great need for humanitarian assistance in those nations and the pragmatic stimulus of the Cold War. The pace, at first halting, accelerated dramatically in the 1960s, which the UN proclaimed the United Nations Development Decade.¹ Far from perceiving this trend as a threat to their historic roles and their influence in the non-western world. many mainstream missionaries embraced it, either by serving with secular development agencies or by encouraging the mission organizations of their churches to make multi-faceted assistance to the developing world a priority. In the course of the 1960s, the mission organizations of many mainstream churches did in fact make this transition, in effect becoming faith-based NGOs. For historians of western Christianity as well as for development studies specialists, much can be learned, I believe, by investigating intersections between secular and faith-based approaches to international assistance in the postcolonial era.

For the past several years I have been researching a secular NGO, CUSO, originally called Canadian University Service Overseas. Established in 1961, the same year as the US Peace Corps, CUSO was the first

Historical Papers 2011: Canadian Society of Church History

distinctively Canadian non-governmental organization to undertake development work from a secular stance and in a postcolonial and decolonizing world. In a paper at the CSCH conference in Vancouver in 2008, I dealt in a preliminary way with some of the links between Canadian mainstream missions and CUSO. A substantially different version of that paper has since been published under the title "When Missions Became Development: Ironies of 'NGOization' in Mainstream Canadian Churches in the 1960s."² In the published article, I focused mainly on the United Church of Canada during the 1960s and in doing so referred briefly to the man whose career I consider here, the Reverend Donald K. Faris (1898-1974).³

Faris began his overseas career as a United Church missionary in China but worked after the Second World War for several different United Nations agencies and thus, in a broad sense, illustrates a secular approach to development. Through his book To Plow With Hope, published in 1958, Faris was a significant, albeit indirect, influence on the founding of CUSO. I'll highlight briefly how that came about near the end of the essay. The main part of the paper outlines the stages in Faris's career so as to show the unfolding of his own new mission. Faris came to believe strongly that humane, small-scale, locally sensitive technical assistance that enabled the world's poorest to help themselves could both improve the quality of their lives and contribute to the growth of international friendship and understanding. That aspect of his faith journey began early on in his career as a missionary. I will focus mainly on his postwar years. As well as outlining his UN work, I suggest that his understanding of mission and his youthful Christian faith both informed his approach and underwent change as he moved out of the orbit of his church's mission board and into the not always congenial new world of UN agencies and large-scale secular development. By focusing on a cross-culturally engaged individual like Donald K. Faris who made this kind of transition, one can, I believe, get a richer understanding of how such major international phenomena as decolonization, the Cold War, and secularization were experienced at a personal level as well as a better sense of the missionary legacy in development. Before turning to Donald Faris, however, we need briefly to revisit the early days of Canadian Protestant overseas missions and their evolution through to the Second World War.

The mainline Protestant denominations of Canada, including the three denominations that came together in 1925 to form the United Church of Canada (Congregationalists, Methodists, and most Presbyterians), had all established overseas missions by the late nineteenth century, missions that were vitally important to their sense of denominational identity and international engagement. Almost from the beginning, like their American counterparts, these denominations established social service and institutional components as adjuncts to their proselytizing, particularly in the form of education and medical work. The home-base committees of these missions were, on the one hand, intensely proud of these elements in their mission outreach and, on the other, anxious to have their missionaries remain mindful that educational and medical work and other forms of nonpreaching activity were meant to be merely aids to the evangelization of non-Christians. In general, the missionaries agreed with this emphasis. But not always. In the case of Presbyterians in India around the turn of the century, for instance, specific local circumstances led some prominent missionaries to justify medical work and famine relief even when those activities did not necessarily serve as conduits to conversions.⁴ During the interwar period of the twentieth century, as with mainline mission bodies in the US and Britain, the institutional and social service aspects of Canadian church missions became increasingly important and diverse (agriculture, literacy work, etc.), more ecumenical, and often much more professionalized, despite the fact that in most cases these agencies had not proven to be particularly effective tools for making converts. As for evangelizing, it was increasingly left in the hands of indigenous Christians, although for purposes of fundraising the mainline missions continued to employ a discourse of evangelization, a practice for which, especially in the US, they were sometimes strongly criticized by their more conservative counterparts.5

The types of non-proselytizing activity that these mainline missions were practising in the interwar period anticipated much work that would later come under the rubric of development. Nevertheless, from the perspective of missionaries and former missionaries at mid-century who favoured more in the way of service-oriented mission work, or who looked back with regret on the colonialist context of missions and the emphasis on making conversions, the churches still had a long way to go. This kind of perspective became increasingly characteristic of the World Council of Churches (WCC), inaugurated in 1948. In the United Church of Canada, an enthusiastic founding member of the WCC, the new mood appeared strongest among missionaries who had served in China and whose careers there had ended with the triumph of Communism.

Donald K. Faris was one such missionary. One of four children born

to a farm family near Bradford, Ontario, Faris obtained a degree in Arts and Theology at Queen's University in 1923. As an undergraduate he was in on the early days of the Student Christian Movement and attended a Student Volunteer Movement (SVM) conference in Des Moines, Iowa, in 1919. Designated as a missionary to China in 1925, he first served in a challenging mission field north of Kamloops, British Columbia. It was there that he met Marion Fisher, the minister's daughter and public health nurse whom he married before leaving for China and who, despite frequent periods of ill health, outlived him by twenty years and herself underwent diverse spiritual journeys.⁶

Faris was appointed to the United Church of Canada's North China mission (formerly the North Honan Mission of the Presbyterian Church in Canada). While attending the SVM conference in Des Moines he had become acquainted with a prominent India-based agricultural missionary, Sam Higginbottom. Early on in China, agriculture likewise emerged as a strong interest for Faris notwithstanding his ordained status and his appointment to evangelistic work. Political and social upheaval in interwar China (contending Nationalist and Communist forces, anti-foreign agitation, ongoing banditry, Japanese invasion) exacerbated the routine poverty and malnutrition that marked the lives of the rural masses among whom the North China missionaries worked. Although he was stung when he saw his name included in a printed diatribe against foreigners during his first term, Faris was led to ponder whether it was appropriate to preach God's love and Christian brotherhood to people experiencing starvation. As the son of an innovative farmer, he had seen the difference that careful seed choices and other sound agricultural practices could make in improving crop yields. Thus, in 1931, "as a hobby I started growing a few imported fruit trees in China." Back in North America on furlough in 1932-33, he visited the Dominion Experimental Farm and audited courses at the Ontario Agricultural College. He also attended an agricultural seminar at Cornell, where he met John Reisner, the well-known head of the Agricultural Missions Foundation.7

During the furlough, like many other missionaries at this period, Don had a strong religious experience through the Oxford Group movement, though the introspection and elite associations often associated with the movement and deplored by its critics was far from typical of his personality.⁸ Once back in China, agricultural experimentation and work for rural community improvement, broadly conceived, became his priority, notwithstanding the constraints placed on all mission work by the Depression. In a 1934 letter to J.H. Arnup, Secretary of the Board of Foreign Missions, he reported encouraging early outcomes from initial experiments on two small farms using "already improved seeds" from North America to compare crop outputs with yields from native varieties. He also told of a work-study initiative for eighteen boys (more than fifty had applied) to equip them with training for agricultural extension work in nearby villages. Faris's detailed account of his work was a prelude to asking Arnup for help in contacting Canadians willing to donate money and equipment. Improved crop yields had the potential to fend off the risk of starvation facing thousands in the area, Faris wrote, but he had exhausted the resources of his personal salary, and in the current state of the mission's finances "new work just has no look in."

Two years later in The New Outlook, Faris wrote in enthusiastic terms about achievements and future prospects for the mission's now multi-faceted programme of Rural Reconstruction. Though they had had successes with improved yields on a wide variety of crops, they had decided to focus on fruit production and to that end were beginning a canning and bottling initiative through a farmers' cooperative. A farm fall fair, the first in Honan, had been visited by some ten thousand people and had received strong official support. The Church of Christ in China, having become aware of the mission's agricultural initiatives, had asked Faris and his colleagues to research and present a report on measures for rural reconstruction that could extend beyond the region. Especially in view of the "continuous over-emphasis on revival" within the Church, Faris was gratified by this turn of events. "In our programme," he wrote, "love seeks to face the realities of every-day life and find its fulfilment in practical service in the rural communities." Although Japanese forces occupied Honan in 1937, the mission's rural work carried on until the mission was evacuated in 1939. Amidst the chaos, the grafting of some 1500 peach trees onto local stock and their distribution to village cooperatives was perhaps its most enduring physical legacy.¹⁰

Following the evacuation, Faris was invited to be Director of the Rural Institute established earlier as an extension of Cheeloo University in Tsinan. Some programmes at Cheeloo and at other universities initiated by missionaries were relocated to West China (so-called Free China) when Japanese forces took over. But the rural extension programme remained in Japanese-occupied territory, and despite the uncertainty of the political situation Faris became absorbed in his new work and its future possibilities. As had been the case back at the mission, he was deeply interested at the larger Cheeloo experimental farm in trying out new means for improving the diet of malnourished peasants (here experimenting, for instance, with breeding poultry and hares as cheap sources of protein). He was initially less comfortable with Institute plans for training agricultural workers at three different levels of expertise, including a graduate level. In the past he had favoured "a village-centred" approach to training and for a time was concerned that institutionalizing rural training on a largescale and over a prolonged period would produce graduates alienated from village life.¹¹ Although Marion and their three sons returned to Canada in March 1941, Faris stayed on and was able to continue working at Cheeloo even after Japan and the Allies were at war and he became a detainee. His return to Canada in June 1942 in an exchange of wartime detainees proved to be the end of his career as a missionary.¹²

Faris spent most of the last two years of the war as an RCAF chaplain in British Columbia, the province that was home to him and his family when they resided in Canada. He had turned to chaplaincy work, since, as explained in the memoir, "ordinary pastoral work didn't appeal to him after what he had been doing in China."13 A reluctance to take on a pastoral role was to be a recurring theme in his postwar life. Then, even before the war was over, in January 1945, Faris applied for a position with UNRRA, the United Nations Relief and Rehabilitation Administration. That fall after briefing at UNRRA headquarters in Washington and a short period of training at the University of Maryland he was on his way back to China to work on a major UNRRA rebuilding project on a portion of the Yellow River in Honan. UNRRA's historian called it "perhaps the best known among all the specific rehabilitation enterprises sponsored by UNRRA."14 The project occupied Faris for the next two years. Like other missionaries who were hired by UNRRA and other similar UN agencies in the immediate postwar years, he was probably hired mainly for his language skills and local cultural expertise. The first part of the project involved rebuilding dikes on a stretch of the Yellow River in order to restore farmland that had been deliberately flooded by Chiang Kai-shek's Nationalist forces as a means of holding back the invading Japanese (a strategy that had killed or displaced millions of Chinese peasants). The original job description called for engineering expertise, but Faris functioned principally as an expeditor of supplies for the thousands of labourers employed on the project and as a liaison between the Nationalist and Communist forces who controlled different parts of the region and who had agreed when the project began to cease fighting in order to allow

the work to proceed. As the months passed and the agreement broke down, Faris frequently found himself caught in crossfire between the rival forces: a Shanghai newspaper called him "the most shot-at man in UNRRA." His main personal frustrations, however, seem to have arisen from tense relations with his mercurial American supervisor and other uncongenial western co-workers and from his own insecurity about his fitness for some aspects of the UNRRA assignment.¹⁵

Faris would serve on three more UN projects, all of them involving varying degrees of challenge and frustration before working in India on his final and most satisfying UN assignment. Shortly after his UNRRA job ended there was a UNICEF refugee-feeding project in Hankow, China, closed down just ahead of a Communist takeover of the region; some two years of work in Korea with the United Nations Korean Reconstruction Agency (UNKRA); and almost four years in Thailand, 1955-1959, on the staff of the Thailand-UNESCO Fundamental Education Centre training workers for community development leadership in rural areas, an assignment similar in some ways to one part of his wartime work at Cheeloo.

Meanwhile, however, in 1949-50 Faris sought to return to China under the Overseas Mission Board (OMB) of the United Church. This period is worth considering in some detail, since it shows how the immediate Cold War context and Faris's views about the need for a wholly new approach to missions in the postwar world strained his relationship with the OMB. Faris hoped that in spite of the Communist triumph in China, he would be able to go back to agricultural extension work at Cheeloo University and to that end sought authorization from the mission board to return.¹⁶ His expectation was not as naive as it may seem in retrospect, for as Jessie Lutz, the US historian of China's Christian colleges, explains, the period 1948-1951 was "a transitional era" in which it still seemed possible that the Communist Party might permit some of the colleges' previous roles to continue.¹⁷ Still, there were several things working against Faris's plan. Mission Board secretary Jesse Arnup and Faris had had tense relations in 1948 when Faris, then recently back from his UNRRA work and giving addresses to various non-church groups, had seemed to Arnup and some other concerned observers to be unduly critical of Chiang Kai-shek, and vulnerable to charges of being soft on Communism like fellow China missionary Jim Endicott. One man had accused Faris of being "a Communist masquerading in a UNRRA uniform." For a brief period, suspicions about his political leanings would even result in his being refused entry to the US.¹⁸ As for Arnup's recently retired predecessor at the OMB, A.E. Armstrong, he had written to Faris in January 1948 from Toronto, saying "I do plead with you to refrain from any further speeches of a political nature . . . I hope that you will talk about the church in China." Armstrong confessed that he was concerned about "the effect [of political discussions] on the missionary spirit, and practical expression of it in support of the work." For his part, Faris believed that he was being censored by Armstrong's letter and by the OMB, which, in contrast to secular organizations, had provided him with few speaking opportunities following his return to Canada from his UNRRA assignment.¹⁹

In 1949, having returned from his UNICEF relief work in Hankow, where he had seen much that was troublesome about the ruthlessness of the Communists' tactics as they extended their control, Faris was more conciliatory in writing to Arnup than he had been earlier and anxious for OMB sponsorship to return to Cheeloo. There was temporary work for him at the United Church's new lay training centre at Naramata, he explained, but he was mindful of his and his family's uncertain future. His preference, he now declared, had always been to work in China under church auspices, and he had taken the position with UNRRA only to have employment. Still, he was concerned that the church's mission policy was not in keeping with new world conditions and that the approach to overseas work that he favoured would put him out of step with the home church. "These are days of great and drastic changes in the world and there must be matching changes in mission policy and concept of mission work," he wrote. Several months later, again writing to Arnup, he declared, "leadership in World Brotherhood has passed, in large measure, out of the hands of the Church. Almost everywhere in our communities we find that the majority of the active key persons with this vision are not in the Church."20

Faris *did* get to China at the end of 1950. Along with OMB sponsorship, he had support from Vancouver-area ministers and their congregations in obtaining audio-visual equipment and other supplies for his work, and he had obtained numerous fruit trees from the Dominion Experimental Farm in British Columbia as well as assistance in preparing these and other plant materials for shipment. But any hope that the door to mainland China would reopen was dashed when China entered the Korean War. Faris seems not to have got beyond Hong Kong.²¹ With no possibility of getting back to Cheeloo, he sailed to India at his own expense, arranging to leave his cherished fruit trees at the Allahabad Agricultural

Institute. This highly regarded ecumenical institution, founded by Sam Higginbottom, was evidently the place where Faris most wanted to find employment, but he also travelled elsewhere in India and Ceylon vainly seeking an agricultural assignment, whether under mission, UN, or Colombo Plan auspices.²²

This Hong Kong-India period (early 1951) was a low point in Faris's career and effectively the end of his working relationship with the OMB. The United Church's mission in India, described by Arnup as probably the most conservative of all the church's missions, would probably not have been a congenial work site, but Faris evidently believed that the OMB could and should have done more to find or create a mission niche in line with his vision. In a letter to his son Ken early in 1951, he wrote that there seemed to be no place in the church for that vision. The kind of work that he had the experience and desire to do was, he said, "something that the church has no machinery or thinking prepared to use. It forces me to a conclusion that is none too happy a one[,] that my best contribution to the world now, perhaps is outside the church organization . . . This exodus from China and growing sentiment in all countries of the world has in it factors that make the older concept of missions a complete impossibility." Declaring that he had "no beef against the church," he went on to express the hope that as younger men with new ideas and ideals got into service, the church would face its mission with "new vision and courage ... As the church makes such adjustments so will the church be powerful and living." The task of aiding the world's poor was far too vast for the church alone, he wrote, but "[i]t must always be in the forefront in the inspiration of such programs."23

Faris's belief that the Christian church could be in the forefront in international aid work by providing inspiration and support for new kinds of secular aid programmes and non-traditional missions would be expressed again in the mid- and late-1950s in proposals that he put to the United Church constituency outside the framework of the mission board and for which he found some support, particularly among lay and clerical members of the United Church in British Columbia. What Faris and this group had in mind was something similar to the Unitarian Service Committee or the Friends Service Committee, that is, an aid programme that had church support but that was not "church centric" and not under the umbrella of the OMB. Such a programme, he told *Observer* readers, would help people "right at the level where they are" with simple needs: "food, shelter, health, education, community activity, planned families."²⁴

At the same time, in the early 1950s Faris was also urging the Canadian government to support such multilateral agencies as those of the UN, the Colombo Plan, and the International Labour Organization and making the argument that it was only by making "radical changes of policy" that the west could head off Communism in other parts of Asia now that China had fallen. Faris's emphasis on the Communist threat at this time was probably partly a pragmatic strategy for encouraging support for international technical assistance in the underdeveloped world, but it also seems to have reflected the chastening experience of having been targeted as a Communist sympathizer in the late 1940s. Correspondence with his son Ken warning him about the risks of being inadvertently drawn into Communist-linked organizations makes this concern clear.²⁵

Meanwhile, following his disappointments in China and India in 1950-51, Faris was not long without work. En route home from India he had called on officials in UN agencies in Rome and Paris and then, back in Ottawa, on Lester Pearson, Canada's Minister of External Affairs. The result was offers of several positions in UN agencies, including the one he took with UNKRA, arranged through Chester Ronning, a former China missionary like Faris and now with the Department of External Affairs. The Korea assignment began on an optimistic note but ended unhappily in the fall of 1953, when, like a number of other senior staff in the agency, Faris suddenly found his position terminated. As Susan Armstrong-Reid and David Murray observe in their recent history of Canadians' involvement in UNRRA, the pioneering nature of these postwar aid and reconstruction agencies and the conditions of upheaval and uncertainty in which they functioned made them sources of intense frustration as well as exhilaration for staff.²⁶ In the case of UNKRA, partisan politics in the US and in Syngman Rhee's Korea, the dominant role of military decisionmakers, and concerns about Communist infiltration all contributed to frequent and unexpected changes in broad programming plans as well as in staff. There were three major reorganizations in just over a year.²⁷

For Faris, there were additional complications related to his own professional and personal background. Professionally, Faris's strong interest and inclination, based on his years as a missionary in China, was, as shown, hands-on, grass-roots outreach to peasant communities to assist in improving their agricultural productivity through relatively simple, locally feasible techniques, arrived at by trial and error. In UNKRA he found himself in a series of senior administrative positions, beginning with the title Director of Technical Assistance Development, and while this was initially flattering, he worried early on, as he had done in the UNRRA position in China, that he might be beyond his depth.²⁸ He also found that support for a multi-faceted programme of rural and community development work within the Bureau of Rural Services, of which he was made Director and about which he was briefly hopeful, effectively ended after a new UNKRA administrator took over, a military man who favoured a top-down industrial model for rebuilding Korea. At a personal level, there was the discomfort of a cultural milieu very different from that of the close and homogeneous mission community that had formed Faris's interwar world. As in the UNRRA assignment, he was not at ease with the heavy drinking and other aspects of socializing that took place, nor with many of the westerners with whom he was associated, who seemed to him to lack sympathy with and a desire to understand local cultural values.²⁹

Faris's dilemma was somewhat like that of Homer Atkins, one of the unglamorous small heroes in the 1958 bestseller *The Ugly American*. In that book, set in the fictional Southeast Asian country of Sarkan, aid workers like Homer Atkins do hands-on work with villagers to develop low-tech solutions to their immediate problems and thereby win their friendship. But Atkins and his ilk are derided rather than valued by senior aid officials and diplomatic staff, who instead favour showy aid projects and urban settings and by their insensitivity to "the natives" inadvertently abet the cause of Communism.³⁰ December 1953 found Don Faris once again seeking employment with a UN agency or through the Colombo Plan.³¹

Nevertheless, the unhappy end to his Korea assignment proved to be the opening of a door to Faris's most productive venture: the research that resulted in *To Plow With Hope*. Faris did not set out with a book in mind; he simply wanted to improve his own knowledge and understanding of possibilities for technical assistance in the developing world. He was particularly interested in learning more about community development, since that was the approach to technical assistance for which he had had high aspirations in Korea. Living first in Vancouver and using the resources of the university library and then moving back to Naramata, he threw himself and drew his family into this research. It was still ongoing when he took up his UNESCO assignment in Thailand in 1955. He obtained a contract with Harper and Brothers, the New York firm that, over the years, had published many works on missions, but the editors wanted extensive cuts and revisions to the manuscript. Marion Faris made a return trip to North America to update the research, while Ken, who had recently done graduate work in the School of International Studies at Johns Hopkins University, largely wrote the chapter on Soviet aid programmes.³² Published in 1958,³³ To Plow With Hope illustrated the extent to which Faris's interest in development both reflected and superseded his Christian and mission background. The first part of the book employed a literary device familiar to anyone acquainted with didactic mission literature: the use of an individual character to personify a "before" and "after" experience of change among impoverished non-western peoples. But whereas in the traditional mission genre the redemptive agent for transformation was conversion to Christianity, to which dramatic physical and cultural improvements were ascribed, in Faris's book the character "Old Man Peasant" and his family suffer from poverty, sickness, illiteracy, and other problems, none of them attributed to a particular faith identity. In the Epilogue, "Old Man Peasant" is shown to have made modest improvements in his family's well-being with the assistance provided by two friendly development workers who come to his village and help him to acquire functional literacy. He can now read simple but helpful manuals, and he can check the records of the money-lender. He is also hopeful that he can spare his one surviving son to attend school rather than work full time on the land. In introducing the designation Old Man Peasant in the Preface of his book Faris is careful to explain that "Old" is used as "a term of respect," chosen deliberately "to represent that group whose life expectancy in many instances does not exceed thirty years or at most forty." Part II of the book provided factual information about the range of national, multilateral, and voluntary agencies engaged in what Faris called "the whole international technical assistance movement." As in the section on Old Man Peasant, population control received significant attention.³⁴

The final and most personal part of the book, written with the Cold War context in mind, urged the value of assistance to underdeveloped countries as a better investment than armaments and as a compelling obligation for "the 800 million people who call themselves Christian." If even a tenth of them meant it when they talked about Christian love, why, he asked, had they so far proven so impotent in the face of such obvious need. Jesus's parables "spoke of the fruits of a man's living as the one way of judging whether his life was good [and] . . . as the ultimate criterion for entering the Kingdom. Only thus does our religion come alive – not in words but in deeds." While this part of Faris's message was addressed to a Christian readership, he made it clear that what he called "the forces of regeneration" in Asia and Africa were not exclusively Christian forces;

they also included Buddhists, Hindus, Muslims, and others working alongside Christians, "all in their own way obeying the imperative of love. In this brotherhood of man all barriers are down; no lines are drawn." Thus expressed, "our own religious insight becomes adult."³⁵

By the standards of much subsequent writing on development, *To Plow With Hope* was unsophisticated and unspecialized; Faris called it "a kind of primer." Yet with its straightforward mix of empathy, practical information, and idealism, it appeared at the right moment. The book struck a chord among many people for whom practical idealism rather than either religious duty or calculating Cold War pragmatism was the chief motivation for assisting the decolonizing world. Faris was pleased that Sir Julian Huxley, the first Director-General of UNESCO, agreed to provide a blurb for the British edition of the book, pleased, too, that it was put on a list of five or six essential readings in UNESCO's publication about its Freedom from Hunger Campaign, and that it was well and widely reviewed.³⁶

Even more gratifying in terms of the book's impact within Canada and on Faris's personal life was the role that it played in inspiring the students who became the first wave of CUSO volunteers. In the final pages of To Plow With Hope, Faris had issued a special call to young adults: "Our youth possess a tremendous potential of energy, idealism and enthusiasm just waiting to be tapped. The one reagent needed is the challenge that life's fullest expression is found in serving others." The young aid workers he had in mind would not replace but rather "supplement the older and more seasoned men and women" and "after an intensive period of orientation . . . go into any country where they were invited ... to work with indigenous leaders in the world's needy villages." After drawing a parallel with the youth whose idealism had led them to serve in the recent world war, Faris added, "If, in addition to technical skills, these junior experts were equipped with humility and courage, with sincerity and wisdom, they would be able to transmit not only physical satisfactions to the needy but also lasting values such as friendship, goodwill and understanding."37

Faris was still living in Thailand when *To Plow With Hope* came out. Back in Canada one of the book's most ardent admirers was Keith Spicer, a young political science graduate student at the University of Toronto. It was Spicer who organized the pioneer group of volunteers who came to be considered the first CUSO cohort. In his 2004 memoir, Spicer recalled that the call to youth in Faris's book "seized me and wouldn't let me go.³⁸ Writing to Faris in India in 1960 with a view to obtaining his help in placing volunteers there, Spicer had told him, "[y]ou may be sure that you now have several hundred fervent disciples throughout Canadian universities." He had recommended the book to the federal government "for distribution to every outgoing technical expert," he told Faris, and it would certainly be used in orientation with all of the student volunteers. Fred Stinson, the Toronto MP who was Spicer's most indefatigable ally in seeking to stimulate interest in and raise funds for the sending of volunteers, bought 150 copies of *To Plow with Hope* for distribution.³⁹

Not only did Faris get to know that his book had been a source of inspiration to Spicer and other young Canadians – and this before the founding of the US Peace Corps; he also got to see the volunteers in action. In India for his UNICEF assignment from 1960 to 1966 he and Marion played host, sometimes for weeks at a time, to dozens of CUSO volunteers who came to their New Delhi home to recuperate from illnesses, during holiday time, and on many other occasions.⁴⁰ This richly rewarding experience of engaging with the CUSO volunteers came as a bonus on top of the fact that, in his India assignment with UNICEF, Don Faris was finally able to do over a sustained period the kind of work that reflected his decades-long interest in assisting rural people. After a brief initial period of feeling insecure - his recurring difficulty as a nonspecialist in development work - he came to realize that he had the confidence of western and Indian superiors and colleagues.⁴¹ The Applied Nutrition Programme (ANP), as the project was called, proved to be the most satisfying of all Faris's overseas assignments. Sponsored by UNICEF but conducted in conjunction with India's Planning Commission, the ANP aimed to improve the diet of villagers by increasing the growth and availability of suitable crops, especially with a view to improving maternal and infant health. To that end Faris travelled to hundreds of villages to win local support and determine the kinds of supplies that would be most useful in a given region. By the time the Farises sent out their Christmas newsletter for 1963, the ANP was operating in ten of India's fifteen states. And in Orissa, where it had started, it was said to have strong support from women's committees in several villages.⁴² Immensely challenging physically as well deeply satisfying, the assignment probably worsened the health problems that should logically have prevented Faris from undertaking this final overseas assignment.

In fact, it almost hadn't happened. Following his return from Thailand in 1959 and worried that there would be no further opportunities

to work overseas, Faris, by then in his early sixties, had applied for and was about to accept a church placement in Vancouver. He had put his name forward to a Settlement Committee with reluctance, since, in the words of the memoir, "my faith had been slipping, although I found that hard to admit even to myself." Clearly, the idealistic Faris was acting pragmatically with a view to the need to prepare for retirement. But then had come more overseas offers, including the offer of the UNICEF position in India through Newton Bowles, a fellow Canadian, the son of China missionaries and for many years the programme manager for UNICEF International. Despite medical problems so serious that they delayed his departure from New York – the UN medical clinic had recommended against his appointment – Faris had been determined to take the assignment, correctly anticipating that it would be "a real climax to my overseas career."⁴³

Conclusion

Don Faris arguably remained a missionary at heart, not in the sense of a desire to proselytize for his own Christian faith but rather in his zeal to contribute to humanitarian work in the developing world. I suspect that it would have made little difference to Faris whether his years of service in Asia had been undertaken under mission or secular auspices so long as he had been granted the freedom to do the kind of village-focused work that he saw as of most direct and immediate value to the poor. While he certainly became critical of what he regarded as the outdated perspectives of his church's mission board, he was equally uneasy with the kinds of large-scale, top-down approaches to development favoured by many senior western aid officials and leaders of indigenous governments. Newton Bowles, writing to Marion Faris following Don's death and recalling a friendship that went back to the days of the Yellow River project, remarked that through his work in India on the ANP Don had been able "to steer that programme into more emphasis on what was within the reach of the villagers . . . it is a tribute to him and his insight that, at last, within the past year or so, the policies which he advocated so many years ago have been adopted as the official guiding principles for this programme."44

It is noteworthy that, within Canada, Faris's ideas about development had a more direct influence on CUSO, a secular NGO, than on the mission programme of his own church. His alma mater, Queen's University, awarded him an honorary doctorate of divinity degree for his overseas work in 1955. And in 1958 an official with the church's Board of Information and Stewardship, writing to acknowledge a copy of To Plow With Hope, warmly endorsed the book's message and assured him that it was being heard: "We need so much to supplement the rather restricted character of our overseas undertakings with the kind of programme to which you are presently giving leadership. Many more people in the Church than you think are cheering because of what you have contributed."45 Yet I have failed to find evidence that either Faris or his book had any direct influence on the deliberations of the lay and clerical officials who orchestrated the major changes to the church's approach to mission that came about in the 1960s. The comprehensive Report of the Commission on World Mission, published in 1966, made no reference to To Plow With Hope even in the extensive bibliography.⁴⁶ When Faris died of Parkinson's Disease in 1974, the church *did* provide a warm acknowledgement of his career, describing him as a "[p]ioneer in the field of Technical Assistance" and a "forerunner of the new practical missionary."⁴⁷ By then, of course, the church had come to share his faith in development and was demonstrating its enlarged understanding of mission by engaging in diverse forms of human rights activity with international and ecumenical partners. The last decades of Don Faris's life had been marked by distance from the denomination and then increasing enfeeblement. But to the extent that he was aware of the broadened global concerns of what the United Church now called the Division of World Outreach he could feel gratified.

Endnotes

- Gilbert Rist, *The History of Development: From Western Origins to Global Faith*, 3rd ed. (London: Zed Books, 2008), 90. The literature on development is vast, much of it focussing, as Rist does, on faulty premises and tragic missteps.
- 2. Canadian Historical Review 91, no. 4 (December 2010): 661-693.
- 3. My research on Donald K. Faris draws mainly on a collection of papers held by his family. The papers include originals or copies of official and personal correspondence and various documents related to his mission, UN, and CUSO involvement. The papers also include an unpublished memoir, "A Man Before His Time," begun by Faris in retirement but completed following his death by his wife, Marion, on the basis of Don's records and her own. I am most grateful to the Faris family for sharing the papers and for alerting me to the fact that occasionally wording in the memoir presented as Don's voice in fact

reflects Marion's editing. Materials cited hereafter from the Faris Family Collection begin with a reference to the specific document, followed, where necessary, by Faris Collection.

- Ruth Compton Brouwer, New Women for God: Canadian Presbyterian Women and India Missionaries, 1876-1914 (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1990), 118-23.
- 5. On the "rethinking missions" process in the US and Britain in this period see William R. Hutchison, *Errand to the World: American Protestant Thought* and Foreign Missions (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1987), especially Chaps. 5 and 6, and Jeffrey Cox, *The British Missionary Enterprise* since 1700 (New York: Routledge, 2008), esp. chapters 10 and 11.
- 6. Unless shown otherwise, biographical information on Faris and the overview of his mission years in China draws on information from his family and from chapters 3-10 of "A Man Before His Time."
- Faris, The Honan Mission Rural Programme," United Church Observer, July 15, 1939, 7, 28 (includes quotation); and "Man Before His Time," chapter 5.
- "Man Before His Time, 26. On concerns about the Oxford Group movement in Canada at this period see David Marshall, *Secularizing the Faith: Canadian Protestant Clergy and the Crisis of Belief, 1850-1940* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1992), chapter 8.
- 9. Faris to Arnup, 4 November, 1934, Faris Collection.
- 10. Faris, "The Year in Honan/An Agricultural Triumph," New Outlook, 30 December 1936, 1216. For further details about the rural work of the mission in this period, see Faris, "Honan Carries on Rural Programme," United Church Observer, 15 May 1939, 6, 29, and "The Honan Mission Rural Programme," and Margaret Brown's unpublished manuscript, "History of the Honan (North China) Mission of the United Church of Canada, Originally a Mission of the Presbyterian Church in Canada, 1887-1951," especially chapters LXXXV, LXXVII, XCIV, XCVIII, available on microfilm, United Church of Canada Archives (UCCA), Toronto.
- 11. Brown, "History," chapters XCIX and CII, regarding Cheeloo; and "Man Before His Time," chapters 9, 10, for details of Faris's work.
- 12. "Man Before His Time," chapter 10.
- 13. "Man Before His Time," 81.

- 14. Copy of Faris's application for employment with UNRRA, 8 January 1945, with employer comments, obtained by Ken Faris, October 1985, Faris Collection; George Woodbridge, UNRRA: The History of the United Nations Relief and Rehabilitation Administration, Vol. II, 430-37, "The Yellow River."
- 15. "Man Before His Time," chapters 12-14; blue binder containing letters from Don Faris, 1945-47, some of them originals, others rewritten and perhaps edited by Marion; "UNRRA Completes Huge Relief Campaign in Honan," *The China Press*, Shanghai, 16 December 1947, 5, 12 (contains "shot-at" quotation), all in Faris Collection. See also Editor, "D.K. Faris Flies from China to Canada on Leave," *United Church Observer*, 15 December 1946, 7, 40. Many other Canadians who served with UNRRA also found their work "both rewarding and exasperating" and perhaps for some of the same reasons as Faris; see Susan Armstrong-Reid and David Murray, *Armies of Peace: Canada and the UNRRA Years* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2008), 10.
- Faris had several invitations and encouragements to return to Cheeloo; "A Man Before His Time," 158, 162.
- 17. Jessie Gregory Lutz, China and the Christian Colleges, 1850-1950 (Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1971), chapter XII. Some missionaries did remain for several years after Mao established the People's Republic of China in October 1949, hoping to be allowed to continue doing humanitarian work; Sonya Grypma, Healing Henan: Canadian Nurses and the North China Mission, 1888-1947 (Vancouver: UBC Press, 2008), 214-15, also Alvyn J. Austin, Saving China: Canadian Missionaries in the Middle Kingdom, 1888-1959 (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1986), chapter 14.
- 18. Handwritten notes of draft letter to Arnup, seemingly in response to Arnup's letter of August 16, in file labelled Arnup, Jesse H., Faris Collection; also "Man Before His Time," chapters 15 (40, for "masquerading"), and 18 (for US border problem). On the church's concerns over Endicott see Austin, *Saving China*, chapter 14.
- 19. Faris to Arnup, 17 June 1948, citing passages from Armstrong's letter of 30 January1948, Faris Collection; also "Man Before His Time," chapters 15, 17. The nature and timing of these tensions was bizarrely at odds with a 1948 article in the *United Church Observer* reporting that Faris had been personally decorated by Chiang Kai-shek for his UNRRA work restoring dykes on the Yellow River; "A Brilliant Star Out of China: Rev. Don Faris Receives Highest Civilian Award," 15 March 1948, 9. Remarkably, this unsigned article claimed that the Japanese, not Chiang, had been responsible for destroying the dykes.

- 20. Faris to Arnup, 5 August 1949, 16 August 1949 (first quotation), 12 February 1950 (second quotation), Faris Collection. For his part, Arnup was evidently feeling pressured from both right and left in the church in terms of what the OMB's policy towards Communist China should be. In early 1950 he met with External Affairs officials to try to encourage the Canadian government to recognize the new government in China and to work towards a revocation of "the edict that now prevents the entrance of missionaries"; Arnup to Faris, 26 January 1950, and 10 March 1950, Faris Collection.
- 21. "Man Before His Time," chapter 18.
- 22. "Man Before His Time," chapter 19; copies of Faris to Arnup,30 December 1950, Arnup to Faris, 8 and 27 January 1951, Faris to son Ken, 9 April 1951 (for Allahabad preference), and portion of unsigned letter from Marion Faris to Arnup, 9 January 1951, all in Faris Collection.
- 23. Arnup to Faris, 8 January 1951 (for conservative India mission), and Faris to son Ken, 5 February 1951, from Hong Kong, in Faris Collection. See also Faris to Ken from Allahabad, 9 April 1951: "I still feel that there may be a place for me in the service of Asia where I can use English mainly. But that is not in the church." And whatever the work, "I will still be serving under the motive power of God as my father and my fellowmen as brothers to live with and serve."
- 24. Faris, "The Great World Need: What Are We Doing About It?" Observer, 15 September, 1954, 5. 28, for his suggested approach and information that the BC Conference had memorialized General Council to establish a United Church Service Committee. Faris believed that his missionary colleague Norman MacKenzie would be a suitable leader for this kind of initiative, but he doubted whether the OMB would release him for such work, since "the OMB is committed to a church centric programme whereas some of us feel we can avoid misunderstandings and exert broader influence, with less danger of suspicion by being in the government operated programmes"; Faris to Bob McMaster, 30 November 1954 replying to McMaster's letter of 8 November asking him to head up a pilot project. See also Faris to Rev. Elliott Birdsall, 16 September 1954, and Birdsall to Faris, 25 September 1954; undated note from "Phyllis" regarding the BC Conference memorial. For a related but separate initiative by Faris at the end of the decade see his Memorandum to Dr. E.E. Long, General Secretary, 6 November 1959, on "Church Laymen in Canadian Aid Programs." The church should encourage and help prepare strong Christians to go into aid work, he wrote, since, in his experience, those aid workers who had a religious commitment were most sensitive to the values and feelings of those being assisted (all correspondence in Faris Collection).

- 25. "West Urged to Move Fast to Forestall Reds in India," unidentified newspaper clipping, 10 July 1951, reporting on the views of Faris as recently expressed in Vancouver (including quotation). For the letters to his son see Don Faris to Ken, 9 and 10 April 1951, from Allahabad, India. Communism had done much good, he told Ken, but its ruthlessness in suppressing dissent was evident in every country where it operated. Meanwhile, he himself was grateful that he had resisted associations in Canada in 1948 that would have given him "the chance to speak to certain audiences on China but ... would have allied me with a group that would have placed me where Jim Endicott is today"; quotation in 10 April letter. Clipping and letters in Faris Collection.
- 26. Armstrong-Reid and Murray, Armies of Peace, 10.
- 27. "Man Before His Time," chapter 20.
- 28. "Man Before His Time," chapter 20. Although Faris had a strong interest in agricultural assistance and had greatly improved his knowledge and skills by auditing courses, etc., he was conscious that he lacked specialized training in any form of technical assistance and, he confided to Ken, suffered from an inferiority complex that went back to his youth; Faris to Ken, from Ottawa, 13 October 1960, Faris Collection.
- "Man Before His Time," chapter 20, and extensive file of correspondence, 31 August 1951, to 15 September 1953, mainly from Don Faris to Marion, in green binder, Faris Collection.
- 30. William J. Lederer and Eugene Burdick, *The Ugly American* (New York: W. W. Norton, 1958). Although it was a work of fiction, *The Ugly American* was based on the authors' knowledge of real-life US diplomatic and aid staff in Asia and very much reflected their concern that the war on Communism could be lost by US insensitivity and ignorance in diplomacy and aid practices. The phrase "ugly American" passed into usage as a byword for that kind of insensitive official, even though in the book it is Atkins with his grease-stained hands and unprepossessing appearance who is the physically ugly American.
- Letters to Faris from H.L. Keenleyside, Director-General/UN Technical Assistance Administration, 7 December1953, and from Escott Reid, Canadian High Commission, India, 11 December 1953, in Faris Collection.
- 32. "Man Before His Time," chapters 20 and 21, and conversations with Ken Faris and other family members.
- 33. The title drew on a quotation from a Third-World writer reproduced opposite the book's title page: "Nor will peace come to the earth until mass poverty is lifted and the millions who scratch the soil for a precarious living can look up

and plow in hope."

- 34. To Plow With Hope, 11, 12, for quotations.
- 35. To Plow With Hope, 201, 203, for quotations.
- 36. "A Man Before His Time," 217, for Huxley's statement. The Faris Collection contains an extensive file of correspondence related to the book as well as copies and lists of reviews. The reference to the book's inclusion on a UNESCO essential readings list is in Mother to Ken and Lois, 13 November 1962. In her review of *To Plow with Hope* in *The Missionary Monthly*, November 1958, Don's friend and fellow China missionary Margaret Brown expressed some disappointment that Don had not been more explicit about the pioneering development work done by missionaries, including himself. Yet Faris clearly recognized that such an emphasis would undercut the book's acceptability to a larger audience, one different from that traditionally reached by mission-centred accounts.
- 37. To Plow With Hope, 202-03.
- Keith Spicer, *Life Sentences: Memoirs of an Incorrigible Canadian* (Toronto: McClelland and Stewart, 2004), 49.
- 39. Keith Spicer to Dear Mr. Faris, 26 November 1960, and Stinson to Faris [February 1962], Faris Collection. Faris later learned that his book was even being used in the preparation of Dutch student volunteers. The influence of *To Plow With Hope* on Spicer and on the founding of CUSO is discussed in Bill McWhinney's Introduction to *Man Deserves Man: CUSO in Developing Countries* (Toronto: Ryerson Press, 1968); and in Ian Smillie's *The Land of Lost Content: A History of CUSO* (Toronto: Deneau, 1985), 9-10.
- 40. As well as Marion's accounts of these visits, the Faris Collection contains moving letters and cards of appreciation from the India volunteers, some of whom remained in touch decades later.
- See, for instance, Mother to Ken, 6 January 1961, Don to Ken, 8 January and 5 March 1961, Faris Collection.
- 42. Don to Ken, 8 January1961; form letter, Christmas 1963, from New Delhi, Faris Collection.
- 43. "Man Before His Time," chapter 22 (page 70 for slipping faith); Faris to Ken, 19 February, 26 May, 1 July, and 13 October, 1960 (latter contains "climax" quotation); Newton Bowles to Dear Marion, 30 December1974 (Don's health problems); all in Faris Collection.
- 44. Bowles to Dear Marion, 4-5.

- 45. Regarding the honorary degree see "Donald Kay Faris," Faris biographical file, UCCA. The letter from the Rev. C. M. Stewart to Faris, 24 July 1958, is in Faris Collection.
- 46. I discuss the *Report* and the 1960s changes in "When Missions Became Development." Faris's ideas about development would have been well known, if uncongenial, to the Commission's conservative chairman, the Honourable Donald M. Fleming: in 1959 when Fleming was Minister of Finance in John Diefenbaker's government, Faris had sent him a thirteen-page memo on the subject; "Memorandum... A Look at Foreign Aid," 6 November 1959, Faris Collection.
- 47. "Donald Kay Faris."

The Remains of the Freeman-Froude Controversy: The Religious Dimension

IAN HESKETH¹ Queen's University

When historian James Anthony Froude published a series of articles on the twelfth-century Archbishop Thomas Becket totalling less than seventy pages in 1878,² he knew that he could expect a response from his longtime nemesis and fellow historian Edward A. Freeman. A few months after his articles appeared, he wrote to his wife that he had yet to see a response from Freeman but assumed that "he will soon open his batteries."³ Froude expected as much because he had been the victim of Freeman's violent pedantry for almost two decades. Freeman had previously reviewed successive volumes of Froude's History of England for the weekly Saturday Review. In these reviews he established a template for all later anti-Froude criticism, that Froude was "careless and [made] unintelligent use of documents,"4 that he had "natural" and "incurable defects" rendering him incapable of accuracy, and that he lacked "that calm and judicial intellect" necessary of historians. According to Freeman, Froude simply "has not the stuff in him that could ever guide him to . . . unfailing accuracy and unswerving judgment."5 Freeman also reviewed Froude's collection of essays, Short Studies on Great Subjects, a work that if anything established that Froude could not do justice to great subjects, and that he was "really the most simple-minded of men."6 About his historical work, Freeman concluded that "Mr. Froude is a memorable example that a man may write twelve volumes of so-called history without showing a glimpse of the historical spirit, and without ever letting us feel quite certain whether the whole thing is or is not a gigantic joke."⁷

Historical Papers 2011: Canadian Society of Church History

Not only, then, was Froude expecting Freeman to review his articles on Thomas Becket, he must have known that such a review would in all likelihood be outrageously negative and hurtful. Surprising in all of this, however, is not that Freeman lived up to such expectations but that he somehow exceeded them. His review of Froude's "Life and Times of Thomas Becket" would appear in not one but four instalments in the Contemporary Review and would total ninety-nine pages, exceeding Froude's original articles by thirty. In the review, Freeman laughed at the many howlers Froude had made in transcribing his sources coming to the conclusion that Froude suffered from an "inborn and incurable twist" that makes it impossible for him to tell the truth on any matter for "[t]he evil is inherent, it is inborn." With all the inaccuracies and false interpretations added up, Freeman concluded that Froude's work was actually a fiction, a construction of his own fantastic imagination. But Froude had come to expect such insults from Freeman; it was rather the very personal nature of some of Freeman's remarks that had Froude fuming. In the review, Freeman mused as to why it was that Froude, a sixteenth-century historian, would be rummaging around in the twelfth-century world of Thomas Becket. The answer for Freeman was simple: he was out to ruin the memory of his long-dead older brother, Richard Hurrell Froude, who, as one of the early leading members of the Oxford Movement, had also written a history of Becket. What was worse, according to Freeman, was that the younger Froude had hidden his true intentions by not even mentioning his brother by name but rather by attacking him with wild "stabs in the dark." Froude was not only a charlatan, he was a backstabbing coward.8

There was a vast methodological gulf that separated the two men that certainly goes some way toward explaining Freeman's continuous attacks on Froude, for Froude believed that history was best understood as a genre of literature and as a form of art whereas Freeman believed that history was an autonomous discipline of study, not just separate from literature, but an empirically based science.⁹ But the nature of Freeman's review of Froude's "Becket" – particularly about his argument concerning Froude's "unbrotherly" motivations – suggest that there was something deeply personal at the core of Freeman's dislike of Froude's histories, originating not in a methodological dispute but in theological debates that embroiled Oxford life while both Froude and Freeman were students and later fellows there almost thirty years before.

James Anthony Froude (1818-94) was Freeman's senior by just five

years and while at Oxford he would leave in his wake a series of scandals that the younger man clearly abhorred. Froude's Oxford life, however, was initially very promising. When he entered Oriel College in 1836, it was believed that he was following in his greatly respected older brother's footsteps. But it was difficult to live up to the example set by the older Hurrell. When Hurrell was an undergraduate and later fellow of Oriel College, he became close friends with classmate John Henry Newman and his Oriel College tutor, John Keble. The three young men shared fundamental beliefs about the Anglican faith and they sought to purge it of all decidedly Protestant practices and teachings in order to return the faith to a period that preceded Henry VIII's reforms that privileged State over Church. They put forward their Anglo-Catholic views in a series of "Tracts for the Times" that would eventually help spread a local Oxford debate amongst clerics to one that would take hold of the entire religious establishment while posing fundamental questions about the Church of England.10

When Hurrell died of consumption in 1836, Newman christened him as the first saint of the Oxford Movement and sought to have his writings on various topics posthumously published as the Remains of Richard Hurrell Froude.11 The first of the four-volume work included, for the most part, extracts from Hurrell's journal and letters, illustrating the painstaking trials and ceremonies the devoted young man had put himself through. To modern readers, Hurrell can sound deeply troubled as he anguished over countless unnamed sins seeking redemption through acts of self-flagellation and fasting.¹² To Newman, Hurrell's thoughts and anxieties very much read like "a sacred [Christian] text" and he believed it was "the testimony of the first Tractarian saint, the revelation of one of God's 'Angel's in disguise."13 But, as Owen Chadwick points out so well, Newman read Hurrell's extremisms "in the correcting light of friendship while the world judged Froude by the book."¹⁴ And that judgment tended to be one of shock and horror. Indeed, to most contemporary readers, Hurrell sounded more like a Catholic monk of the Middle Ages and his Remains convinced many liberal and Low Church Anglicans that the Oxford or Tractarian Movement (as it was often called) did not lead to a more devotional Christianity but rather straight to Rome.¹⁵ The Evangelical Christian Observer, for example, became suddenly hostile toward Tractarianism commenting upon the publication of Froude's Remains that "[t]he battle of the Reformation must be fought once more."¹⁶ Indeed, instead of broadening the appeal of the movement, the Remains worked to unite

opposing forces against it.

James Anthony's well-respected archdeacon father, however, disagreed with the criticism and felt the *Remains* gave evidence of Hurrell's saintliness of character. James Anthony could never live up to the expectations set by his brother while he was alive; it was impossible for him to do so now that he was a martyr. James Anthony was viewed by his father as both weak in mind and spirit. What is more, the younger Froude began to accept his role as the feeble son, believing himself to be a liar and a coward, terrified of his hateful home, but equally terrified of public school where he was bullied. His father often demanded that James Anthony "re-read Hurrell's *Remains*" in hopes that the saintly brother might provide an example for the weak one to follow.¹⁷ It seemed like that just might be the case when James Anthony went to Oxford and began to be mentored by Hurrell's old friends.

Both Keble and Newman took the younger Froude under their wings and perhaps not surprisingly Froude began to accept their faith. Newman even asked Froude to help him with a series he was editing devoted to the "Lives of English Saints," a project that was in part spurred on by the fourth volume of Hurrell's Remains on the "History of the Contest" between Thomas Becket and Henry II. In that work Hurrell sought to rescue the memory of the fallen saint against received opinion that he had been a mere instrument of the so-called religious party and was therefore deserving of his untimely fate.¹⁸ James Anthony was to write on both Saint Neot and Saint Patrick but he quickly found it difficult to speak of miracles as recorded facts. "Saints who lighted fires with icicles, changed bandits into wolves, and floated across the Irish Channel on altar stones," according to Lytton Strachey, "produced a disturbing effect on [Froude's] historical conscience."19 He was able to complete the sketch of Saint Neot, writing a sort of "poetic justification" for his existence by concentrating on the legends themselves. He had a much more difficult time with Saint Patrick, however, and he wrote to Newman about his concerns. Froude had also clearly begun to harbour anxieties about Newman's true intentions with the "Lives of English Saints," intentions that were clear enough to many readers. As one critic put it in regard to the volume on Saint Augustine, "[t]he evident aim of every page is to set forth Rome as the source of all saintship, the centre of all unity, the mother, from whose embrace we have wandered, and to whom we must return."20 Upon learning of Froude's concerns both with the series in general and his troubles with Saint Patrick in particular, Newman wrote to him in 1844

that "I think the engagement between you and me should come to an end."²¹

Not only did his research into these English saints turn Froude decidedly against more Tractarian extremes, he also began to question fairly fundamental beliefs of the Christian faith. He had even thought about leaving Oxford but he had already accepted a fellowship at Exeter College which required him to take deacon's orders effectively cutting him off from any other English profession. As an outlet he began writing confessional autobiography that was masked as fiction, perhaps the result of reading his brother's *Remains* too many times.²² His first novel was published as Shadows of the Clouds (1847) under the pseudonym "Zeta." It was the story of a boy absolutely brutalized at home and at public school and was so clearly the life of James Anthony Froude, that it was difficult for him to deny it. What was perhaps worse was that the punishing father was obviously the well-respected archdeacon Robert Hurrell Froude. Two years later Froude would publish The Nemesis of Faith, also a supposedly fictional account about a Church of England cleric much like Froude unconvinced by the Thirty-Nine Articles of faith and openly sceptical of Christ's divinity.²³ This time he did not hide behind a pseudonym but signed the book. "J.A. Froude M.A., Fellow of Exeter College." While this was the great age of crisis of faith literature, it was unusual for a Church of England cleric to write so openly about doubting Anglican articles of faith, even if presented as a fiction. As a result the book caused an absolute scandal. Just about everyone seemed to feel abused by the book but particularly Tractarians whose credulous doctrine of faith is blamed for the protagonist's fall.²⁴ The book was famously burned at Exeter College Hall and Froude was forced to resign his fellowship. Needless to say, he was no longer welcome at family events.

By writing and publishing *The Nemesis of Faith*, Froude suddenly found himself barred from the only profession he was allowed to enter, making a reality out of one of the main fears of the book's protagonist who lamented, "But if I decline my living, what is to become of me? I shall finally offend those whose happiness I value far more than I do my own." Rather than condemn himself "to an inert and self-destroying helplessness," Froude's protagonist muses that perhaps he could instead write for a living. "The men that write books, Carlyle says, are now the world's priests, the spiritual directors of mankind."²⁵ Unfortunately Markham is not convinced that he has enough talent to support himself as a writer, and as a result condemns himself to live out his miserable life as an unhappy

cleric. Froude, on the other hand, would take the chance Markham could not, and leave behind his previous life that was now amongst the ashes of his book scattered throughout Exeter College Hall, and he would take up the pen more seriously, beginning a fairly radical reconsideration of the English Reformation that would be contained in his twelve-volume *History of England* (1856-70).²⁶ If he could no longer accept a position in the English Church, he hoped that he could make a living as one of Carlyle's spiritual priests of literature.

Unlike Froude, Edward A. Freeman (1823-92) had a much less contentious experience at Oxford. He entered Trinity College in 1841 and met there a group of scholars who embraced, in the words of his biographer, the "principles and spirit of the Tractarian Movement" and this was very clear in the daily practices and habits of the members of the College.²⁷ For instance, Friday fasts were encouraged, while the consumption of wine was greatly discouraged. This kind of lifestyle at Trinity worked to deepen Freeman's already well-entrenched High Church beliefs. His diary at the time speaks of twice daily visits to chapel and the weekly observance of Sabbath. Interestingly, while his time at Oxford overlaps with perhaps the most contentious period of the Oxford Movement, with the publication of Tract 90 (1841)²⁸ and Newman's defection to Roman Catholicism (1845), he does not seem to have been terribly moved or anxious about what was going on. He certainly had no crisis of faith or of doubt for that matter.²⁹ This is perhaps because Freeman himself claimed that he had already come to many of the same theological conclusions as had Tractarian leaders such as Newman, Keble, and Hurrell Froude, an argument which helps explain why he never felt the need to refer to their writings when questioning, for instance, the laxity of practice in the Anglican Church.³⁰ Unlike Newman, however, he never considered converting to Catholicism, believing that a kind of naive loyalty to the Church was better than what he perceived as Newman's artificiality.

Freeman came to this conclusion about his own loyalty to the Church after he read an article about Newman's defection by the Tractarian James Mozley in the *Christian Remembrancer*. In the article, Mozley compared Newman's state of mind about the English Church with that of Hurrell Froude. He argued that whereas Newman seemed to commit himself to a point of view about the English Church and almost inevitably followed it to its logical conclusion, Froude

had the real intrinsic feeling of belonging to his Church, as a

branch belongs to a tree . . . In this way, he had very strong feelings about different portions of her history; keen likings and dislikings, vigorous sympathies and disgusts; equally genuine and natural both. He felt against the Reformers; he felt with the Caroline divines. These two sets of feelings did not represent two different stages of a mental progress, but one and the same.³¹

The thrust of Mozley's argument was that the nature of Newman's critique of the Church of England inevitably led him to Rome, whereas Froude's critique was very much from within "a deep, loyal, genuine, natural Church-of-England faith and feeling."³² Freeman very much related to the image of Froude presented by Mozley, a comparison also pointed out to Freeman by his friends. "[Samuel] Wayte compares me with the description of Froude there," Freeman wrote in a letter, "and I think he is right."³³ Unlike Newman, Freeman had a genuine feeling towards the Church of England, a feeling that he believed he very much shared with the figure which appears so brutally honest and genuine and natural in the *Remains of Richard Hurrell Froude*.

While Freeman related with the loyalty exhibited by Hurrell Froude in his *Remains*, he was clearly disgusted by the scandals caused by the younger Froude at Oxford in 1847. Freeman rarely let an opportunity pass when reviewing Froude's historical work to remind his readers that Froude was the author of *The Nemesis of Faith*, and that, sounding very much like Froude's father, *The Nemesis of Faith* was clearly the product of an individual with a weak character.³⁴ It was therefore impossible, in Freeman's mind, for Froude to be a disinterested historian.³⁵ As he noted, "[t]hat burning zeal for truth, for truth at all matters great and small, that zeal which shrinks from no expenditure of time and toil in the pursuit of truth – the spirit without which history, to be worthy of the name, cannot be written – is not in Mr. Froude's nature, and it would probably be impossible to make him understand what it is." According to Freeman, Froude's "disease is innate and incurable."³⁶

While Freeman had quite a bit of fun reviewing Froude's works on the English Reformation, particularly his supposedly laughable theory of Henry VIII's infallibility,³⁷ Freeman believed that Froude's papers on Thomas Becket clearly unmasked the subjective historical motives of the younger Froude. He was not interested in writing an objective analysis of the twelfth-century world of Thomas Becket but of rather attacking the Tractarian party "which once numbered its author among its members." As Freeman explained, many older medieval scholars will "not fail to remember a time when the name of Froude reminded them of another, an earlier, and I have no hesitation in saying a worthier, treatment of the same subject. And some of those who go back so far may be tempted to think that natural kindliness, if no other feeling, might have kept back the fiercest of partisans from ignoring the honest work of a long-deceased brother, and from dealing stabs in the dark at a brother's almost forgotten fame."³⁸ But, of course, such a motivation might be expected from a man who had so clearly demonstrated a "fanatical hatred towards the English Church at all times and under all characters," a hatred "peculiar to those who have entered her ministry and forsaken it, perhaps peculiar to the one man"³⁹ "who turned from legendary hagiography to write 'Shadows of the Clouds' and the 'Nemesis of Faith."⁴⁰

When Froude learned that Freeman had finally "opened fire," he wrote that he "shall not read the thing unless I must." He even told his wife to "get a Contemporary and amuse yourself with it as you come up [from Devonshire to London]," as if to suggest that the likely negative review would be more amusing than hurtful.⁴¹ He would, of course, be wrong. When Froude eventually read the review he was shocked that Freeman could somehow outdo his previous assaults. There was no question that he would have to respond to Freeman's very personal attacks. In his "A Few Words on Mr. Freeman," he not only found himself defending much of his earlier writings but also his actions that led him to abandon his Oxford fellowship and clerical profession. Froude was very irritated at the suggestion that he somehow hated the English Church and that such hatred was "peculiar to those who have entered her ministry and forsaken it." As Froude explained, he had not forsaken the Church but rather abandoned his fellowship. He found himself "unfitted for a clergyman's position" and therefore "withdrew into the position of a lay member, in which I have ever since remained." But giving up the fellowship was no easy decision because that essentially meant he was giving up his "profession with the loss of my existing means of maintenance and with the sacrifice of my future prospects." Froude suggested that he had in fact made a very difficult decision that was not only the right one, but one that put him and his future employment in distress. "Is it a reproach to leave at such hazards a profession for which a man finds himself unqualified? Would it not be an incomparably greater reproach to have yielded to the temptation and remained in it? Is it not enough that the existing prejudice on this subject bars a man's way to every regular

employment which he might have looked for otherwise? Is it fair, is it tolerable, that Mr. Freeman . . . should avail [himself] of that prejudice to point to my Deacon's orders as if they were an ink-blot and a mark of shame?"⁴²

Froude was most concerned with responding to Freeman's comments about his motivation for writing about Becket in relation to his brother's earlier work. "How can Mr. Freeman know my motive for not speaking of my brother in connection with Becket, that he should venture upon ground so sensitive?" questioned Froude. He admitted, however, that he did not like the way in which the Tractarians sought to rehabilitate Becket and what is more he particularly disliked the way in which the memory of his brother was used to further establish the Tractarians' political goals. "My brother's Remains were brought out by the leaders of that school after his death as a party manifesto," argued Froude, and he deemed the "publication of the Remains the greatest injury that was ever done to my brother's memory."43 Indeed, the Remains would have reminded Froude of the side of his older brother that he wanted to forget, of the supposed Tractarian saint who watched "with approval while his father flogged him," of the sadistic young man who often held his younger brother's "heels over a stream and his head under water."⁴⁴ The *Remains* and the Oxford Movement more generally would have reminded Froude of that horrible family prison that confined his youth. He argued in his response to Freeman that he looked back upon his brother as the most remarkable man he ever met, but there was another side of his brother that he wanted to forget, and perhaps publishing his own history of Becket would help erase the earlier history brought out by the Tractarian party that Froude found so offensive to his brother's memory.

Froude admitted that he was "ashamed to have been compelled" to speak about his brother in connection with Becket but did so only because of Freeman's "inexcusable insult."⁴⁵ Freeman was absolutely livid when he read Froude's response, in part because it exposed his personal motivations in attacking Froude so clearly, and the press took notice clearly siding with the man who supposedly hated the English Church.⁴⁶ Even Freeman's close friends understood what was really at stake in his reviews of Froude. His friend William Stubbs suggested that Freeman simply let the matter drop not only because those already under the spell of "Froude's conversational powers . . . will not be convinced by anything that you or anybody else may say" but also, and more importantly, because "you have amply justified yourself for what you have said, in the judgment of the friends of R[ichard] H[urrell] Froude.²⁴⁷ Stubbs understood that Freeman was not just motivated by a desire to expose a historical imposter; he was more importantly seeking to defend the memory of Froude's brother and a movement for which he felt some sympathy.

Freeman could never forgive Froude for the scandals he caused during their Oxford lives, for his attacks on his father and brother in *Shadows of the Clouds*, for his suggestion that Tractarian doctrine led either straight to Rome or unbelief in his *Nemesis of Faith*, or for his supposedly fanatical hatred of the English Church. This was a period in Froude's life that Freeman could not forget; it discoloured everything he wrote about Froude and justified the harshest of criticism. He clearly identified with the more saintly Froude who never wavered in his faith while James Anthony was just another weak soul who abandoned the Church to become one of Carlyle's despised literary priests. It was an unfortunate irony for Froude, that in trying to write a history of Becket, and help displace that party manifesto that he so despised, Freeman drew so clear attention to it by arguing that one should not bother reading the younger Froude's fictional account of Thomas Becket when one could simply re-read Hurrell Froude's *Remains*.

Endnotes

- 1. I gratefully acknowledge the assistance of Daniel Woolf and the *Oxford History of Historical Writing* project for providing the necessary conference and travel funds. I would also like to thank Todd Webb for giving a helpful critique of a previous version of the paper.
- 2. J.A. Froude, "Life and Times of Thomas Becket," *Nineteenth Century* 2 (1877): 15-27, 217-29, 389-410, 669-91.
- J. A. Froude to Margaret Froude, 19 Feb. 1879, quoted in Waldo Hilary Dunn, James Anthony Froude: A Biography, 2 vols. (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1963), 2: 461.
- [Edward A. Freeman], "Froude's Reign of Elizabeth (Concluding Notice)," The Saturday Review (30 Jan. 1864):144.
- 5. [Edward A. Freeman], "Froude's Reign of Elizabeth (First Notice)," *The Saturday Review* (16 Jan. 1864): 80-2, quotation on p. 81.
- 6. [Edward A. Freeman], "Froude's Short Studies," *Saturday Review* (11 May 1867): 601-2, quotation on p. 601.

- [Edward A. Freeman], "Froude's Short Studies Second Series," Saturday Review (22 July 1871): 119-20, quotation on p. 119.
- Edward A. Freeman, "Mr. Froude's Life and Times of Thomas Beckett," *The Contemporary Review* 31 (1878): 821-42; 32 (1878): 116-39, 474-500; 33 (1878): 213-41.
- I have dealt with the methodological issues underlying the dispute in Ian Hesketh, "Diagnosing Froude's Disease: Boundary Work and the Discipline of History in Late-Victorian Britain," *History and Theory* 47 (2008): 373-95.
- On the Tractarian or Oxford Movement see esp. Owen Chadwick, *The Mind of the Oxford Movement* (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1961); Peter B. Nockles, *The Oxford Movement in Context: Anglican High Churchmanship, 1760-1857* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1994); and C. Brad Faught, *The Oxford Movement: A Thematic History of the Tractarians and Their Times* (University Park, PA: Pennsylvania State University Press, 2003).
- Richard Hurrell Froude, *Remains of the Late Reverend Richard Hurrell Froude*, ed. John Henry Newman and John Keble, 4 vols. (London: J. G. & F. Rivington, 1838); and see Piers Brendon, *Hurrell Froude and the Oxford Movement* (London: Paul Elek, 1974).
- 12. "It was the private journal of a penitent aged 24 and would have been better burnt. Froude, whom all his friends found charming and vivacious, appeared as nervous and overscrupulous, introspective and morbid, battling against the flesh, sleeping on the floor, troubled with dreams and anxious mortifications, ashamed that he had muddy trousers, confessing an impulse of pleasure when Wilberforce was not in Oriel chapel one morning, or a disposition to sneak away when he broke one of Wilberforce's windows, bothered at eating too much toast after refusing wine. The atmosphere was wrong. It was like the moral register of an earnest schoolboy trying to be good after confirmation" (Owen Chadwick, *The Victorian Church*, 2 vols. [London: A & C Black, 1966-70], 1: 173).
- 13. Quoted in Brendon, Hurrell Froude and the Oxford Movement, 183.
- 14. Chadwick, *The Victorian Church*, 175. The full quote reads: "Newman believed that the transparent character of his friend would stand out from the pages and that the extremisms of his conversation would be pardoned. He miscalculated; not realizing that he read the book in the correcting light of friendship while the world judged Froude by the book."
- Julia Markus, J. Anthony Froude: The Last Undiscovered Great Victorian (New York: Scribner, 2005), 15.

- 16. Quoted in Brendon, Hurrell Froude and the Oxford Movement, 180.
- 17. Chadwick, The Victorian Church, 533; and Markus, J. Anthony Froude, 37.
- 18. Froude, Remains of the Late Reverend Richard Hurrell Froude, 4: 1.
- 19. Lytton Strachey, Eminent Victorians (New York: Penguin Books, 1948), 40.
- 20. "Lives of the English Saints," *British Magazine* 26 (July 1844): 59-60, quotation on p. 60.
- 21. Quoted in Markus, J. Anthony Froude, 35.
- 22. Markus makes this provocative suggestion in J. Anthony Froude, 37.
- "Froude put into Sutherland's mouth an overdrawn onslaught upon Newman's idea of faith. Faith, when so sceptical of reason that it turned into credulity, was Froude's target" (Chadwick, *The Victorian Church*, 537).
- 24. Chadwick, The Victorian Church, 538.
- 25. J.A. Froude, The Nemesis of Faith (London: John Chapman, 1849), 43.
- J.A. Froude, The History of England from the Death of Cardinal Wolsey to the Defeat of the Spanish Armada, 12 vols. (London: Longmans, Green, & Co., 1856-70).
- 27. W.R.W. Stephens, *The Life and Letters of Edward A. Freeman*, 2 vols. (London: Macmillan, 1895), 1: 44.
- 28. By attempting to prove that the Thirty-nine Articles offered no barrier to Roman Catholic dogmas, Newman's Tract 90 seemed to have the opposite effect by unwittingly showing that the articles "were a mass of ambiguity, and might be twisted into meaning very nearly anything that anybody liked" (Strachey, *Eminent Victorians*, 34).
- On the Victorian "crisis of doubt" see Timothy Larsen, Crisis of Doubt: Honest Faith in Nineteenth-Century England (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2006).
- 30. Strachey, Eminent Victorians, 67.
- [James Bowling Mozley], "On the Recent Schism," Christian Remembrancer 11 (Jan. 1846): 167–218, quotation on p. 183; see also Stephens The Life and Letters of Edward A. Freeman, 1: 71-2.
- 32. [Mozley], "On the Recent Schism," 186.
- 33. Quoted in Stephens, The Life and Letters of Edward A. Freeman, 1:71.

- See for instance, [Freeman], "Froude's Short Studies," 601; and [Freeman], "Froude's Short Studies – Second Series," 119.
- 35. On the relationship between objectivity and identity in Victorian historical writing, see Ian Hesketh, *The Science of History in Victorian Britain: Making the Past Speak* (London: Pickering & Chatto, forthcoming, 2011), esp. ch. 5.
- [Freeman], "Froude's History of England Vol. XII (Second Notice)," Saturday Review (12 February 1870): 223.
- 37. See [Freeman], "Froude's Reign of Elizabeth (First Notice)," 80.
- [Freeman], "Mr. Froude's Life and Times of Thomas Beckett," 31 (1878): 821.
- [Freeman], "Mr. Froude's Life and Times of Thomas Beckett," 31 (1878): 826.
- 40. [Freeman], "Mr. Froude's Life and Times of Thomas Beckett," 31 (1878): 822.
- 41. J.A. Froude to Margaret Froude, 19 Feb. 1879, quoted in Dunn, *James Anthony Froude*, 2: 461.
- J. A. Froude, "A Few Words on Mr. Freeman," *The Nineteenth Century* 5 (1879): 618-37, quotation on p. 626-27.
- 43. Froude, "A Few Words on Mr. Freeman," 621.
- 44. Chadwick, *The Victorian Church*, 534. The full quote reads: "Froude was never intimate with Newman. For everything and everyone Tractarian he felt hate as well as love. The Oxford Movement meant Hurrell Froude and Hurrell meant father and home. He admired the memory of Hurrell and knew that he ought to have loved him. But what he remembered was Hurrell watching with approval while his father flogged him, Hurrell examining his lessons and finding them lamentable, Hurrell holding his heels over a stream and his head under water. The memory of his dead brother was a cell in the family prison. And the Oxford Movement was a thrall whence he must flee for very life."
- 45. Froude, "A Few Words on Mr. Freeman," 621.
- 46. See for instance, The Spectator (5 April 1879).
- William Stubbs to E. A. Freeman, 2 April 1879, MS. Eng. misc. e. 148: 258, Bodleian Library, Oxford University.